

Development and application of fatty acid tracers to assess the impacts of white shark cage-diving on target and non-target species



by

Lauren Meyer

Thesis Submitted to Flinders University for the degree of

Doctorate of Philosophy

College of Science and Engineering September 2019

Contents

Thesis summary	4
Declaration	6
Author contributions, permits, and funding	7
Conference presentation relevant to this thesis	11
Other publications or contributions	12
Acknowledgements	13

Chapter 1: General introduction	15
Marine wildlife tourism	16
White shark cage-diving in South Australia	
Using biochemical tracers to determine diet	20
Research objectives	
References	

Abstract	43
Introduction	44
Methods	48
Results	53
Discussion	60
Conclusion	68
References	69

Chapter 4: Abiotic and biotic drivers of fatty acid tracers in ecology: a global analysis of chondrichthyan profiles91		
Abstract		
Introduction		
Methods		
Results		
Discussion		
Conclusion		
References	115	
Chapter 5: Lipid analysis reveals little impact of	wildlife tourism on the foraging	
ecology and nutritional condition of an apex pred	lator125	
Abstract		
Introduction		
Methods		
Results		
Discussion		
References		
Chapter 6: Unintentional provisioning: the effects	s of White Shark cage-diving bait	
and chum on non-target species		
Abstract	155	
Introduction	156	
Methods	159	
Results	164	
Discussion	171	
Conclusion	178	
References		
Chapter 7: General discussion		
Overview	101	
The use of FAs in marine menafauna ecology	107	
The impacts of wildlife tourism	196	
Management implications	200	
Conclusion	205	
References		
Annondiv	240	
Appendix		

Thesis summary

Marine wildlife tourism is the fastest growing sector of the tourism industry, earning billions of dollars globally, and with it, a myriad of management and conservation challenges. White shark *Carcharodon carcharias* cage-diving is particularly popular and relies on provisioning, whereby bait (tuna heads and gills) and chum (minced tuna) is used to coax sharks to within view of tourists. Owing to a number of recorded impacts on various shark species, including changes in behaviour, movement, habitat use, and activity levels, wildlife provisioning remains a contentious issue amongst managers, tourism operators, and the public alike. The objective of my thesis is to determine the effects of cage-diving on the diet of target and non-target species using biochemical tracer results obtained via new sampling and analytical methods.

Although biochemical tracers, including fatty acids (FAs), are increasingly used to investigate feeding ecology of marine megafauna, their use in this setting requires further practical development in sample collection and storage scenarios, and quantitative development to understand how to appropriately interpret FA results. Specifically, I assessed the operational limitations of using FAs in the context of white shark tissue collection, determining that muscle and sub-dermal tissue biochemistry was not directly comparable, and that 50 mg of muscle was sufficient to obtain accurate FA profiles. Following this minimum tissue quantity, I modified a biopsy probe intended for underwater use, and showed its ability to collect sufficient tissue from white sharks, both underwater and from above the water's surface. Together, these chapters provided the practical foundation to confidently apply FA analysis to samples collected from free-swimming white sharks around cage-diving vessels. Yet, analytical uncertainties remained, as our understanding of FAs generally come from controlled experiments on taxa comparatively easier to study. Chondrichthyans (sharks, rays, and chimaeras) have unique metabolic processes which may impact FA biochemical pathways, their deposition in tissues, and resulting

data interpretation. I conducted a global analysis of 106 published FA profiles of chondrichthyans, and used a series of multivariate analyses and univariate model averaging to identify which FAs could trace specific aspects of chondrichthyan ecology (i.e. different habitats, water temperatures, trophic guilds, and phylogeny). Habitat type was distinguished by five individual FAs (16:0, 18:0, 22:6 ω 3, 20:5 ω 3 and 20:4 ω 6), allowing these FAs to be confidently used to trace specific foraging habitats (e.g. pelagic vs. reef). These operational (sample collection) and analytical (FA tracers) advances were then applied to white sharks and nontarget fishes and rays at the Neptune Islands, Australia to determine if the cage-diving industry affected their diet and nutrition. I found no evidence of dietary shifts or reduced nutritional condition attributed to tourism-exposed residency at the Neptune Islands for the white sharks, despite other work detailing changes in daily activity and habitat use. Yet, all eight non-target species including pelagic fishes, reef fishes and rays, showed dietary shifts consistent with bait and chum consumption. These results showcase how the impacts of provisioning can extend beyond the charismatic species targeted by tourism operators, and also highlight how future research and impact management necessitates an ecosystem-approach, inclusive of non-target species.

Declaration

I certify that this thesis:

- 1. does not incorporate without acknowledgment any material previously submitted for a degree or diploma in any university; and
- 2. to the best of my knowledge and belief, does not contain any material previously published or written by another person except where due reference is made in the text.

L Age Signed....

Date 6th September, 2019

Author contributions, permits, and funding

The following outlines the author contributions and acknowledgments for each data chapter:

Chapter 2

Meyer, L., Pethybridge, H., Nichols, P. D., Beckmann, C., Bruce, B. D., Werry, J. M., & Huveneers, C. (2017). Assessing the Functional Limitations of Lipids and Fatty Acids for Diet Determination: The Importance of Tissue Type, Quantity, and Quality. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, *4*. doi:10.3389/fmars.2017.00369

LM, CH, CB, HP, PN, JW, BB: conceived and designed the experiments; BB, JW, CB, and CH: provided tissue samples; LM: performed the experiments, analyzed the data with the help of CH, CB, PN, and HP; LM wrote the manuscript with the advice of CH, CB, HP, PN, JW, and BB.

This work was facilitated by the Queensland Department of Agriculture and Fisheries Shark Control Program, as part of the QLD large shark tagging research program and the QLD white shark tracking program which provided tissue samples. We also thank the New South Wales Department of Primary Industries Shark Meshing Program and the South Australian Research and Development Institute for collecting and storing tissue material. The white shark tourism operators; Andrew Fox and the Fox Shark Research Foundation, Calypso Star Charters and Adventure Bay Charters staff and crew provided ongoing support and in-kind contributions, facilitating sample collection within South Australia.

Chapter 3

Meyer, L., Fox, A., & Huveneers, C. (2018). Simple biopsy modification to collect muscle samples from free-swimming sharks. *Biological Conservation*, 228(October), 142–147. doi:10.1016/j.biocon.2018.10.024

LM designed the biopsy modification and study, LM, AF and CH collected samples, LM analysed the samples and results and wrote the manuscript with the advice of AF and CH.

The authors thank Rob Allen and the team from Rob Allen Dive Factory (www.roballen.co.za) in Durban, South Africa, for manufacturing the biopsy probes and providing the diagrams in Figure 3.1. We appreciate the ongoing support of the white shark cage-diving operators, including the teams at Rodney Fox Shark Expeditions, Adventure Bay Charters, and Calypso Star Charters.

Chapter 4

Meyer, L., Pethybridge, H., Nichols, P. D., Beckmann, C., & Huveneers, C. (2019). Abiotic and biotic drivers of fatty acid tracers in ecology: a global analysis of chondrichthyan profiles. *Functional Ecology*, 33, 1243-1255. doi:10.1111/1365-2435.13328

LM conceived the ideas and LM, HP, PN, CB, and CH designed methodology; LM collected and analysed the data and wrote the manuscript with the advice of HP, PN, CB, and CH.

I thank Dr. Peter Yates and the team at the Australian Antarctic Division (AAD), the Australian Fisheries Management Authority (AFMA) Fisheries Observers and Data Collection Officers from Capfish Pty Ltd. We gratefully acknowledge the assistance of the crew and skippers aboard Austral Fisheries Pty Ltd. and Australian Longline Pty Ltd. vessels for supplying skate tissue samples for fatty acid analysis. Arctic skate tissue was sourced from the AAD via Otlet.io. We also thank Bruce Davidson for providing fatty acid profile data for inclusion in the analysis.

Chapter 5

Meyer, L., Pethybridge, H., Beckmann, C., Bruce, B., & Huveneers, C. (2019). The impact of wildlife tourism on the foraging ecology and nutritional condition of an apex predator. *Tourism Management*, 75, 206–215. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tourman.2019.04.025

All authors designed the study. LM, CB and CH collected research material and LM, HP and CB performed the laboratory analyses. LM performed the statistical analyses and wrote the manuscript with the advice of HP, CB, BB, and CH.

I appreciate the ongoing support of the white shark cage-diving operators, including the teams at Rodney Fox Shark Expeditions, Adventure Bay Charters, and Calypso Star Charters, who facilitated the field work and assisted in collecting samples. I also thank P. Nichols, A. Revill and M. Brock at CSIRO for their guidance in the lipid laboratory. The artwork featured in the graphical abstract was created by Rene Campbell (www.renecampbellart.com).

Chapter 6

I would like to thank S. Whitmarsh, T. Clarke, and the staff of Rodney Fox Shark Expeditions, Adventure Bay Charters and Calypso Star Charters for their assistance with the fieldwork and fish collection. We also thank J. Dennis and M. Thiele for their help dissecting, processing, and assessing fish gut content, and M. Brock, A. Revill and the team at CSIRO for their help in the analytical lipid laboratory.

Permitting and Funding

The fish collection and biopsies were conducted in accordance with DEWNR permit #Q26292 and Flinders University Animal Ethics Committee approval #398 and BRUVS were deployed under Flinders University Animal Welfare Committee approval #E403 and DEW marine parks permit #MR00092-2-V.

Funding was provided by the Save Our Seas Foundation (grant number RPF14/553), Holsworth Wildlife Research Endowment (HWRE2016R2098), Oceania Chondrichthyan Society and Passions of Paradise. Lauren Meyer was supported by the Australian Government Research Training Program Scholarship.

Conference presentation relevant to this thesis

- American Elasmobranch Society Conference, Snowbird UT, United States of America 2019. "Using fatty acid profiling to assess the dietary effects of cage-diving: target and non-target species"
- Sharks International, João Pessoa, RB, Brazil 2018, "What can fatty acids reveal about shark and ray ecology?"
- Australian Marine Science Association Conference, Adelaide, SA, Australia 2018, "Assessing the effects of South Australia's cage-diving industry on target and non-target species"
- Oceania Chondrichthyan Society Conference, North Stradbroke Island, QLD, Australia 2018, "Café or Buffet? Ontogenetic shifts in white shark diet and habitat use"
- Indo-pacific Fish Conference, Tahiti, French Polynesia 2017, "Using fatty acid profiling to assess the dietary effects of cage-diving: target and non-target species"
- Australian Section of the American Oil Chemists' Society, Barossa Valley, SA, Australia 2017, "Assessing the functional limitations of fatty acids (FAs) for diet determination"
- Australian Society for Fish Biology, Hobart, TAS, Australia 2016, "Functional limitations of fatty acid profiles"

Other publications or contributions

- Gallagher, A., **Meyer, L**., Pethybridge, R., Huveneers, C., Butcher, A. (In press). Physiological stress responses of white sharks (*Carcharodon carcharias*) to short-term capture: amino acids and fatty acids. *Endangered Species Research.*
- May, C., **Meyer, L**., Whitmarsh, S., & Huveneers, C. (2019). Eyes on the size: Accuracy of visual length estimates of white sharks, *Carcharodon carcharias*. *Royal Society Open Science*.
- Munroe, S. E. M., Meyer, L., & Heithaus, M. R. (2018). Dietary Biomarkers in Shark Foraging and Movement Ecology. In J. Carrier, M. Heithaus, & C. A. Simpfendorfer (Eds.), Shark Research: Emerging Technologies and Applications for the Field and Laboratory. Boca Raton, FL: CRC Press.
- Huveneers, C., Whitmarsh, S., Thiele, M., **Meyer, L**., Fox, A., & Bradshaw, C. J. A. (2018). Effectiveness of five personal shark-bite deterrents for surfers. *PeerJ*, *6*, e5554.
- Huveneers, C., Apps, K., Becceri-Garcia, E. E., Bruce, B., Butcher, P. A., Carlisle, A., ... Curtis,
 T. (2018). Future research directions on the "elusive" white shark. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, *5*, 455.
- Huveneers, C., Whitmarsh, S., Thiele, M., May, C., **Meyer, L**., Fox, A., & Bradshaw, C. J. A. (2018). Response of white sharks exposed to newly developed personal shark deterrents.

Acknowledgements

I would first like to thank my supervisor Charlie Huveneers, whose guidance, constant help with absolutely everything, and dedication to making me a better scientist warrants my endless gratitude. Charlie, after nearly four years, I am still convinced you are likely a robot. But you are also an outstanding teacher, and you provided the ideal balance of encouragement, supportive criticism, and scepticism for questionable side projects. You pushed me to think more critically about my work, be creative, fostered my curiosity, and taught me more than I could ever fit on this page. Two thumbs up.

To my team of supervisors at CSIRO, Heidi Pethybridge and Peter Nichols, your help with designing and undertaking every step of this project, and your confidence in my abilities has been an invaluable source of support. Thank you for guiding me through the tricky, and somewhat confusing field of FA ecology. In particular, thank you both for your help with the meta-analysis and its' endless iterations. I am very lucky to have each of you on my team, as you both are a wealth of knowledge and encouragement.

Crystal Beckmann and Barry Bruce, thank you for all of the work facilitating and organising this project. I was very fortunate to begin a PhD building off of your work collecting samples and analysing data, as you two were instrumental in conceptualising this research.

To the Southern Shark Ecology Group and those in office 141 (write in your lab name _______ once you decide on one), I have thoroughly enjoyed working with all of you. You made the office, the field, and anywhere we could make fun of Charlie, all the more enjoyable. Sasha Whitmarsh, I am so glad to have gotten to do my PhD alongside you. Thank you for sharing your enthusiasm for PRIMER (and BRUVS I suppose). Tom, Cameron, Maddie, Josh, Dennis, Modra, Jess, Tayla, Adam and Leila, thank you all for making the lab such an eccentric and wonderful place.

All three of the cage-diving operators have provided ceaseless support for my research, and the crew of the Rodney Fox Shark Expeditions deserve special thanks. To Andrew and all of the crew I have had the joy of working with, your enthusiasm, humour and friendliness has made the days I got to spend with you all at the Neptune Islands as some of my happiest memories.

To my friends and family who have supported and encouraged me throughout my seemingly endless studies, I cannot thank you enough for everything, big and small. To my fiancé Annabel, your endless love and support means the world to me. Thank you for putting up with the constant chat about sharks and graphs, having a drawer always smell like fish guts, and the general research nonsense which prevents me from attending anything. My dog Flin, you are a very good boy. I promise we will do more biking. Your enthusiasm is contagious and inspiring. Madi Green, your enthusiasm is also contagious and inspiring. We have come so far from the ants and the sea cucumbers, and I am so lucky to have you as a friend, colleague, conference buddy, and co-founder.

To my parents, thank you for encouraging my curiosity from a young age, and continuing to support me throughout my endeavours. Late nights doing last-minute science fair projects prepared me well. Your constant encouragement has been invaluable, and I will forever appreciate the sacrifices you have made so I could pursue exactly what I have always wanted to.

Chapter 1

General introduction



Marine wildlife tourism

Wildlife tourism is rapidly growing in popularity, diversity of locations, and targeted species (Newsome et al., 2005; Orams, 2002; Trave et al., 2017). Interacting with wildlife is already one of the top factors influencing travel decisions (Davis et al., 2001; Higginbottom, 2004), with 43% of Australia's international visitors seeking wildlife tourism experiences, amounting to 2.2 million foreign, and 2.5 million domestic participants in 2006 alone (Ballantyne et al., 2009). Estimates of global participant numbers vary between 79 and 440 million (Moorhouse et al., 2015; Trave et al., 2017), with the industry projected to double in the next 50 years (French et al., 2011). Studies exploring visitor motivation and satisfaction have revealed the importance of natural settings, education, animal welfare, and most importantly, up-close encounters (Curtin, 2005; Patroni et al., 2019; Pearce et al., 2017; Tremblay, 2002). Particularly sought after, are close encounters with large, endangered, and charismatic animals, in their natural environment (Giglio et al., 2015; Skibins et al., 2013; Tremblay, 2002). This makes operations targeting marine megafauna, i.e. sharks and marine mammals, one of the fastest growing sectors of wildlife tourism (Wearing and Neil, 2009).

The viability of wildlife tours, especially those targeting elusive animals, relies on providing reasonably constant, up-close encounters (Duffus and Dearden, 1990; Knight, 2009; Skibins et al., 2013). To aggregate target species, tour operators use a range of 'provisions' (Knight, 2009), including food (natural and unnatural prey items), baits (often tethered fish remains), and chum (minced offal, producing an inedible oil slick) (Brena et al., 2015; Patroni et al., 2018; Richards et al., 2015). Such activities are common practice in the marine environment (Bryant, 1994; Duffus and Dearden, 1990; Knight, 2009) and have been used to entice marine mammals (Bryant, 1994; Mann and Kemps, 2003), sharks (Bruce, 2015; Gallagher and Hammerschlag, 2011), rays (Semeniuk et al., 2007), and fishes (Brookhouse et al., 2014; Feitosa et al., 2012) for decades (Knight, 2009).

Despite the growing number of participants eager for up-close encounters, provisioning is highly contentious amongst tourists, managers, and scientists alike (Newsome and Rodger, 2008; Burgin and Hardiman, 2015; Richards et al., 2015; Ziegler et al., 2018). This is especially true for provisioning sharks, which are often at the forefront of species conservation and public safety concerns. Still passionately debated, supporters of shark tourism cite the unprecedented research opportunities, potential for financial and social support for conservation, and the shift in the public's largely negative perceptions of sharks (Gallagher et al., 2015; Haas et al., 2017; Macdonald et al., 2017), the latter persisting as a hurdle for global shark conservation (Friedrich et al., 2014; Neff, 2014). In contrast, opponents draw on animal welfare and public safety concerns, including provisioning induced changes to shark behaviour and residency (e.g. Bruce and Bradford, 2011), aggression (e.g. Clarke, et al., 2013), and the potential for tourism operations to condition sharks, encouraging associations between marine activities and food which could potentiate negative human-shark encounters (concerns discussed in Johnson and Kock. 2006). This debate is not limited to shark tourism, as the effects of provisioning practices on a number of marine species are the subject of ongoing research around the world (reviewed in Brena et al., 2015; Newsome and Rodger, 2008; Patroni et al., 2018; Trave et al., 2017).

Impacts on species

Provisioning wildlife to facilitate tourism encounters has a history of impacting species (Brennan et al., 1985; Cole, 1994; Orams et al., 1996). Specifically, eliciting changes in marine wildlife site occupancy (Bruce and Bradford, 2013; Brunnschweiler et al., 2014), relative and overall abundance (Brookhouse et al., 2014; Clarke et al., 2013; Meyer et al., 2009), behaviour (Brookhouse et al., 2014; Clarke et al., 2013; Mann & Kemps, 2003), activity levels (Huveneers et al., 2018b), and other physiological, behavioural, and spatial and temporal space use characteristics (recently reviewed in Brena et al., 2015; Gallagher et al., 2015; Patroni et al., 2018; Trave et al., 2017). However, the effects of provisioning on diet and nutritional condition

are relatively unexplored, despite the use of food-based attracts, popularity of directly feeding wildlife (Newsome and Rodger, 2008; Orams, 2002) and ongoing debates amongst stake holders about its potential impacts (Bruce, 2015; Gallagher et al., 2015; Richards et al., 2015). In a recent review by Brena et al., (2015), "dietary habits" were the least studied of 10 different impacts from shark tourism, with only four out of the 22 studies exploring the subject. The findings were species- and context-specific, highlighting the potential for provisioning to alter shark and ray diets (Maljković and Côté, 2011; Semeniuk et al., 2007), detrimentally impacting physiology and body condition (Semeniuk et al., 2009), or having no detectable effects (Abrantes et al., 2018). Following these context-specific responses, animal welfare concerns about the dietary and nutritional cost of different species interacting with tourism operators, has been articulated in a number of studies and reviews (e.g., Barnett et al., 2016; Brena et al., 2015; Gallagher and Huveneers, 2018).

Provisioning may also impact non-target species and ecosystems, which underpin tourism sites and support the aggregations of target species. This has the potential to impact other industries, including fishing and aquaculture, and recreational use by the public. Such impacts have been largely overlooked in research and management objectives, despite the few existing studies demonstrating shifts in non-target species behaviour and predation (Milazzo et al., 2006), movement (Rizzari et al., 2017), and parasite loads (Vignon et al., 2010) as well as ecological changes to the benthos (Wong et al., 2019) associated with local provisioning activities. In the wake of these findings, a string of recent reviews and management objectives have begun calling for the establishment of ecosystem-level studies to address the impacts of provisioning on community ecology and non-target species (Brena et al., 2015; Burgin and Hardiman, 2015; Gallagher et al., 2015; Higginbottom et al., 2003). Mirroring the scarcity of research detailing the impacts of provisioning on the diet of target species, the diet of non-target species has not been evaluated, despite observations of aggregating fishes consuming provisions at tourism sites worldwide (Gallagher and Huveneers, 2018; A. Fox pers. comm.).

White shark cage-diving in South Australia

Cage-diving with white sharks (*Carcharodon carcharias*) is particularly popular, due to their rarity, threatened conservation status, size, role as a top predator, and notoriety in popular media (Apps et al., 2016; Huveneers et al., 2017). Tours are available in Australia, Mexico, USA, South Africa, and New Zealand, often with multiple operators visiting one site simultaneously. Paralleling global growth in marine wildlife tourism, Australia's cage-diving industry operates year-round at the Neptune Islands Group (Ron and Valerie Taylor) Marine Park, hosting >10,000 passengers across three operators running 260 days per year (DEWNR, 2016) contributing \$15 million annually to the regional economy (Huveneers et al., 2017). The Neptune Islands are also one of the region's Representative Marine Protected Areas, providing protection for unique offshore island habitats (DEWNR, 2012) and supporting > 130 recorded fish, marine mammal, bird, and elasmobranch species, including Australia's largest population of Long-nosed Fur Seal *Arctocephalus forsteri* and the industry's target white shark (Atlas of Living Australia, 2019).

As with much shark and ray wildlife tourism, cage-diving in South Australia relies heavily on chum (minced tuna creating an inedible oil slick) and tethered baits (Southern Bluefin Tuna *Thunnus maccoyii* heads and gills) to attract sharks within view of divers. Citing concerns about the effects of provisioning on white sharks (changes in fine-scale habitat use [Huveneers et al., 2013], residency [Bruce and Bradford, 2013], activity levels [Huveneers et al., 2018]) and other behaviour [reviewed in Bruce, 2015; discussed in Gallagher and Huveneers, 2018]) government regulations have sought to minimise such impacts on the target species (DEWNR, 2016) by limiting bait input to a maximum of 100 kg of daily bait and chum input per operator (DEWNR, 2016) and explicitly prohibiting feeding white sharks (policy 7.3, DEWNR, 2016). Australia's White Shark Recovery Plan also identifies cage-diving as a potential threat to the recovery of the species (DSEWPaC, 2013). With a rapidly growing tourism industry with hotly debated practices, centred on an ecologically vital and iconic endangered species and a growing body of

evidence suggesting provisioning induced changes, assessing the dietary and nutritional impacts of the cage-diving industry is a financial and ecological imperative (Bruce, 2015; Gallagher and Huveneers, 2018; Huveneers et al., 2018a).

Using biochemical tracers to determine diet

Several biochemical methods have evolved to complement traditional stomach content analysis, and these are growing in popularity owing to their capacity to determine detailed aspects of an organism's diet, nutritional state, and trophic level (Budge et al., 2006; Hussey et al., 2012; Munroe et al., 2018; Pethybridge et al., 2018). Specifically, fatty acid (FA) analysis is emerging as a vital tool for trophic ecologists and is used across marine and terrestrial taxa to identify spatiotemporal foraging patterns, as well as food-web dynamics and the ecological transfer of biologically essential molecules through ecosystems (Budge et al., 2006; Colombo et al., 2016; Gladyshev et al., 2017; Munroe et al., 2018; Tocher, 2003).

The utility of FAs stems from their molecular role as major components of lipids or fats, where they serve a number of essential biological functions (Tocher, 2003). For example, FAs play key roles in metabolism and buoyancy regulation (Pond and Tarling, 2011), they are essential components of membranes regulating ion balance (Glencross, 2009), and are important for immune systems (Montero et al., 2004), brain function (Masud and Tsukamoto, 1998), behaviour, and growth (Tocher, 2010) (discussed in Glencross 2009; Parrish 2013; Sargent et al. 1999; Tocher 2003). Yet, vertebrates lack the ability to synthesise a number of key FAs *denovo* (Fraser et al., 1989; Iverson et al., 2004). Fatty acid biomodification is also energetically costly, and enzymatically limited (Iverson et al., 2004). This means that FAs generally retain their chemical structures, or undergo minimal biomodification as they are assimilated from dietary sources into vertebrate tissues (Sargent et al., 1999; Tocher, 2003).

Fatty acids have a number of diverse structures, which differ across distinct basal food web sources, allowing for foraging to be traced in consumers as these chemical structures are retained through trophic transfer. Broadly, FAs are composed of a carbon chain, with a methyl group at one end (denoted by omega, ω or n) and a carboxyl group at the other end (Sargent et al., 1999). The different carbon chain lengths (often containing 14–24 carbons), and the number and placement of double bonds has given rise to a variety of distinct FA molecules, with > 60 often detected and identified in vertebrate tissues samples (Budge et al., 2006; Parrish, 2013; Sargent et al., 1999). Based on the number of double bonds, FAs are categorised as "saturated" (SFA) with no double bonds, "monounsaturated" (MUFA) with one carbon-carbon double bond, or "polyunsaturated" (PUFA) with multiple double bonds. The placement of the first double bond (e.g. " ω 3" for the first double bond between the third and the fourth carbon atom) further subdivides these groups into the ω 7, ω 9 and ω 11 MUFAs and the ω 3 and ω 6 PUFAs (sometimes referred to as omega-3 and omega-6 fatty acids).

The variety of FAs, with their distinct chemical structures, originate from different producers at the base of the food web. For example, FA 20:5 ω 3 comes from diatoms, 18:3 ω 3 is produced in specific macroalgae, and 20:4 ω 3 originates in protozoa, red algae, and kelp (Kelly and Scheibling 2012; see Appendix Table S1 for detailed outline of origins and transfer of FAs). Abiotic factors including water temperature (Gibson et al., 1984) and freshwater input (Sargent et al. 1999) influence primary production and community composition (Lowe et al., 2014), and thus dictate which FAs are produced at the base of the food web. Biotic influences including phylogenetic differences in physiology and trophic guild can further dictate FA assimilation, especially in higher trophic level consumers (Colombo et al., 2016; Galloway and Winder, 2015; Gladyshev et al., 2017; Vasconi et al., 2015). This heterogeneity in FAs, coupled with the limited capacity for biosynthesis, allows such chemotaxonomic signatures to persist up the food web into higher order taxa, such that FAs in consumers reflect foraging dynamics, both abiotic (e.g.

habitat type and temperature) and biotic (e.g. phylogeny and ecomorphology) (Colombo et al., 2016; Gladyshev et al., 2017).

The multitude of available FA tracers and the strong physiological link between lipids and physiology, nutrition, and bioenergetics (Gallagher et al., 2017; Tocher, 2003) offers a number of opportunities not available with other biochemical tracers, such as stable isotopes (Pethybridge et al. 2018). Particularly, the abundance of FAs offers greater specificity than stable isotopes when determining prey items (e.g. McMeans et al., 2013; discussed in Budge et al., 2006), and has the capacity to detail basal linkages (Ackman, 1994; Sargent et al., 1999; Tocher, 2003). As lipids are more metabolically active than bulk protein, they reflect changes in diet and nutrition at shorter time scales than stable isotopes (weeks with FAs vs months-years with isotopes (Beckmann et al., 2013b), making lipid and FA analysis an ideal toolset to explore changes in feeding ecology across a short time period (Pethybridge et al., 2018). Owing to this broad applicability to detail complex foraging ecology, more than 29,000 published studies featured FA analysis for marine and aquatic taxa alone between 1990 and 2014 (Rudy et al., 2016). As many of these studies investigate the nutritional aspects of FAs in relation to human consumption, this knowledge can be applied to marine trophic ecology, enabling a better understanding of physiology and nutritional condition (Gallagher et al., 2017).

Determining if fatty acids reflect shark and ray ecology

Following advances in our understanding of biochemical tracers, including lipids, FAs, and stable isotopes, the use of such biochemical toolsets with marine megafauna is particularly promising. Given the popularity and applications of FAs in well-understood taxa like teleosts, FA tracers are being applied to complex questions about chondrichthyan (shark, ray and chimaera) ecology. These include studies on diet (McMeans et al., 2012; Pethybridge et al., 2011), habitat use (Rohner et al., 2013), ontogenetic shifts (Wai et al. 2011), quantifying trophic niche overlap (Every et al., 2017), and identifying tourism provisioning (Semeniuk et al., 2007). While FA

assimilation in chondrichthyans appears to be similar to other taxa (Beckmann et al., 2013a, 2013b), these organisms have evolved notoriously distinct physiologies and metabolic processes, relying on ketone bodies instead of lipids for energy metabolism, and using fatty, lipid rich livers as a sink for long-term energy storage (Ballantyne, 1997). Given this unique taxa-specific biochemistry and the importance of biochemical pathways and metabolism in FA assimilation from prey to predator, the uncommon physiology of chondrichthyans may impact FA deposition and usability. The appropriate use of FAs to detail shark and ray ecology therefore requires additional foundational work to further our understanding of the taxa-specific applications of this emerging toolset.

Practical limitations of sample collection

The appropriate use of FA analysis is contingent upon the collection and suitable storage of sufficient quantities of tissue. The practical limitations of which are previously unexplored in any large elasmobranchs like white sharks. Research investigating the biology and ecology of marine animals is increasingly calling for the development and use of non-lethal sampling techniques (Fossi et al., 2010; Jardine et al., 2011; Smith et al., 2018). This is especially pronounced for studies of elasmobranchs (Hammerschlag and Sulikowski, 2011; Heupel and Simpfendorfer, 2010; Marshall and Pierce, 2012), owing to their generally low abundance and high conservation concern (Dulvy et al., 2014). Minimally invasive biopsies from free-swimming sharks (Daly and Smale, 2013; Reeb and Best, 2006; Robbins, 2006) are growing in popularity, as they can obtain tissue samples for biochemical studies (e.g., Carlisle et al., 2012; Hooker et al., 2001; Hussey et al., 2012), while reducing the stress and detrimental effects of the capture and release process. When sampling free-swimming white sharks, the operational limitations of various biopsy methods extend to the amount of tissue obtained, potentially constraining the biochemical analyses that can be undertaken. With the thick epidermal layer serving as a barrier, collecting sufficient amounts of usable muscle from large

elasmobranchs can be particularly challenging. The sub-dermal layer of white sharks can be up to 3 cm thick, hindering the ability to collect the underlying muscle (Jaime-Rivera et al., 2013), the tissue most often used to study elasmobranch trophic ecology. As such, understanding the minimum quantity of different tissues necessary for accurate FA analysis is vital when considering the appropriateness of various biopsy probes, field sampling scenarios, and the applicability of the sampling method to the different available biochemical tools.

Acquiring samples of highly mobile, rare, and/or potentially dangerous megafauna is not limited to collecting biopsies from live organisms, as specimens from museums, past research, fisheries bycatch (Pethybridge et al., 2011), beach strandings (Rohner et al., 2013), and sharkcontrol measures (Davidson et al., 2011, 2014; Pethybridge et al., 2014) provide a crucial source of potential samples for research teams. However, these samples are taken from carcasses in variable conditions, which may have spent multiple days at ambient temperature, where there is the high potential for lipid and FA degradation (Rudy et al., 2016). Additionally, field sampling often includes remote and hostile field locations (e.g., hot and humid tropics, and offshore sampling sites), with sub-optimal storage and preservation options. Unfortunately, the realities of collection opportunities challenge the use of FAs, which in other taxa oxidise when exposed to air, high temperatures, and direct sunlight, leading to tissue degradation and loss of information (Budge et al., 2006; Rudy et al., 2016). Additionally, FA studies often use tissue samples collected over a long period of time (e.g., 5 years—Davidson et al., 2011, 2014; 2 years-Rohner et al., 2013; 12 years- Pethybridge et al., 2014 and 3 years-Jaime-Rivera and Caraveo-Patiño, 2014), providing another opportunity for unchecked FA degradation throughout long periods of frozen storage. Given the challenges with acquiring samples from rare, endangered, and potentially dangerous animals, like white sharks, understanding how storage conditions impact the usability of these samples for FA analysis will enable scientists to appropriately use archived samples.

Research objectives

The overarching objective of my thesis is to determine the effects of white shark cage-diving on target and non-target species through the development of quantitative and field applications for emerging biochemical tracers. Specifically, the aims of this thesis are to:

1) Assess the practical limitations of FA analysis given the challenges associated with white shark tissue collection.

2) Enhance our understanding of the capacity of FA profiles to inform chondrichthyan ecology.

3) Investigate the dietary impacts of white shark cage-diving on target and non-target species.

To fulfil each aim, I have compiled five thesis chapters (excluding this introductory chapter [1] and a general discussion chapter [7]), each with specific goals, which link to thesis objective and aims (Figure 1.1).

Thesis structure

Chapter 1 introduces the impacts of marine wildlife tourism and outlines the gaps in understanding of the practical and analytical use of fatty acids as biochemical tracers. This chapter should serve as a brief outline, as further introductory material can be found within each following chapter.

Chapter 2 used a controlled laboratory setting to assess the operational limitations of using FAs with white shark tissue. This includes determining 1) the differences in lipid content, lipid class, and FA profiles between muscle and sub-dermal tissue; 2) the minimum tissue sample size for FA analysis; and 3) the effects of handling and freezing storage time on FA degradation. This chapter fits within aim 1 (Figure 1.1) and has been published in *Frontiers in Marine Science*.

Chapter 3 details a simple biopsy modification to collect muscle samples from free-swimming sharks. The work compares field tests from surface and underwater biopsies to determine if either obtain sufficient tissue (as per aim 1 and Chapter 2) for biochemical analyses to be run on the same tissue core (e.g. stable isotopes, FAs, and genetics), informing aim 1 (Figure 1.1). This work has been published in *Biological Conservation*.

Chapter 4 is a global analysis of published chondrichthyan FA profiles to determine the drivers of FA tracers in ecology. This analysis provides a novel understanding of the biological and ecological information that can be inferred from FA profiles and further validates the use of FAs as tracers to investigate the trophic ecology of chondrichthyans. Goals from this chapter feed into aim 2 (Figure 1.1) and this chapter had been published in *Functional Ecology*.

Chapter 5 uses lipids and FAs from biopsied tissue (following aim 1 and chapter 2 & 3) to investigate the impact of cage-diving on the foraging ecology (as per aim 2) and nutritional condition of the industry's target white shark. This work informs aim 3 and this chapter has been published in *Tourism Management*.

Chapter 6 uses multiple biochemical tracers (FA and stable isotopes) to assess the impacts of provisioning by the white shark cage-diving industry on non-target species. Findings from this chapter feed into aim 3 (Figure 1.1).

Chapter 7 discusses the major findings and synthesises the results of Chapters 2–6. It highlights the need to reclassify "provisioning" terminology in the wake of findings from Chapter 5 and 6, and uses a modified framework to identify the management implications of attracting white aharks and unintentionally provisioning other taxa.



Figure 1.1 - Thesis overall objective and aims with each chapter's contribution to those aims and subsequent chapters.

References

- Abrantes, K. G., Brunnschweiler, J. M., and Barnett, A. (2018). You are what you eat: Examining the effects of provisioning tourism on shark diets. *Biol. Conserv.* 224, 300–308. doi:10.1016/j.biocon.2018.05.021.
- Ackman, R. G. (1994). "Animal and marine lipids," in *Technological advances in improved and alternative sources of lipids* (Springer), 292–328.
- Apps, K., Dimmock, K., Lloyd, D., and Huveneers, C. (2016). In the Water with White Sharks (*Carcharodon carcharias*): Participants' Beliefs toward Cage-diving in Australia. *Anthrozoos* 29, 231–245.
- Atlas of Living Australia occurrence download at http://www.ala.org.au. [Accessed February 10, 2019].
- Ballantyne, J. S. (1997). Jaws: The inside story. The metabolism of elasmobranch fishes. *Comp Biochem Physiol B Biochem Mol Biol* 118(4):703-742. doi:10.1016/S0305-0491(97)002721.
- Ballantyne, R., Packer, J., and Hughes, K. (2009). Tourists' support for conservation messages and sustainable management practices in wildlife tourism experiences. *Tour. Manag.* 30, 658–664.
- Barnett, A., Payne, N. L., Semmens, J. M., and Fitzpatrick, R. (2016). Ecotourism increases the field metabolic rate of whitetip reef sharks. *Biol. Conserv.* 199, 132–136.
- Beckmann, C. L., Mitchell, J. G., Seuront, L., Stone, D. a. J., and Huveneers, C. (2013a).
 Experimental Evaluation of Fatty Acid Profiles as a Technique to Determine Dietary
 Composition in Benthic Elasmobranchs. *Physiol. Biochem. Zool.* 86, 266–278.
 doi:10.1086/669539.
- Beckmann, C. L., Mitchell, J. G., Stone, D. A. J., and Huveneers, C. (2013b). A controlled feeding experiment investigating the effects of a dietary switch on muscle and liver fatty

acid profiles in Port Jackson sharks *Heterodontus portusjacksoni*. *J. Exp. Mar. Bio. Ecol.* 448, 10–18. doi:10.1016/j.jembe.2013.06.009.

- Brena, P. F., Mourier, J., Planes, S., and Clua, E. (2015). Shark and ray provisioning functional insights into behavioral, ecological and physiological responses across multiple scales. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 538, 273–283. doi:10.3354/meps11492.
- Brennan, E. J., Else, J. G., and Altmann, J. (1985). Ecology and behaviour of a pest primate: vervet monkeys in a tourist-lodge habitat. *Afr. J. Ecol.* 23, 35–44.
- Brookhouse, N., Bucher, D. J., Rose, K., Kerr, I., & Gudge, S. (2013). Impacts, risks and management of fish feeding at Neds Beach, Lord Howe Island Marine Park, Australia: a case study of how a seemingly innocuous activity can become a serious problem. *J. Ecotourism*, 12(3), 165-181
- Bruce, B., and Bradford, R. (2011). *The effects of berleying on the distribution and behaviour of white sharks, Carcharodon carcharias, at the Neptune Islands, South Australia*. Available at: http://satic.com.au/images/uploads/documents/Effects_of_Berleying_Final_Report.pdf.
- Bruce, B. D. (2015). A review of cage-diving impacts on white shark behaviour and recommendations for research and the industry's management in New Zealand. Report to the Department of Conservation New Zealand. Hobart, Tasmania. Available at https://www.doc.govt.nz/documents/conservation/marine-and-coastal/shark-cage-diving/csiro-report.pdf
- Bruce, B. D., and Bradford, R. W. (2013). The effects of shark cage-diving operations on the behaviour and movements of white sharks, *Carcharodon carcharias*, at the Neptune Islands, South Australia. *Mar. Biol.* 160, 889–907.
- Brunnschweiler, J. M., Abrantes, K. G., and Barnett, A. (2014). Long-term changes in species composition and relative abundances of sharks at a provisioning site. *PLoS One* 9, 1–10. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0086682.

- Bryant, L. (1994). Report to Congress on results of feeding wild dolphins: 1989–1994. United States National Marine Fisheries Service, July 1994. Avilable at https://repository.library.noaa.gov/view/noaa/16196/noaa_16196_DS1.pdf?
- Budge, S. M., Iverson, S. J., and Koopman, H. N. (2006). Studying trophic ecology in marine ecosystems using fatty acids: A primer on analysis and interpretation. *Mar. Mammal Sci.* 22, 759–801. doi:10.1111/j.1748-7692.2006.00079.x.
- Burgin, S., and Hardiman, N. (2015). Effects of non-consumptive wildlife-oriented tourism on marine species and prospects for their sustainable management. *J. Environ. Manage.* 151, 210–220. doi:10.1016/j.jenvman.2014.12.018.
- Carlisle, A. B., Kim, S. L., Semmens, B. X., Madigan, D. J., Jorgensen, S. J., Perle, C. R., et al. (2012). Using Stable Isotope Analysis to Understand the Migration and Trophic Ecology of Northeastern Pacific White Sharks (*Carcharodon carcharias*). *PLoS One* 7, e30492. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0030492.
- Clarke, C. R., Lea, J. S. E., and Ormond, R. F. G. (2013). Changing relative abundance and behaviour of silky and grey reef sharks baited over 12 years on a Red Sea reef. *Mar. Freshw. Res.* 64, 909–919. doi:10.1071/MF12144.
- Clua, E., Buray, N., Legendre, P., Mourier, J., and Planes, S. (2010). Behavioural response of sicklefin lemon sharks *Negaprion acutidens* to underwater feeding for ecotourism purposes. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 414, 257–266. doi:10.3354/meps08746.
- Cole, R. G. (1994). Abundance, size structure, and diver-oriented behaviour of three large benthic carnivorous fishes in a marine reserve in northeastern New Zealand. *Biol. Conserv.* 70, 93–99.
- Colombo, S. M., Wacker, A., Parrish, C. C., Kainz, M. J., and Arts, M. T. (2016). A fundamental dichotomy in long-chain polyunsaturated fatty acid abundance between and within marine and terrestrial ecosystems. *Environ. Rev.* 25, 163–174.

- Curtin, S. (2005). Nature, wild animals and tourism: An experiential view. *J. Ecotourism* 4, 1–15. doi:10.1080/14724040508668434.
- Daly, R., and Smale, M. J. (2013). Evaluation of an underwater biopsy probe for collecting tissue samples from bull sharks *Carcharhinus leucas*. *African J. Mar. Sci.* 35, 129–132. doi:10.2989/1814232X.2013.769910.
- Davidson, B. C., Nel, W., Rais, A., Namdarizandi, V., Vizarra, S., and Cliff, G. (2014).
 Comparison of total lipids and fatty acids from liver, heart and abdominal muscle of scalloped (*Sphyrna lewini*) and smooth (*Sphyrna zygaena*) hammerhead sharks. *SpringerPlus*, 3(1), 52. doi:10.1186/2193-1801-3-521
- Davidson, B., Sidell, J., Rhodes, J., and Cliff, G. (2011). A comparison of the heart and muscle total lipid and fatty acid profiles of nine large shark species from the east coast of South Africa. *Fish Physiol. Biochem.* 37, 105–112. doi:10.1007/s10695-010-9421-8.
- Davis D., Tisdell C., Hardy M., (2000). The Role of Economics in Managing Wildlife Tourism.
 Wildlife Tourism Research Report Series No. 3. Status Assessment of Wildlife Tourism in
 Australia Series, Cooperative Research Centre for Sustainable Tourism, Gold Coast,
 Queensland.
- Department of Environment Water and Natural Resources (DEWNR) (2016). South Australian White Shark Tour Licensing Policy. Available at: www.environment.sa.gov.au.
- Department of Environment Water and Natural Resources DEWNR (2012). Neptune Islands Group Marine Park Management Plan. 22. Available at https://data.environment.sa.gov.au/Content/Publications/MP-7-Management-Plan-Cabinet-26-November-2012.pdf
- DSEWPaC (2013). Recovery Plan for the White Shark (*Carcharodon carcharias*). 56. Available at: www.environment.gov.au/biodiversity/threatened/recovery-list-common.html.

- Duffus, D. A., and Dearden, P. (1990). Non-consumptive wildlife-oriented recreation: A conceptual framework. *Biol. Conserv.* 53, 213–231. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/0006-3207(90)90087-6.
- Dulvy, N. K., Fowler, S. L., Musick, J. A., Cavanagh, R. D., Kyne, M., Harrison, L. R., et al. (2014). Extinction risk and conservation of the world's sharks and rays. *Elife* 3, 1–35. doi:10.7554/eLife.00590.
- Every, S., Pethybridge, H., Fulton, C., Kyne, P., and Crook, D. (2017). Niche metrics suggest euryhaline and coastal elasmobranchs provide trophic connections among marine and freshwater biomes in northern Australia. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 565, 181–196. doi:10.3354/meps11995.
- Feitosa, C. V., Chaves, L. de C. T., Ferreira, B. P., and De Araujo, M. E. (2012). Recreational fish feeding inside Brazilian MPAs: impacts on reef fish community structure. *J. Mar. Biol. Assoc. United Kingdom* 92, 1525–1533.
- Fossi, M. C., Urban, J., Casini, S., Maltese, S., Spinsanti, G., Panti, C., et al. (2010). A multi-trial diagnostic tool in fin whale (*Balaenoptera physalus*) skin biopsies of the Pelagos Sanctuary (*Mediterranean Sea*) and the Gulf of California (Mexico). *Mar. Environ. Res.* 69, S17–S20.
- Fraser, A. J., Sargent, J. R., Gamble, J. C., and Seaton, D. D. (1989). Formation and transfer of fatty acids in an enclosed marine food chain comprising phytoplankton, zooplankton and herring (*Clupea harengus L.*) larvae. *Mar. Chem.* 27, 1–18. doi:10.1016/0304-4203(89)90024-8.
- French, S. S., González-Suárez, M., Young, J. K., Durham, S., and Gerber, L. R. (2011). Human disturbance influences reproductive success and growth rate in California sea lions (*Zalophus californianus*). *PLoS One* 6, e17686.
- Friedrich, L. A., Jefferson, R., and Glegg, G. (2014). Public perceptions of sharks: Gathering support for shark conservation. *Mar. Policy* 47, 1–7.

- Gallagher, A. J., and Hammerschlag, N. (2011). Global shark currency: The distribution frequency and economic value of shark ecotourism. *Curr. Issues Tour.* 14, 797–812. doi:10.1080/13683500.2011.585227.
- Gallagher, A. J., and Huveneers, C. P. M. (2018). Emerging challenges to shark-diving tourism. *Mar. Policy* 96, 9–12. doi:10.1016/j.marpol.2018.07.009.
- Gallagher, A. J., Skubel, R. a, Pethybridge, H. R., and Hammerschlag, N. (2017). Energy metabolism in mobile, wild-sampled sharks inferred by plasma lipids. *Conserv. Physiol.* 5, cox002. doi:10.1093/conphys/cox002.
- Gallagher, A. J., Vianna, G. M. S., Papastamatiou, Y. P., Macdonald, C., Guttridge, T. L., and
 Hammerschlag, N. (2015). Biological effects, conservation potential, and research priorities
 of shark diving tourism. *Biol. Conserv.* 184, 365–379. doi:10.1016/j.biocon.2015.02.007.
- Galloway, A. W. E., and Winder, M. (2015). Partitioning the relative importance of phylogeny and environmental conditions on phytoplankton fatty acids. *PLoS One* 10, 1–23. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0130053.
- Gibson, R. a., Kneebone, R., and Kneebone, G. M. (1984). Comparative levels of arachidonic acid and eicosapentaenoic acid in Malaysian fish. *Comp. Biochem. Physiol. Part C, Comp.* 78, 325–328. doi:10.1016/0742-8413(84)90091-4.
- Giglio, V. J., Luiz, O. J., and Schiavetti, A. (2015). Marine life preferences and perceptions among recreational divers in Brazilian coral reefs. *Tour. Manag.* 51, 49–57.
- Gladyshev, M. I., Sushchik, N. N., Tolomeev, A. P., and Dgebuadze, Y. Y. (2017). Metaanalysis of factors associated with omega-3 fatty acid contents of wild fish. *Rev. Fish Biol. Fish.* 28(2), 277-299. doi:10.1007/s11160-017-9511-0.
- Glencross, B. D. (2009). Exploring the nutritional demand for essential fatty acids by aquaculture species. *Rev. Aquac.* 1, 71–124.

- Haas, A. R., Fedler, T., and Brooks, E. J. (2017). The contemporary economic value of elasmobranchs in The Bahamas: Reaping the rewards of 25 years of stewardship and conservation. *Biol. Conserv.* 207, 55–63.
- Hammerschlag, N., Gallagher, A. J., Wester, J., Luo, J., and Ault, J. S. (2012). Don't bite the hand that feeds: Assessing ecological impacts of provisioning ecotourism on an apex marine predator. *Funct. Ecol.* 26, 567–576. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2435.2012.01973.x.
- Hammerschlag, N., and Sulikowski, J. (2011). Killing for conservation: The need for alternatives to lethal sampling of apex predatory sharks. *Endanger. Species Res.* 14, 135–140. doi:10.3354/esr00354.
- Heupel, M. R., and Simpfendorfer, C. A. (2010). Science or slaughter: need for lethal sampling of sharks. *Conserv. Biol.* 24, 1212–1218.
- Higginbottom, K. (2004). Wildlife tourism: an introduction. *Wildl. Tour. Impacts, Manag. Plan.*, 1–14.
- Higginbottom, K., Green, R., and Northrope, C. (2003). A framework for managing the negative impacts of wildlife tourism on wildlife. *Hum. Dimens. Wildl.* 8, 1–24. doi:10.1080/10871200390180118.
- Hooker, S. K., Iverson, S. J., Ostrom, P., and Smith, S. C. (2001). Diet of northern bottlenose whales inferred from fatty-acid and stable-isotope analyses of biopsy samples. *Can. J. Zool.* 79, 1442–1454. doi:10.1139/cjz-79-8-1442.
- Hussey, N. E., MacNeil, M. a., Olin, J. a., McMeans, B. C., Kinney, M. J., Chapman, D. D., et al. (2012). Stable isotopes and elasmobranchs: Tissue types, methods, applications and assumptions. *J. Fish Biol.* 80, 1449–1484. doi:10.1111/j.1095-8649.2012.03251.x.
- Huveneers, C., Apps, K., Becceri-Garcia, E. E., Bruce, B., Butcher, P. A., Carlisle, A., et al. (2018a). Future research directions on the "elusive" white shark. *Front. Mar. Sci.* 5, 455.

- Huveneers, C., Meekan, M. G., Apps, K., Ferreira, L. C., Pannell, D., and Vianna, G. M. S.
 (2017). The economic value of shark-diving tourism in Australia. *Rev. Fish Biol. Fish.* 27, 665–680. doi:https://doi.org/10.1007/s11160-017-9486-x.
- Huveneers, C., Rogers, P. J., Beckmann, C., Semmens, J. M., Bruce, B. D., and Seuront, L. (2013). The effects of cage-diving activities on the fine-scale swimming behaviour and space use of white sharks. *Mar. Biol.* 160, 2863–2875. doi:10.1007/s00227-013-2277-6.
- Huveneers, C., Watanabe, Y. Y., Payne, N. L., and Semmens, J. M. (2018b). Interacting with wildlife tourism increases activity of white sharks. *Conserv. Physiol.* 6, coy019.
- Iverson, S. J., Field, C., Bowen, W. D., and Blanchard, W. (2004). Quantitative fatty acid signature analysis: A new method of estimating predator diets. *Ecol. Monogr.* 74, 211–235. doi:10.1890/02-4105.
- Jaime-Rivera, M., Caravea-Patino, J., Hoyos-Padilla, M., and Galvan-Magana, F. (2013).
 Evaluation of biopsy systems for sampling white shark *Carcharodon carcharias*(Lamniformes: Lamnidae) muscle for stable isotope analysis. *Rev. Biol. Mar. Oceanogr.* 48, 345–351. doi:10.4067/S0718-19572013000200013.
- Jaime-Rivera, M., and Caraveo-Patiño, J. (2014). migration habits of white shark *Carcharodon carcharias* (Lamniformes: Lamnidae) from Isla Guadalupe inferred by analysis of stable isotopes δ15N and δ13C. *Rev. Biol. Trop* 62, 637–647. Available at: http://www.scielo.sa.cr/pdf/rbt/v62n2/a19v62n2.pdf.
- Jardine, T. D., Hunt, R. J., Pusey, B. J., and Bunn, S. E. (2011). A non-lethal sampling method for stable carbon and nitrogen isotope studies of tropical fishes. *Mar. Freshw. Res.* 62, 83– 90. doi:10.1071/MF10211.
- Johnson, R., and Kock, A. (2006). South Africa's White Shark cage-diving industry is their cause for concern? *Nel DC Peschak TP Find. a Balanc. White shark Conserv. Recreat. Saf. inshore waters Cape Town, South Africa; Proc. a Spec. Work.* WWF South, 40–59.

- Kelly, J. R., and Scheibling, R. E. (2012). Fatty acids as dietary tracers in benthic food webs. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 446, 1–22. doi:10.3354/meps09559.
- Kirsch, P. E., Iverson, S. J., Bowen, W. D., Kerr, S. R., and Ackman, R. G. (1998). Dietary effects on the fatty acid signature of whole Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*). *Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci.* 55, 1378–1386.
- Knight, J. (2009). Making wildlife viewable: Habituation and attraction. *Soc. Anim.* 17, 167–184. doi:10.1163/156853009X418091.
- Laurel, B. J., Copeman, L. A., and Parrish, C. C. (2012). Role of temperature on lipid/fatty acid composition in Pacific cod (*Gadus macrocephalus*) eggs and unfed larvae. *Mar. Biol.* 159, 2025–2034. doi:10.1007/s00227-012-1989-3.
- Lowe, A. T., Galloway, A. W. E., Yeung, J. S., Dethier, M. N., and Duggins, D. O. (2014). Broad sampling and diverse biomarkers allow characterization of nearshore particulate organic matter. *Oikos* 123, 1341–1354.
- Macdonald, C., Gallagher, A. J., Barnett, A., Brunnschweiler, J., Shiffman, D. S., and
 Hammerschlag, N. (2017). Conservation potential of apex predator tourism. *Biol. Conserv.* 215, 132–141. doi:10.1016/j.biocon.2017.07.013.
- Maljković, A., and Côté, I. M. (2011). Effects of tourism-related provisioning on the trophic signatures and movement patterns of an apex predator, the Caribbean reef shark. *Biol. Conserv.* 144, 859–865. doi:10.1016/j.biocon.2010.11.019.
- Mann, J., and Kemps, C. (2003). "The effects of provisioning on maternal care in wild bottlenose dolphins Shark Bay Australia," in *Marine mammals: Fisheries, tourism and management issues*, eds. N. Gales, M. Hindell, and R. Kirkwood (Collingwood: CSIRO Publishing), 305– 317.
- Marshall, A. D., and Pierce, S. J. (2012). The use and abuse of photographic identification in sharks and rays. *J. Fish Biol.* 80, 1361–1379. doi:10.1111/j.1095-8649.2012.03244.x.
- Masud, R., and Tsukamoto, K. (1998). "School formation and concurrent developmental changes in carangid fish with reference to dietary conditions," in *When do fishes become juveniles? Springer*, 243–252.
- McMeans, B. C., Arts, M. T., and Fisk, A. T. (2012). Similarity between predator and prey fatty acid profiles is tissue dependent in Greenland sharks (*Somniosus microcephalus*):
 Implications for diet reconstruction. *J. Exp. Mar. Bio. Ecol.* 429, 55–63.
 doi:10.1016/j.jembe.2012.06.017.
- McMeans, B. C., Arts, M. T., Lydersen, C., Kovacs, K. M., Hop, H., Falk-Petersen, S., et al. (2013). The role of Greenland sharks (*Somniosus microcephalus*) in an Arctic ecosystem: Assessed via stable isotopes and fatty acids. *Mar. Biol.* 160, 1223–1238. doi:10.1007/s00227-013-2174-z.
- Meyer, C. G., Dale, J. J., Papastamatiou, Y. P., Whitney, N. M., and Holland, K. N. (2009). Seasonal cycles and long-term trends in abundance and species composition of sharks associated with cage diving ecotourism activities in Hawaii. *Environ. Conserv.* 36, 104– 111. doi:10.1017/S0376892909990038.
- Milazzo, M., Anastasi, I., and Willis, T. J. (2006). Recreational fish feeding affects coastal fish behavior and increases frequency of predation on damselfish *Chromis chromis* nests. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 310, 165–172. doi:10.3354/meps310165.
- Montero, D., Socorro, J., Tort, L., Caballero, M. J., Robaina, L. E., Vergara, J. M., et al. (2004). Glomerulonephritis and immunosuppression associated with dietary essential fatty acid deficiency in gilthead sea bream, *Sparus aurata L.*, juveniles. *J. Fish Dis.* 27, 297–306.
- Moorhouse, T. P., Dahlsjö, C. A. L., Baker, S. E., D'Cruze, N. C., and Macdonald, D. W. (2015). The Customer Isn't Always Right—Conservation and Animal Welfare Implications of the Increasing Demand for Wildlife Tourism. *PLoS One* 10, e0138939. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0138939.

- Munroe, S. E. M., Meyer, L., and Heithaus, M. R. (2018). "Dietary Biomarkers in Shark Foraging and Movement Ecology," in *Shark Research: Emerging Technologies and Applications for the Field and Laboratory*, eds. J. Carrier, M. Heithaus, and C. a. Simpfendorfer (Boca Raton, FL: CRC Press).
- Neff, C. (2014). "Human perceptions and attitudes towards sharks: examining the predator policy paradox," in *Sharks: Conservation, governance and management* (Routledge), 127–152.
- Newsome, D., Dowling, R. K., and Moore, S. A. (2005). *Wildlife tourism*. Channel View Publications.
- Newsome, D., and Rodger, K. (2008). To feed or not to feed: A contentious issue in wildlife tourism. *Aust. Zool.* 34, 255–270. doi:10.7882/FS.2008.029.
- Orams, M. B. (2002). Feeding wildlife as a tourism attraction: a review of issues and impacts. *Tour. Manag.* 23, 281–293.
- Orams, M. B., Hill, G. J. E., and Baglioni Jr, A. J. (1996). "Pushy" behavior in a wild dolphin feeding program at Tangalooma, Australia. *Mar. Mammal Sci.* 12, 107–117.
- Parrish, C. C. (2013). Lipids in Marine Ecosystems. *ISRN Oceanogr.* 2013, 1–16. doi:10.5402/2013/604045.
- Patroni, J., Newsome, D., Kerr, D., Sumanapala, D. P., and Simpson, G. D. (2019). Reflecting on the human dimensions of wild dolphin tourism in marine environments. *Tour. Hosp. Manag.* 25, 1–20.
- Patroni, J., Simpson, G., and Newsome, D. (2018). Feeding wild fish for tourism—A systematic quantitative literature review of impacts and management. *Int. J. Tour. Res.* 20, 286–298. doi:10.1002/jtr.2180.
- Pearce, J., Strickland-Munro, J., and Moore, S. A. (2017). What fosters awe-inspiring experiences in nature-based tourism destinations? *J. Sustain. Tour.* 25, 362–378. doi:10.1080/09669582.2016.1213270.

- Pethybridge, H., Daley, R. K., and Nichols, P. D. (2011). Diet of demersal sharks and chimaeras inferred by fatty acid profiles and stomach content analysis. *J. Exp. Mar. Bio. Ecol.* 409, 290–299. doi:10.1016/j.jembe.2011.09.009.
- Pethybridge, H. R., Choy, C. A., Polovina, J. J., and Fulton, E. A. (2018). Improving marine ecosystem models with biochemical tracers. *Ann. Rev. Mar. Sci.* 10.
- Pethybridge, H. R., Parrish, C. C., Bruce, B. D., Young, J. W., and Nichols, P. D. (2014). Lipid, fatty acid and energy density profiles of white sharks: Insights into the feeding ecology and ecophysiology of a complex top predator. *PLoS One* 9. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0097877.
- Pond, D. W., and Tarling, G. a. (2011). Phase transitions of wax esters adjust buoyancy in diapausing Calanoides acutus. *Limnol. Oceanogr.* 56, 1310–1318.
 doi:10.4319/lo.2011.56.4.1310.
- Reeb, D., and Best, P. B. (2006). A biopsy system for deep-core sampling of the blubber of southern right whales, *Eubalaena australis. Mar. Mammal Sci.* 22, 206–213. doi:10.1111/j.1748-7692.2006.00015.x.
- Richards, K., O'Leary, B. C., Roberts, C. M., Ormond, R., Gore, M., and Hawkins, J. P. (2015).
 Sharks and people: Insight into the global practices of tourism operators and their attitudes to Shark behaviour. *Mar. Pollut. Bull.* 91, 200–210. doi:10.1016/j.marpolbul.2014.12.004.
- Rizzari, J. R., Semmens, J. M., Fox, A., and Huveneers, C. (2017). Observations of marine wildlife tourism effects on a non-focal species. *J. Fish Biol.* 91, 981–988.
- Robbins, W. D. (2006). Evaluation of two underwater biopsy probes for in situ collection of shark tissue samples. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 310, 213–217. doi:10.3354/meps310213.
- Rohner, C. a., Couturier, L. I. E., Richardson, A. J., Pierce, S. J., Prebble, C. E. M., Gibbons, M. J., et al. (2013). Diet of whale sharks *Rhincodon typus* inferred from stomach content and signature fatty acid analyses. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 493, 219–235. doi:10.3354/meps10500.

- Rudy, M. D., Kainz, M. J., Graeve, M., Colombo, S. M., and Arts, M. T. (2016). Handling and Storage Procedures Have Variable Effects on Fatty Acid Content in Fishes with Different Lipid Quantities. *PLoS One* 11, e0160497. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0160497.
- Sargent, J., Bell, G., McEvoy, L., Tocher, D., and Estevez, A. (1999). Recent developments in the essential fatty acid nutrition of fish. *Aquaculture* 177, 191–199.
- Semeniuk, C. A. D., Bourgeon, S., Smith, S. L., and Rothley, K. D. (2009). Hematological differences between stingrays at tourist and non-visited sites suggest physiological costs of wildlife tourism. *Biol. Conserv.* 142, 1818–1829. doi:10.1016/j.biocon.2009.03.022.
- Semeniuk, C. A. D., Speers-Roesch, B., and Rothley, K. D. (2007). Using fatty-acid profile analysis as an ecologic indicator in the management of tourist impacts on marine wildlife: a case of stingray-feeding in the Caribbean. *Environ. Manage.* 40, 665–77. doi:10.1007/s00267-006-0321-8.
- Skibins, J. C., Powell, R. B., and Hallo, J. C. (2013). Charisma and conservation: charismatic megafauna's influence on safari and zoo tourists' pro-conservation behaviors. *Biodivers. Conserv.* 22, 959–982.
- Smith, J. G., Malone, D., Baetscher, D. S., and Carr, M. H. (2018). Evaluation and application of BIOPOLE, a biopsy device for in situ non-lethal tissue extraction for fishes. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 595, 149–156.
- Tocher, D. R. (2003). Metabolism and Functions of Lipids and Fatty Acids in Teleost Fish. *Rev. Fish. Sci.* 11, 107–184. doi:10.1080/713610925.
- Tocher, D. R. (2010). Fatty acid requirements in ontogeny of marine and freshwater fish. *Aquac. Res.* 41, 717–732. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2109.2008.02150.x.
- Trave, C., Brunnschweiler, J., Sheaves, M., Diedrich, A., and Barnett, A. (2017). Are we killing them with kindness? Evaluation of sustainable marine wildlife tourism. *Biol. Conserv.* 209, 211–222. doi:10.1016/j.biocon.2017.02.020.

- Tremblay, P. (2002). Tourism wildlife icons: Attractions or marketing symbols? in *CAUTHE* 2002: Tourism and Hospitality on the Edge; Proceedings of the 2002 CAUTHE conference (Edith Cowan University Press), 624.
- Vasconi, M., Caprino, F., Bellagamba, F., Busetto, M. L., Bernardi, C., Puzzi, C., et al. (2015).
 Fatty acid composition of freshwater wild fish in subalpine lakes: A comparative study.
 Lipids 50, 283–302. doi:10.1007/s11745-014-3978-4.
- Vignon, M., Sasal, P., Johnson, R. L., and Galzin, R. (2010). Impact of shark-feeding tourism on surrounding fish populations off Moorea Island (French Polynesia). *Mar. Freshw. Res.* 61, 163–169. doi:10.1071/MF09079.
- Wai, T.-C., Leung, K. M. Y., Sin, S. Y. T., Cornish, A., Dudgeon, D., and Williams, G. a. (2011).
 Spatial, seasonal, and ontogenetic variations in the significance of detrital pathways and terrestrial carbon for a benthic shark, *Chiloscyllium plagiosum* (Hemiscylliidae), in a tropical estuary. *Limnol. Oceanogr.* 56, 1035–1053. doi:10.4319/lo.2011.56.3.1035.
- Wearing, S., and Neil, J. (2009). Ecotourism: Impacts, potentials and possibilities?. Routledge.
- Wong, C. W. M., Conti-Jerpe, I., Raymundo, L. J., Dingle, C., Araujo, G., Ponzo, A., et al.
 (2019). Whale Shark Tourism: Impacts on Coral Reefs in the Philippines. *Environ. Manage.*63, 282–291.
- Ziegler, J. a., Silberg, J. N., Araujo, G., Labaja, J., Ponzo, A., Rollins, R., et al. (2018). A guilty pleasure: Tourist perspectives on the ethics of feeding whale sharks in Oslob, Philippines. *Tour. Manag.* 68, 264–274. doi:10.1016/j.tourman.2018.04.001.

Chapter 2

Assessing the operational limitations of lipids and fatty acids for diet determination: the importance of tissue type, quantity and quality



Published as:

Meyer, L., Pethybridge, H., Nichols, P. D., Beckmann, C., Bruce, B. D., Werry, J. M., & Huveneers, C. (2017). Assessing the Functional Limitations of Lipids and Fatty Acids for Diet Determination: The Importance of Tissue Type, Quantity, and Quality. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, 4. doi:10.3389/fmars.2017.00369

Abstract

Lipid and fatty acid (FA) analysis is commonly used to describe the trophic ecology of an increasing number of taxa. However, the applicability of these analyses is contingent upon the collection and storage of sufficient high quality tissue, the limitations of which are previously unexplored in elasmobranchs. Using samples from 110 white sharks, Carcharodon carcharias, collected throughout Australia, we investigated the importance of tissue type, sample quantity, and quality for reliable lipid class and FA analysis. We determined that muscle and sub-dermal tissue contain distinct lipid class and FA profiles, and were not directly comparable. Muscle samples as small as 12 mg dry weight (49 mg wet weight), provided reliable and consistent FA profiles, while sub-dermal tissue samples of 40 mg dry weight (186 mg wet weight) or greater were required to yield consistent profiles. This validates the suitability of minimally invasive sampling methods such as punch biopsies. The integrity of FA profiles in muscle was compromised after 24 hours at ambient temperature (~20 °C), making these degraded samples unreliable for accurate determination of dietary sources, yet sub-dermal tissue retained stable FA profiles under the same conditions, suggesting it may be a more robust tissue for trophic ecology work with potentially degraded samples. However, muscle samples archived for up to 16 years in -20°C retain their FA profiles, highlighting that tissue from museum or private collections can yield valid insights into the trophic ecology of marine elasmobranchs.

Introduction

The field of trophic ecology has seen a substantial increase in the number of available techniques and applications across aquatic and terrestrial taxa within the last half century (Layman et al., 2012, 2015; Christiansen et al., 2015; Nielsen et al., 2015; Young et al., 2015; Roslin and Majaneva, 2016). More recently, there has been a growing number of studies moving from traditional stomach-content analysis, which may provide a potentially limited view due to differences in digestibility among prey species (Hyslop, 1980), to time-integrated biochemical methods (reviewed in Traugott et al., 2013; Pethybridge et al., 2018). Lipid and fatty acid (FA) analysis is one such method growing in popularity as it has the capacity to elucidate key biological and ecological aspects, such as an organism's physiology and bioenergetics (Parrish et al., 2007; Pond and Tarling, 2011), and most often, trophic relationships (e.g., Bradshaw et al., 2003; Iverson et al., 2004; Budge et al., 2006). As per the saying "you are what you eat," certain FAs are transferred from prey to predator with minimal modification (Iverson et al., 2004; Budge et al., 2006), allowing certain functional trophic groups to be traced within a food chain. Owing to this broad applicability, more than 29,000 published studies featured FA analysis for marine and aquatic taxa alone, between 1990 and 2014 (Rudy et al., 2016).

The applicability of FA analysis is especially pertinent for threatened and iconic species for which lethal sampling, which is often used to obtain stomach contents, is not possible especially for large numbers of specimens. Instead, minimally invasive biopsy techniques are often employed to obtain tissue samples for biochemical studies (e.g. Hooker et al., 2001; Carlisle et al., 2012; Hussey et al., 2012). With the development of specialized biopsy probes (Reeb and Best, 2006; Robbins, 2006; Daly and Smale, 2013), tissue samples can be obtained from free-swimming marine organisms, reducing the stress and detrimental effects of the capture and release process, and enabling the increased use of FA analyses across a number of species, including threatened elasmobranchs (Couturier et al., 2013; Rohner et al., 2013; Every et al., 2016).

The accuracy and reliability of biochemical analyses are dependent on the methods used to collect and store samples. Sampling elasmobranchs in particular poses a series of logistical challenges, due in part to the large proportion of species considered at risk of extinction (Dulvy et al., 2014), leading to samples often being difficult and expensive to obtain. As a result, these samples are often highly valuable and one needs to understand the operational limitations of collecting and storing these tissues to maximize sampling opportunities and reliability of resulting data.

The increasing use of biopsies to collect tissues from elasmobranchs has led to constraints on the type, amount, and quality of tissue collected. Beneath the epidermis, elasmobranchs contain a deep sub-dermal layer of collagen and elastin fibers, which varies in thickness between species (Motta, 1977). The underlying physiological differences between the two tissue types (muscle, a metabolically active and protein-rich tissue vs. sub-dermal tissue, a less bioactive and largely structural tissue composed of elastin and collagen) results in distinct biochemical properties, with the potential to yield different ecological data. This is evidenced by recent isotopic studies on white sharks, Carcharodon carcharias, wherein muscle and subdermal tissue had the same ¹⁵N isotopic signatures, but divergent ¹³C signatures, which was attributed to differing tissue-specific incorporation rates (Carlisle et al., 2012; Kim et al., 2012; Jaime- Rivera et al., 2013). How these tissue-specific physiological and biochemical differences manifest in FA profiles remains poorly studied, with most elasmobranch work to date focused on the FA differences between skeletal muscle and the lipid-rich liver (e.g., Schaufler et al., 2005; Pethybridge et al., 2011; Beckmann et al., 2013), myocardial tissue (Davidson et al., 2011, 2014), and blood plasma (Ballantyne et al., 1993; McMeans et al., 2012). However, Every et al. (2016) recently showed differences in FA profiles between muscle tissue and fin clips (a mixedtissue sample, including cartilage, connective tissue, muscle, vascularization and an outer dermal layer with denticles).

The operational limitations of various biopsy methods also extend to the amount of tissue obtained. With the thick epidermal layer serving as a barrier, collecting sufficient amounts of usable muscle from large elasmobranchs in particular, has proven challenging. The subdermal layer of white sharks can be up to 3 cm, hindering the ability to collect the underlying muscle (Jaime-Rivera et al., 2013). Whale sharks, Rhincodon typus, sampled with a biopsy probe penetrating ~2 cm yielded exclusively sub-dermal tissue (Rohner et al., 2013), whereas the ~2 cm biopsies of bull sharks, Carcharhinus leucas yielded 5% dermis, 40% sub-dermal and 55% muscle (Daly and Smale, 2013). These differences in the thickness of the sub-dermal layer complicate the collection of elasmobranch muscle samples. Although small amounts of tissue are sufficient for genetic (1 mg dry weight (DW), Kasajima et al., 2004) and stable isotope analysis (~10 mg DW, Jaime-Rivera et al., 2013), the minimum amount of muscle or subdermal tissue necessary for accurate FA analysis remains relatively unknown. Every et al. (2016) reported that FA were detectable in fin clips as small as 20 mg and muscle biopsies >10 mg dry weight, however the minimum sample amount yielding consistent results was not quantitatively assessed. Such evaluations are vital, particularly when considering the appropriateness of various biopsy probes, and the applicability of the sampling method across smaller elasmobranch species, from which removing large amounts of tissue is not feasible.

Appropriate sample acquisition, storage and tissue preservation is key when applying FA analysis techniques, as certain FAs (particularly long-chain (≥C20) polyunsaturated FAs, LC-PUFAs) oxidize when exposed to air, high temperatures, and direct sunlight, leading to tissue degradation and loss of information (Budge et al., 2006). This becomes particularly challenging when there are scarce opportunities for sampling (e.g. for highly mobile, rare, or cryptic species) and when working in remote and hostile field locations (e.g. hot and humid tropics, and offshore sampling sites). Despite the growing use of non-lethal biopsies, many FA studies use samples taken from deceased elasmobranch carcasses obtained from fisheries bycatch (Pethybridge et al., 2011), beach strandings (Rohner et al., 2013), and shark-control measures (Davidson et al.,

2011, 2014; Pethybridge et al., 2014). Given the variable condition of these carcasses, which may have spent multiple days at ambient temperature, there is the high potential for lipid and FA degradation within samples collected via these means. Additionally, FA studies often use tissue samples collected over a long period of time (e.g. 5 years—Davidson et al., 2011, 2014; 2 years—Rohner et al., 2013; 12 years— Pethybridge et al., 2014; and 3 years—Jaime-Rivera et al., 2014), providing another opportunity for unchecked FA degradation throughout these long periods of frozen storage. Several recent studies examining storage procedures have revealed significant species- and tissue-specific lipid and FA degradation over the course of several months held at -20 °C (e.g. Sahari et al., 2014; Paola and Isabel, 2015; Rudy et al., 2016). To date, the focus of such investigations have remained limited to highly valued commercial teleost (Roldán et al., 2005; Paola and Isabel, 2015; Rudy et al., 2016) and cephalopod species (Gullian-Klanian et al., 2017). Despite this evidence of FA degradation, it remains unassessed for the many archived elasmobranch tissues stored over the period of months to years.

Given the lack of information regarding the operational limitations and capabilities of lipid and FA biomarkers for application to highly mobile, rare or cryptic elasmobranchs, this study seeks to assess: 1) Differences in lipid content, lipid class, and FA profiles between muscle and sub-dermal tissue from white sharks; 2) The minimum muscle and sub-dermal tissue sample size required for consistent analysis of FA profiles; and 3) The effects of handling and freezing storage time on FA degradation via a controlled experiment with shark muscle tissue left at 20 °C for 5 days, and by comparing profiles of shark tissue stored over known periods of time at -20 °C, up to 16 years.

The knowledge gained from addressing these operational limitations will facilitate the more effective use of lipid and FA profiling on biopsied or potentially degraded tissues, allowing them to be employed with greater confidence in a range of ecological studies.

Methods

Sample Collection and Data Compilation

Tissue samples were collected from 110 white sharks from South Australia (SA), New South Wales (NSW), and Queensland (QLD), Australia between 2000 and 2016 (Table 2.1). Tissues were obtained through punch-biopsies of live, free-swimming white sharks from the Neptune Islands, SA, opportunistically through fisheries bycatch, the NSW Department of Primary Industries Shark Meshing Program and QLD Department of Agriculture and Fisheries Shark Control Program as part of the QLD large shark tagging research program. Samples were frozen and stored from 3 weeks to 16 years at -20 °C, until freeze-drying immediately prior to lipid analysis.

	Tissue type	Minimum tissue quantity (mg DW)	Degradation		
			Ambient temperature (23 °C)	Frozen (short- term; 0-2 years at -20 °C)	Frozen (long- term; 0- 16 years at -20 °C)
Experimental parameters	Muscle vs. Sub-dermal	Muscle– 100, 50, 25, 12 Sub-dermal – 85, 40, 20, 10	Up to 4 days	Up to 2 years	Up to 16 years
Number of individuals (replicates per individual)	4(1) + 3(3)	3(3)	2(3)	55(1)^	62(1)*
Tissue analysed	Muscle Sub-dermal	Muscle Sub-dermal	Muscle Sub-dermal	Muscle	Muscle
Lipid analysis	yes	no	yes	no	no
Fatty acid analysis	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes

Table 2.1– Sample details across the three study aims, including the number of individual white sharks *Carcharodon carcharias* and the tissue and lipid parameter analysed.

DW – Dry weight

[^]White sharks from the Neptune Islands, SA and NSW

*White sharks from NSW and QLD

Ethics Statement

In South Australia, fieldwork at the Neptune Islands was carried out in accordance with ethics permit #E398, approved by The Flinders University Animal Welfare Committee, and under DEWNR permit # Q26292. In New South Wales, tissue collection under NSW DPI Scientific Collection Permit (P07/0099-3.0 and P07/0099-4) was approved by New South Wales Department of Primary Industries (NSW DPI) Animal Research Authority (ACEC 12/07). Tissue from Queensland was obtained as part of the QLD Shark Meshing Program and QLD Department of Agriculture and Fisheries Shark Control Program as part of the QLD large shark tagging research program under fisheries permit 143005 and QLD Department of Agriculture and Fisheries Shark Animal Ethics Committee approved ethics CA 2010/11/482, CA 2013/11/737, ENV 1709 AEC.

Experimental Design

Three sets of comparative lipid and FA analyses were undertaken, each addressing one of the aims; the difference between muscle and sub-dermal tissue, minimum tissue quantity for each tissue, and the effect of tissue degradation on resulting lipid and FA profiles (Table 2.1). To investigate the difference between the muscle and sub-dermal tissue, ~300 g sections, comprising both muscle and sub-dermal tissue were collected from three deceased white sharks (a, b, and c). Lipid class and FA profiles were assessed across triplicate subsamples from these three sharks (Table 2.1) to incorporate the within-individual variability. Minimum tissue quantity was also assessed in triplicate, across the three sharks, for both muscle and sub-dermal tissue using progressively smaller samples sizes. The tissue degradation analysis was performed in three parts: (i) at ambient temperature, and (ii) short term storage at -20 °C (for up to 2 years), and (iii) long-term storage at -20 °C (for up to 16 years). The remaining portions of sharks a and b were then held at room temperature (~20 °C) for 4 days, and muscle and sub-dermal tissue were sub-sectioned in triplicate, every 24 h. Immediately prior to sub-sectioning, ~1 cm of the outermost edge was removed and discarded, allowing the sample to

be taken from the interior of the tissue section. This was to minimize incidentally measuring the co-occurring effects of oxygen-contact induced FA oxidation on the samples. Only *sharks* a and b underwent the ambient temperature degradation trial, as there was insufficient remaining tissue from shark c. The remaining 107 white shark muscle samples were used to assess both short- to mid-term (1 month up to 2 years) and long-term (1 month up to 16 years) FA profile degradation associated with storage at -20 °C (Table 2.1). Forty-five samples from the Neptune Islands, SA and 10 of the 31 samples from NSW were processed within 2 years of being obtained and thus these were assessed together for short- to mid-term degradation (1 month up to 2 years). These results were grouped into 3 months bins for statistical analysis. Sixty-two muscle samples (31 from NSW, 31 from QLD) were assessed together for long- term freezer degradation (1 month up to 16 years). This excluded the 45 Neptune Islands samples included in short-term freezer degradation analysis, limiting the potential confounding factor of collection location within long-term degradation. These long- term freezer degradation results were also grouped into bins for statistical analysis, with group 1 = 0–1 years at -20° C, 2 = 1.1-2 years, 3 = 3-5 years, 4 = 6-10 years, 5 = 11-16 years.

Lipid Extraction

Total lipid was extracted using the modified Bligh and Dyer method (Bligh and Dyer, 1959). Briefly, samples were left overnight in a one-phase $CH_2Cl_2:CH_3OH:$ milliQ H_2O mixture (10:20:8 mL) before the solution was broken into two phases by the addition of 10 mL CH_2Cl_2 and 10 mL of 9 g NaCL L-1 saline milliQ H_2O . The lower phase containing the lipid fraction was drained into a round bottom flask and the solvent removed using a rotary evaporator. The lipid was re-suspended in CH_2Cl_2 and transferred to a 2 mL vial and dried under N₂ gas until a constant weight was noted. The total lipid extract (TLE) was then re-suspended in 1.5 mL of CH_2Cl_2 .

Lipid Content and Class Analysis

Water content, reported as percent of tissue wet weight, was determined for each sample by taking weights before and after freeze-drying at -82 °C for 72 h and calculating the wet to dry ratio. Similarly, the lipid content was calculated by subtracting tissue dry weight prior to lipid extraction from the weight of the resulting TLE, then multiplied by the wet to dry ratio, and reported as percent of tissue wet weight. Lipid class composition [triacylglycerols (TAG), phospholipids (PL), sterols (ST), wax esters (WE), and free fatty acids (FFA)] were measured using an latroscan Mark V TH10 thin layer chromatrograph coupled with a flame ion detector (TLC-FID). TLE from each sample was analyzed in triplicate. Aliquots of TLE were spotted onto chromarods and developed for 25 min in a polar solvent system [70:10:0.1 v/v/v, C6H14:(C_2H_5)₂O:CH₃COOH]. Rods were oven dried at 100 °C for 10 min and analyzed immediately. SIC-480 Scientific Software was used to identify and quantify the areas of the resulting peaks.

Fatty Acid Analysis

An aliquot of the TLE was transferred into a teflon-lined screw cap glass test tube and trans-methylated with 3 mL of CH₃OH: CH₂Cl₂:HCl (10:1:1 v/v/v) for 2 h at 80 °C. The tube was then cooled in a water bath, and 1 mL MilliQ H₂O was added. The resulting fatty acid methyl esters (FAME) were extracted into a 2 mL glass vial using three washes of C₆H₁₄: CH₂Cl₂ (4:1 v/v), each thoroughly mixed and then the tube centrifuged at 2,000 rpm for 5 min. The resulting FAME were dried under N₂ gas prior to the addition of 1.0 mL of C19 internal injection standard solution in preparation for gas chromatography (GC) and GC-mass spectrometry (GC-MS) analysis. Each FAME sample was injected into an Agilent Technologies 7890B GC (Palo Alto, California USA) equipped with an Equity- 1 fused silica capillary column (15 m × 0.1 mm internal diameter and 0.1 mm film thickness), a flame ionization detector, a splitless injector, and an Agilent Technologies 7683B Series auto-sampler. At an oven temperature of 120 °C, samples were injected in splitless mode and carried by helium gas. Oven temperature was raised to

270 °C at a rate of 10 °C per min, and then to 310 °C at a rate of 5 °C per min. Peaks were quantified using Agilent Technologies ChemStation software (Palo Alto, California USA). The identities of the peaks were confirmed using a Finnigan Thermoquest DSQ GC-MS system. All FAs were converted from chromatogram peak area to percentage of total area.

Statistical Analysis

Of the 50 total FAs detected, 21 (with averages >0.1% of total FAs across either tissue type, in quantities of 100 mg non-degraded muscle and 80 mg of non-degraded sub-dermal tissue) were used for multivariate analysis comparing the differences in profiles across factors. Statistical analysis was undertaken in PRIMER 7 (Plymouth Routines in Multivariate Ecological Research, Clarke et al., 2014) + PERMANOVA. We used Principal Coordinates Analysis (PCO) of Bray-Curtis similarity matrices calculated from the square-root transformed data to determine clustering of individual samples. To test the differences between factors we used PERMutational ANalysis Of VAriance (PERMANOVA) with Monte Carlo simulations denoted as p(MC) on the unrestricted raw values to account for the small sample sizes. PERMANOVA analyses used factors nested within shark to incorporate the triplicate samples from each individual shark. Significance was determined by p<0.05. Following significant ANOSIM tests, similarity percentage (SIMPER) analyses were undertaken to guantify the contribution of each parameter to the separation between the designated groups. Additionally, the sum of the saturated (SFA), monounsaturated (MUFA), total polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFA), ω3 PUFA and the ratio of w3 PUFA:w6 PUFA and EPA+DHA/16:0 were calculated per replicate. We used nested (factor within shark) PERMANOVA analysis with Monte Carlo simulations to assess the response of individual lipid classes, FA values, and FA metrics (aforementioned sums and ratios). Permutational analysis of multidimensional dispersion PERMDISP denoted at p(perm) was used to determine the relative amount and statistical significance level of the dispersion within factor groups.

Results

Muscle vs. Sub-dermal Tissue

White shark muscle was high in water content $82.1 \pm 1.1\%$ wet weight (WW) with lipid content ($0.6 \pm 0.1\%$ WW), and a wet/dry ratio of 4.1 ± 0.2 . Sub-dermal tissue contained even lower amounts of total lipid ($0.4 \pm 0.2\%$ WW), which was on average 33% less lipid than the muscle tissue. The lipid class profiles of both tissues were dominated by PL (Table 2.2) followed by ST, which were 13.5% (as % of total lipid) more abundant in sub-dermal tissue than muscle. ST contributed the greatest source of dissimilarity between the tissue types (46%) as determined by SIMPER, and when assessed individually, was the only lipid class significantly different between the tissues [p(MC) = 0.001] (Table 2.2).

Muscle tissue contained primarily PUFA 39.2 \pm 8.0%, mostly consisting of 22:6 ω 3 (docosahexaenoic acid, DHA) and 20:4 ω 6 (arachidonic acid, ARA) (Table 2.2). SFA contributed 33.9 \pm 4.7%, dominated by 16:0 and 18:0. MUFA contributed the remaining 21.8 \pm 4.2% of the muscle tissue FA profile, nearly half of which was 18:1 ω 9. Sub-dermal tissue contained similar relative levels of PUFA (32.8 \pm 3.5%) dominated by 20:4 ω 6 and 22:6 ω 3, and SFA (33.3 \pm 3.2%) mostly 18:0 and 16:0, with MUFA (26.1 \pm 2.7%) primarily consisting of 18:1 ω 9 (Table 2.2).

Muscle and sub-dermal tissue had distinctly different FA profiles [Nested PERMANOVA: shark p(MC) = 0.439, tissue p(MC) = 0.001, Figure 2.1]. The difference was primarily driven by high levels of 22:6 ω 3 in the muscle (SIMPER 17% dissimilarity contribution), followed by 18:1 ω 7 (8.4%), 20:4 ω 6 (6.2%), and i15:0 (5.6%) (Table 2.2). Sixteen of the 21 individual FAs were found to be significantly different (p(MC) < 0.05) across the two tissue types (Table 2.2), with only 16:0, 18:0, 20:1 ω 9, 16:3, and 22:4 ω 6 not significantly different between the two tissues. Muscle tissue samples showed greater dispersion than the sub-dermal tissue (p(perm) = 0.030; Figure 2.1) across the three individual sharks. However, this difference in tissue-specific dispersion was not seen within the three triplicate samples of sharks a, b, and c (Shark a p(perm) = 0.600, Shark b p(perm) = 0.456, Shark c p(perm) = 0.812).

Table 2.2 - Total lipid content, relative proportions of lipid classes and fatty acids (FA) (as percent of total lipid or FA) (mean ± standard deviation) of muscle and sub-dermal tissue (wet weight, WW) from white shark Carcharodon carcharias. P(MC) values were determined by Nested PERMANOVA with Monte Carlo simulation, with tissue nested within shark.

	Muscle	Sub-dermal	SIMPER% contribution [#]
White sharks	7	7	
n	13	13	
individual x rep.	(4x1) (3 x 3)	(4x1) (3 x 3)	_
Lipid content (WW)	0.59±0.07%	0.42±0.16%	
Lipid class composition**			p(MC) = 0.01
Wax Esters (WE)	2.13±6.12	1.13±1.91	NS
Triacylglycerols (TAG)	0.66±1.04	1.42±2.22	NS
Free Fatty Acids (FFA)	4.07±10.53	1.66±1.96	NS
Sterols (ST)***	5.94±2.00	19.46±6.45	p=0.001
Phospholipids (PL)	87.21±14.52	76.33±8.13	NS
Fatty Acids***			p(MC) = 0.001
14:0***	0.36 ±0.21	0.83 ±0.48	4.18***
16:0	17.14 ±3.94	14.82 ±2.95	5.38
18:0	16.92 ±3.32	16.04 ±1.06	3.32
16:1ω7*	1.42 ±0.47	1.59 ±0.44	2.43*
17:1ω8+a17:0***	0.35 ±0.23	0.82 ±0.32	4.02***
18:1ω7***	4.00 ±2.91	4.07 ±0.50	8.39***
18:1ω9***	10.33 ±2.17	13.34 ±2.18	4.87***
20:1ω9	1.28 ±0.42	1.13 ±0.20	2.09
24:1ω7**	0.50 ±1.01	0.72 ±0.58	5.41 **
16:3	0.05 ±0.05	0.18 ±0.10	2.44
18:2ω6***	0.69 ±0.40	0.75 ±0.54	4.36***
18:4ω3*	0.10 ±0.20	0.46 ±0.41	4.54*
20:4w3**	0.25 ±0.11	0.64 ±0.46	3.39**
20:4ω6***	11.71 ±2.23	17.06 ±1.74	6.21***
20:5ω3***	1.25 ±0.42	1.36 ±0.52	2.23***
22:4ω6	3.63 ±1.07	3.58 ±0.49	3.06
22:5ω3**	2.68 ±0.77	2.22 ±0.43	3.11**
22:5ω6***	0.96 ±0.19	0.45 ±0.09	3.54***
22:6w3***	14.62 ±4.79	5.11 ±1.53	17***
i15:0***	0.33 ±0.15	1.22 ±0.53	5.59***
i17:0***	0.54 ±0.15	1.02 ±0.30	3.88***
∑SFA	33.90 ±4.74	33.29 ±3.20	
∑MUFA	21.83 ±4.15	26.06 ±2.72	
∑PUFA	39.15 ±8.03	32.79 ±3.48	
∑lso-SFA	0.88±0.21	2.24±0.43	
∑Branched FA	0.16±0.09	0.47±0.12	
∑Other (<0.1%)	10.44	12.59	

SFA - saturated fatty acids, MUFA - monounsaturated fatty acids, PUFA polyunsaturated fatty acids. The suffix i denotes branched fatty acids from the iso

series. FALD- fatty aldehyde analysed as dimethyl acetal.

Data presented are for 21 components, with a cut off of 0.5%.

p(MC) indicated the p value determined by PERMANOVA run with Monte Carlo simulations.

Statistical significance determined by P(MC) - denoted by:

* p<0.05, ** p<0.01, ***p<0.001 NS - Not significant (p>0.05)



Figure 2.1 – Principal coordinates analysis (PCO) of fatty acid profiles from the muscle and subdermal tissue of white sharks *Carcharodon carcharias*, reef manta rays *Mobula alfredi* and whale sharks *Rhincodon typus*. Principal coordinates analysis (PCO) of fatty acid profiles of muscle (green circles) and sub-dermal tissue (blue stars) from seven white sharks, (a-g) three of which (a, b and c) were analysed in triplicate. Mean fatty acid profiles from Reef Manta Rays (MA) and whale sharks (WS) from Couturier et al. 2013 and Rohner et al. 2013 respectively are also included. Eigenvalues denote the percent of variation attributed to each axis (PCO1 and PCO2).

Minimum Sample Size

The progressively smaller muscle tissue increments (100, 50, 25, and 12 mg DW) showed no statistical difference between size groups [p(MC) = 0.28], or difference in dispersion (PERMDISP means of 5.2, 4.1, 5.3, 6.6 for the 100, 50, 25, and 12 mg samples, respectively, p > 0.05). Principal coordinates analysis showed that the clustering is not driven by tissue amount, but by individual shark (Nested PERMANOVA p(MC) = 0.28 nested within shark p(MC) = 0.001), with shark c separating from sharks a and b (Figure 2.2A).

Sub-dermal tissue increments (85, 40, 20, and 10 mg DW) revealed differing FA profiles with decreasing tissue amounts [p(MC) = 0.042 for tissue size], with the difference between the two larger (85 and 40 mg) and two smaller (20 and 10 mg) amounts driven by $18:1\omega9$, i15:0, 22:6 $\omega3$, and 20:4 $\omega3$ (Table 2.3). The difference in FA profiles is exacerbated by an increase in dispersion with decreasing tissue size (Figure 2.2B), particularly between the two smaller 10 and 20 mg tissue samples and the two larger 85 and 40 mg sample sizes (Table 2.3).

Table 2.3 – The differences between sub-dermal tissue sizes for white shark *Carcharodon carcharias.* p(MC) values were determined by Nested PERMANOVA with Monte Carlo simulation (three replicates nested within three sharks, n=9) and the primary fatty acids (FA) driving the significantly different groups determined by SIMPER percent contribution. FAs are listed in order of decreasing contribution. Listed PERMDISP p values indicate the significance of the differences in dispersion between the tissue sizes.

Tissue sizes	p(MC)	FA drivers	p(PERMDISP)
10, 20	0.774	NA	0.574
10, 40	0.035*	18:1ω9, i15:0, 24:1ω7	0.001***
10, 85	0.006**	i15:0, 18:1ω9, 20:4ω6	0.002**
20, 40	0.054	NA	0.019*
20, 85	0.013*	22:6ω3, 18:1ω9, i15:0	0.014*
40, 85	0.328	NA	0.905
* P<0.05			

** P<0.01

***P<0.001



Figure 2.2 – Principal coordinates analysis (PCO) of the fatty acid profiles from white shark muscle and sub-dermal tissue across differing tissue sizes. Principal coordinates analysis (PCO) of (A) muscle, and (B) sub-dermal tissue from three white shark *Carcharodon carcharias* individuals (a, b and c), analysed in triplicate across differing tissue sizes. Eigenvalues denote the percent of variation attributed to each axis (PCO1 and PCO2).



Figure 2.3 - Principal coordinates analysis (PCO) of the fatty acid profiles from white shark muscle and sub-dermal tissue across four days of degradation at 20°C. Principal coordinates analysis (PCO) of fatty acid profiles from (A) muscle, and (B) sub-dermal tissue from two white shark *Carcharodon carcharias* individuals (a and b), analysed in triplicate across four days of degradation (0, indicating fresh tissue, 1, 2, 3 and 4 indicating the number of days left at 20 °C prior to analysis). Eigenvalues denote the percent of variation attributed to each axis (PCO1 and PCO2).

Lipid Class and FA Degradation at Ambient Temperature (20°C)

The lipid class profiles from the muscle tissue showed no differences with 4 days at 20 $^{\circ}$ C [p(MC) = 0.127]. However, the muscle tissue showed a significant shift in FA profile over the 4 day period at 20 $^{\circ}$ C [p(MC) = 0.009], with significant (p < 0.05) differences between the fresh samples and days 1, 2, and 3 (Figure 2.3A). This was mostly driven by changes in 18:4 ω 3, 22:6 ω 3, and 18:0 (SIMPER analysis). PERMANOVA analysis of individual FA found significant differences in 18:0, total SFA, 18:4 ω 3, 18:2 ω 6, 20:5 ω 3, 22:6 ω 3, total PUFA, total ω 3 PUFA, and the ω 3: ω 6 ratio, but not 20:5 ω 3+22:6 ω 3/16:0 (EPA+DHA/16:0). Additionally, PERMDISP analysis revealed a significant_decrease in dispersion when the tissue was left at ambient temperature (p(perm) = 0.03). The mean dispersion for the fresh tissue (4.9) was significantly larger than the 2.0, 2.1, and 2.0 dispersion means for days 1, 2, and 3, respectively (p < 0.05), but not significantly different than the 3.0 dispersion mean at day 4 [p(perm) = 0.104]. Similar to the muscle lipid class profile, the sub-dermal tissue did not show any significant differences across the 4 day period at 20°C (p(MC) = 0.183). There was also no discernible shift in FA profile over the 4 day period (p(MC) = 0.141; Figure 2.3B). Unlike the muscle tissue, there were no differences in the level of dispersion between the groups (overall p(perm) = 0.631).

FA Degradation of Frozen Tissue (-20 °C)

The FA profiles showed distinct degradation across the 24 months spent in the -20 °C freezer, regardless of sampling location (location p(MC) = 0.317; time in freezer nested within location p(MC) = 0.008). Within group comparisons reveal differences primarily between group 2 (3–6 months in the freezer) and all other groups, aside from group 1. Group 1 (0–3 months in the freezer) was only different to group 7 (the 19–21 month period) (Table 2.4). SIMPER analysis reveal that these differences were driven largely by 18:0, 22:6 ω 3, 18:2 ω 6, 16:0, and 18:4 ω 3 across the groups. Similar to the unfrozen, controlled muscle degradation trial, the total FA profile degradation manifests in changes to the level of dispersion, which decreases significantly with the amount of time spent in the freezer (p(MC) = 0.001, Table 2.4).

Table 2.4 – The differences between groups of samples combined by time spent frozen at -20°C for 55 white shark *Carcharodon carcharias samples* from the Neptune Islands, South Australia and throughout New South Wales. p(MC) values determined by Nested PERMANOVA (freezer group nested within sampling location) with Monte Carlo simulation between binned freezer groups (1 = 0-3 months) (2 = 4-6 months) (3 = 7-9 months) (4 = 10-12 months) (5 = 13-15 months)(6 = 16-18 months) (7 = 19-21 months) (8 = 22-24 months), the primary fatty acids (FA) driving the significantly different groups determined by SIMPER percent contribution. FA are listed in order of decreasing contribution. Listed PERMDISP P values indicate the significance of the differences in dispersion between the groups.

Freezer	PERMANOVA		PERMDISP
group	p(MC)	FA drivers	p(perm)
Overall	0.008**		<0.001***
1,2	0.107		<0.001***
1,4	0.075		0.168
1,6	0.150		0.041*
1,7	0.040*	18:0, 22:6ω3, 16:0	0.044*
1,8	0.322		0.097
2,4	0.010*	22:6ω3, 18:2ω6, 18:0	0.030*
2,6	<0.001***	18:0, 22:6ω3, 18:4ω3	0.097
2,7	<0.001***	18:0, 22:6ω3, 18:4ω3	0.165
2,8	0.0251*	22:6ω3, 18:0, 18:1ω9	<0.001***
4,6	0.456		0.433
4,7	0.607		0.470
4,8	0.5312		0.114
6,7	0.214		0.956
6,8	0.1757		0.005**
7,8	0.0848		0.013
* p<0.05			

** p<0.01 ***p<0.001 When assessing freezer-based degradation of archived samples over a long time frame (up to 16 years), there was slight discernible degradation, however, the capture location of the white sharks was more highly significant than period in the freezer (p(MC) = 0.002 vs. 0.045). For the sharks captured in NSW, none of the group level comparisons showed significant degradation (all p(MC)-values > 0.05), and within the QLD samples, only the difference between group 2 and 4 (1.1–2 years and 5.1–10 years) was significant (p(MC) = 0.041). Unlike the short-term freezer degradation and the unfrozen muscle degradation trial, there was no decrease in dispersion with the longer storage period [p(perm) = 0.620].

Discussion

Lipid class and FA analysis are increasingly used to describe the trophic ecology of a range of species, including elasmobranchs, necessitating greater understanding of the operational limitations of collection and storage methodologies. Here, we determined that muscle and sub-dermal tissue were not directly comparable, as they had tissue-specific lipid class and FA profiles. We also provide the first estimation of the minimum amount of muscle and sub-dermal tissue required to provide reliable FA profiles, which validated the suitability of minimally invasive sampling methods such as punch biopsies. Additionally, we determined that muscle tissue stored at ambient temperature was compromised after as little as 24 h, making muscle samples from beach strandings and fisheries bycatch potentially unreliable for accurate determination of dietary sources. Yet, sub-dermal tissue retained stable FA profiles under the same conditions, suggesting it may offer a more robust tissue for trophic ecology work with potentially compromised samples. However, muscle samples archived for up to 16 years in -20 °C retain their FA profiles, highlighting that muscle tissue from museum or private collections can yield valid insights into the trophic ecology of marine elasmobranchs. Knowledge gained from addressing these operational limitations will facilitate the more effective use of lipid and FA profiling on biopsied or potentially degraded tissues for the white shark, and in addition for other species, allowing them to be employed with greater confidence in a range of ecological studies.

Muscle vs. Sub-dermal Tissue

The lipid classes of the muscle tissue, dominated by PL (87%), were consistent with previously reported values for white sharks (92 ± 5%, Pethybridge et al., 2014) whereas the sub-dermal tissue contained higher relative levels of sterols (ST), closely resembling the profile of whale shark sub-dermal tissue (21 ± 4%, Rohner et al., 2013). Regardless of ST contribution, both tissues were dominated by PL, with relatively little contribution from the neutral lipids (triacylglycerols, wax esters, FFA) responsible for metabolic energy storage (Sargent et al., 1999). This affirms the understanding that both muscle and sub-dermal tissue contain little capacity for metabolic energy storage, unlike elasmobranch livers, which are high in lipid content and dominated by triacylglycerols (Beckmann et al., 2013; Pethybridge et al., 2014). Tissue differences across 16 of the 21 FAs (contributing >76% of total FA) are likely a reflection of divergent functions and underlying physiology. For example, 22:6 ω 3 and other key essential FAs including $18:2\omega 6$, $20:4\omega 6$ (ARA), $20:5\omega 3$ (EPA), which serve as indicators for a range of trophic pathways differed between the two tissues. As such, the variation in FAs that accounted for the separation between muscle and sub-dermal tissue indicates that interpretation of a species' diet would be greatly affected by the tissue from which the FA profiles is derived, and thus the profiles of the different tissues are not directly comparable.

Recent studies have suggested that differences in FA profiles between muscle and subdermal tissue of euryhaline elasmobranches are species-specific (Every et al., 2016). However, when we include the FA profiles of manta ray muscle from Couturier et al. (2013) and whale shark sub-dermal tissue, from Rohner et al. (2013) in the PCO with our white shark samples, the manta ray and whale shark FA profiles align with the tissue-specific clusters (Figure 2.1). This suggests that the difference in FA profiles between muscle and sub-dermal tissues are not limited to white sharks, but extends to other species and across trophic levels.

The sub-dermal tissue serves as a key structural component, with a slower metabolic turnover rate than muscle (assessed in relation to divergent isotopic signatures by del Rio et al.,

2009). As such, these tissues may therefore present complementary results, reflecting diets incorporated across different time frames (Every et al., 2016). Given the opportunity to collect both tissue types through non-lethal biopsies, further investigations comparing the tissue-specific FA incorporation rates should be undertaken. Results discerning the time-frame of both tissue's FA profiles would provide the opportunity to assess multiple temporal scales of an individual's trophic history, valuable additional information when investigating individual specialization, location specific, seasonal, or ontogenetic dietary shifts.

Minimum Samples Size

Muscle biopsies of variable forms have previously been developed to collect samples for genetic and isotopic studies, e.g., punch biopsies (Robbins, 2006; Daly and Smale, 2013) or thick- gauged needles (Baker et al., 2004). Based on the ability of samples as small as 12 mg DW (= 49 mg WW) to provide consistent FA profiles, our study shows that sufficient tissue samples are collected by standard biopsy darts (e.g. Daly and Smale, 2013; Jaime-Rivera et al., 2013) including the small dart assessed by Robbins (2006) which obtained 6.6–122 mg of total tissue. Although not stated what proportion of these biopsies were muscle, the large quantity of tissue obtained (up to 122 mg WW) suggests that sufficient muscle can be collected. Furthermore, biopsy needles (14-gauge, 4 cm long, double-barreled Tru-Cut needles), designed to collect 60 mg WW of tissue from small teleosts are also sufficient to collect tissue for FA analysis (Baker et al., 2004; Logan and Lutcavage, 2010). This ability to obtain FA profiles from small amounts of muscle validates the suitability of minimally invasive sampling methods, and allows trophic ecologists to apply FA analyses to smaller elasmobranchs than previously thought without the need for lethal sampling. Additionally, multiple studies investigated the variation in muscle-derived FA profiles across different anatomical sites, and found no significant differences (Davidson et al., 2011; Pethybridge et al., 2014). Thus, these biopsy methods can be reliably used regardless of variation in sampling site, furthering the applicability of signature FA analyses. Furthermore, FA profiles can be obtained from the lipids extracted

during standard sample preparation for isotopic analysis (Marcus et al., 2017). Therefore, the minimal tissue quantities already retrieved for SIA provide researchers with the opportunity for distinct and complementary FA analyses from the same non-lethal tissue biopsies, without the need to prioritize one of the two datasets. Considering the small amount of muscle necessary, minimally invasive biopsy methods collect sufficient muscle tissue to undertake FA analysis which can be paired with existing standard sample preparation for isotopic analysis, enhancing the method's suitability for ongoing work in trophic ecology.

In contrast to muscle tissue, the FA profiles of sub-dermal tissue smaller than 40 mg DW became highly variable, indicating a minimum reliable tissue quantity of 40 mg DW (= 184 mg WW), which is more than three times the minimal requirement for muscle. This is potentially due to the difference in PL concentration between the two types of tissue of the lipid profile. Combined with the lower lipid content, the lower relative PL contribution in the sub-dermal tissue may explain the comparatively larger minimum sub-dermal tissue quantity, as the ST, which are found in higher abundance in the sub-dermal tissue, do not contribute to the FA pool. This larger minimum tissue quantity required for sub-dermal tissue compared to muscle may limit the applicability of many aforementioned non-lethal biopsy methods. For example, the biopsy method yielding the second highest tissue volume provided only 80-172 mg WW of sub-dermal tissue (Daly and Smale, 2013), which is not sufficient for reliable FA analysis. Only the Reeb and Best's dart head (Reeb and Best, 2006) which retained an average of 0.35 cm3 of subdermal tissue when trialed by Jaime-Rivera et al. (2013), obtained potentially suitable tissue quantities. Furthermore, biopsies from small elasmobranchs are unlikely to yield sufficient tissue, as the thickness of the sub-dermis is greatly reduced. For example, sub-dermal tissue layers in Atlantic sharpnose shark, scalloped hammerhead and dusky smooth-hound sharks ranged 0.02–0.16 cm (Motta, 1977), compared to white sharks averaging 1.1 cm (Jaime-Rivera et al., 2013) and whale sharks exceeding 2 cm (Rohner et al., 2013).

Degradation

The consistently low levels of FFA in muscle and sub-dermal tissue throughout the degradation trial contrasts with findings across marine taxa, which highlight large increases in FFA from enzymatic hydrolysis of several non-polar lipid classes (Fernández-Reiriz et al., 1992; Kaneniwa et al., 2000; Losada et al., 2005). The difference between our findings and the pervasive trends in previous studies may be attributable to species- and taxa-specific enzymatic processes. Rudy et al. (2016) and Kaneniwa et al. (2000) hypothesized that total lipid content drove the species-specific differences in the level of observed lipid class and FA degradation amongst teleost species, with the "fatty" fish most susceptible. Compared with the six teleosts assessed in Rudy et al. (2016), white sharks were orders of magnitude leaner, with muscle containing 0.6% lipid WW and sub-dermal tissue 0.4% lipid WW (vs. 10.3-2.9% WW in teleosts). The low lipid content may explain the lack of discernible lipid class degradation across both tissues and the comparative stability in FA profiles within the sub-dermal tissue. Given the aim of determining the operational limitations of using elasmobranch specimens not immediately frozen, for example from fisheries bycatch and shark mitigation measures, our results indicate that lipid classes from muscle and sub- dermal tissues are not convoluted by degradation within a 4 day period.

The lipid-poor sub-dermal tissue also showed no discernible shift in FA profile or level of dispersion through exposure to ambient temperature for 4 days. However, the FA profiles derived from muscle tissue immediately changed, with a decrease in dispersion observed after 24 h, potentially compromising the ability to distinguish between individual samples. This advocates for exploring the use of sub-dermal tissue over muscle in situations when samples have been left at ambient temperature, and should be the subject of controlled feeding trails to assess the capacity for sub-dermal tissue to reflect diet. Our earlier findings, however, highlights that such FA profiles based on sub-dermal layers cannot be directly compared to FA profiles from muscle and that this discrepancy should be accounted for. Muscle segments stored at –20

[°]C showed significant FA profile shifts in both assessment periods, highlighting concerns regarding the capacity to accurately use archived samples. Results in this study suggest that although there may be some level of FA degradation, the time frame at which this occurs and processes involved remains unclear. It is also plausible that the difference in the 3–6 months group is not driven by the time spent in the freezer, but by the influence of unassessed biotic factors (e.g. individual's state of maturity, sex, season of capture). The comparison of FA profiles from archived samples stored for 1–16 years did not provide further clarification and showed no clear differences in FA profiles. Furthermore, neither trial's FA profiles decreased in dispersion, a pattern characteristic of FA degradation in the ambient temperature trial. Regardless of the degradation that might be occurring through long-term storage, differences between locations (NSW vs. QLD) remained, further suggesting that frozen samples may retain viable and indicative FA signatures.

The shift in the relative proportions of individual FAs of the muscle tissue illustrates the complex nature of FA degradation at both 20 and -20 °C. Our study found that SFA, driven primarily by 18:0, can remain constant during some time periods, but also decreased drastically through other periods. The MUFA, unchanged at 20 °C, demonstrated some resistance to degradation, with no shifts in either individual MUFA, or the Σ MUFA. Unexpectedly, they showed variable patterns of alteration in the early month of storage, suggesting that they are prone to degradation at -20 °C, consistent with findings across other taxa (Table 2.5, e.g. teleosts in Rudy et al., 2016 and octopus in Gullian-Klanian et al., 2017). PUFA are more reactive owing to their numerous double-bonds and are especially prone to degradation (Refsgaard et al., 1998; Paola and Isabel, 2015; Rudy et al., 2016; Gullian-Klanian et al., 2017). However, shifts in relative levels of PUFA of white sharks, including key dietary indicators 22:6 ω 3 (DHA) and 20:5 ω 3 (EPA), were only distinguishable in the ambient temperature trial, and not in either the short- or long-term -20°C analysis (with the exception of 18:2 ω 6). Additionally, the polyene index (EPA+DHA/16:0), a well-established metric for tissue

degradation, thought to be ubiquitous across taxa (Jeong et al., 1990; Paola and Isabel, 2015), showed no decrease across any trials (Table 2.5). The present study shows that white shark muscle PUFA might not show the stark degradation seen in the muscle tissue of other species. Given the relative importance of PUFA, as essential FAs and key dietary markers, these findings suggest that elasmobranch samples may retain these key FAs throughout extensive storage at -20 °C.

Table 2.5 – Individual fatty acid degradation, assessed by days at -20 °C, months stored at -20 °C and years stored at -20 °C. PERMNOVA P(MC) significance set at P<0.01, and denoted as either non-significant (NS) and significant (S). Month and Year data has been binned for analysis. Months at -20 °C binned as: 1 = 0-3 months; 2 = 4-6 months) (3 = 7-9 months) (4 = 10-12 months) (5 = 13-15 months) (6 = 16-18 months)(7 = 19-21 months) (8 = 22-24 months). Years at -20 °C binned as 1 = 0-1 years, 2 = 1.1-2 years, 3 = 3-5 years, 4 = 6-10 years, 5 = 11-16 years.

Fatty Acid	Days at 20 °C	Months at - 20 °C	Years at -20 °C	Literature detailing the degradation potential across taxa at -20 °C
Full Profile	p(MC)=0.009	p(MC)=0.008	p(MC)=0.045	
18:0	0 – all days	2-6, 2-7, 4-7	NS	Decreased in four teleost species across 6 months (Sahari et al., 2014). Showed significant changes by freezer temperature (-20 or -80 °C) in 2 of 4 teleost species, but changed by time spent in the freezer in 1 of 4 teleost species (Rudy et al., 2016). Increased between 3 and 6 months in mackerel (Paola et al., 2015). Did not change over 5 months in octopus (Gullian-Klanian et al., 2016).
SFA	0–1, 0-4	2-6, 2-7	NS	Decreased in four teleosts across 6 months (Sahari et al., 2014). Increased every three months for 1 year in mackerel (Paola et al., 2015). Increased across 5 months in octopus (Gullian-Klanian et al., 2016).
16:1ω7	NS	2-6, 2-7	NS	Significant changes by freezer temperature (-20 or -80 °C) and by time spent in the freezer in 1 of 4 fish (Rudy et al., 2016). Increased, then decreased over 5 months in octopus (Gullian-Klanian et al., 2016)
20:1ω9	NS	1-7, 2-6, 2-7, 4-7	NS	Increased at 3 months, then decreased every three months for 1 year in mackerel (Paola et al., 2015). Decreased after 3 months in octopus (Gullian-Klanian et al., 2016).
22:1ω9	NS	1-7, 2-6, 2-7	NS	Decreased every three months in mackerel (Paola et al., 2015). Decreased after 3 months in octopus (Gullian-Klanian et al., 2016).
18:4ω3	S	1-2, 1-6, 2-4, 2- 6, 2-7, 4-6	NS	Decreased between 6 and 9 months in mackerel (Paola et al., 2015).
18:2ω6	0-4	2-4, 2-6, 4-7, 6-7	NS	Significant changes by freezer temperature (-20 or -80 °C) and by time spent in the freezer in 1 of 4 fish (Rudy et al., 2016). Decreased after 1 month in mackerel (Paola et al., 2015). In octopus, it did not change over 5 months (Gullian-Klanian et al., 2016).
20:5ω3	0-1, 0-3	NS	NS	Decreased in Salmon at -10 °C and -20 °C (Refsgaard et al., 1998). Significant changes by freezer temperature (-20 or -80 °C) and by time spent in the freezer in 2 of 4 fish (Rudy et al., 2016). Decreased after 1 month, and again after 9 months in mackerel (Paola et al., 2015) Decreased across 5 months in octopus (Gullian-Klanian et al., 2016).
22:6ω3	0-1	NS	NS	Decreased in Salmon at -10 °C and -20 °C (Refsgaard et al., 1998). Showed significant changes by freezer temperature (- 20 or -80 °C) in 2 of 4 fish, but changes by time spent in the freezer in 3 of 4 fish (Rudy et al., 2016). Decreased after 1 month, and again after 9 months in mackerel (Paola et al., 2015). Decreased across 5 months in octopus (Gullian-Klanian et al., 2016).
22:5ω3	S	NS	NS	Decreased in Salmon at -10 °C and -20 °C (Refsgaard et al., 1998). Significant changes by freezer temperature (-20 or -80 °C) and by time spent in the freezer in 1 of 4 fish (Rudy et al., 2016)
PUFA	0-1, 1-3	NS	NS	Decreased across 8 months in teleosts (Roldan et al., 2004). Decreased every three months for 1 year in mackerel (Paola et al., 2015). Was the most affected FA group in octopus across 5 months, decreasing notably in the third and fifth month, however weather or not this was significant was not noted (Gullian-Klanian et al., 2016).
PUFA -ω3	S	NS	NS	Decreased across fish in 8 months (Roldan et al., 2004) at -20 °C. Decreased in teleosts across 3 months at -12 °C (Polvi et al., 1991), and salmon at -10 °C and -20 °C (Refsgaard et al., 1998). Significant changes by freezer temperature (-20 or - 80 °C) and by time spent in the freezer in 2 of 4 fish (Rudy et al., 2016). Decreased every three months for 1 year in mackerel (Paola et al., 2015).
EPA+DHA /16:0 FAs with no	NS significant degrad	NS ation across any of t	NS the three trials - 14	Determined to be a valuable indicator of lipid oxidation (Jeong et al., 1990). Decreased every three months for 1 year in mackerel (Paola et al., 2015). Did not change in a squid at ambient temperature (Phleger et al., 2006). 4:0, 15:0, 16:0, 17:0, 18:1w9, MUFA, 20:2w6, 20:4w6, 22:5w6.

Conclusion

Our findings indicate that muscle and sub-dermal tissue contain distinct FA profiles and differing individual FAs, many of which are key trophic indicators. As such, these tissues are not directly comparable. They may, however, present complementary trophic information reflecting differing time frames, providing the opportunity to garner additional information from non-lethal biopsies. The minimum tissue amount for sub-dermal tissue was 40 mg DW (184 mg WW), whereas muscle samples as small as 12 mg DW (equating to 49 mg WW) retained consistent FA profiles. This makes FA analysis an ideal tool for elucidating trophic ecology of rare or endangered elasmobranchs for which lethal sampling is inappropriate. Degradation of muscle tissue occurred within the first 24 h at ambient temperature, unlike sub-dermal tissue, which revealed no discernible degradation across 4 days. As such, the use of deceased organisms, from shark mitigation strategies, by-catch, or beach strandings should be undertaken with caution, ensuring that preservation occurs within 24 h. Muscle tissue appears to retain viable and indicative FA signatures across long periods of frozen storage (up to 16 years), advocating for the use of archived samples, especially in cases where sampling opportunities are rare or opportunistic. Overall, lipid class and FA analysis can be reliably assessed from small tissue quantities derived from minimally invasive, non- lethal biopsies, deceased elasmobranchs preserved within 24 h and archived samples, proving a robust toolset for elucidating the trophic ecology of rare and endangered wildlife.

References

- Baker, R. F., Blanchfield, P. J., Paterson, M. J., Flett, R. J., and Wesson, L. (2004). Evaluation of Nonlethal Methods for the Analysis of Mercury in Fish Tissue. *Trans. Am. Fish. Soc.* 133, 568–576. doi:10.1577/T03-012.1.
- Ballantyne, J. S., Glemet, H. C., Chamberlin, M. E., and Singer, T. D. (1993). Plasma nonesterified fatty acids of marine teleost and elasmobranch fishes. *Mar. Biol.* 116, 47–52. doi: 10.1007/BF00350730
- Beckmann, C. L., Mitchell, J. G., Seuront, L., Stone, D. A., and Huveneers, C. (2013).
 Experimental evaluation of fatty acid profiles as a technique to determine dietary composition in benthic elasmobranchs. *Physiol. Biochem. Zool.* 86, 266–278. doi: 10.1086/669539
- Bligh, E. G., and Dyer, W. J. (1959). A rapid method of total lipid extraction and purification. *Can. J. Biochem. Physiol.* 37, 911–917. doi: 10.1139/o59-099
- Bradshaw, C. J., Hindell, M. A., Best, N. J., Phillips, K. L., Wilson, G., and Nichols, P. D. (2003).
 You are what you eat: describing the foraging ecology of southern elephant seals
 (*Mirounga leonina*) using blubber fatty acids. *Proc. R. Soc. Lond.* 270, 1283–1292. doi: 10.1098/rspb.2003.2371
- Budge, S. M., Iverson, S. J., and Koopman, H. N. (2006). Studying trophic ecology in marine ecosystems using fatty acids: a primer on analysis and interpretation. *Mar. Mamm. Sci.* 22, 759–801. doi: 10.1111/j.1748-7692.2006.00079.x
- Carlisle, A. B., Kim, S. L., Semmens, B. X., Madigan, D. J., Jorgensen, S. J., Perle, C. R., et al. (2012). Using stable isotope analysis to understand the migration and trophic ecology of northeastern pacific white sharks (*Carcharodon carcharias*). *PLoS ONE* 7:e30492. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0030492
- Christiansen, H., Fisk, A., and Hussey, N. (2015). Incorporating stable isotopes into a multidisciplinary framework to improve data inference and their conservation and

management application. Afr. J. Mar. Sci. 37, 189–197. doi:

10.2989/1814232X.2015.1039583

- Clarke, K. R., Gorley, R. N., Somerfield, P. J., and Warwick, R. M. (2014). Change in Marine Communities: An Approach to Statistical Analysis and Interpretation, 3rd Edn. Plymouth: PRIMER-E.
- Couturier, L. I., Rohner, C. A., Richardson, A. J., Pierce, S. J., Marshall, A. D., Jaine, F. R., et al. (2013). Unusually high levels of n-6 polyunsaturated fatty acids in whale sharks and reef manta rays. *Lipids* 48, 1029–1034. doi: 10.1007/s11745-013-3829-8
- Daly, R., and Smale, M. J. (2013). Evaluation of an underwater biopsy probe for collecting tissue samples from bull sharks *Carcharhinus leucas*. *Afr. J. Mar. Sci.* 35, 129–132. doi: 10.2989/1814232X.2013.769910
- Davidson, B. C., Nel, W., Rais, A., Namdarizandi, V., Vizarra, S., and Cliff, G. (2014).
 Comparison of total lipids and fatty acids from liver, heart and abdominal muscle of scalloped (*Sphyrna lewini*) and smooth (*Sphyrna zygaena*) hammerhead sharks.
 Springerplus 3:521. doi: 10.1186/2193-1801-3-521
- Davidson, B., Sidell, J., Rhodes, J., and Cliff, G. (2011). A comparison of the heart and muscle total lipid and fatty acid profiles of nine large shark species from the east coast of South Africa. *Fish Physiol. Biochem.* 37, 105–112. doi: 10.1007/s10695-010-9421-8
- del Rio, C. M., Wolf, N., Carleton, S. A., and Gannes, L. Z. (2009). Isotopic ecology ten years after a call for more laboratory experiments. *Biol. Rev.* 84, 91–111. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-185X.2008.00064.x
- Dulvy, N. K., Fowler, S. L., Musick, J. A., Cavanagh, R. D., Kyne, P. M., Harrison, L. R., et al. (2014). Extinction risk and conservation of the world's sharks and rays. *eL* 3:e00590. doi: 10.7554/eLife.00590

- Every, S. L., Pethybridge, H. R., Crook, D. A., Kyne, P. M., and Fulton, C. J. (2016).
 Comparison of fin and muscle tissues for analysis of signature fatty acids in tropical euryhaline sharks. *J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol.* 479, 46–53. doi: 10.1016/j.jembe.2016.02.011
- Fernández-Reiriz, M. J., Pastoriza, L., and Sampedro, G. (1992). Lipid changes in muscle tissue of Ray (*Raja clavata*) during processing and frozen storage. *J. Agric. Food Chem.* 40, 484– 488. doi: 10.1021/jf00015a025
- Gullian-Klanian, M., Terrats-Preciat, M., Pech-Jiménez, E. C., and Cutz De Ocampo, J. (2017).
 Effect of frozen storage on protein denaturation and fatty acids profile of the red octopus (Octopus maya). J. Food Process. Preserv. 41:e13072. doi: 10.1111/jfpp.13072
- Hooker, S. K., Iverson, S. J., Ostrom, P., and Smith, S. C. (2001). Diet of northern bottlenose whales inferred from fatty-acid and stable-isotope analyses of biopsy samples. *Can. J. Zool.* 79, 1442–1454. doi: 10.1139/z01-096
- Hussey, N. E., MacNeil, M. A., Olin, J. A., McMeans, B. C., Kinney, M. J., Chapman, D. D., et al. (2012). Stable isotopes and elasmobranchs: tissue types, methods, applications and assumptions. *J. Fish Biol.* 80, 1449–1484. doi: 10.1111/j.1095-8649.2012.03251.x
- Hyslop, E. J. (1980). Stomach contents analysis—a review of methods and their application. *J. Fish Biol.* 17, 411–429. doi: 10.1111/j.1095-8649.1980.tb02775.x
- Iverson, S. J., Field, C., Bowen, W. D., and Blanchard, W. (2004). Quantitative fatty acid signature analysis: a new method of estimating predator diets. *Ecol. Monogr.* 74, 211–235. doi: 10.1890/02-4105
- Jaime-Rivera, M., Caravea-Patino, J., Hoyos-Padilla, M., and Galván-Magana, F. (2013).
 Evaluation of biopsy systems for sampling white shark *Carcharodon carcharias*(Lamniformes: Lamnidae) muscle for stable isotope analysis. *Rev. Biol. Mar. Oceanogr.* 48, 345–351. doi: 10.4067/S0718-19572013000200013
- Jaime-Rivera, M., Caraveo-Patiño, J., Hoyos-Padilla, M., and Galván-Magaña, F. (2014). Feeding and migration habits of white shark *Carcharodon carcharias* (Lamniformes:

Lamnidae) from Isla Guadalupe inferred by analysis of stable isotopes δ15N and δ13C. *Rev. Biol. Trop.* 62, 637–647. doi: 10.15517/rbt.v62i2.7767

- Jeong, Y., Ohshima, T., Koizumi, C., and Kanou, Y. (1990). Lipid deterioration and Its inhibition of Japanese Oyster *Crassostrea gigas* during frozen storage. *Nippon Suisan Gakkaishi* 56, 2083–2091. doi: 10.2331/suisan.56.2083
- Kaneniwa, M., Miao, S., and Yuan, C. (2000). Lipid components and enzymatic hydrolysis of lipids in muscle of Chinese freshwater fish. J. Am. Oil Chem. Soc. 77, 1–7. doi: 10.1007/s11746-000-0132-3
- Kasajima, I., Ide, Y., Ohkama-Ohtsu, N., Hayashi, H., Yoneyama, T., and Fujiwara, T. (2004). A protocol for rapid DNA extraction from *Arabidopsis thaliana* for PCR analysis. *Plant Mol. Biol. Rep.* 22, 49–52. doi: 10.1007/BF02773348
- Kim, S. L., del Rio, C. M., Casper, D., and Koch, P. L. (2012). Isotopic incorporation rates for shark tissues from a long-term captive feeding study. *J. Exp. Biol.* 215, 2495–2500. doi: 10.1242/jeb.070656
- Layman, C. A., Araujo, M. S., Boucek, R., Hammerschlag-Peyer, C. M., Harrison, E., Jud, Z. R., et al. (2012). Applying stable isotopes to examine food- web structure: an overview of analytical tools. *Biol. Rev.* 87, 545–562. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-185X.2011.00208.x
- Layman, C. A., Giery, S. T., Buhler, S., Rossi, R., Penland, T., Henson, M. N., et al.(2015). A primer on the history of food web ecology: fundamental contributions of fourteen researchers. *Food Webs* 4, 14–24. doi: 10.1016/j.fooweb.2015.07.001
- Logan, J. M., and Lutcavage, M. E. (2010). Stable isotope dynamics in elasmobranch fishes. *Hydrobiologia* 644, 231–244. doi: 10.1007/s10750-010-0120-3
- Losada, V., Pi-eiro, C., Barros-Velázquez, J., and Aubourg, S. P. (2005). Inhibition of chemical changes related to freshness loss during storage of horse mackerel (*Trachurus trachurus*) in slurry ice. *Food Chem*. 93, 619–625. doi: 10.1016/j.foodchem.2004.09.041
- Marcus, L., Virtue, P., Nichols, P. D., Meekan, M. G., and Pethybridge, H. (2017). Effects of sample treatment on the analysis of stable isotopes of carbon and nitrogen in zooplankton, micronekton and a filter-feeding shark. *Mar. Biol.* 164, 124. doi: 10.1007/s00227-017-3153-6
- McMeans, B. C., Arts, M. T., and Fisk, A. T. (2012). Similarity between predator and prey fatty acid profiles is tissue dependent in Greenland sharks (*Somniosus microcephalus*): implications for diet reconstruction. *J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol.* 429, 55–63. doi: 10.1016/j.jembe.2012.06.017
- Motta, Ñ. J. (1977). Anatomy and functional morphology of dermal collagen fibres in shark. *Copeia* 3, 454–464. doi: 10.2307/1443263
- Nielsen, J. M., Popp, B. N., and Winder, M. (2015). Meta-analysis of amino acid stable nitrogen isotope ratios for estimating trophic position in marine organisms. *Oecologia* 178, 631–642. doi: 10.1007/s00442-015-3305-7
- Paola, A. S., and Isabel, Y. M. (2015). Effect of srozen storage on biochemical changes and fatty acid composition of mackerel (*Scomber japonicus*) muscle. *J. Food Res.* 4, 135–147. doi: 10.5539/jfr.v4n1p135
- Parrish, C. C., Whiticar, M., and Puvanendran, V. (2007). Is ω6 docosapentaenoic acid an essential fatty acid during early ontogeny in marine fauna?. *Limnol. Oceanogr.* 52, 476–479. doi: 10.4319/lo.2007.52.1.0476
- Pethybridge, H. R., Choy, C. A., Polovina, J. J., and Fulton, E. A. (2018). Improving marine ecosystem models with biochemical tracers. *Ann. Rev. Mar. Sci.* 10:30. doi: 10.1146/annurev-marine-121916-063256
- Pethybridge, H. R., Parrish, C. C., Bruce, B. D., Young, J. W., and Nichols, P. D. (2014). Lipid, fatty acid and energy density profiles of white sharks: insights into the feeding ecology and ecophysiology of a complex top predator. *PLoS ONE* 9:7877. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0097877

- Pethybridge, H., Daley, R. K., and Nichols, P. D. (2011). Diet of demersal sharks and chimaeras inferred by fatty acid profiles and stomach content analysis. J. Exp. *Mar. Biol. Ecol.* 409, 290–299. doi: 10.1016/j.jembe.2011.09.009
- Phleger, C. F., Young, J. W., Guest, M., Lansdell, M. J., and Nichols, P. D. (2007). "Signature fatty acids: a robust method for evaluating trophic relationships in open ocean ecosystems," in Report of a GLOBEC-CLIOTOP/PFRP Workshop on the Role of Squid in Open Ocean Ecosystems, GLOBEC Report 24, eds R. J. Olson and J. W. Young (Honolulu, HI), 64–67.
- Pond, D. W., and Tarling, G. A. (2011). Phase transitions of wax esters adjust buoyancy in diapausing Calanoides acutus. Limnol. Oceanogr. 56, 1310–1318. doi: 10.4319/lo.2011.56.4.1310
- Polvi, S. M., Ackman, R. G., Lall, S. P., and Saunders, R. L. (1991). Stability of lipids and
 OMEGA-3 fatty acids during frozen storage of Atlantic salmon. J. Food Process. Preserv.
 15, 167–181. doi: 10.1111/j.1745-4549.1991.tb00164.x
- Reeb, D., and Best, P. B. (2006). A biopsy system for deep-core sampling of the blubber of southern right whales, *Eubalaena australis. Mar. Mamm. Sci.* 22, 206–213. doi: 10.1111/j.1748-7692.2006.00015.x
- Refsgaard, H. H., Brockhoff, P. B., and Jensen, B. (1998). Sensory and chemical changes in farmed Atlantic Salmon (*Salmo salar*) during frozen storage. *J. Agric. Food Chem.* 46, 3473–3479. doi: 10.1021/jf980309q
- Robbins, W. D. (2006). Evaluation of two underwater biopsy probes for in situ collection of shark tissue samples. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 310, 213–217. doi: 10.3354/meps310213
- Rohner, C. A., Couturier, L. I. E., Richardson, A. J., Pierce, S. J., Prebble, C. E. M., Gibbons, M. J., et al. (2013). Diet of whale sharks *Rhincodon typus* inferred from stomach content and signature fatty acid analyses. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 493, 219–235. doi: 10.3354/meps10500

- Roldán, H. A., Roura, S. I., Montecchia, C. L., Pérez Borla, O., and Crupkin, M. (2005). Lipid changes in frozen stored fillets from pre- and postspawned hake (*Merluccius hubbsi Marini*). J. Food Biochem. 29, 187–204. doi: 10.1111/j.1745-4514.2005.00006.x
- Roslin, T., and Majaneva, S. (2016). The use of DNA barcodes in food web construction terrestrial and aquatic ecologists unite!. *Genome* 59, 603–628. doi: 10.1139/gen-2015-0229
- Rudy, M. D., Kainz, M. J., Graeve, M., Colombo, S. M., and Arts, M. T. (2016). Handling and storage procedures have variable effects on fatty acid content in fishes with different lipid quantities. *PLoS ONE* 11:e0160497. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0160497
- Sahari, M. A., Farahani, F., Soleimanian, Y., and Javadi, A. (2014). Effect of frozen storage on fatty acid composition of the different tissues of four scombrid and one dussumeriid species. *J. Appl. Ichthyol.* 30, 381–391. doi: 10.1111/jai.12400
- Sargent, J., Bell, G., McEvoy, L., Tocher, D., and Estevez, A. (1999). Recent developments in the essential fatty acid nutrition of fish. *Aquaculture* 177, 191–199. doi: 10.1016/S0044-8486(99)00083-6
- Schaufler, L., Heintz, R., Sigler, M., and Hulbert, L. (2005). Fatty Acid Composition of Sleeper Shark (*Somniosus pacificus*) Liver and Muscle Reveals Nutritional Dependence on Planktivores. *ICES CM*, 5.
- Traugott, M., Kamenova, S., Ruess, L., Seeber, J., and Plantegenest, M. (2013). Empirically characterising trophic networks: what emerging DNA-based methods, stable isotope and fatty acid analyses can offer. *Adv. Ecol. Res.* 49, 177–224. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-420002-9.00003-2
- Young, J. W., Hunt, B. P. V., Cook, T. R., Llopiz, J. K., Hazen, E. L., Pethybridge, H. R., et al. (2015).The trophodynamics of marine top predators: current knowledge, recent advances and challenges. *Deep Sea Res.* 113, 170–187. doi:10.1016/j.dsr2.2014. 05.015

Chapter 3

Simple biopsy modification to collect muscle samples from free-swimming sharks



Published as:

Meyer, L., Fox, A., & Huveneers, C. (2018). Simple biopsy modification to collect muscle samples from free-swimming sharks. *Biological Conservation*, 228(October), 142–147. doi:10.1016/j.biocon.2018.10.024

Abstract

Developing and enhancing non-lethal methods for sampling species of high conservation concern, including marine megafauna, has prompted the development of numerous biopsy methods to collect tissue for biochemical analyses. However, many of these analyses require adequately-sized muscle cores for reliable results. Here, we developed and trialled a novel modification to a biopsy probe traditionally limited to underwater use, which enables sampling of free-swimming sharks from above the surface. The modified probe collected similar amounts of white shark, *Carcharodon carcharias,* muscle and sub-dermal tissue above water as the traditional underwater probe (muscle: 0.36 g vs. 0.44 g; sub-dermal tissue: 0.62 g vs. 0.44 g for surface and underwater respectively). Both methods obtained sufficient tissue for several analyses to be run on the same tissue core (e.g., stable isotopes, fatty acids, and genetics). This encourages the use of this biopsy probe, with studies assessing stock structure, trophic ecology, or physiology. The described modification adapts the probe to allow above-water deployment, providing more opportunities for effective, non-lethal sampling of free-swimming sharks.

Introduction

Research programs investigating the biology and ecology of marine animals are increasingly calling for the development and use of non-lethal sampling techniques (Fossi et al., 2010; Jardine et al., 2011; Smith et al., 2018). This is especially pronounced for studies of elasmobranchs (Heupel and Simpfendorfer, 2010; Hammershlag and Sulikowski, 2011; Marshal et al., 2012), owing to their generally low abundance and high conservation concern (Dulvy et al., 2014).

Gaining a robust understanding of diet, habitat use, population size, and stock structure is vital as it underpins appropriate conservation and management strategies (outlined in Carrier et al., 2018). Additionally, quantifying the load of natural (Meyer et al., 2016) and anthropogenic (Marsili et al., 2016; Fossi et al., 2017) toxins on elasmobranchs is increasingly important as human activity and urbanisation encroaches on a growing array of

marine habitats. Paralleling the call for non-lethal sampling, smaller tissue quantities (<1 g) can now be used in studies investigating trophic ecology (Boecklen et al., 2011; Pethybridge et al., 2018; Munroe et al., 2018; Chapter 2), population structure (Smith et al., 2018), and ecotoxicology (Marsili et al., 2016; Fossi et al., 2017). There has been a push to develop minimally invasive, *in situ* sampling devices targeting free-swimming animals (Reeb and Best 2006; Robbins 2006; Noren et al., 2012; Smith et al., 2018) as these offer alternatives to collecting tissue via lethal sampling or restraining animals, which can be logistically difficult and stressful for large species.

Advances in biopsy probe design (e.g. Reeb and Best 2006) and firing devices (including pole spears, rifles, crossbows, and spearguns) have largely been applied to sampling marine mammals from the surface (reviewed in Noren et al., 2012). Some of these designs have been adapted for underwater sampling, e.g. for elasmobranchs >1 m total length (e.g. Robbins 2006; Daly and Smale 2013). This includes the biopsy probe outlined in Daly and Smale (2013), which relies on suction to extract tissue cores. Underwater, suction is created as water is not compressible, and is thus expelled out of ventilation holes as the probe penetrates the skin. A rubber band covering the holes acts as a one-way valve (Figure 3.1A), preventing backflow into the probe, therefore creating the necessary suction to retain the tissue core as the probe is withdrawn. However, this suction mechanism does not work above the surface. Air is compressible, and the rubber band which acts as a valve underwater, creates a tight seal, preventing the air in the probe from being expelled through the ventilation holes. Upon withdrawal, the air re-expands, not creating the required suction to retain a tissue core. Obtaining adequately sized tissue cores from above the surface offers a number of practical advantages (research is not constrained by in-water limitations including communication, nitrogen accumulation, and temperature), increasing sampling opportunities. Here, we assess the effectiveness of a water-balloon adaptation to enable the use of the Reeb and Best (2006) biopsy probe (assessed in Daly and Smale 2013) to target white shark Carcharodon carcharias from above the water surface.

Previously, large elasmobranchs such as whale sharks *Rhinocodon typus* and white sharks have been biopsied from the surface with various probes using a hatch door system, mechanically slicing off the tissue core (described in Jaime-Rivera et al., 2013). The tissue collected has often been limited to skin and sub-dermal tissue (the thick layer of elastin and collagen underlying the skin) (e.g. Castro et al. 2007; Rohner et al., 2013; Fossi et al., 2017), however, the underlying muscle is the preferred tissue for a number of trophic analyses, e.g. stable isotopes (Hussey et al., 2012) and fatty acid analysis (Every et al., 2016). As such, the quantity of muscle retained by these biopsy devices can limit the type and number of analyses that can be conducted (Chapter 2). Responsible sampling, including maximizing the output from collection opportunities, is a financial, scientific, and ethical imperative (Heupel & Simpfendorfer, 2010). Thus, we compare the amount of sub-dermal and muscle tissue obtained from the surface-adapted and underwater biopsy probes to determine the efficacy of the water-balloon adaptation in successfully collecting sufficient tissue for multiple biochemical analyses.

Methods

The standard biopsy probe, manufactured by Rob Allen Dive Factory (www.roballen.co.za), attaches to the end of a spear and is typically fired underwater. In our study, the probe was attached to a 1.3 m steel spear, shot from a 1.1 m long Beuchat speargun powered by a 20 mm diameter elastic rubber. The probe consisted of a hollow 1 cm diameter stainless steel tube with a sharpened front edge to puncture the skin (Daly and Smale, 2013; Figure 3.1). The biopsy probe tip screwed into a ventilated base which is attached to the spear (Figure 3.1B). While underwater, this allowed the probe to puncture the skin, expelling water out of the four 3 mm holes in the base. When the biopsy probe was withdrawn, a 6 mm elastic band seals the ventilation holes, creating sufficient suction to sever the biopsy from the underlying muscle, and retain the tissue in the biopsy tip. When assembled, the tip of the probe extended 7 cm past a steel stopper ring affixed to the probe

base, preventing it from penetrating too far into the animal. A conical shaped rubber stopper, covering the proximal 3.5 cm of the probe tip limited the impact of the steel stopper ring.



Figure 3.1 - Diagram of (A) the biopsy probe components and (B) the assembled biopsy probe.

The surface adaptation encased the tip of the biopsy probe in a water balloon (2.00 x 1.00 x 5.00 mm latex rubber water balloon) while it was submerged in water. The water balloon was emptied of any air bubbles prior to pulling it over the end of the biopsy probe tip. It was stretched tightly and secured with a small cable tie (e.g. 2.5 mm width) to the base of the tip just above the rubber stopper (Figure 3.2). The biopsy probe base was filled with water (~3–5 ml) and held vertically while the probe tip was screwed in. The air-tight water balloon prevented water from leaking out of the biopsy tip once it was removed from the bucket and screwed into the probe base, so that the entire biopsy was completely filled with water, replicating the in-water operating design. The 6 mm elastic band (Figure 3.1A) which sealed the ventilation holes prevented the water from leaking out of the adapted biopsy probe once assembled.



Figure 3.2 - Photograph of the biopsy probe with the surface adaptation including the water balloon (red) covering the biopsy probe tip and secured with a cable tie (98 x 2.5 mm).

Sampling

In situ sampling targeted free-swimming white sharks at the Neptune Island Group (Ron and Valerie Taylor) Marine Park, South Australia. Sampling was undertaken during standard cage-diving operations, during which sharks are attracted using a combination of berley (chum mixture of minced tuna) and bait (tuna head, tails, gills and guts) (Huveneers et al. 2017). Where possible, sharks were individually identified (Nazimi et al., 2018), sexed (based on clasper presence/absence), and sized (to the nearest 10 cm) using visual size estimates. Although not explicitly tested within this study, three personnel independently estimated the overall failure rate (percentage of events when no tissue was retained) and the rate of haemorrhaging (visible bleeding upon biopsying) for both biopsy methods. Forty-three biopsies (28 from underwater and 15 from the surface) were taken from white sharks ranging from 2.0–5.0 m estimated total length between May 2012 and January 2018 (Table 3.1).

Underwater biopsies, using the uncovered biopsy probe, were taken from the diving cages, targeting the dorsal or upper flank musculature directly below the dorsal fin. The probe was fired perpendicular to the shark from ~1.5 m distance. Above the surface, the water-balloon adapted biopsy probe was fired from the marlin board on the stern of the boat, targeting the same area. The resulting tissue cores were patted dry and the muscle was dissected from the sub-dermal tissue and skin (Figure 3.3). The skin and sub-dermal tissues were not separated (and thereafter referred to as 'sub-dermal' tissue) (Figure 3.3). Both tissue sections (muscle and sub-dermal) were weighed to the nearest 0.01 g.

		Tissue cores			white	white shark morphometrics		
Biopsy method	n	Skin and sub-dermal (g)	Muscle (g)	Cores including muscle (%)	Shark (n	length 1)	Sex male/female [unknown]	
Underwater	2 8	0.44 ± 0.05	0.44 ± 0.07	82	3.85 ±	: 0.12	19/4 [5]	
Surface	1 5	0.62 ± 0.05	0.36 ± 0.05	100	3.26 1	0.12	10/4 [1]	

Table 3.1 –Mean \pm standard error tissue weight and shark morphometric data for biopsies taken underwater and from the surface.



Figure 3.3 - white shark *Carcharodon carcharias* tissue core retained from the biopsy probe during surface sampling (scale shows 0–4 cm). The tissue core includes skin, sub-dermal tissue, and muscle.

Statistics

Violin plots illustrating the kernel probability density (Hintze and Nelson, 1998) were constructed to visualise the distribution of the tissue quantities of the underwater and surface biopsy methods (Figure 3.4). Each measurement (quantity of retained tissue per biopsy method) was plotted as stacked points to display how many biopsies exceeded the minimum necessary sample size for fatty acid (FA) (assessed in Chapter 2) and stable isotope (SI) analysis (quantities used in Jamie-Rivera et al., 2013). All plots were constructed by overlaying *geom* functions of the ggplot2 package, and all statistics were performed in the R statistical environment (R Development Core Team, 2016).

The difference in muscle and sub-dermal tissue quantities obtained across biopsy method (surface or underwater) and shark total length was assessed with Generalized Linear Models using the *glm* function and restricted maximum likelihood approach. Sex was excluded from the analysis due to a limited number of female sharks sampled underwater and from the surface. Following Shapiro-Wilk tests of normality and a visual inspection of the residuals for the saturated models, the GLMs were run with untransformed values. The biopsies which did not retain muscle were excluded from the analysis, as these biopsies did not penetrate the full depth of the sub-dermal tissue.

Results

The two biopsy methods retained similar quantities of muscle (surface: 0.36 ± 0.21 vs. underwater: 0.44 ± 0.37 g, p = 0.170, Figure 3.4), which was not influenced by shark total length (p = 0.131). Eighty-eight percent of total biopsies (38 of the 43 from both underwater and above the surface) contained sufficient muscle for stable isotope, genetic, fatty acid, and ecotoxicology analyses. Although not explicitly tested within this study, failure rate and haemorrhaging rate were both estimated to be approximately 10% for each biopsy method. Of the 90% of underwater biopsies which retained tissue, 82% of the tissue cores (23 out of the 28) contained muscle. Of the surface biopsies which retained tissue, all 15 cores contained muscle tissue. The minimum amount of muscle retained within the surface biopsies was 0.04 g, whereas the underwater biopsies retained a minimum 0.07 g (excluding those five which did not retain any muscle tissue, Figure 3.4). Similarly, the quantity of sub-dermal tissue was not significantly different between the two methods (surface: minimum of 0.24, mean 0.62 ± 0.21 vs. underwater: minimum of 0.18, mean 0.44 ± 0.28 g, p = 0.072, Figure 3.4), nor was it influenced by shark total length (p = 0.702).



Figure 3.4 – Muscle and sub-dermal tissue quantities (g wet weight) retained with the surface and underwater biopsy methods. The grey violin plot outlines illustrate the kernel probability density, i.e. the width of the grey area represents the proportion of the data at that tissue retention quantity (Hintze and Nelson, 1998). Each point indicates the quantity of tissue retained per biopsy, with the surface denoted with white points and the underwater dark blue points. Dashed red line indicates the minimum tissue quantity for fatty acid (FA) analysis (Chapter 2) and the solid orange line, the quantity used for stable isotope (SI) analysis in Jaime-Rivera et al. (2013). ⁸⁴

Discussion

The underwater and surface-adapted biopsy probes had the same estimated success rates (90%) and was similar to other underwater probes including the one tested by Daly and Smale (87% in Daly and Smale 2003) and both probes tested by Robbins (2006) (87% and 91%). The surface-adapted biopsy performed similarly to those tested in Jaime-Rivera et al. (2013), which had reported success rates of 80%, 95%, and 100% for the biopsy device using a trap door mechanism to retain tissue cores. As the biopsy device trialled here is approximately as effective as other underwater and surface-based biopsy devices at retaining tissue cores (which by default include skin at minimum), it is applicable to genetic and ecotoxicology studies seeking small amounts of this tissue type (e.g. Marsili et al., 2016; Fossi et al., 2017).

The underwater and surface-adapted biopsy probes retained similar quantities of muscle and sub-dermal tissue from free-swimming white sharks. Regardless of the variability in the quantity of tissue retained, both methods yielded sufficient amounts to undertake multiple analyses and investigate elasmobranch trophic ecology, ecotoxicology, biology, habitat use, and population structure. The average quantity of muscle retained for both biopsy methods far exceed the minimum amounts necessary for stable isotope (~ 0.005 g in Jaime-Rivera et al. [2013]), genetic analysis (0.003 g in Robbins [2006]), and ecotoxicology investigations (10 µg in Marsili et al. [2016] and Fossi et al. [2017]). Only one musclecontaining biopsy was insufficient for reliable fatty acid analysis (0.05 g in Chapter 2]), excluding the four biopsies which retained zero muscle. However, 70% of biopsies yielded <0.5 g of muscle, the amount used to assess organochlorines levels in white sharks (Marsili et al., 2016). Biopsies yielded sufficient skin and sub-dermal tissue for genetic, ecotoxicology, stable isotope, and fatty acid analysis in 42 of the 43 biopsies collected. Furthermore, the retention of multiple tissue types with different turnover rates enables researchers to evaluate the ecology and biology of an individual at multiple temporal scales (discussed in Boecklen et al., 2011). As such, this biopsy probe is an ideal tool to maximize sample collection

opportunities, as it retained multiple tissues in sufficient quantities for a range of biochemical analyses from free-swimming elasmobranchs both underwater and from the surface.

As both biopsies are equally effective at retaining tissue, the ability to use either enables sample collection across logistically diverse field scenarios. The surface-adapted biopsy allows collection from a vessel, eliminating the need for personnel to enter the water. This reduces a number of safety risks (and the logistical and administrative challenges of inwater activities) and extends the working time of the research team as they are not constrained by in-water limitations, including reduced communication, nitrogen accumulation, or cold temperature. This enables research to take place independently of cage-diving operations in the case of white sharks. It also expands research capabilities with a number of free-swimming elasmobranchs including those naturally frequenting the surface, such as whale sharks (*Rhincodon typus*), manta rays (*Mobula spp.*), and basking sharks (*Cetorhinus maximus*) and those encountered during marine wildlife tourism, e.g. blacktip sharks (*Carcharhinus limbatus*).

Despite well-documented increases in sub-dermal tissue thickness with shark length (Jaime-Rivera et al., 2013), we found no relationship between sub-dermal weight and shark total length. This likely stems from irregular biopsy angles and differing locations along the shark (ie. flank vs. dorsal region), highlighting the potential influence of biopsy placement, especially when seeking to penetrate through the sub-dermal tissue to obtain muscle from large elasmobranchs. Although data were not recorded, failure to obtain muscle most often occurred when biopsies were not taken perpendicular to the animal, reducing the penetration depth and the likelihood of the biopsy reaching the underlying muscle. Daly and Smale (2013) suggested that instances where biopsies failed to retain tissue were due to poor aim following avoidance movements of bull sharks *Carcharhinus leucas*. In the case of white sharks, rapid movement from attempts to consume the bait makes surface biopsy placement more challenging than from underwater, where sharks often slowly circle the cage presenting their flank (an ideal biopsy location to collect muscle). Research teams should consider where it is easiest to position themselves to provide reliable opportunities to reach the best spot on the

animal (in the case of white sharks, on the upper flank) at the most appropriate angle. The use of a band-powered speargun likely offers additional practical advantages over the pole spear. The speargun provides ample and consistent firing power, regardless of the physical strength of the user, and increasing the chances of well-placed biopsies. Unlike the biopsy poles, spearguns can be used above the surface and underwater, further increasing sample collection opportunities when paired with this adaptable biopsy probe.

While one study (Jaime-Rivera et al., 2013) obtained muscle from surface biopsies, the thick sub-dermal layer (particularly in female sharks [Pratt 1979]) has previously hindered the ability to collect underlying muscle in large elasmobranchs (e.g. white sharks [Castro et al., 2007; M Hoyas pers. comm., S Jorgensen pers. comm.] and whale sharks [Rohner et al., 2013; Fossi et al., 2017]). Despite concerns that this would limit the applicability of this biopsy probe for use with white sharks, the muscle retained within this study (mean 0.41 g) exceeded the 0.31 g total tissue obtained from bull sharks (Daly and Smale 2013) and the ~0.055 g obtained from various reef sharks (Robbins 2006) using similar underwater biopsies. Additionally, as the probe tested here was wider (1 cm diameter vs. 0.5 cm diameter in Robbins [2006] and 0.4 cm wide in Jaime-Rivera et al. [2013]), the resulting tissue cores include larger amounts of skin, the preferred tissue type for a number of ecotoxicology studies (Marsili et al., 2016; Fossi et al., 2017). Jaime-Rivera et al. (2013) demonstrated the ability to collect white shark muscle from the surface using a probe with a trap door design to retain tissue cores. However, their probe likely retained smaller muscle samples than the probe used here, as theirs was thinner (0.4 vs. 1 cm), and despite their probe being longer than ours (10.5 vs 7 cm) Jaime-Rivera et al. (2013) reported that the tissue cores did not fill the length of the 10.5 cm probe. As Jaime-Rivera et al (2013) only reported the length of retained tissues, their results are not directly comparable to the weight used here.

Furthermore, our biopsy probe had substantially fewer incidents of haemorrhaging (estimated <10% vs 100% in Jaime-Rivera et al. [2013]), and no cases of infection were observed. Although infection and the rate of haemorrhaging is not necessarily indicative of invasiveness, public perception of the impact of research and humane considerations, should

be thought out, especially when working alongside tourism operators. Sharks were often resighted following biopsying, and although the research team did not notice tearing or injury stemming from the cable tie, this presents an opportunity to further refine the probe adaptation. Particularly, the use of a rubber ring to secure the water balloon would eliminate the sharp cable-tie end, and should be explored to eliminate possible injuries.

Conclusion

The novel adaptation of an existing underwater biopsy probe enables its use from the surface with no significant difference in muscle or sub-dermal tissue retention. Both biopsy methods obtained ample tissue for a number of biochemical analyses to investigate trophic ecology, population structure, and ecotoxicology of chondrichthyans. With the described modification, this biopsy probe can now be used both underwater and above the surface, providing more opportunities for effective, non-lethal sampling of free-swimming sharks.

References

- Boecklen, W. J., Yarnes, C. T., Cook, B. a, and James, A. C. (2011). On the Use of Stable Isotopes in Trophic Ecology. *Annu. Rev. Ecol. Evol. Syst.* 42, 411–440. doi:10.1146/annurev-ecolsys-102209-144726.
- Carlisle, A. B., Kim, S. L., Semmens, B. X., Madigan, D. J., Jorgensen, S. J., Perle, C. R., et al. (2012). Using Stable Isotope Analysis to Understand the Migration and Trophic Ecology of Northeastern Pacific White Sharks (*Carcharodon carcharias*). *PLoS One* 7, e30492. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0030492.
- Carrier, J. C., Heithaus, M. R., and Simpfendorfer, C. A. (2018). *Shark Research: Emerging Technologies and Applications for the Field and Laboratory*. CRC Press.
- Castro, A. L. F., Stewart, B. S., Wilson, S. G., Hueter, R. E., Meekan, M. G., Motta, P. J., et al. (2007). Population genetic structure of Earth's largest fish, the whale shark (Rhincodon typus). *Mol. Ecol.* 16, 5183–5192.
- Daly, R., and Smale, M. J. (2013). Evaluation of an underwater biopsy probe for collecting tissue samples from bull sharks *Carcharhinus leucas*. *African J. Mar. Sci.* 35, 129–132. doi:10.2989/1814232X.2013.769910.
- Dulvy, N. K., Fowler, S. L., Musick, J. A., Cavanagh, R. D., Kyne, M., Harrison, L. R., et al. (2014). Extinction risk and conservation of the world's sharks and rays. *Elife* 3, 1–35. doi:10.7554/eLife.00590.

- Every, S. L., Pethybridge, H. R., Crook, D. a, Kyne, P. M., and Fulton, C. J. (2016). Comparison of fin and muscle tissues for analysis of signature fatty acids in tropical euryhaline sharks. *J. Exp. Mar. Bio. Ecol.* 479, 46–53. doi:10.1016/j.jembe.2016.02.011.
- Fossi, M. C., Baini, M., Panti, C., Galli, M., Jiménez, B., Muñoz-Arnanz, J., et al. (2017). Are whale sharks exposed to persistent organic pollutants and plastic pollution in the Gulf of California (Mexico)? First ecotoxicological investigation using skin biopsies. *Comp. Biochem. Physiol. Part - C Toxicol. Pharmacol.* 199, 48–58. doi:10.1016/j.cbpc.2017.03.002.
- Fossi, M. C., Urban, J., Casini, S., Maltese, S., Spinsanti, G., Panti, C., et al. (2010). A multitrial diagnostic tool in fin whale (*Balaenoptera physalus*) skin biopsies of the Pelagos Sanctuary (*Mediterranean Sea*) and the Gulf of California (Mexico). *Mar. Environ. Res.* 69, S17–S20.
- Hammerschlag, N., and Sulikowski, J. (2011). Killing for conservation: The need for alternatives to lethal sampling of apex predatory sharks. *Endanger. Species Res.* 14, 135–140. doi:10.3354/esr00354.
- Heupel, M. R., and Simpfendorfer, C. A. (2010). Science or slaughter: need for lethal sampling of sharks. *Conserv. Biol.* 24, 1212–1218.
- Hintze, J. L., and Nelson, R. D. (1998). Violin Plots: A Box Plot-Density Trace Synergism. *Am. Stat.* 52, 181–184. doi:10.2307/2685478.
- Hussey, N. E., MacNeil, M. A., Siple, M. C., Popp, B. N., Dudley, S. F. J., and Fisk, A. T. (2015). Expanded trophic complexity among large sharks. *Food Webs* 4, 1–7. doi:10.1016/j.fooweb.2015.04.002.
- Huveneers, C., Meekan, M. G., Apps, K., Ferreira, L. C., Pannell, D., and Vianna, G. M. S. (2017). The economic value of shark-diving tourism in Australia. *Rev. Fish Biol. Fish.* 27, 665–680. doi:https://doi.org/10.1007/s11160-017-9486-x.
- Jaime-Rivera, M., Caravea-Patino, J., Hoyos-Padilla, M., and Galvan-Magana, F. (2013). Evaluation of biopsy systems for sampling white shark *Carcharodon carcharias* (Lamniformes: Lamnidae) muscle for stable isotope analysis. *Rev. Biol. Mar. Oceanogr.* 48, 345–351. doi:10.4067/S0718-19572013000200013.
- Jardine, T. D., Hunt, R. J., Pusey, B. J., and Bunn, S. E. (2011). A non-lethal sampling method for stable carbon and nitrogen isotope studies of tropical fishes. *Mar. Freshw. Res.* 62, 83–90. doi:10.1071/MF10211.
- Marshall, A. D., and Pierce, S. J. (2012). The use and abuse of photographic identification in sharks and rays. *J. Fish Biol.* 80, 1361–1379. doi:10.1111/j.1095-8649.2012.03244.x.
- Marsili, L., Coppola, D., Giannetti, M., Casini, S., Fossi, M., van Wyk, J., et al. (2016). Skin Biopsies as a Sensitive Non-Lethal Technique for the Ecotoxicological Studies of Great White Shark (*Carcharodon carcharias*) Sampled in South Africa. *Expert Opin. Environ. Biol.* 04, 1–8. doi:10.4172/2325-9655.1000126.
- Meyer, L., Capper, A., Carter, S., and Simpfendorfer, C. (2016). An investigation into ciguatoxin bioaccumulation in sharks. *Toxicon* 119, 234–243.

- Munroe, S. E. M., Meyer, L., and Heithaus, M. R. (2018). "Dietary Biomarkers in Shark Foraging and Movement Ecology," in *Shark Research: Emerging Technologies and Applications for the Field and Laboratory*, eds. J. Carrier, M. Heithaus, and C. A. Simpfendorfer (Boca Raton, FL: CRC Press).
- Nazimi, L., Robbins, W. D., Schilds, A., and Huveneers, C. (2018). Comparison of industrybased data to monitor white shark cage-dive tourism. *Tour. Manag.* 66, 263–273.
- Noren, D. P., and Mocklin, J. A. (2012). Review of cetacean biopsy techniques: Factors contributing to successful sample collection and physiological and behavioral impacts. *Mar. Mammal Sci.* 28, 154–199. doi:10.1111/j.1748-7692.2011.00469.x.
- Pethybridge, H., Choy, C. A., Polovina, J. J., and Fulton, E. A. (2018). Improving Marine Ecosystem Models with Biochemical Tracers. *Ann. Rev. Mar. Sci.* in press, 1–30. doi:10.1146/annurev-marine-121916-063256.
- R Core Team (2016). R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing. *R Found. Stat. Comput.* Available at: https://www.r-project.org.
- Reeb, D., and Best, P. B. (2006). A biopsy system for deep-core sampling of the blubber of southern right whales, *Eubalaena australis*. *Mar. Mammal Sci.* 22, 206–213. doi:10.1111/j.1748-7692.2006.00015.x.
- Robbins, W. D. (2006). Evaluation of two underwater biopsy probes for in situ collection of shark tissue samples. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 310, 213–217. doi:10.3354/meps310213.
- Rohner, C. A., Couturier, L. I. E., Richardson, A. J., Pierce, S. J., Prebble, C. E. M., Gibbons, M. J., et al. (2013). Diet of whale sharks *Rhincodon typus* inferred from stomach content and signature fatty acid analyses. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 493, 219–235. doi:10.3354/meps10500.
- Smith, J. G., Malone, D., Baetscher, D. S., and Carr, M. H. (2018). Evaluation and application of BIOPOLE, a biopsy device for in situ non-lethal tissue extraction for fishes. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 595, 149–156.

Chapter 4

Abiotic and biotic drivers of fatty acid tracers in ecology: a global analysis of chondrichthyan profiles



Published as:

Meyer, L., Pethybridge, H., Nichols, P. D., Beckmann, C., & Huveneers, C. (2019). Abiotic and biotic drivers of fatty acid tracers in ecology: a global analysis of chondrichthyan profiles. *Functional Ecology*, 0(ja). doi:10.1111/1365-2435.13328

Abstract

Use of fatty acid (FA) tracers is a growing tool in trophic ecology, yet FA profiles are driven by a number of abiotic and biotic parameters, making interpretation and appropriate use confusing for ecologists. We undertook a global analysis, compiling FA profiles of 106 chondrichthyan (shark, ray and chimaera) records, as a model to test the utility of FA profiles to partition a priori trophic guilds, phylogeny, water temperature, and habitats. Individual FAs characterising these four factors were identified, promoting the use of these FAs as ecological tracers across taxa. Habitat type was linked to five FAs: 16:0, 18:0 and biologically essential 22:6 ω 3 (indicative of the deep sea), 20:5 ω 3 (non-complex demersal and deep sea demersal) and 20:4 ω 6 (reef and brackish water). Temperature was a key driver of four FAs (22:5 ω 6, $22:4\omega 6$, $20:1\omega 9$ and $20:5\omega 3$), while trophic guild and phylogeny were important drivers of two pairs of FA tracers (18:0 and 20:5 ω 3; 20:1 ω 9 and 18:1 ω 9 respectively). This analysis provides a novel understanding of the biological and ecological information that can be inferred from FA profiles, and further validates the use of FAs as tracers to investigate the trophic ecology of chondrichthyans. Future research should prioritise ex-situ studies to further disentangle the influence of factors across taxa and tissue types, quantify biomodification, enabling the use of quantitative methods for diet determination and further develop 'FATscapes' to elucidate finescale trophic geography and climate variability. Additionally, the creation of a taxonomically inclusive FA data repository will enable further meta-analyses.

Introduction

The use of fatty acid (FA) analysis in ecology dates back to the 1960s with early research finding that marine phytoplankton produce novel, taxa-specific FAs (Ackman et al., 1968). Over the subsequent ~50 years, investigations into FA production across primary producers have detailed substantial variation in FAs across marine and terrestrial taxa, habitats, and biomes (reviewed in Colombo et al., 2016). These molecules serve essential biological functions, yet vertebrates lack the ability to synthesise a number of key FAs *de-novo* (Sargent et al., 1999). Fatty acid biomodification is also energetically costly, and enzymatically limited (Iverson et al., 2004), such that many FAs retain their chemical structures as they are assimilated from dietary sources (Sargent et al., 1999; Tocher, 2003). The variation in FA synthesis across taxa, habitats and biomes is, therefore, retained within the foodweb such that FAs in consumers reflect foraging dynamics, both abiotic (e.g. habitat type and temperature) and biotic (e.g. phylogeny and ecomorphology) (Colombo et al., 2016; Gladyshev et al., 2017).

Abiotic factors including water temperature (Gibson et al., 1984) and freshwater input (Sargent et al., 1999) influence primary production and community composition (Lowe et al., 2014), and thus dictate which FAs are produced at the base of the food web. As distinct FAs are synthesized by different producers (e.g. 20:5 ω 3 in diatoms and 18:3 ω 3 in selected macroalgae [Appendix Table S2]), such chemotaxonomic signatures may allow consumer foraging to be traced across habitats with distinct basal sources. For example, organisms foraging on rocky reefs dominated by macroalgae are high in 20:4 ω 6 (Alfaro et al., 2006), compared to mesopelagic feeders that are high in 20:1 ω 11 from consuming copepods (Pethybridge et al., 2010). However, the trophic transfer of such biomarkers is rarely assessed, particularly in controlled feeding trials, thus at times the interpretation of FA data beyond mid-trophic levels can be confusing. Fatty acid production within communities also varies with oceanographic conditions, such as nutrients, light, salinity, and sea surface temperature (Dalsgaard et al., 2003; Galloway and Winder, 2015; Leu et al., 2006; Schwenk et al., 2013).

Biotic influences, including phylogenetic differences in physiology and trophic guild can further dictate FA assimilation, especially in higher trophic level consumers (Colombo et al., 2016; Galloway and Winder, 2015; Gladyshev et al., 2017; Vasconi et al., 2015). Taxadependent FA interconversion through digestion and biosynthesis can occur (e.g. Iverson et al., 2004), leading to distinct taxa having inherently different FA profiles (e.g. insects vs. birds vs. mammals in Colombo et al. [2016]), with Species and Order influencing FA profiles in teleosts (Gladyshev et al., 2017; Vasconi et al., 2015). Biological factors including trophic guild (Colombo et al., 2016; Gladyshev et al., 2017; Vasconi et al., 2015), fish size (Vasconi et al., 2015), enzyme activity linked to migration potential and metabolic rate (Gladyshev et al., 2017; Hulbert, 2007), and swim speed (Gladyshev et al., 2017; Vasconi et al., 2015) can also influence FA values (Appendix Table S2).

Disentangling these potentially confounding abiotic and biotic drivers of FA tracers (compared in Colombo et al. 2016 and Gladyshev et al. 2017) makes FA data interpretation and the appropriate use of FA tracers confusing. For example, FA 20:5 ω 3 can be synthesized by multiple sources including diatoms, macroalgae, and other phytoplankton (Dunstan et al., 1988; Kelly and Scheibling, 2012), and is used to trace foraging in coastal foodwebs. Yet 20:5 ω 3 can be synthesized by some secondary consumers (e.g. polychaete worms [Olive et al., 2009]), and is preferentially retained in the muscle of fast-swimming, migratory fish (Gladyshev et al., 2017).

Despite these challenges, FA tracers are growing in popularity with marine ecologists (Pethybridge et al., 2018), owing to their ability to detail trophic ecology in finer resolution and shorter time scales (weeks to months - Beckmann et al. [2013]) than other biochemical tracers (i.e. stable isotopes and trace metals). Additionally, computing and multivariate statistical packages (e.g. PRIMER and PERMANOVA [Anderson et al., 2008; Clarke and Gorley, 2015]) have improved markedly to assist ecologists in assessing complex FA datasets. Despite this, the validity of individual tracers is largely unexplored or needs further refining for many higher level taxa.

Chondrichthyans (sharks, rays and chimaeras) exhibit complex and varied trophic ecologies, owing to their array of morphologies, habitats and foraging strategies. The use of FA tracers in chondrichthyan ecology extends to diet (McMeans et al., 2012; Pethybridge et al., 2011), habitat use (Rohner et al., 2013), ontogenetic shifts (Wai et al., 2011), and quantifying trophic niche overlap (Every et al., 2017) amongst other applications (Appendix Table S2). Although FA assimilation in chondrichthyans appears to be similar to other taxa (Beckmann et al., 2013), chondrichthyans have distinct physiologies and metabolic processes, relying on ketone bodies instead of lipids for energy metabolism, and using fatty, lipid rich livers as a sink for long-term energy storage (Ballantyne, 1997). As such, the intricacies of how biotic and abiotic factors influence FA tracers in chondrichthyans are mostly unknown.

In this study, we combined published and newly obtained FA profiles from chondrichthyans to better understand patterns and trends in FA tracers. More specifically, our study aims to: 1) determine if muscle tissue FAs can distinguish known trophic guilds, temperature of foraging grounds, habitat types, and species phylogeny; 2) assess which FA tracers are characteristic of specific levels within these factors (i.e. habitat type, temperature range, trophic guild); and 3) outline future directions for FA tracer applications in ecological studies. These results will help clarify our understanding of which abiotic and biotic factors influence the distribution of FAs. This knowledge will also better enable the assessment of diet composition and habitat use of marine consumers including chondrichthyans, which is a critical aspect of effective management and conservation programs.

Methods

Data collection

Search engines (Google Scholar, Web of Science, and Science Direct) were used to obtain peer-reviewed publications containing chondrichthyan FA profiles using the following keywords: shark, skate, ray, chimaera, elasmobranch, or chondrichthyan, and fatty acid and/or lipid with * to include plural versions. We reviewed all articles identified through the search and excluded non-relevant articles. The reference list of the resulting articles was then searched for additional citations containing appropriate FA profiles. Only those derived from muscle

tissue were used in the analysis, as they most closely resemble prey FA profiles (Beckmann et al., 2014; McMeans et al., 2012; Pethybridge et al., 2011), have less intra- and interindividual variability (Davidson et al., 2014; Pethybridge et al., 2010), and are dominated by essential polyunsaturated FA (PUFAs), (Davidson et al., 2014; Pethybridge et al., 2010) which are the predominant FAs used to examine the influencing biotic and abiotic factors (Colombo et al., 2016; Gladyshev et al., 2017; Vasconi et al., 2015). Furthermore, liver was not assessed within this study as the FA profiles are likely heavily influenced by physiological factors (including migration, buoyancy, diet, pregnancy, energy availability [Ballantyne, 1997; Pethybridge et al., 2010b]), potentially confounding the influence of abiotic and biotic drivers of interest. Additionally, sufficient muscle for FA analysis can be taken from most chondrichthyans with sub-lethal biopsies (Chapter 2 and 3), unlike obtaining liver samples. Studies referring to unnatural diets (e.g. in captivity [Beckmann et al., 2013]) were excluded from the analysis. A list of data sources used in the study are provided in the Data sources section.

The mean of individual FA (reported as percent contribution to the overall FA profile, recorded to the nearest 0.01%) were taken for each species. Only FA profiles of the total lipid extract (TLE) (not polar/non-polar fractions) extracted using the Bligh and Dyer (1959) or Folch et al. (1957) methods, and reported as percent contribution were included.

Trophic guild, categorized as either: top predator, second-order carnivore, first-order carnivore, and herbivore were estimated based on trophic level and primary diet as listed on Fishes of Australia (http://fishesofaustralia.net.au), Fishbase (Froese and Pauly, 2017), IUCN Red List assessments (www.iucnredlist.org), and expert knowledge. Water temperature, corresponding to the season, location and depth of capture, was obtained from the study in which the record was published. When not stated in the study, temperature was estimated using the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA) World Ocean Database (WOD; https://www.nodc.noaa.gov/OC5/WOD/pr_wod.html, Boyer et al., 2013) high-resolution conductivity-temperature-depth (CTD) dataset for the approximate location, depth, and season of capture. Temperature was treated as a continuous variable in the models (see below), but

was grouped into 5°C bins and treated as a categorical factor for multivariate analysis. Species' primary habitat was categorized into: pelagic, deep sea (>200 m depth), deep sea demersal, reef (comprising rocky and coral reefs), reef demersal, brackish (estuarine environments), and non-complex demersal (demersal marine species occurring in <200 m and not associated with rocky or coral reefs). Habitat categorization was based on Fishbase listings (Froese and Pauly, 2017), IUCN Red List assessment's habitat descriptions (www.iucnredlist.org), and expert knowledge. The Order of each species was used to account for its phylogenic position (Chondrichthyan Tree of Life [www.sharksrays.org]). The factor allocations for each record, along with the species, citation and location are detailed in Appendix Table S1 and sumarised in Table 4.1.

Trophic guild		Temperature		Habitat		Phylogeny		
Factor levels	n	Bin groups (°C)	n	Factor levels	n	Factor levels	n	
Top predator	24	26-31	21	Brackish	13	Carcharhiniformes	34	
Second-order carnivore	40	21-25	25	Pelagic	6	Chimaeriformes	3	
First-order carnivore	38	16-20	6	Reef	21	Heterodontiformes	2	
Herbivore	4	11-15	9	Reef demersal	11	Hexanchiformes	1	
		6-10	28	Non-complex demersal	20	Lamniformes	7	
		<6	13	Deep sea	20	Myliobatiformes	13	
				Deep sea demersal	15	Orectolobiformes	3	
				-		Rajiformes	19	
						Rhinopristiformes	1	
						Squaliformes	20	
						Squantiniformes	3	
						Carcharhiniformes	34	

Table 4.1 – Sample siz	e within each	factor	level.
------------------------	---------------	--------	--------

Statistical analysis

Only FAs reported in >50% of all of the compiled records were included in the analyses, reducing the dataset from 57 to 19 FAs.. Multivariate analyses were carried out using PRIMER v.7/PERMANOVA+ software (Anderson et al., 2008; Clarke and Gorley, 2015), while modeling was undertaken in the R statistical environment (R Development Core Team 2016).

Different levels of transformation were explored via shade plots and a square root transformation was selected to avoid over-emphasis of extreme values. Resemblance matrices were calculated using Bray-Curtis similarity measures between samples. A permutational analysis of variance (PERMANOVA) with Monte Carlo simulations (denoted as p(MC)) on the unrestricted raw values was used to test if FA profiles were affected by trophic

guild, temperature, habitat, or phylogeny (assessed independently). The interactions were not included in these PERMANOVAs to avoid overparameterisation. Canonical Analysis of Principal Coordinates (CAP) (Anderson and Willis, 2003) was then used to further discriminate between a priori groups within the factor of interest, with correlations >0.60 overlaid on the CAP ordination plots. The FAs with CAP correlation values >0.60 across two or more factors were selected for subsequent generalized linear modeling to determine which factor had the strongest influence on the FA values.

For each FA, the effect of trophic guild, temperature, habitat, and phylogeny (all fixed factors) was assessed by fitting a Generalized Linear Model using the *glm* function and restricted maximum likelihood approach. The models were fitted to a reduced dataset, eliminating the data from phylogenetic groups with less than three records (Heterodontiformes, Hexanchiformes, and Rhinopristiformes). The most appropriate statistical family, error distribution, and validity of the model were determined through an examination of the distribution of the response variable, a visual inspection of the residuals for the saturated models, and an ANOVA test between the fitted and residual values of the model. Models were fitted with either Gamma distribution with log link (for FA - 18:0, 18:1 ω 9, 20:1 ω 9, 20:4 ω 6 and 20:5 ω 3) or Gaussian with identity link (FA – 16:0, 22:4 ω 6, 22:5 ω 6 and 22:6 ω 3). Effect size and 95% confidence intervals for each factor level were calculated using the *allEffects* function of the '*lme4* package (Bates et al., 2015). Effect plots were subsequently produced for the full model to visualize changes in FAs across factors (Appendix Figure S3).

To quantify the relative importance of each factor, we used a model averaging approach with importance weighting of a subset of best-fit models using the *MuMIn* package. The full model was dredged, creating a set of new models containing all possible combinations of the four factors. These were ranked on decreasing model fit, determined by a corrected Akaike's Information Criterion (AIC_c) applicable to small-sample size. All dredged models with Δ AICc < 4 were used in the model averaging. The importance weights for each factor was calculated as the sum of the relative weight of each model containing the factor.

Results

The keyword search revealed >25,000 publications, 19 of which reported usable chondrichthyan muscle FA profiles. An additional nine publications were sourced from the reference lists, and one was sourced from a co-authors collection, totalling 29 publications containing 100 distinct records from 79 different species (Appendix Table S1). The data set was augmented with six unpublished records from *Bathyraja eatonii*, *Bathyraja irrasa* and *Bathyraja murrayi* from the Kergualen Plateau, and *Dasyatis brevicaudata* and *Myliobatis australis* from multiple locations in South Australia, analysed using standard FA extraction and analysis protocols (Bligh and Dyer 1959). In total, 106 distinct records were included in the analysis (Figure 4.1).

Trophic guild

Trophic guilds were distinguished by FA profiles (p(MC) = 0.001; CAP p = 0.001, Appendix Table S6), with top predators (high in 14:0) most distinct from the first-order carnivores (highest in 16:0, 16:1 ω 7 and 20:5 ω 3, Figure. S2B), with the second-order carnivores (high 22:6 ω 3 and low 16:1 ω 7) clustered in-between (Figure 4.2A). Herbivores (highest levels of 22:4 ω 6 and 22:5 ω 6) were indistinguishable from the top predators, but were distinct from the second- and first-order carnivores (Appendix Table S6, Figure 4.2A & S3). The significant CAP was driven by two SFAs (saturated fatty acids), one MUFA (monounsaturated fatty acid) and two PUFAs with correlations >0.60 (Table 4.2).

conclution	/4/463 >0.00.				
	Trophic guild	Temperature	Habitat	Phylogeny	
SFA	14:0	18:0	16:0	18:0	
	16:0		18:0		
MUFA	16:1ω7	18:1ω9	18:1ω9	18:1ω9	
		20:1ω9	20:1ω9	20:1ω9	
PUFA	20:5ω3	18:3w3	20:4ω6	20:4ω6	
	22:6ω3	20:5ω3	22:4ω6	20:5ω3	
		22:4ω6	22:5ω6	22:4ω6	
		22:5ω6	22:6ω3	22:6ω3	
		22:6ω3			

Table 4.2 – Fatty acids driving the differences between factor groups determined by	CAP
correlation values >0.60.	

SFA – Saturated fatty acid

MUFA – Monounsaturated fatty acid

PUFA – Polyunsaturated fatty acid



Figure 4.1 – The locations of specimen sampling for the 106 chondrichthyan muscle derived FA records, with colour denoting the habitat type and the size of the circle corresponding to the number of individual records within that location and habitat type (see Table S1 for a full list of species, locations and habitat classifications).



Figure 4.2 – Canonical Analysis of Principal Coordinates (CAP) of record's trophic guild (A), temperature (B), habitat (C) and phylogeny (D), with overlaid vectors of individual fatty acids with CAP correlation values >0.60. Within the habitat group analysis (C), the suffix -D indicates demersal habitat use.

Temperature

Temperature was a significant driver of FA profiles (p(MC) = 0.001, CAP p = 0.001; Appendix Table S6) with four distinct clusters (Figure 4.2B) driven predominantly by PUFAs (five with CAP correlation values >0.6) followed by SFAs and a single MUFA (Table 4.2, Appendix Figure S3). The two groups from the warmest waters were distinguished by higher levels of the SFA 18:0 (13.8% in >26°C and 14.8% in 21–25°C), which was conversely lowest in the cold <6°C group (5.3%) and had the highest CAP correlation of 0.78 (Table 4.2). The warmer two groups were also high in the PUFA 22:4 ω 6 (3.8% in >26°C, Appendix Figure S1I) and 22:5 ω 6 (2.2% in >26°C, Appendix Figure S1H). The coldest groups were highest in 20:5 ω 3 (7.6% in <6°C group, Appendix Figure S1G), 22:6 ω 3 (28.8% in 6-10°C, CAP correlation = 0.75), and 20:1 ω 9 (3.9% in 6-10°C, Appendix Figure S1F). 18:3 ω 3 and 18:1 ω 9 were highest in the warm (21–25°C) and cool (6–10°C) temperature groups and lowest in the hot (>26°C) and cold (<6°C) temperature extremes (Figure 4.2B).

<u>Habitat</u>

Habitat classifications had distinct FA profiles (PERMANOVA main test p(MC) = 0.001, CAP p = 0.001, Appendix Table S6), with five clear groupings (Figure 4.2C) driven by four PUFAs, two SFAs and MUFAs, with CAP correlations >0.6 (Appendix Table S6). 22:4 ω 6 (CAP correlation = 0.86) was lowest in the deep sea and deep sea demersal groups (1.3% and 1.1% respectively) and highest in the reef (4.2%) and brackish groups (3.9%) (Appendix Figure S3). Conversely, 22:6 ω 3 (CAP correlation = 0.81) was highest in the deep sea (30.0%) and deep sea demersal (28.8%) and lowest in the brackish (10.8%), reef demersal (14.6%), and reef (15.2%) groups (Appendix Figure S1E). SFA 18:0 (CAP correlation = 0.80) was highest in the brackish (16.7%) and reef group (14.1%, Appendix Appendix Figure S1B) unlike SFA 16:0 (CAP correlation = 0.71) which was low in the reef (15.2%) and brackish (13%) groups but high in the pelagic (20.2%) and demersal groups (reef demersal – 19.8%, and deep sea demersal 19.7%, Figure S1A). MUFAs 20:1 ω 9 (highest levels in the pelagic group [1.2%]) and 18:1 ω 9 (highest in the deep sea) and PUFAs 20:4 ω 6 (highest in the reef and brackish groups, Appendix Figure S1C), 20:5 ω 3

(high in non-complex demersal and deep sea demersal) and 22:5 ω 6 (high in the reef and brackish groups) also drove differences across habitats (Table 4.2).

Phylogeny

FA profiles were significantly clustered based on phylogenetic groups (PERMANOVA p <0.0001, Figure 4.2D), forming four overarching clusters: (1) Carcharhiniformes, Lamniformes, and Orectolobiformes; (2) Squantiniformes, Squaliformes, and Hexanchiformes; (3) Myliobatiformes, and Rhinopristiformes; (4) Chimaeriformes and Rajiformes (Figure 4.2D, Appendix Table S6). CAP correlation values revealed that 18:0 (CAP correlation = 0.80) was a key FA driving the difference between several groups, with lowest contributions found in Chimaeriformes (5.8%) and Squaliformes (6.2%). PUFA $22:4\omega6$ had the second highest CAP correlation value of 0.78, and was found in higher levels in the Carcharhiniformes and Myliobatiformes (3.9 and 3.2%) than other groups. The CAP was also driven by MUFA 20:1 ω 9 and 18:1 ω 9 (CAP correlations 0.70 and 0.64 respectively) which were highest in the Squaliformes (3.9% and 17.3%), Hexanchiformes (3.4% and 15.8%) and Lamniformes (3.3% and 14.0%) (Appendix Figure S2C & S2D). PUFA 20:4\u00fc6, 22:5\u00fc6 and 22:6\u00fc3 also had correlation values >0.60 (0.68, 0.64 and 0.63 respectively), with 20:4w6 highest in Heterodontiformes (12.6%) and 22:5w6 highest in Carcharhiniformes (1.8%). 22:6 ω 3 was a substantial contributor to all FA profiles, ranging from 30.1% in the Chimaeriformes and 29.0% in the Squaliformes to 10.7% in the Orectolobiformes.

Ranking of factors for individual FA tracers

Habitat was the most important explanatory factor for three (16:0, 20:4 ω 6 and 22:6 ω 3) of the nine key fatty acids, and one of the important factors for 18:0 and 20:5 ω 3 (Appendix Table S7). Temperature was the most important factor influencing 22:4 ω 6 and 22:5 ω 6 and was also important for 20:5 ω 3 (with habitat and trophic guild) and 20:1 ω 9 where it had the same relative importance as phylogeny. Phylogeny was the most important factor in 18:1 ω 9 only. Trophic guild was never the most important driving factor, but had equal importance to habitat for 18:0 and to temperature and habitat for 20:5 ω 3 (Appendix Table S7, Table 4.3).

Table 4.3 – Fatty acid (FA) tracers as reported in the literature (summarized from Appendix Table S2) and their sources. A colored heat map indicates the calculated relative variable importance (Appendix Table S7) with green = 1 (highest relative importance value) to red = 0 (not important).

	Recommended within the literature	Trophic guild	Temperature	Habitat	Phylogeny			
Saturated Fatty Acids (SFA)								
16:0	Zooplankton ¹ , trophic level ² , mesopelagic,	Second order	Warm water	Pelagic				
Palmitic acid	demersal vs. deep sea ^{3,5,6}	carnivores	>21°C	Demersal				
18:0	Zooplankton ¹ mesopelagic ³	Herbivores	Warm water	Brackish	Rhinopristiformes			
Stearic acid	demersal ³ , trophic level ²	Second order	>21°C	Reef	Carcharinidae			
		carnivores						
Monounsaturated Fatty Acids (MUFA)								
16:1ω7	Phytoplankton ⁶ , mangroves, diatoms and	First order	,					
Palmitoleic acid	bacteria ⁴ , low trophic levels ⁸	carnivores						
18:1ω7	Bacteria ⁴ , phytoplankton ⁶ , depth ⁷ ,							
Vaccenic acid	crustaceans, bathypelagic squid and fish ⁵							
18:1ω9	Macroalgae & mangroves ⁴ , trophic level ² ,		Intermediate	Deep sea	Squaliformes			
Oleic acid	carnivory ⁸ , temperature ⁷ , depth ⁷ , blubber ⁹		temperatures		Hexanchiformes			
			(21-25°C and					
			6-10°C)					
20:1ω9	Copepods ⁴ , latitude ¹⁰ , temperature ¹¹ ,		Cold water	Pelagic	Squaliformes			
Eicosenoic acid	mesopelagic fish ⁴ , blubber ¹²		<10°C		Hexanchiformes			
	Polyunsaturate	d Fatty Acids (PU	FAs)					
18:3ω3	Terrestrial plants, macroalgae ¹² , mangroves ⁴		Intermediate					
α-Linolenic acid;	seagrass ^{4,12}		temperature					
ALA								
20:4ω6	Diatoms ¹³ , algae, kelp, mangroves &	Top predators	Cold water	Reef	Heterodontiformes			
Arachidonic acid;	terrestrial plants ¹³ , trophic position ^{18, 19} ,		<10°C	Brackish	Myliobatiformes			
ARA	latitude ¹⁰ , coastal habitats ^{13, 21} , blubber ⁹							
	cartilaginous fish ¹⁴				0			
20:5ω3	Phytoplankton ¹⁴ , diatoms, brown & red	First order	Cold water	Non-complex	Squaliformes			
Elcosapentaenoic	macroalgae ^{4,0} krill ¹⁰ , trophic position ^{14,19}	carnivore	<10°C	demersal	Rajiformes			
acid; EPA	carnivory ⁵ , cold water ¹⁵ , coastal areas,			Deep sea				
	demersal habitats ¹⁴ , migration ^{11, 25} ,			demersal				
	cephalopous", polychaetes"							
22:4ω6		Planktivore	Warm water	Reef	Lamniformes			
		Top predator	>21°C	Brackish				
22:5ω3	Diatoms, algae, mangroves, terrestrial							
Clupanodonic	plants ¹³ mangroves, coastal areas ¹³							
acid; DPA(3)				D (
22:5W6	Demersal carnivores ¹⁴ , fish ^{14, 19} ,	Top predator	Warm water	Reet	Carcharinidae			
Uspond acid;	cepnalopods	Planktivore	>21°C	Brackish	wyliobatiformes			
DPA(3)		O a second second	Ouldurates	Description				
ZZ:0W3	Dinonagellates Zooplankton ^{*, *, **} , trophic	Second order	cold water	Deep sea	Squaliformos			
acid. DHA	$position \rightarrow 0$, cold water 0 of shore $position = 0$	Carrivore		and demorsal)	oqualitornes			

For those FA that were substantially correlated (CAP correlation value >0.6) to a single factor, the relative importance was assumed to be 1, and all other factors assumed to be 0.

¹Rohner et al. 2013, ²Schmidt-Nielsen 1997, ³Pethybridge et al. 2010, ⁴Kelly & Scheibling 2012, ⁵Pethybridge et al. 2011, ⁶Falk-Petersen et al. 2000, ⁷Arts & Kohler, 2009, ⁸Cook et al. 2000, ⁹Waugh et al. 2014, ¹⁰Gibson et al. 1984, ¹¹Ackman 1968, ¹²Nichols et al. 1982 ¹³Alfaro et al. 2006, ¹⁴Dunstan et al. 1988 ¹⁵Pethybridge et al. 2013, ¹⁶Dalsgaard et al. 2003, ¹⁷Osako et al. 2006, ¹⁸Wai et al. 2011, ¹⁹Colombo et al. 2016, ²⁰Gladyshev et al. 2017, ²¹Sardenne et al. 2017.

Discussion

FA tracers are increasingly used to study marine trophic ecology, despite a lack of taxaspecific validation or adequet understanding of their main abiotic and biotic drivers. Here, we used the FA profiles from 106 chondrichthyan records to show that FA profiles can partition *a priori* trophic guilds, temperature, phylogeny, and habitats. For each factor, individual FAs were identified as drivers of FA profiles, therefore justifying and promoting their use as ecological tracers for chondrichthyans (Table 4.3). We disentangled the overlapping influence of temperature, habitat, trophic guild, and phylogeny, revealing which of these factors most affect relative changes in FAs. These findings can be used to guide the selection of FA tracers for use in trophic ecology studies. They will also aid in the interpretation of FA profiles when organisms are influenced by multiple factors simultaneously, e.g. migratory sharks foraging across different habitat types and temperatures.

Confirming FA profiles as tracers of marine ecosystems

FA profiles can trace marine abiotic (habitat and temperature) and biotic (trophic guild and phylogeny) factors in finer resolution than previously explored. Other biochemical tracers (e.g. stable isotopes) have been used to assess broad-scale trophic geography in chondrichtyans (e.g. Bird et al. [2018]). Furthermore, Colombo et al. (2016) and Gladyshev et al. (2017) undertook a similar approach, exploring variation in select PUFAs across broad taxonomic groups, biomes, and habitats. Yet using 19 FAs as a profile, we distinguished finer-scale ecology than was explored in those studies, and revealed the importance of several SFAs (16:0 and 18:0) and MUFAs (18:1ω9 and 20:1ω9) and a number of PUFAs beyond those examined previously. For example, the capacity for FA profiles to reveal small differences in habitat types (e.g. reef demersal vs. non-complex demersal, or deep sea vs. deep sea demersal) is particularly useful for detailing specific foraging grounds (listed as key research priorities for a number of chondrichtyans [Heupel et al., 2019; Huveneers et al., 2018; Shipley et al., 2017]) at a more ecologically relevant resolution than marine vs.

terrestrial or fresh/brackish vs. marine as explored in Colombo et al. [2016] and Gladyshev et al. [2017]. This advocates for the use of full FA profiles, as a robust complementary approach to other biochemical tracers such as stable isotopes, for elucidating complex ecology at fine resolution.

FA profiles clearly distinguished abiotic factors habitat and temperature, making them particularly valuable for ecologists investigating chondrichthyan foraging grounds. The substantial distinction between the deep sea and coastal (reef and brackish) habitats encourages the use of FA profiles to assess the ecology of species migrating across diverse biomes, undertaking daily diving patterns, or widely distributed species for which foraging grounds remain unknown (e.g. white shark *Carcharodon carcharias* [Huveneers et al., in review]). Furthermore, the stark partitioning of the demersal habitats indicates that FA profiles can distinguish between feeding within the water column or demersally across broad habitat types. This highlights that the intricacies of three-dimensional habitat use are encapsulated in FA profiles.

FA profiles were also able to distinguish broad trophic guilds, albeit to a lesser extent than observed for the other factors. As with other biochemical tracers (most notably nitrogen isotopes), most compounds undergo some level of biomodification following ingestion and incorporation (outlined in Munroe et al. [2018]). FAs undergo enzyme-induced biomodification in seals (Iverson 2004), fish (reviewed in Tocher [2003]), and in Port Jackson sharks (Beckmann et al., 2013). Vasconi et al. (2015) and Gladyshev et al. (2017) similarly found that FAs shifted with broad teleost trophic guilds, and Strandberg et al. (2015) detailed the selective transfer of PUFA from phytoplankton to fish. The successive enrichment of PUFA, 22:6ω3 in particular, has been documented in low trophic levels in a number of systems, including in the Mediterranean Sea (Koussoroplis et al., 2011) and freshwater food webs (Strandberg et al., 2015). This suggests that the location where an organism sits within the food web can influence FA profiles due to successive biomodification, with FAs potentially functioning similarly to stable isotopes. However, in chondrichthyans, the low trophic level herbivores were indistinguishable from the top predators, both containing high

levels of PUFAs 22:4 ω 6 and 22:5 ω 6 (indicators for zooplankton, fish and cephalopods [Rohner et al. 2013]), suggesting that the increase in PUFA within higher trophic level groups (i.e. not primary producers to primary consumers as in Standberg et al., [2015]) may be driven more by prey availability than by biomodification.

Phylogeny also affected FA profiles, but only 36% of the pairwise comparisons were significantly different, compared to 73%, 83%, and 95% for temperature, trophic guild, and habitat respectively. Additionally, six of the seven FA tracers reflecting phylogeny were also tracers for habitat or temperature, indicating that abiotic factors were more powerful drivers of FA profiles than phylogeny. This opposes findings from teleosts, where broad phylogenetic groupings (Clupeiformes, Salmoniformes, Scorpaeniformes, and Osmeriformes) accounted for 27.6% of the variation in 22:6ω3 and 20:5ω3, whereas abiotic factors (temperature and salinity) only accounted for 7.2% (Gladyshev et al., 2017). Similarly, Budge et al., (2002) found that FA profiles classified Northwest Atlantic fish and invertebrates into species with greater certainty than environmental factors like geographic location and size within a species. The influence of phylogeny on FA composition is increasingly important in low trophic groups. Phylogeny accounted for 3-4 times more variation in marine and freshwater phytoplankton and macrophyte FAs than any other environmental factor (Dalsgaard et al., 2003; Galloway and Winder, 2015; Taipale et al., 2013). This reduced importance of phylogeny in species of higher trophic level explains the difference in findings between our study and those examining primary producers, invertebrates, and low trophic level teleosts. Different taxa of primary producers synthesize different FAs underlying the importance of phylogeny outlined above. Thus, the community composition of primary producers dictates spatial FA availability. Within low trophic levels, the intermediate importance of phylogeny is likely related to differing environments and the consumption of different primary or secondary producers which is confounded by phylogeny, more than explained by it (discussed in Gladyshev et al., 2017). This trend continues as the importance of phylogeny is further reduced with high trophic level species (as per our findings), and habitat type drives FA profiles more so than phylogeny. This is due to the

differences in habitats being a product of differing basal food web FA production, driven by the distinct taxa of primary producers.

Individual FAs as tracers for accurately identifying groupings

In the wake of expanding applications in biochemical ecology, appropriate tracer selection remains crucial yet challenging. The FA tracers identified in this study generally parallel their use across biologically distinct taxa (Table 4.3, Appendix Table S2). In particular PUFAs, which are important tracers in teleosts (Gladyshev et al., 2017; Tocher, 2003) and marine mammals (Budge et al., 2004), were also found to be good tracers for habitat and temperature. For example, $22:6\omega3$ indicates dinoflagellate-based food webs (Dalsgaard et al., 2003; Kelly and Scheibling, 2012), cold-water (Hulbert, 2003), and high trophic position (Colombo et al., 2016; Cook et al., 2000), and in this study 22:6w3 was highest in the deep sea habitat, cold water <10 °C, and second-order carnivores. Similarly, 20:4w6, a recognized indicator for nearshore, coastal habitats, mangroves (Alfaro et al., 2006), and brown algae (Kelly and Scheibling, 2012), with a strong correlation with coastal linked δ^{13} C values across teleosts and crustaceans (Sardenne et al., 2017), was highest in the reef and brackish habitats within this study. Additionally, 20:5w3, an indicator for cold water and demersal feeding across metabolically distinct organisms from teleosts (Pethybridge et al., 2015) to phytoplankton (Renaud et al., 2002), was high in non-complex demersal and deep sea demersal habitats, and was identified as a key tracer for temperature in particular. Despite the general alignment between our findings and previous studies, the use of individual FAs as biomarkers remains complex. As evidenced by the multiple origins for common FAs including $22:6\omega3$, $20:4\omega6$ and $20:5\omega3$ described above (and detailed in Appendix Table S2), FA production entangles many, often unresolved sources. This complexity is further confounded by environmental variables, secondary consumption and biological influences, including species-specific rates of bioconversion. These overlapping influences can make the use of individual FAs as biomarkers challenging and uncertain, and as such they should be interpreted with appropriate caution.
Furthermore, the consistency in tracer use is not ubiquitous across all FAs. For example, $18:1\omega7$, an indicator for temperature, depth, and bathypelagic environments (Pethybridge et al., 2011), was not highly correlated with any factors assessed within this analysis. Similarly, 22:5 ω 3, a reported tracer for coastal areas (Sargent et al., 1999), was not identified as an indicator of habitat in the present study. However 22:4 ω 6, a FA not commonly reported or used as a tracer in other studies, was substantially correlated with all four factors, and was particularly high in chondrichthyans from warm waters (>21 °C) and brackish and reef habitats. These tracers may reflect the unique physiology and metabolism of chondrichthyans (Ballantyne, 1997), and advocate for further taxa-specific investigations into biochemical pathways and FA metabolism.

Despite the model averaging approach revealing two phylogeny-dependant tracers $(18:1\omega9 \text{ and } 20:1\omega9)$, an understanding of diet input suggests ulterior drivers for these potential tracers. FAs $18:1\omega9$ and $20:1\omega9$ were measured in high levels within Squaliformes, Hexanchiforms and lamniformes, all of which are distant relatives (Chondrichthyan Tree of Life [www.sharksrays.org]). It is improbable that these particular orders independently biosynthesise or bioconvert these compounds in high quantities, as numerous studies showed direct assimilation of these MUFA from dietary sources (Iverson et al., 2004; Beckmann et al., 2013a; Beckmann, 2013b). As such, the high levels of $18:1\omega9$ and $20:1\omega9$ may stem from a common dietary source, such as blubber (McMeans et al., 2012; Waugh et al., 2014, Appendix Table S2). Given that within these three orders, the analysis included a number of species known to consume marine mammals (e.g. white shark C. carcharias [Huveneers et al., 2018], greenland shark Somniosus microcephalus [McMeans et al., 2012] and Portuguese dogfish Centroscymnus coelopsis [Pethybridge et al., 2011]), the influence of diet is likely the underlying cause. However, the role of MUFA biosynthesis may contribute to the levels of $18:1\omega9$ and $20:1\omega9$ in these chondrichtyhans, as $18:1\omega9$ is readily desaturated from 18:0 in seals (Budge et al., 2004). Such biochemical pathways warrant further research, both within and across taxa to better understand the intersection between physiology, phylogeny, and diet.

Quantifying the relative importance of multiple factors and highlighting the predominant driver does not negate the capacity for FAs to serve as tracers for multiple factors, as they are often inexorably linked. This is shown by the model averaging which revealed the inability to separate multiple factors (Appendix Table S7, Table 4.3). Given appropriate context and single factor hypotheses, some of these FA tracers are still usable indicators across multiple factors. For example, SFA 18:0, accounting for the influence of trophic guild and temperature, retained high values within the brackish, pelagic, and reef associated groups, showcasing that despite entangling multiple factors, 18:0 remains a usable tracer for habitat type (Appendix Figure S1 & S2). As such, FA tracers can effectively illuminate the trophic ecology of chondrichtyans across multiple factors of interest. This suggestion that a single tracer can inform multiple factors does not discourage the use of multiple tracers or full profiles, but simply highlights how the interpretation of FA drivers is context-specific and not limited to explaining a singular factor.

Challenges and future directions

Despite the growth in FA analysis, only 106 records from chondrichthyan muscle tissue were available, limiting the analysis. The records also highlight challenges in chondrichtyan ecology, whereby research focuses on coastal elasmobranchs, with a lack of data for pelagic species (n = 6) and uncommon taxa (Table 4.1). Additionally, the FAs were analysed in 18 different laboratories between 1984 and 2017, during which time advances in analytical techniques coupled with variations between labs may have influenced the resulting profiles. Unfortunately, a lack of data overlap prevented 'laboratory' from being included as factor in the analysis.

The confounding nature of some of the factors (e.g. the deep sea habitat and cold temperature; Appendix Table S3, S4 & S5) combined with limited available records highlights the need for controlled studies to isolate key factors (Pethybridge et al., 2018). Specifically, *ex-situ* studies should seek to determine the role of phylogeny in FA assimilation across multiple tissue types, including muscle, blood, and liver, owing to its unique function and associated physiology (Ballantyne, 1997). As explored by Hebert et al.,

(2006), the influence of trophic position necessitates further investigation to understand if the correlations between individual FAs and trophic guild are driven by successive and predicable biomodification (as with δ^{15} N [Munroe et al., 2018]) or high PUFAs in prey (i.e. Scombrid fish in Sardenne et al., 2017). Such studies assessing taxa-specific FA biomodification are warranted to enhance the quantitative capacity of FA profiling as has been achieved for other organisms (e.g. marine mammals in Iverson et al., [2004]). Additionally, the physiological effects of temperature (recommended for further exploration in Gladyshev et al. 2017) need to be explicitly isolated from associated habitats and food webs. As with phylogeny, quantifying the influence of these factors across taxa necessitate investigating multiple tissue types, ideally paired with other tracers such as bulk δ^{15} N and δ^{13} C as well as amino acid and fatty acid specific isotopes.

Additional quantitative approaches adapted from well-understood biochemical tracers (e.g. the calculation of niche area using FAs in Every et al. 2017) should be further explored. The identification of temperature-specific FA tracers in this study advocate for the further development of 'FATscapes' (spatial contour maps of source FA tracers explored in Pethybridge et al. [2015] and temporal FATscapes with data acquired through long-term established monitoring programs) as they may be employed across taxa in the same manner as isoscapes (West et al. 2010). Following the ability of isoscapes to incorporate biochemical tracers into spatial and temporal models, and their subsequent use to discern complex movement and habitat use (e.g. Bird et al. 2018), the potential for FATscapes to elucidate fine-scale trophic geography across taxa warrants exploration. More broadly, these are particularly vital for regional-scale resource management, as a number of studies linking sea surface temperature and FA production (Budge et al., 2014; Roy, 2018) predict substantial declines in biologically essential PUFAs in response to climate change shifting primary producer communities, and subsequently, FA availability (Galloway and Winder 2015; Pethybridge et al., 2015; Hixson and Arts, 2016; Gladyshev et al., 2017).

Together, these future priorities require large spatial, temporal, and taxonomically diverse datasets, particularly for diet determination. Such work advocates for ensuring analytical consistency across labs, including cross-lab validations, the availability and use of reference material and the use of standard methods. Furthermore, such efforts favour the creation of a geographic and taxonomically inclusive FA data repository and working group, similar to the Chondrichtyan Stable Isotope Data Project (CSIDP, used in Bird et al. [2018]), the Database and Portal for Fish Stomach Records (DAPSTOM [Pinnegar 2014]) and IsoBank – a centralised repository for isotope data (Pauli et al., 2017).

Conclusion

This global analysis approach shows that FA profiles clearly distinguish different temperatures, trophic guilds, phylogenies, and habitats, further advocating the use of FA profiling as an emerging tool for trophic ecologists. The identification of new, generally applicable tracers (in particular 22:4 ω 6 to determine habitat associations) encourages further work assessing FA tracers across taxa and factors. Overall, this study provides a novel understanding of the biological and ecological information that can be inferred from FA profiles, and further validates the use of FAs as tracers to investigate the trophic ecology of marine consumers, including chondrichthyans. These large-scale analyses necessitate the creation of a taxonomically inclusive FA data repository to enable similar meta-analyses to further evolve the field.

Data accessibility

This analysis contains published data detailed in the Data sources and new data which has been archived and is available at DOI: 10.25957/5c871efe36f70.

Data sources

Beckmann, C. L., Mitchell, J. G., Stone, D. A. J., and Huveneers, C. (2013). A controlled feeding experiment investigating the effects of a dietary switch on muscle and liver fatty acid profiles in Port Jackson sharks *Heterodontus portusjacksoni. J. Exp. Mar. Bio. Ecol.* 448, 10–18. doi:10.1016/j.jembe.2013.06.009.

- Belicka, L. L., Matich, P., Jaffé, R., and Heithaus, M. R. (2012). Fatty acids and stable isotopes as indicators of early-life feeding and potential maternal resource dependency in the bull shark *Carcharhinus leucas*. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 455, 245–256. doi:10.3354/meps09674.
- Budge, S. M., Iverson, S. J., Bowen, W. D., and Ackman, R. G. (2002). Among-and withinspecies variability in fatty acid signatures of marine fish and invertebrates on the Scotian Shelf, Georges Bank, and southern Gulf of St. Lawrence. *Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci.* 59, 886–898.
- Colakoglu, F. A., Ormanci, H. B., and Cakir, F. (2011). Effect of marination and smoking on lipid and fatty acid composition of thornback ray (*Raja clavata*) and spiny dogfish (*Squalis acanthias*). *Eur. Food Res. Technol.* 232, 1069–1075. doi:10.1007/s00217-011-1477-x.
- Couturier, L. I. E., Rohner, C. a., Richardson, A. J., Marshall, A. D., Jaine, F. R. a, Bennett, M. B., et al. (2013). Stable Isotope and Signature Fatty Acid Analyses Suggest Reef Manta Rays Feed on Demersal Zooplankton. *PLoS One* 8. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0077152.
- Davidson, B. C., Nel, W., Rais, A., Namdarizandi, V., Vizarra, S., and Cliff, G. (2014). Comparison of total lipids and fatty acids from liver , heart and abdominal muscle of scalloped (*Sphyrna lewini*) and smooth (*Sphyrna zygaena*) hammerhead sharks.
- Davidson, B., Sidell, J., Rhodes, J., and Cliff, G. (2011). A comparison of the heart and muscle total lipid and fatty acid profiles of nine large shark species from the east coast of South Africa. *Fish Physiol. Biochem.* 37, 105–112. doi:10.1007/s10695-010-9421-8.
- Dunstan, G. A, Sinclair, A. J., O'Dea, K., and Naughton, J. M. (1988). The lipid content and fatty acid composition of various marine species from southern Australian coastal waters. *Comp. Biochem. Physiol. Part B Comp. Biochem.* 91, 165–169. doi:10.1016/0305-0491(88)90130-7.

- El Kebir, M. V. O., Barnathan, G., Gaydou, E. M., Siau, Y., and Miralles, J. (2007). Fatty acids in liver, muscle and gonad of three tropical rays including non-methyleneinterrupted dienoic fatty acids. *Lipids* 42, 525–535. doi:10.1007/s11745-007-3040-x.
- Every, S., Pethybridge, H., Fulton, C., Kyne, P., and Crook, D. (2017). Niche metrics suggest euryhaline and coastal elasmobranchs provide trophic connections among marine and freshwater biomes in northern Australia. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 565, 181–196. doi:10.3354/meps11995.
- Garcia-Moreno, P. J., Pirez-Gilvez, R., Morales-Medina, R., Guadix, A., & Guadix, E.
 M. (2013). Discarded species in the west Mediterranean sea as sources of omega-3 PUFA. *Eur. J. Lipid Sci. Tech.*, 115(9), 982–989.
 doi:10.1002/ejlt.201300021
- Gibson, R. a., Kneebone, R., and Kneebone, G. M. (1984). Comparative levels of arachidonic acid and eicosapentaenoic acid in Malaysian fish. *Comp. Biochem. Physiol. Part C, Comp.* 78, 325–328. doi:10.1016/0742-8413(84)90091-4.
- Gooch, J. A., Hale, M. B., Brown Jr, T., Bonnet, J. C., Brand, C. G., and Regier, L. W. (1987). Proximate and fatty acid composition of 40 southeastern US finfish species.
- Jeong, B.-Y., Choi, B.-D., Moon, S.-K., and Lee, J.-S. (1998). Fatty acid composition of 72 species of Korean fish. *Fish. Aquat. Sci.* 1, 129–146.
- Jo, H.-S., Yeon, I., Lim, C., Hanchet, S. M., Lee, D.-W., and Kang, C.-K. (2013). Fatty acid and stable isotope analyses to infer diet of Antarctic toothfish caught in the southern Ross Sea. *CCAMLR Sci.* 20, 21–36.
- Krzynowek, J., and Panunzio, L. J. (1989). Cholesterol and fatty acids in several species of shrimp. *J. Food Sci.* 54, 237–239.
- Lytle, J., and Lytle, T. (1994). Fatty Acid and Cholesterol Content of Sharks and Rays. *J. Food Compos. Anal.*, 7(1-2), 110-118. doi:10.1006/jfca.1994.1010
- McMeans, B. C., Arts, M. T., and Fisk, A. T. (2012). Similarity between predator and prey fatty acid profiles is tissue dependent in Greenland sharks (*Somniosus microcephalus*):

Implications for diet reconstruction. *J. Exp. Mar. Bio. Ecol.* 429, 55–63. doi:10.1016/j.jembe.2012.06.017.

- Nichols, P. D., Mooney, B. D., and Elliott, N. G. (2002). Nutritional value of Australian seafood II: Factors affecting oil composition of edible species.
- Økland, H. M. W., Stoknes, I. S., Remme, J. F., Kjerstad, M., and Synnes, M. (2005).
 Proximate composition, fatty acid and lipid class composition of the muscle from deepsea teleosts and elasmobranchs. *Comp. Biochem. Physiol. B Biochem. Mol. Biol.* 140, 437–443. doi:10.1016/j.cbpc.2004.11.008.
- Pethybridge, H. R., Parrish, C. C., Bruce, B. D., Young, J. W., and Nichols, P. D. (2014). Lipid, fatty acid and energy density profiles of white sharks: Insights into the feeding ecology and ecophysiology of a complex top predator. *PLoS One* 9. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0097877.
- Rohner, C. a., Couturier, L. I. E., Richardson, A. J., Pierce, S. J., Prebble, C. E. M., Gibbons,
 M. J., et al. (2013). Diet of whale sharks Rhincodon typus inferred from stomach
 content and signature fatty acid analyses. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 493, 219–235.
 doi:10.3354/meps10500.
- Vlieg, P., Murray, T., and Body, D. R. (1993). Nutritional data on six oceanic pelagic fish species from New Zealand waters. *J. Food Compos. Anal.* 6, 45–54.

References

- Ackman, R. G. (1982). Fatty acid composition of fish oils. *Nutr. Eval. long-chain Fat. acids fish oil*, 25–88.
- Ackman, R. G., Tocher, C. S., and McLachlan, J. (1968). Marine Phytoplankter Fatty Acids. *J. Fish. Res. Board Canada* 25, 1603–1620. doi:10.1139/f68-145.
- Alfaro, A. C., Thomas, F., Sergent, L., and Duxbury, M. (2006). Identification of trophic interactions within an estuarine food web (northern New Zealand) using fatty acid biomarkers and stable isotopes. *Estuar. Coast. Shelf Sci.* 70, 271–286. doi:10.1016/j.ecss.2006.06.017.

- Anderson, M., Gorley, R. N., and Clarke, R. K. (2008). *Permanova+ for Primer: Guide to Software and Statisticl Methods*. Primer-E Limited.
- Anderson, M. J., and Willis, T. J. (2003). Canonical analysis of principal coordinates: a useful method of constrained ordination for ecology. *Ecology* 84, 511–525.
- Arts, M. T., and Kohler, C. C. (2009). "Health and condition in fish: the influence of lipids on membrane competency and immune response," in *Lipids in aquatic ecosystems* (Springer), 237–256.
- Ballantyne, J. S. (1997). Jaws: The inside story. The metabolism of elasmobranch fishes. *Comp Biochem Physiol B Biochem Mol Biol* 118(4):703-742. doi:10.1016/S0305-0491(97)00272-1.
- Bates, D., Mächler, M., Bolker, B., and Walker, S. (2015). Fitting Linear Mixed-Effects
 Models Using Ime4. *J. Stat. Software; Vol 1, Issue 1*. Available at:
 https://www.jstatsoft.org/v067/i01.
- Beckmann, C. L., Mitchell, J. G., Seuront, L., Stone, D. a. J., and Huveneers, C. (2013a).
 Experimental Evaluation of Fatty Acid Profiles as a Technique to Determine Dietary
 Composition in Benthic Elasmobranchs. *Physiol. Biochem. Zool.* 86, 266–278.
 doi:10.1086/669539.
- Beckmann, C. L., Mitchell, J. G., Stone, D. A. J., and Huveneers, C. (2013b). A controlled feeding experiment investigating the effects of a dietary switch on muscle and liver fatty acid profiles in Port Jackson sharks *Heterodontus portusjacksoni. J. Exp. Mar. Bio. Ecol.* 448, 10–18. doi:10.1016/j.jembe.2013.06.009.
- Beckmann, C. L., Mitchell, J. G., Stone, D. A. J., and Huveneers, C. (2014). Inter-tissue differences in fatty acid incorporation as a result of dietary oil manipulation in Port Jackson sharks (*Heterodontus portusjacksoni*). *Lipids* 49, 577–590. doi:10.1007/s11745-014-3887-6.
- Bird, C. S., Veríssimo, A., Magozzi, S., Abrantes, K. G., Aguilar, A., Al-Reasi, H., et al. (2018). A global perspective on the trophic geography of sharks. *Nat. Ecol. Evol.* 2, 299–305. doi:10.1038/s41559-017-0432-z.

- Bligh, E. G., and Dyer, W. J. (1959). A Rapid Method of Total Lipid Extraction and
 Purification. *Can. J. Biochem. Physiol.* 37. 911–917. doi:dx.doi.org/10,1139/cjm2014-0700.
- Boyer, T. P., Antonov, J. I., Baranova, O. K., Coleman, C., Garcia, H. E., Grodsky, A., et al. (2013). World Ocean Database 2013.
- Budge, S. M., Cooper, M. H., and Iverson, S. J. (2004). Demonstration of the Deposition and
 Modification of Dietary Fatty Acids in Pinniped Blubber Using Radiolabelled Precursors.
 Physiol. Biochem. Zool. 77, 682–687. doi:10.1086/420945.
- Budge, S. M., Devred, E., Forget, M.-H., Stuart, V., Trzcinski, M. K., Sathyendranath, S., et al. (2014). Estimating concentrations of essential omega-3 fatty acids in the ocean: supply and demand. *ICES J. Mar. Sci.* 71, 1885–1893.
- Budge, S. M., Iverson, S. J., Bowen, W. D., and Ackman, R. G. (2002). Among-and withinspecies variability in fatty acid signatures of marine fish and invertebrates on the Scotian Shelf, Georges Bank, and southern Gulf of St. Lawrence. *Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci.* 59, 886–898.
- Clarke, K. R., and Gorley, R. N. (2015). Getting started with PRIMER v7. *Prim. Plymouth, Plymouth Mar. Lab.*
- Colombo, S. M., Wacker, A., Parrish, C. C., Kainz, M. J., and Arts, M. T. (2016). A fundamental dichotomy in long-chain polyunsaturated fatty acid abundance between and within marine and terrestrial ecosystems. *Environ. Rev.* 25, 163–174.
- Cook, E. J., Bell, M. V, Black, K. D., and Kelly, M. S. (2000). Fatty acid compositions of gonadal material and diets of the sea urchin, Psammechinus miliaris: trophic and nutritional implications. *J. Exp. Mar. Bio. Ecol.* 255, 261–274. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-0981(00)00301-4.
- Couturier, L. I. E., Rohner, C. a., Richardson, a. J., Pierce, S. J., Marshall, a. D., Jaine, F. R. a, et al. (2013). Unusually high levels of n-6 polyunsaturated fatty acids in whale sharks and reef manta rays. *Lipids* 48, 1029–1034. doi:10.1007/s11745-013-3829-8.

- Dalsgaard, J., John, M., Kattner, G., Muller-Navarra, D., and Hagen, W. (2003). Fatty acid trophic markers in the pelagic marine environment. *Adv. Mar. Biol.* 46, 225–340.
- Davidson, B. C., Nel, W., Rais, A., Namdarizandi, V., Vizarra, S., and Cliff, G. (2014). Comparison of total lipids and fatty acids from liver , heart and abdominal muscle of scalloped (*Sphyrna lewini*) and smooth (*Sphyrna zygaena*) hammerhead sharks.
- Dunstan, G. a, Sinclair, A. J., O'Dea, K., and Naughton, J. M. (1988). The lipid content and fatty acid composition of various marine species from southern Australian coastal waters. *Comp. Biochem. Physiol. Part B Comp. Biochem.* 91, 165–169. doi:10.1016/0305-0491(88)90130-7.
- Every, S., Pethybridge, H., Fulton, C., Kyne, P., and Crook, D. (2017). Niche metrics suggest euryhaline and coastal elasmobranchs provide trophic connections among marine and freshwater biomes in northern Australia. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 565, 181–196. doi:10.3354/meps11995.
- Falk-Petersen, S., Hagen, W., Kattner, G., Clarke, A., and Sargent, J. (2000). Lipids, trophic relationships, and biodiversity in Arctic and Antarctic krill. *Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci.* 57, 178–191. doi:10.1139/cjfas-57-S3-178.
- Folch, J., Lees, M., and Sloane Stanley, G. H. (1957). A simple method for the isolation and purification of total lipides from animal tissues. *J biol Chem* 226, 497–509.
- Froese, R., and Pauly, D. (2017). FishBase. World Wide Web Electron. Publ. www. fishbase. org, version (10/2017)[cited 2018 Feb 25]. Available from http://www. fishbase. se/summary/Lota-lota. html.
- Galloway, A. W. E., and Winder, M. (2015). Partitioning the relative importance of phylogeny and environmental conditions on phytoplankton fatty acids. *PLoS One* 10, 1–23. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0130053.
- Gibson, R. A., Kneebone, R., and Kneebone, G. M. (1984). Comparative levels of arachidonic acid and eicosapentaenoic acid in Malaysian fish. *Comp. Biochem. Physiol. Part C, Comp.* 78, 325–328. doi:10.1016/0742-8413(84)90091-4.

- Gladyshev, M. I., Sushchik, N. N., Tolomeev, A. P., and Dgebuadze, Y. Y. (2017). Metaanalysis of factors associated with omega-3 fatty acid contents of wild fish. *Rev. Fish Biol. Fish.* 28(2), 277-299. doi:10.1007/s11160-017-9511-0.
- Hebert, C. E., Arts, M. T., and Weseloh, D. V. C. (2006). Ecological tracers can quantify food web structure and change. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 40, 5618–5623.
 doi:10.1021/es0520619.
- Heupel, M., Papastamatiou, Y. P., Espinoza, M., Green, M. E., and Simpfendorfer, C. A. (2019). Reef shark science–key questions and future directions. *Front. Mar. Sci.* 6, 12.
- Hixson, S. M., and Arts, M. T. (2016). Climate warming is predicted to reduce omega-3,
 long-chain, polyunsaturated fatty acid production in phytoplankton. *Glob. Chang. Biol.*22, 2744–2755.
- Hulbert, A. J. (2007). Membrane fatty acids as pacemakers of animal metabolism. *Lipids* 42, 811–819.
- Huveneers, C., Apps, K., Becceri-Garcia, E. E., Bruce, B., Butcher, P. A., Carlisle, A., et al. (2018). Future research directions on the "elusive" white shark. *Front. Mar. Sci.* 5, 455.
- Iverson, S. J., Field, C., Bowen, W. D., and Blanchard, W. (2004). Quantitative fatty acid signature analysis: A new method of estimating predator diets. *Ecol. Monogr.* 74, 211– 235. doi:10.1890/02-4105.
- Jeffries, H. P. (1972). Fatty-acid Ecology of a Tidal March. Limnol. Oceanogr. 17, 433–440.
- Kelly, J. R., and Scheibling, R. E. (2012). Fatty acids as dietary tracers in benthic food webs. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 446, 1–22. doi:10.3354/meps09559.
- Kirsch, P. E., Iverson, S. J., Bowen, W. D., Kerr, S. R., and Ackman, R. G. (1998). Dietary effects on the fatty acid signature of whole Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*). *Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci.* 55, 1378–1386.
- Koussoroplis, A.-M., Bec, A., Perga, M.-E., Koutrakis, E., Bourdier, G., and Desvilettes, C. (2011). Fatty acid transfer in the food web of a coastal Mediterranean lagoon: Evidence for high arachidonic acid retention in fish. *Estuar. Coast. Shelf Sci.* 91, 450–461.

- Laurel, B. J., Copeman, L. A., and Parrish, C. C. (2012). Role of temperature on lipid/fatty acid composition in Pacific cod (*Gadus macrocephalus*) eggs and unfed larvae. *Mar. Biol.* 159, 2025–2034. doi:10.1007/s00227-012-1989-3.
- Leu, E., Falk-Petersen, S., Kwaśniewski, S., Wulff, A., Edvardsen, K., and Hessen, D. O.
 (2006). Fatty acid dynamics during the spring bloom in a High Arctic fjord: importance of abiotic factors versus community changes. *Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci.* 63, 2760–2779.
- Li, X. M., Yuan, J. M., Fu, S. J., and Zhang, Y. G. (2016). The effect of sustained swimming exercise on the growth performance, muscle cellularity and flesh quality of juvenile qingbo (*Spinibarbus sinensis*). *Aquaculture* 465, 287–295. doi:10.1016/j.aquaculture.2016.09.021.
- Lowe, A. T., Galloway, A. W. E., Yeung, J. S., Dethier, M. N., and Duggins, D. O. (2014). Broad sampling and diverse biomarkers allow characterization of nearshore particulate organic matter. *Oikos* 123, 1341–1354.
- McMeans, B. C., Arts, M. T., and Fisk, A. T. (2012). Similarity between predator and prey fatty acid profiles is tissue dependent in Greenland sharks (*Somniosus microcephalus*): Implications for diet reconstruction. *J. Exp. Mar. Bio. Ecol.* 429, 55–63. doi:10.1016/j.jembe.2012.06.017.
- McMeans, B. C., Arts, M. T., Lydersen, C., Kovacs, K. M., Hop, H., Falk-Petersen, S., et al. (2013). The role of Greenland sharks (*Somniosus microcephalus*) in an Arctic ecosystem: Assessed via stable isotopes and fatty acids. *Mar. Biol.* 160, 1223–1238. doi:10.1007/s00227-013-2174-z.
- Munroe, S. E. M., Meyer, L., and Heithaus, M. R. (2018). "Dietary Biomarkers in Shark Foraging and Movement Ecology," in *Shark Research: Emerging Technologies and Applications for the Field and Laboratory*, eds. J. Carrier, M. Heithaus, and C. a. Simpfendorfer (Boca Raton, FL: CRC Press).
- Nichols, P. D., Klumpp, D. W., and Johns, R. B. (1982). Lipid components of the seagrasses Posidonia australis and Heterozostera tasmanica as indicators of carbon source. *Phytochemistry* 21, 1613–1621.

- Olive, P. J. W., Duangchinda, T., Ashforth, E., Craig, S., Ward, A. C., and Davies, S. J.
 (2009). Net gain of long-chain polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFA) in a lugworm
 Arenicola marina bioturbated mesocosm. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 387, 223–239.
- Osako, K., Saito, H., Hossain, M. A., Kuwahara, K., and Okamoto, A. (2006). Docosahexaenoic acid levels in the lipids of spotted mackerel *Scomber australasicus*. *Lipids* 41, 713–720. doi:10.1007/s11745-006-5022-9.
- Pauli, J. N., Newsome, S. D., Cook, J. a., Harrod, C., Steffan, S. a., Baker, C. J. O., et al. (2017). Opinion: Why we need a centralized repository for isotopic data. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 114, 2997–3001. doi:10.1073/pnas.1701742114.
- Pethybridge, H., Choy, C. A., Polovina, J. J., and Fulton, E. a. (2018). Improving Marine Ecosystem Models with Biochemical Tracers. *Ann. Rev. Mar. Sci.* in press, 1–30. doi:10.1146/annurev-marine-121916-063256.
- Pethybridge, H., Daley, R. K., and Nichols, P. D. (2011). Diet of demersal sharks and chimaeras inferred by fatty acid profiles and stomach content analysis. *J. Exp. Mar. Bio. Ecol.* 409, 290–299. doi:10.1016/j.jembe.2011.09.009.
- Pethybridge, H., Daley, R., Virtue, P., Butler, E. C. V, Cossa, D., and Nichols, P. D. (2010a).
 Lipid and mercury profiles of 61 mid-trophic species collected off south-eastern
 Australia. *Mar. Freshw. Res.* 61, 1092–1108. doi:10.1071/MF09237.
- Pethybridge, H., Daley, R., Virtue, P., and Nichols, P. (2010b). Lipid composition and partitioning of deepwater chondrichthyans: Inferences of feeding ecology and distribution. *Mar. Biol.* 157, 1367–1384. doi:10.1007/s00227-010-1416-6.
- Pethybridge, H. R., Nichols, P. D., Virtue, P., and Jackson, G. D. (2013). The foraging ecology of an oceanic squid, *Todarodes filippovae*: The use of signature lipid profiling to monitor ecosystem change. *Deep. Res. Part II Top. Stud. Oceanogr.* 95, 119–128. doi:10.1016/j.dsr2.2012.07.025.
- Pethybridge, H. R., Parrish, C. C., Bruce, B. D., Young, J. W., and Nichols, P. D. (2014). Lipid, fatty acid and energy density profiles of white sharks: Insights into the feeding

ecology and ecophysiology of a complex top predator. *PLoS One* 9. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0097877.

- Pethybridge, H. R., Parrish, C. C., Morrongiello, J., Young, J. W., Farley, J. H., Gunasekera,
 R. M., et al. (2015). Spatial patterns and temperature predictions of tuna fatty acids:
 tracing essential nutrients and changes in primary producers. *PLoS One* 10, e0131598.
- Pinnegar, J. K. (2014). DAPSTOM An Integrated Database & Portal for Fish Stomach Records. *Cefas Contract Rep. DP332, C3746, ME1228*, 1–35.
- Renaud, S. M., Thinh, L.-V., Lambrinidis, G., and Parry, D. L. (2002). Effect of temperature on growth, chemical composition and fatty acid composition of tropical Australian microalgae grown in batch cultures. *Aquaculture* 211, 195–214.
- Rohner, C. A., Couturier, L. I. E., Richardson, A. J., Pierce, S. J., Prebble, C. E. M., Gibbons,
 M. J., et al. (2013). Diet of whale sharks *Rhincodon typus* inferred from stomach
 content and signature fatty acid analyses. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 493, 219–235.
 doi:10.3354/meps10500.
- Roy, S. (2018). Distributions of phytoplankton carbohydrate, protein and lipid in the world oceans from satellite ocean colour. *ISME J.* 12, 1457.
- Rudy, M. D., Kainz, M. J., Graeve, M., Colombo, S. M., and Arts, M. T. (2016). Handling and Storage Procedures Have Variable Effects on Fatty Acid Content in Fishes with
 Different Lipid Quantities. *PLoS One* 11, e0160497. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0160497.
- Sardenne, F., Hollanda, S., Lawrence, S., Albert-Arrisol, R., Degroote, M., and Bodin, N. (2017). Trophic structures in tropical marine ecosystems: a comparative investigation using three different ecological tracers. *Ecol. Indic.* 81, 315–324. doi:10.1016/j.ecolind.2017.06.001.
- Sargent, J., Bell, G., McEvoy, L., Tocher, D., and Estevez, A. (1999). Recent developments in the essential fatty acid nutrition of fish. *Aquaculture* 177, 191–199.
- Schaufler, L., Heintz, R., Sigler, M., and Hulbert, L. (2005). Fatty acid composition of sleeper shark (*Somniosus pacificus*) liver and muscle reveals nutritional dependence on planktivores. *Ices Cm. 5, 1-19.*

- Schmidt-Nielsen, K. (1997). *Animal physiology: adaptation and environment*. Cambridge University Press. Cambridge, UK.
- Schwenk, D., Seppälä, J., Spilling, K., Virkki, A., Tamminen, T., Oksman-Caldentey, K.-M., et al. (2013). Lipid content in 19 brackish and marine microalgae: influence of growth phase, salinity and temperature. *Aquat. Ecol.* 47, 415–424.
- Semeniuk, C. A. D., Speers-Roesch, B., and Rothley, K. D. (2007). Using fatty-acid profile analysis as an ecologic indicator in the management of tourist impacts on marine wildlife: a case of stingray-feeding in the Caribbean. *Environ. Manage.* 40, 665–77. doi:10.1007/s00267-006-0321-8.
- Shipley, O. N., Brooks, E. J., Madigan, D. J., Sweeting, C. J., and Dean Grubbs, R. (2017).
 Stable isotope analysis in deep-sea chondrichthyans: recent challenges, ecological insights, and future directions. *Rev. Fish Biol. Fish.* 27, 481–497. doi:10.1007/s11160-017-9466-1.
- Strandberg, U., Taipale, S. J., Hiltunen, M., Galloway, A. W. E., Brett, M. T., and Kankaala,
 P. (2015). Inferring phytoplankton community composition with a fatty acid mixing
 model. *Ecosphere* 6, 1–18.
- Tacon, A. G. J., and Metian, M. (2013). Fish matters: importance of aquatic foods in human nutrition and global food supply. *Rev. Fish. Sci.* 21, 22–38.
- Taipale, S., Strandberg, U., Peltomaa, E., Galloway, A. W. E., Ojala, A., and Brett, M. T.
 (2013). Fatty acid composition as biomarkers of freshwater microalgae: analysis of 37 strains of microalgae in 22 genera and in seven classes. *Aquat. Microb. Ecol.* 71, 165–178.
- Tocher, D. R. (2003). Metabolism and Functions of Lipids and Fatty Acids in Teleost Fish. *Rev. Fish. Sci.* 11, 107–184. doi:10.1080/713610925.
- Vasconi, M., Caprino, F., Bellagamba, F., Busetto, M. L., Bernardi, C., Puzzi, C., et al. (2015). Fatty acid composition of freshwater wild fish in subalpine lakes: A comparative study. *Lipids* 50, 283–302. doi:10.1007/s11745-014-3978-4.

- Wai, T.-C., Leung, K. M. Y., Sin, S. Y. T., Cornish, A., Dudgeon, D., and Williams, G. a. (2011). Spatial, seasonal, and ontogenetic variations in the significance of detrital pathways and terrestrial carbon for a benthic shark, *Chiloscyllium plagiosum* (Hemiscylliidae), in a tropical estuary. *Limnol. Oceanogr.* 56, 1035–1053. doi:10.4319/lo.2011.56.3.1035.
- Waugh, C. A., Nichols, P. D., Schlabach, M., Noad, M., and Bengtson Nash, S. (2014a).
 Vertical distribution of lipids, fatty acids and organochlorine contaminants in the blubber of southern hemisphere humpback whales (*Megaptera novaeangliae*). *Mar. Environ. Res.* 94, 24–31. doi:10.1016/j.marenvres.2013.11.004.
- West, J. B., Bowen, G. J., Dawson, T. E., and Tu, K. P. (2010). Isoscapes: Understanding movement, pattern, and process on earth through isotope mapping. *Isoscapes Underst. Movement, Pattern, Process Earth Through Isot. Mapp.*, 1–487. doi:10.1007/978-90-481-3354-3.

Chapter 5

Lipid analysis reveals little impact of wildlife tourism on the foraging ecology and nutritional condition of an apex predator



Published as

Meyer, L., Pethybridge, H., Beckmann, C., Bruce, B., & Huveneers, C. (2019). The impact of wildlife tourism on the foraging ecology and nutritional condition of an apex predator. *Tourism Management*, 75, 206–215. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tourman.2019.04.025

Abstract

Shark and ray tourism is growing in popularity and often necessitates attractants like bait and chum to encourage close encounters. Such practices remain contentious amongst stakeholders as they may affect the species they target. We used lipid and fatty acid profiles to investigate the effects of South Australia's cage-diving industry on the diet and nutritional condition of white sharks *Carcharodon carcharias* (n = 75). We found no evidence of dietary shifts or reduced nutritional condition after a > 3 week period of tourism-exposed residency at the Neptune Islands where the cage-diving industry operates. White sharks fed on a variety of prey groups, similar to other populations around Southern Australia that are not exposed to ecotourism provisioning. These findings indicate that current cage-diving operations in South Australia do not alter white shark diet and nutritional condition where prey resources are abundant.

Introduction

Wildlife tourism is the fastest growing sector of the tourism industry (Wearing and Neil, 2009), bringing in billions of dollars globally (Wunder, 2000; Vianna et al., 2011; Huveneers et al., 2017) and with it, a myriad of management and conservation challenges (reviewed in Green and Giese, 2004; Newsome et al., 2005; Trave et al., 2017; Macdonald et al., 2017). Owing to their reputation as iconic predators, sharks are particularly popular ecotourism attractions (Gallagher and Hammerschlag, 2011; Apps et al., 2016). However their relative rarity encourages provisioning, whereby a range of attractants or direct feeding are used to coax sharks within view of tourists to ensure reliable and consistent encounters (Knight, 2009). Such practices are contentious, with polarized viewpoints from managers, tourism operators, and the public alike (Lewis and Newsome, 2003; Newsome and Rodger, 2008; Dubois and Fraser, 2013; Burgin and Hardiman, 2015; Richards et al., 2015; Ziegler et al., 2018).

Elasmobranch (shark and ray) provisioning for ecotourism encompasses numerous activities from directly feeding individuals to using noise attractants (defined in Richards et al., 2015). Such activities can elicit a range of effects on local ecosystems (Topelko and

Dearden, 2005; Shackley, 1998) and species, promoting discussion in an abundance of recent reviews (Brena et al., 2015; Gallagher et al., 2015; Trave et al., 2017; Patroni et al., 2018). Behavioural changes include shifts in site occupancy and seasonality (Bruce and Bradford, 2013; Brunnschweiler et al., 2014; Clarke et al., 2011; Rizzari et al., 2017), vertical and horizontal space use (Fitzpatrick et al., 2011; Corcoran et al., 2013; Huveneers et al., 2013), abundance (Bruce and Bradford, 2013; Clarke et al., 2013, Meyer et al., 2009), behaviour (Clua et al., 2010; Clarke et al., 2013), activity (Huveneers et al., 2018) and health and physiology (Semeniuk et al. 2007; Araujo et al., 2014; Barnett et al., 2016). However, the effects of provisioning on diet and nutritional condition are relatively unexplored. A single paper (Semeniuk et al., 2009) has detailed how provisioning negatively impacts the physiology and body condition of southern stingray Dasyatis americana. Changes in "dietary habits" due to provisioning was listed as the least studied of the ten ecological concepts reviewed by Brena et al., (2015), with published work on only two species noted: D. americana [Semeniuk et al., 2007] and Caribbean reef shark Carcharhinus perezi [Maljković and Côté, 2011]. Coupled with recent work on bull sharks Carcharhinus leucas (Abrantes et al., 2018), these three studies show differing results. The diets of D. americana from the Cayman Islands, and larger C. perezi in the Bahamas were shown to be effected by tourism provisioning (Semeniuk et al., 2007; Maljković and Côté, 2011). In contrast, there was no detectable change in the diet of C. leucas in Fiji (Abrantes et al., 2018). Such disparate findings advocate for context-specific studies.

Cage-diving with white sharks (*Carcharodon carcharias*) is particularly popular, due to their rarity, threatened conservation status, size, role as a top predator, and notoriety in popular media (Apps et al., 2016; Huveneers et al., 2017). White shark cage-diving occurs in Australia, Mexico, USA, South Africa, and New Zealand, often with multiple operators visiting one site simultaneously, sometimes offering multiple expeditions per day. The white-shark cage-diving industry began in the late 1970s in South Australia, where it uses tethered baits (southern bluefin tuna *Thunnus maccoyii* heads and gills), berley (minced tuna creating an inedible oil slick) and acoustics to attract sharks to the dive cages. Unlike other

elasmobranch provisioning sites (e.g. Stingray City in the Cayman Islands [Semeniuk et al., 2007] and the Bahamas [Maljković and Côté, 2011]), government regulations prohibit operators from intentionally feeding white sharks (DEWNR, 2016) thus mandating that baits are retracted prior to being consumed. However, sharks do occasionally consume the bait when operators cannot retrieve it quickly enough (Huveneers et al., 2015). This can result in the incidental consumption of a few baits, but new management regulations enacted in July 2017 (DEWNR, 2016) limit the amount of attractant operators can use, which have further reduced bait consumption (Huveneers and Lloyd, 2017). Although directly feeding sharks can alter elasmobranch's diet at wildlife tourism sites (Semeniuk et al., 2007; Maljković and Côté, 2011), the dietary effects of incidental bait consumption during cage-diving activities is currently unknown.

The time spent around cage-diving vessels changes fine-scale habitat use of white sharks (Huveneers et al., 2013) and may disrupt their natural foraging behaviour and their ability to feed on pinnipeds. Such effects have been documented in orcas (Orcinus orca), whereby whale watching vessels disrupted foraging activities, decreasing energy intake by 18% from lost feeding opportunities (Williams et al., 2006). Furthermore, these direct (bait consumption) and indirect (altered foraging) changes to diet may put increased pressure on shark's nutritional condition and fitness, as interacting with cage-diving increases the daily activity of white sharks (Huveneers et al., 2018). Such effects have been explored on whitetip reef sharks (*Triaenodon obesus*), whereby ecotourism activities increased energy expenditure and metabolic rate (Barnett et al., 2016), prompting inquiries about the extent and collective influence of similar effects on other species. Consumption of bait instead of natural prey can result in decreased foraging on pinnipeds with high energy yields, which could have detrimental effects on white sharks that can have high feeding requirements (Semmens et al., 2013). These concerns have been articulated in recent studies (Richards et al., 2015; Gallagher and Huveneers, 2018; Huveneers et al., 2018) and white shark cagediving has been identified as a potential threat to the recovery of white sharks in Australia (DSEWPaC, 2013).

The use of lipids and fatty acids (FA) as dietary tracers in elasmobranchs is growing in popularity (Munroe et al., 2018; Semeniuk et al., 2007). Lipid content and the ratio of lipid classes (triacylglycerols, wax esters, phospholipids, sterols, free fatty acids) quantifies energy availability and nutritional state (Fraser, 1989; Orešič, 2009; Tocher, 2003). When energy demand exceeds intake, due to lack of 'fatty' prey items or increased activity, organisms mobilise fat stores, decreasing lipid content within tissues (Song et al., 2012) and changing the ratio of storage:structural lipid classes (Fraser, 1989; Zammit and Newsholme, 1979). Lipids can be further broken down into fatty acids (FAs), with distinct chemical structures retained from different basal food-chain production (e.g. bacteria, diatoms, dinoflagellates) (Ackman, 1994; Sargent et al., 1999; Tocher, 2003). As these compounds are passed from prey to predator with minimal modification, they can trace feeding ecology across different habitats with distinct food sources (Chapter 4). Furthermore, certain FAs are preferentially assimilated into distinct taxa-specific tissues (i.e. teleost muscle vs. marine mammal blubber vs. cephalopod mantel), providing additional insight into key prey items (Budge et al., 2006; McMeans et al., 2013; Pethybridge et al., 2013; Pethybridge et al., 2010). Fatty acids have been used in elasmobranch studies to investigate dietary shifts due to ontogeny (Belicka et al., 2012), spatial-temporal variability (Every et al., 2018; Steeves et al., 2016), and notably, provisioning during wildlife tourism operations (Semeniuk et al., 2007). As lipids are more metabolically active than bulk protein, they reflect changes in diet and nutrition at shorter time scales than stable isotopes (weeks vs. months-years [Beckmann et al., 2013]), making lipid and FA analysis an ideal toolset to explore changes in feeding ecology across a short time period (Pethybridge et al., 2018).

Here, we assessed the effects of South Australia's cage-diving industry on the foraging ecology of white sharks residing at the Neptune Islands. The integration period for lipids and fatty acids (Beckmann et al., 2013) allowed for the newly arrived sharks (< 3 weeks at the Neptune Islands) to serve as a control group for comparison with individuals exposed to the white shark cage-diving industry (> 3 weeks of tourism-exposed residency at the Neptune Islands). Specifically, we aim to investigate changes in 1) shark diet from incidental bait

consumption (using FA profiles and individual FAs as biomarkers for bluefin tuna consumption); and 2) altered foraging (FA profiles and markers for blubber consumption and habitat use); and 3) changes in nutritional condition (lipid content and lipid class profiles) from decreased or shifting foraging opportunities as sharks may be impacted by ongoing exposure to and interactions with provisioning-based cage-diving operations.

Methods

Sample collection

White shark muscle samples were collected from May 2012 to April 2017 at the Neptune Islands Group Marine Park, South Australia (including both North and South Neptune Islands), where free-swimming sharks were targeted opportunistically throughout the year during standard cage-diving operations. Sharks were attracted to the cage-diving vessels using a combination of attractants (bait and chum [mixture of minced bluefin tuna head, tails, gills and guts]) (DEWNR, 2016; Huveneers and Lloyd, 2017). Biopsies were taken from diving cages or from above the water's surface using a single 20 mm rubber speargun, with the end of the 1.3 m spear modified into a hollow 1 cm diameter stainless steel biopsy probe (Chapter 3), targeting the dorsal or upper flank musculature directly below the dorsal fin. Biopsies were immediately frozen (-4°C) and transported to the laboratory where white muscle tissue was dissected from the sub-dermal tissue and skin. Tissue samples were weighed and freeze dried prior to lipid extraction and analysis.

Individual sharks were identified (Nazimi et al., 2018), sexed (based on clasper presence/absence), and sized to the nearest 10 cm using visual size estimates (May et al., 2019). White sharks frequenting the Neptune Islands are identified daily by cage-diving operators, enabling to record the date each shark was first sighted, thus marking the start of their tourism-exposed residency period. All three dive operators contributed their data for this study. Telemetry was not appropriate to determine residency in this context as relatively few (*n*=7) biopsied sharks were tagged and tags might have not been deployed at the beginning of the period of tourist-exposed residency. The amount of interaction between sharks and operators or number of days sighted by cage-diving operators could not be reliably

quantified due to the logistical challenges of operators accurately recording this level of detail. We instead conservatively used residency at the Neptune Islands, defined as the period between first day sighted and day biopsied, acknowledging the limitation of using residency as a proxy for exposure to cage-diving operations. Where possible, sharks that had spent several weeks or more residing at the Neptune Islands, and those for which a biopsy was previously collected, were preferentially targeted. Additionally, biochemical data from eight white sharks caught at other locations throughout South Australia were also obtained (Pethybridge et al., 2014). These were included in the control group and considered not to have recently visited the Neptune Islands. *Residency* was grouped into two categories (< 3 weeks [control] and > 3 weeks [tourism-exposed] at the Neptune Islands) as shifts in FA profiles were noted within 3 weeks of a diet switch in captive Port Jackson sharks *Heterodontus portjacksoni* (Beckmann et al., 2013).

Biochemical analysis

Total lipid was extracted from freeze dried muscle samples (minimum 12 mg dry weight [DW]) using the modified Bligh and Dyer method (Bligh and Dyer, 1959; described in detail in Chapter 1). Briefly, the lipids were separated from proteins and carbohydrates using a solvent solution of dichloromethane, methanol, MilliQ water. The total lipid extract (TLE) was then dried under nitrogen and weighed prior to lipid class and FA analysis. Lipid classes [phospholipid (PL), triacylglycerol (TAG), sterols (ST), wax esters (WE) and free fatty acids (FFA)] were determined from an aliquot of the TLE using thin layer chromatography coupled with a flame ionisation detector (TLC-FID). Lipid class results were expressed as a relative proportion (percent area) of the total lipid class compounds.

Individual FAs were separated from the glycerol backbones of the polar and nonpolar lipids in the TLE (not individual lipid classes) with a heated methanol, hexane, and hydrochloric acid solvent scheme. Subsequently, the FAs were identified and quantified using gas chromatography analysis using the Agilent Technologies 6890N GC (Palo Alto, California, USA) with a HP-5 cross-linked methyl silicone fused silica capillary column (50 x 0.32 mm i.d.), an FID, a splitless injector and an Agilent Technologies 7683 Series auto-

sampler. Quality checks, including the addition of internal FA standard (C23 in each sample), blank samples (each batch of 50), replicates (weekly) and gas chromatography - mas spectrophotometry checks on FAs (twice throughout the analysis) were run to ensure accurate results and appropriate laboratory protocols. FA results were expressed as a proportion of the total identified compounds. Out of the 61 fatty acids identified, only those with means >0.1% (24) were included in the subsequent statistical analyses.

Statistical analysis

We tested the influence of tourism-exposed residency (residency hereafter) at the Neptune Islands on white shark muscle lipid content, lipid class, and FA profiles using multivariate statistical analyses undertaken in PRIMER7 +PERMANOVA (Plymouth Routines in Multivariate Ecological Research, Clarke and Gorley, 2015). Permutational analysis of variance (PERMANOVA) main tests with Monte Carlo simulations (denoted as p(MC)) were run on Bray-Curtis similarity matrices calculated from the square-root transformed profile data to determine if residency significantly influenced the overall lipid content, lipid class, and FA profiles. The lipid and FA profiles of the eight sharks sampled outside of the Neptune Islands were compared (using PERMANOVAs) to the control sharks (< 3 weeks at the Neptune IsaInds). Following non-significant (lipid content p(MC)=0.847, lipid class p(MC)=0.617, FA p(MC) = 0.712) differences, these two groups were combined. PERMANOVA models testing for differences between the control (<3 weeks and sharks from outside the Neptune Islands) and tourism-exposed sharks (>3 weeks at the Neptune Islands) included sampling season to account for temporal variation in prey availability and FA production (Steeves et al., 2016) and size (total length) as a continuous covariate to account for ontogenetic diet shifts (Hussey et al., 2012b). Additionally, permutational analysis of multidimensional dispersion (PERMDISP denoted at p(perm)) was used to determine the relative amount and statistical significance of the dispersion within residency groups. The influence of residency (accounting for sampling season and shark size) was also investigated for select individual FAs (reflecting either marine mammal or teleost consumption, or pelagic foraging, Table 5.2) using Generalized Linear Mixed Effect Models

(GLMMs) fitted with gamma distribution and log link using the *glm* function and restricted maximum likelihood approach in the R statistical environment (R Core Team, 2016). Significance for all statistical tests was declared at p(MC) or p(perm) < 0.05.

As the 3-week threshold determined by Beckmann et al., (2013) used captive Port Jackson sharks, it is uncertain whether this threshold is directly applicable to white sharks in a natural setting. Furthermore, Port Jackson sharks were not sampled prior to 3 weeks, so the turnover rate may in fact be quicker. As such, all PERMANOVA and GLMM analyses were repeated with *residency* groups < 1, 1–2, 2–3, and < 3 weeks; and < 2 weeks (control) and < 2 weeks (tourism-exposed); and CAPs were run on these categorical *residency* groups along with the CAPs of *residency* (days) as a continuous factor as reported below. Similarly, all GLMMs were run with *residency* as a continuous (days) or categorical (grouped by week, and 2 week threshold as above). None of the alternative groupings altered our findings and results from the < 3 week and < 3 week *residency* groupings are presented (Figure 5.1). To visualise and quantify shifts in lipid class and FA profiles across *residency*, a Canonical Analysis of Principal Coordinates (CAP) (Anderson and Willis, 2003) was run against *residency* (in days) as a continuous covariate.

Results

Seventy-five white sharks (26 females, 46 males and 3 unknown) ranging 1.8–5.5 m total length (mean \pm standard deviation: 3.5 \pm 0.7 m) were sampled in South Australia, 67 of which were biopsied at the Neptune Islands and eight sampled as bycatch from various locations in South Australia. Most (34%) were sampled in spring, followed by autumn (27%), summer (23%), and least in winter (16%). These sharks were sighted and identified by the cage-diving operators at the Neptune Islands from 0 to 62 days prior to sampling (5.0 \pm 12.2 days), the majority (n = 61) of which had spent less than one week interacting with the cage-diving vessels. Of those that remained at the Neptune Islands for more than a week, five sharks were sampled between 1–2 weeks of arriving, two between 2–3 weeks, and the remaining eight sharks were sampled after more than three weeks of interacting with the cage-diving vessels. Three sharks (two females; S-66, S-63, and one male; S-72) were

sampled twice throughout their residency (in any one sampling year). S-63, a 4.1 m female was initially biopsied 14 days after being first sighted, and again after 62 days (the longest period of time after which a shark was sampled). S-66 (4.7 m) was biopsied after three days and 56 days later, while S-72 (3.8 m) was sampled on the first day he was sighted and 35 days later.

Fatty Acids

The FA profiles (composed of 21 FAs, not grouped into PUFA, SFA, and MUFAs, Table 5.1) showed no discernible shift with residency (CAP p = 0.639, p(MC) = 0.834, Figure 5.1A & S4A); accounting for sampling season (p(MC) = 0.06), and shark size p(MC) =0.082). There was also no change in FA profile dispersion between the two residency categories (control vs. tourism-exposed PERMDISP p = 0.356, Figure 5.1A and S4A). Similarly, none of the three FA groups or seven individual FAs indicative of bluefin tuna (bait) consumption (16:0, 18:0, 22:6ω3, PUFAs [Nichols et al., 1998; Meyer unpublushed data]), blubber consumption (18:1ω9, 20:1ω9, 20:4ω6, MUFAs [Bradshaw et al., 2003; Budge et al., 2006; Waugh et al., 2014]) or pelagic foraging (16:0, 22:6w3, PUFAs [Gladyshev et al., 2017; Parrish et al., 2014; Pethybridge et al., 2010; Chapter 4]) were influenced by residency (Table 5.2). The three repeat sampled individual sharks had variable changes in FA profiles, as S-66 and S-63's profiles shifted from positive to negative along the Y axis (CAP1), while S-72 shifted in the opposing direction. Individual indicator FAs and FA groups (PUFAs, MUFAs, and SFAs) also showed no change in relation to residency (Table 5.2). Similarly, individual FAs indicative of pelagic foraging, blubber, or bluefin tuna (bait) consumption shifted inconsistently between the three resampled individuals (Table 5.3), further suggesting a lack of industry-induced shifts in foraging, diet, and habitat use.

Table 5.1 - Total lipid content (n = 65)
and relative proportions of lipid classes
(n = 27) and fatty acids $(n = 78)$ (as
mean precent ± standard deviation of
total lipid or FA) of muscle from white
shark Carcharodon carcharias

Lipid content	28.0±7.4
Lipid class	
TAG	1.01±2.45
FFA	2.49±6.89
ST	6.79±3.11
PL	89.63±7.93
Fatty Acid	
14:0	0.48±0.35
16:0	17.96±4.54
17:0	0.53±0.23
18:0	14.38±6.64
22:0	0.16±0.25
∑SFA	33.53±7.23
16:1ω7	1.44±1.27
17:1ω8^	0.59±0.27
18:1ω9	18.67±5.16
20:1ω9	1.44±0.61
20:1ω7	0.19±0.12
22:1ω9	0.37±0.27
22:1ω7	0.18±0.23
24:1ω9	1.01±1.70
∑MUFA	23.89±6.62
18:4ω3	0.20±0.24
18:2ω6	0.31±0.30
20:4ω6	10.75±3.11
20:5ω3	1.09±1.01
20:3ω6	0.24±0.41
20:4ω3	0.15±0.10
20:2ω6	0.21±0.10
22:5ω6	0.92±0.37
22:6ω3	16.88±7.84
22:4ω6	3.53±1.50
22:5ω3	2.37±0.97
∑PUFA	36.66±12.78

TAG - triacylglycerols; FFA – free fatty acids; ST – sterols; PL – phospholipids; SFA - saturated fatty acids; MUFA monounsaturated fatty acids; PUFA polyunsaturated fatty acids. ^ coellute with a17:0.



Figure 5.1 - Canonical Analysis of Principal Coordinates (CAP) of white shark *Carcharodon carcharias* muscle **A** – Fatty acid profile, **B** – Lipid content, and **C** – Lipid class profile plotted against residency (days) at the Neptune Islands. Dark blue symbols indicate individual sharks which have spent <1 week at the Neptune Islands, green 1–2 weeks, orange 2–3 weeks and red >3 weeks. The black vertical line demarcates the 3 week biochemical integration period for lipids and fatty acids (Beckmann et al., 2013a), such that data on the left represents control sharks and data on the right, tourism-exposed sharks. Open circles indicate results from S-63, open squares from S-66, and open triangles from S-72. The dashed grey line shows the magnitude and direction of shift between two samples taken from three individual sharks.

Table 5.2 – The influence of *residency* (<3 weeks [control] vs. <3 weeks [tourism-exposed]) at the Neptune Islands, sampling *season*, and shark *size* on individual fatty acids and fatty acid groups, determined by linear mixed effect models fitted with a gamma distribution and log link. **Bold** indicates statistical significance determined as p < 0.05.

Fatty		Effect	Standard error	t-value	p-value	Diet indicator
16:0	Intercept	3.00	0.15	19.64	<0.001	Mesopelagic fish ¹
10.0	Residency	0.14	0.08	1 72	0.09	Pelagic foraging ²
	Spring	0.03	0.00	0.49	0.62	Tuna ⁸
	Summer	0.00	0.07	1 48	0.02	Bait ⁹
	Winter	-0.02	0.00	-0.25	0.14	Bait
	Sizo	-0.02	0.00	-0.23	0.50	
18.0	Intercent	2.46	0.04	7.46	0.04	Reef foraging ²
10.0	Residency	-0.05	0.33	-0.27	0.70	Tuna ⁸
	Spring	-0.05	0.10	-0.27	0.73	land
	Summer	-0.10	0.14	-1.11	0.27	
	Winter	0.31	0.10	-1.90	0.00	
	Sizo	-0.32	0.10	-1.01	0.08	
18.100	Intercent	2.62	0.03	12 70	<0.10	Rlubbar consumption ³
10.1009	Posidopov	2.03	0.19	0.20	0.84	
	Spring	0.02	0.11	0.20	0.64	
	Spring	0.04	0.00	0.49	0.03	
	Summer Wintor	0.04	0.09	0.39	0.70	
	Sizo	-0.07	0.10	-0.73	0.47	
20.1.00	Intercent	0.10	0.00	1.97	0.05	Plubbar consumption ⁴
20.109	Desidency	0.33	0.30	1.00	0.20	Blubber consumption
	Spring	0.07	0.17	0.42	0.00	
	Spring	-0.05	0.13	-0.42	0.00	
	Summer	-0.17	0.15	-1.12	0.27	
	VVIIILEI	-0.32	0.16	-1.97	0.05	
2014/06	S/20	2.00	0.08	0.60	0.00	Doof forgeing?
20:406	Desidence	2.60	0.20	13.30	<0.001	Reel loraging ²
	Residency	-0.01	0.11	-0.11	0.92	Blubber consumption ^o
	Spring	-0.02	0.08	-0.28	0.78	
	Summer	-0.09	0.10	-0.89	0.38	
	vvinter	0.18	0.10	1.70	0.10	
00.5.0	Size	-0.05	0.05	-0.95	0.35	
20:563	Intercept	0.22	0.42	0.52	0.61	Demersal foraging ²
	Residency	-0.15	0.23	-0.64	0.52	
	Spring	0.10	0.18	0.52	0.60	
	Summer	0.13	0.21	0.63	0.53	
	winter	0.34	0.22	1.52	0.13	
	Size	-0.08	0.11	-0.72	0.46	0111
22:603	Intercept	3.44	0.32	10.91	<0.001	Offshore migrations ³
	Residency	-0.06	0.17	-0.34	0.73	Deep sea foraging ²
	Spring	0.01	0.14	0.05	0.96	Tuna®
	Summer	0.04	0.16	0.29	0.78	
	vvinter Siz a	0.24	0.17	0.43	0.16	
054	Size	-0.18	0.08	-2.16	0.03	
SFA	Intercept	3.46	0.15	23.47	<0.001	Preferentially metabolised during
	Residency	0.07	0.08	0.82	0.41	migrations
	Spring	-0.08	0.06	-1.32	0.19	
	Summer	-0.09	0.07	-1.24	0.22	
	Winter	-0.15	0.08	-1.92	0.06	
	Size	0.03	0.04	0.89	0.38	
MUFA	Intercept	2.82	0.19	14.91	< 0.001	Preferentially metabolised during
	Residency	0.01	0.10	0.14	0.89	migrations'
	Spring	0.03	0.08	0.37	0.71	Blubber consumption ^{3,4}
	Summer	0.07	0.09	0.77	0.44	
	vvinter	-0.09	0.10	-0.93	0.36	
	Size	0.10	0.05	1.96	0.05	
PUFA	Intercept	3.97	0.25	16.36	<0.001	Preterentially retained during migrations'
	Residency	-0.03	0.13	-0.20	0.84	Iuna°
	Spring	-0.01	0.11	-0.09	0.93	
	Summer	-0.02	0.12	-0.14	0.89	
	Winter	0.19	0.13	1.47	0.15	
	Size	-0.11	0.06	-1.80	0.08	

¹Pethybridge et al., 2010, ²Chapter 4, ³Waugh et al., 2014, ⁴Bradshaw et al., 2003, ⁵Colombo et al., 2016, ⁶Alfaro et al., 2006, ⁷Osako et al., 2006, ⁸Nichols et al., 1998, ⁹Meyer et al., unpublished data, ¹⁰Gladyshev et al., 2017

Lipid content

White shark muscle lipid content was highly variable, ranging from 12.5 to 50.1 mg/g dry muscle (28.0 ± 7.4) (Figure 5.1B) and was not influenced by *residency* (CAP p = 0.452, PERMANOVA p(MC) = 0.895, Figure 5.1B), accounting for *season* (p(MC)= 0.756) and *size* (p(MC) = 0.744). All three resampled sharks increased in lipid content between sampling (Table 5.3, Figure 5.1B).

Lipid class

White shark muscle was dominated by phospholipids (89.63 \pm 7.93), with little relative contribution from sterols, free fatty acids, or triacylglycerols (Table 5.1). *Residency,* accounting for *season* (p(MC)=0.575), and *size* (p(MC)=0.644) had no effect on the lipid class profiles (CAP p =0.731, p(MC) = 0.573, Figure 5.1C & S4B). The three resampled individuals did not show any trends in lipid class throughout *residency,* as minimal and inconsistent shifts were detected in TAG and FFA (Table 5.3). ST and PL showed greater shifts across *residency* (difference > 7% each), however these changes were similarly inconsistent (Table 5.3).

Shark	Days within residency	Lipid content	Lipid class		Fatty acids	% of total profile)
		FF0 /				
S-63	14-63	+ 55%	TAG	- 0.03	16:0	+ 0.42
			FFA	+ 0.11	18:1ω9	+ 0.23
			ST	+ 5.23	20:4ω6	+ 0.50
			PL	- 5.33	22:6ω3	+ 0.31
					PUFA	+ 5.62
S-66	3–59	+ 25%	TAG	- 0.21	16:0	+ 0.09
			FFA	- 0.60	18:1ω9	+ 0.27
			ST	+ 4.40	20:4ω6	- 0.10
			PL	- 3.11	22:6w3	- 0.66
					PUFA	- 7.48
S-72	0–34	+ 3%	TAG	+ 0.02	16:0	- 0.57
			FFA	- 0.05	18:1ω9	- 0.77
			ST	- 7.35	20:4ω6	+ 0.76
			PL	+ 7.21	22:6ω3	+ 1.23
					PUFA	+ 16.8

Table 5.3 – Mean relative (%) changes in muscle lipid content and lipid class components for three resampled White sharks at the Neptune Islands.

Discussion

Shark- and ray-based tourism is growing in popularity worldwide (Gallagher and Hammerschlag, 2011), but provisioning remains contentious amongst scientists, managers, and tourists (Burgin and Hardiman, 2015; Newsome and Rodger, 2008). Using lipid content, lipid class, and FA profiles, we found no evidence of nutritional or dietary shifts as sharks reside around cage-diving operators at the Neptune Islands Group Marine Park. Many of the biochemical markers were highly variable among individuals, but showed no consistent increase or decrease with tourism-exposed residency. The lack of shift in FAs indicative of marine mammal or tuna consumption, or pelagic foraging suggest that white sharks have a similar diet at the Neptune Islands than in other areas, foraging on a variety of prey and not solely on pinnipeds.

The lack of dietary shifts towards a bluefin tuna (bait) based diet may be attributed to industry management strategies (DEWNR, 2016), prohibiting intentional feeding sharks and limiting the amount of bait that can be used by operators. The small number of baits consumed by sharks were not sufficient to elicit a measurable shift in overall diet or increase in tuna markers FAs 16:0, 18:0, 22:6 ω 3 and Σ PUFAs. Unlike findings from directly provisioned stingrays in the Cayman Islands (Semeniuk et al., 2007) and reef sharks in the Bahamas (Maljković and Côté, 2011), we found no shift in diet at the community or individual level using comparable biochemical approaches, similar to work from bull sharks in Fiji (Abrantes et al., 2018). Furthermore, our sampling strategy (detailed in Chapter 3) inherently targeted the boldest individuals that came within a few meters of the cages, and interacted with the industry most regularly, as they provided us with greater opportunity to obtain a biopsy. Our sampling was, therefore, well-suited to detect changes in bold individuals, if the effects of the industry was limited to bold sharks, as observed in reef sharks (Maljković and Côté, 2011) and noted at other white shark cage-diving sites, e.g. South Africa (Johnson and Kock, 2006; Laroche et al., 2007). However, as no changes were detected, even in a shark that visited the Neptune Islands over a period of 63 days, the use of bait at the Neptune Islands, does not appear to measurably effect the sharks' diet.

The provisioning attracts a number of animals, including birds, teleosts and other chondrichthyans, some of which are potential white shark prey items (Hussey et al., 2012; Malcolm et al., 2001; Pethybridge et al., 2014) (e.g. yellowtail kingfish *Seriola lalandi*, bronze whalers *Carcharhinus brachyurus*, and rays). However, the shark's unaltered diet negates concerns that large groups of teleosts, encouraged by presence of bait and chum, create additional feeding opportunities around the cage-diving operators. For example, a switch from pinnipeds to teleosts would manifest altered FA profiles, and be particularly apparent with increased teleost indicators (FA 22:6 ω 3) and decreased marine mammal indicators (i.e. 18:1 ω 9, 20:1 ω 9, 20:4 ω 6), which was not seen here. Additionally, dive operators and scientists have yet to witness attempted predation on any of the species attracted by the bait and chum, despite close proximity and apparent ease of capture (pers. com. A. Fox and A. Wright). This combination of observation and dietary biomarkers negates the hypotheses that provisioning creates additional or unnatural foraging opportunities for white sharks around cage-diving operations.

Despite the lack of direct provisioning, a number of studies have found that interacting with the cage-diving industry elicits changes in white shark swimming behaviour (Laroche et al., 2007; Bruce and Bradford 2013; Huveneers et al., 2013) and increases daily activity (Huveneers et al., 2018), prompting concerns about the indirect effects on white shark nutrition. Lipid content and lipid class profiles (revealing nutritional condition), however, remained unchanged with residency, suggesting no detectable effect on nutrition, despite increased activity from interacting with cage-diving vessels and in light of the species' notoriously high feeding requirements (Semmems et al; 2013). As white sharks are highly mobile, high-energy ambush predators, the increase in daily activity associated with interacting with the industry may not be costly enough to deplete the lipid stores of these naturally active sharks. Instead, all three resampled sharks showed an increase in lipid content through residency (+3%, +25% and +55%), despite the group comparison (Lipid content PERMANVOAs comparing control and tourism-exposed sharks, n = 65) showing no difference. This disparity in results could be a reflection of the high variability in lipid content

(mean ± SD 28.0±7.4 mg/g), which may be masking an underlying increase not detectable in the grouped analysis of 65 individuals. Such an increase in lipid content corroborates that white sharks at the Neptune Islands forage on locally abundant prey items, such as energy rich pinnipeds (Figure 5.2A) and teleosts (including tunas), and are unperturbed by exposure to the cage-diving industry. Alternatively, the increase in lipid content in three individuals is a product of chance in a small sample size, and lipid content is unchanged with residency. This still supports that cage-diving does not negatively affect the nutritional condition of white sharks through extended exposure to ecotourism. However, as we were unable to quantify the level of interaction with dive operators, instead using residency at the Neptune Islands as a proxy, further investigations comparing lipid content, lipid class, and other markers with clearly quantified levels of interaction with the industry warrants investigation and may reveal different results.



Figure 5.2 – White sharks *Carcharodon carcharias* at the Neptune Islands, South Australia. A – White shark with pinniped entrails trailing from the mouth. B – Shark with fresh wounds under the bottom jaw, presumably from longnosed furseal *Arctocephalus forsteria* teeth. Photographs by Andrew Fox.

As white sharks linger around cage-diving sites, with increased local residency (Bruce and Bradford 2013) and altered fine-scale swimming patterns (Huveneers et al., 2013), the need to investigate industry-induced disruptions to natural foraging patterns have been highlighted (Dubois and Fraser, 2013; Gallagher and Huveneers, 2018). As the FA profiles and levels of individual FA tracers were not detectably different, it indicates that the diet of white sharks at the Neptune Islands includes prey in similar proportions to other regions frequented by white sharks prior to visiting the Neptune Islands. Specifically, the unchanged proportions of marine mammal indicators (FAs 20:5ω3, 18:1ω9, 20:1ω9, 20:4ω6 and 22:5 ω 3) highlight that despite the cage-diving industry operating at the Neptune Islands, sharks are consuming pinnipeds in similar quantities as elsewhere. This is corroborated by the frequent observation of sharks with protruding stomachs (Figure 5.2A), presumably from pinniped consumption, and fresh wounds from predation attempts on pinnipeds (Figure 5.2B, A. Fox and A. Wright pers. comm.), highlighting that they remain a key food source for sharks around the Neptune Islands. In South Africa, cage-diving operations elicited changes in white shark swimming behaviour (Laroche et al., 2006), similar to those documented in South Australia (Bruce and Bradford 2013), yet predation pressure on the seals remained unaffected (Laroche, 2006; Laroche et al., 2007). This was attributed to relatively few sharks showing interest in the cage-diving vessels, while the majority continue to forage unaffected. The effects of South Australia industry may be similar and limited to a few individuals, with most sharks being transient (Nazimi et al., 2018) and having short interactions with operators.

These findings provide the first insights into the nutritional effects of white shark cage-diving, a need highlighted in scientific literature (Gallagher and Huveneers, 2018; Huveneers et al., 2018) and in management strategies (DEWNR 2012). Australia's white shark recovery plan (DSEWPaC, 2013) and the Neptune Islands Marine Park management plan (DEWNR, 2012) specifically mention the importance of investigating the impacts of wildlife tourism, as regional managers need to balance ecology, protected species conservation, industry, economics, and the ecosystem functionality and conservation

capacity of the Neptune Islands as a marine park. The lack of dietary effects from tourism operations indicate that current management strategies are adequately protecting the nutritional health of the industry's focal species, a key factor in Dubous and Fraser (2013) framework for assessing wildlife provisioning acceptability. This helps ensure the long-term sustainability of white shark-cage diving, while contributing towards a socially acceptable license for the industry to operate.

Furthermore, as the diet and nutrition of white sharks at the Neptune Islands does not differ from elsewhere in southern Australia, this marine park is likely one of many regionally-important foraging grounds. Hypotheses that white sharks aggregate around this marine park solely to predate upon pinnipeds may overestimate the significance of this group of long-nosed fur seals (*Arctocephalus forsteri*), understating the value of other pinniped-rich foraging grounds, which warrant investigation (DSEWPaC, 2013; objective 7 – identify and protect critical white shark habitat, with an emphasis on key foraging areas). Additionally, the dietary importance of pinnipeds may be overstated, driven by the relative ease of observing breaching predation attempts (Hammerschlag et al., 2006; Martin et al., 2005) and that most known white shark aggregations are in the vicinity of pinniped colonies, despite the abundance of cetaceans and teleosts in white shark gut content (Hussey et al., 2012b). Understanding the relative importance of different prey items, in the context of key foraging grounds, requires further research extending outside cage-diving locations. Such insight informs species-specific and regional management strategies, ensuring the protection of one of Australia's most iconic marine species.

References

- Abrantes, K. G., Brunnschweiler, J. M., and Barnett, A. (2018). You are what you eat: Examining the effects of provisioning tourism on shark diets. *Biol. Conserv.* 224, 300– 308. doi:10.1016/j.biocon.2018.05.021.
- Ackman, R. G. (1994). "Animal and marine lipids," in *Technological advances in improved* and alternative sources of lipids (Springer), 292–328.
- Alfaro, A. C., Thomas, F., Sergent, L., and Duxbury, M. (2006). Identification of trophic interactions within an estuarine food web (northern New Zealand) using fatty acid biomarkers and stable isotopes. *Estuar. Coast. Shelf Sci.* 70, 271–286. doi:10.1016/j.ecss.2006.06.017.
- Anderson, M. J., and Willis, T. J. (2003). Canonical analysis of principal coordinates: a useful method of constrained ordination for ecology. *Ecology* 84, 511–525.
- Apps, K., Dimmock, K., Lloyd, D., and Huveneers, C. (2016). In the Water with White Sharks (*Carcharodon carcharias*): Participants' Beliefs toward Cage-diving in Australia.
 Anthrozoos 29, 231–245.
- Araujo, G., Lucey, A., Labaja, J., So, C. L., Snow, S., and Ponzo, A. (2014). Population structure and residency patterns of whale sharks, *Rhincodon typus*, at a provisioning site in Cebu, Philippines. *PeerJ* 2, e543. doi:10.7717/peerj.543.
- Barnett, A., Payne, N. L., Semmens, J. M., and Fitzpatrick, R. (2016). Ecotourism increases the field metabolic rate of whitetip reef sharks. *Biol. Conserv.* 199, 132–136.
- Beckmann, C. L., Mitchell, J. G., Seuront, L., Stone, D. A. J., and Huveneers, C. (2013a).
 Experimental Evaluation of Fatty Acid Profiles as a Technique to Determine Dietary
 Composition in Benthic Elasmobranchs. *Physiol. Biochem. Zool.* 86, 266–278.
 doi:10.1086/669539.
- Beckmann, C. L., Mitchell, J. G., Stone, D. A. J., and Huveneers, C. (2013b). A controlled feeding experiment investigating the effects of a dietary switch on muscle and liver fatty acid profiles in Port Jackson sharks *Heterodontus portusjacksoni. J. Exp. Mar. Bio. Ecol.* 448, 10–18. doi:10.1016/j.jembe.2013.06.009.
- Belicka, L. L., Matich, P., Jaffé, R., and Heithaus, M. R. (2012). Fatty acids and stable isotopes as indicators of early-life feeding and potential maternal resource dependency in the bull shark *Carcharhinus leucas*. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 455, 245–256. doi:10.3354/meps09674.
- Bligh, E. G., and Dyer, W. J. (1959). A Rapid Method of Total Lipid Extraction and Purification. *Can. J. Biochem. Physiol.* 37.
- Bradshaw, C. J. A., Hindell, M. A., Best, N. J., Phillips, K. L., Wilson, G., and Nichols, P. D. (2003). You are what you eat: describing the foraging ecology of southern elephant seals (*Mirounga leonina*) using blubber fatty acids. *Proc. R. Soc. B Biol. Sci.* 270, 1283–1292. doi:10.1098/rspb.2003.2371.
- Brena, P. F., Mourier, J., Planes, S., and Clua, E. (2015). Shark and ray provisioning functional insights into behavioral, ecological and physiological responses across multiple scales. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 538, 273–283. doi:10.3354/meps11492.
- Bruce, B. D. (2015). A review of cage diving impacts on white shark behaviour and recommendations for research and the industry 's management in New. 1–27.
- Bruce, B. D., and Bradford, R. W. (2013). The effects of shark cage-diving operations on the behaviour and movements of white sharks, *Carcharodon carcharias*, at the Neptune Islands, South Australia. *Mar. Biol.* 160, 889–907. doi:10.1007/s00227-012-2142-z.
- Brunnschweiler, J. M., Abrantes, K. G., and Barnett, A. (2014). Long-term changes in species composition and relative abundances of sharks at a provisioning site. *PLoS One* 9, 1–10. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0086682.
- Budge, S. M., Iverson, S. J., and Koopman, H. N. (2006). Studying trophic ecology in marine ecosystems using fatty acids: A primer on analysis and interpretation. *Mar. Mammal Sci.* 22, 759–801. doi:10.1111/j.1748-7692.2006.00079.x.
- Burgin, S., and Hardiman, N. (2015). Effects of non-consumptive wildlife-oriented tourism on marine species and prospects for their sustainable management. *J. Environ. Manage.* 151, 210–220. doi:10.1016/j.jenvman.2014.12.018.

- Clarke, C., Lea, J. S. E., and Ormond, R. F. G. (2011). Reef-use and residency patterns of a baited population of silky sharks, *Carcharhinus falciformis*, in the Red Sea. *Mar. Freshw. Res.* 62, 668–675. doi:10.1071/MF10171.
- Clarke, C. R., Lea, J. S. E., and Ormond, R. F. G. (2013). Changing relative abundance and behaviour of silky and grey reef sharks baited over 12 years on a Red Sea reef. *Mar. Freshw. Res.* 64, 909–919.
- Clarke, K. R., and Gorley, R. N. (2015). Getting started with PRIMER v7. *Prim. Plymouth, Plymouth Mar. Lab.*
- Clua, E., Buray, N., Legendre, P., Mourier, J., and Planes, S. (2010). Behavioural response of sicklefin lemon sharks *Negaprion acutidens* to underwater feeding for ecotourism purposes. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 414, 257–266.
- Colombo, S. M., Wacker, A., Parrish, C. C., Kainz, M. J., and Arts, M. T. (2016). A fundamental dichotomy in long-chain polyunsaturated fatty acid abundance between and within marine and terrestrial ecosystems. *Environ. Rev.* 25, 163–174.
- Corcoran, M. J., Wetherbee, B. M., Shivji, M. S., Potenski, M. D., Chapman, D. D., and Harvey, G. M. (2013). Supplemental Feeding for Ecotourism Reverses Diel Activity and Alters Movement Patterns and Spatial Distribution of the Southern Stingray, *Dasyatis americana*. *PLoS One* 8. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0059235.
- Department of Environment Water and Natural Resources (DEWNR). (2016). South Australian White Shark Tour Licensing Policy. Retrieved from www.environment.sa.gov.au
- Department of Environment Water and Natural Resources (DEWNR). (2012). Neptune Islands Group Marine Park Management Plan, 22. Available at https://data.environment.sa.gov.au/Content/Publications/MP-7-Management-Plan-Cabinet-26-November-2012.pdf
- DSEWPaC. (2013). Recovery Plan for the White Shark (*Carcharodon carcharias*), 56. Retrieved from www.environment.gov.au/biodiversity/threatened/recovery-listcommon.html

- Dubois, S., and Fraser, D. (2013). A framework to evaluate wildlife feeding in research, wildlife management, tourism and recreation. *Animals* 3, 978–994.
- Every, S. L., Fulton, C. J., Pethybridge, H. R., Kyne, P. M., and Crook, D. A. (2018). A Seasonally Dynamic Estuarine Ecosystem Provides a Diverse Prey Base for Elasmobranchs. *Estuaries and Coasts*, 1–16.
- Fitzpatrick, R., Abrantes, K. G., Seymour, J., and Barnett, A. (2011). Variation in depth of whitetip reef sharks: Does provisioning ecotourism change their behaviour? *Coral Reefs* 30, 569–577. doi:10.1007/s00338-011-0769-8.
- Fraser, A. J. (1989). Triacylglycerol content as a condition index for fish, bivalve, and crustacean larvae. *Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci.* 46, 1868–1873.
- Gallagher, A. J., and Hammerschlag, N. (2011). Global shark currency: The distribution frequency and economic value of shark ecotourism. *Curr. Issues Tour.* 14, 797–812. doi:10.1080/13683500.2011.585227.
- Gallagher, A. J., and Huveneers, C. P. M. (2018). Emerging challenges to shark-diving tourism. *Mar. Policy* 96, 9–12. doi:10.1016/j.marpol.2018.07.009.
- Gallagher, A. J., Vianna, G. M. S., Papastamatiou, Y. P., Macdonald, C., Guttridge, T. L., and Hammerschlag, N. (2015). Biological effects, conservation potential, and research priorities of shark diving tourism. *Biol. Conserv.* 184, 365–379. doi:10.1016/j.biocon.2015.02.007.
- Gladyshev, M. I., Sushchik, N. N., Tolomeev, A. P., and Dgebuadze, Y. Y. (2017). Metaanalysis of factors associated with omega-3 fatty acid contents of wild fish. *Rev. Fish Biol. Fish.* doi:10.1007/s11160-017-9511-0.
- Green, R., and Giese, M. (2004). Negative effects of wildlife tourism on wildlife. *Wildl. Tour. Impacts, Manag. Planning. CRC Sustain. Tour. Common Gr. Publ. Altona* 106, 81–97.
- Hammerschlag, N., Martin, R. A., and Fallows, C. (2006). Effects of envrionmental conditions on predator-prey interactions between white sharks (*Carcharodon carcharias*) and Cape fur seals (*Arctocephalus pusillus pusillus*) at Seal Island, South Africa. *Environ. Biol. Fishes* 76, 341–350.

- Hussey, N. E., McCann, H. M., Cliff, G., Dudley, S. F. J., Wintner, S. P., and Fisk, A. T.
 (2012). "Size-Based Analysis of Diet and Trophic Position of the White Shark, *Carcharodon carcharias*, in South African Waters," in *Global perspectives on the biology and life history of the white shark*, ed. M. L. Domeier (Boca Raton: CRC Press).
- Huveneers, C., Holman, D., Robbins, R., Fox, A., Endler, J. A., and Taylor, A. H. (2015). White sharks exploit the sun during predatory approaches. *Am. Nat.* 185, 562–570.
- Huveneers, C., and Lloyd, M. (2017). Residency of white sharks, Carcharodon carcharias, at the Neptune Islands Group Marine Park (2016–17). Rep. to Dep. Environ. Water Nat. Resour. Adelaide, South Aust. Flinders Univ.
- Huveneers, C., Meekan, M. G., Apps, K., Ferreira, L. C., Pannell, D., and Vianna, G. M. S. (2017). The economic value of shark-diving tourism in Australia. *Rev. Fish Biol. Fish.* 27, 665–680. doi:https://doi.org/10.1007/s11160-017-9486-x.
- Huveneers, C., Rogers, P. J., Beckmann, C., Semmens, J., Bruce, B., and Seuront, L.(2013). The effects of cage-diving activities on the fine-scale swimming behaviour and space use of white sharks. *Mar. Biol.* 160, 2863–2875.
- Huveneers, C., Watanabe, Y. Y., Payne, N. L., and Semmens, J. M. (2018). Interacting with wildlife tourism increases activity of white sharks. *Conserv. Physiol.* 6, coy019.
- Johnson, R., and Kock, A. (2006). South Africa's White Shark cage-diving industry is their cause for concern? *Nel DC Peschak TP Find. a Balanc. White shark Conserv. Recreat. Saf. inshore waters Cape Town, South Africa; Proc. a Spec. Work.* WWF South, 40–59.
- Knight, J. (2009). Making wildlife viewable: Habituation and attraction. *Soc. Anim.* 17, 167–184. doi:10.1163/156853009X418091.
- Laroche, K. R. (2006). Ecotourism effects on the interactions between white sharks and cape fur seals around a small island seal colony. *Dep. Biol. Sci.* Master of .
- Laroche, K. R., Kock, A. A., Dill, L. M., and Oosthuizen, H. (2007). Effects of provisioning ecotourism activity on the behaviour of white sharks *Carcharodon carcharias*. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 338, 199–209.

- Lewis, A., and Newsome, D. (2003). Planning for stingray tourism at Hamelin Bay, Western Australia: the importance of stakeholder perspectives. *Int. J. Tour. Res.* 5, 331–346.
- Macdonald, C., Gallagher, A. J., Barnett, A., Brunnschweiler, J., Shiffman, D. S., and Hammerschlag, N. (2017). Conservation potential of apex predator tourism. *Biol. Conserv.* 215, 132–141. doi:10.1016/j.biocon.2017.07.013.
- Malcolm, H., Bruce, B. D., and Stevens, J. D. (2001). A Review of the Biology and Status of White Sharks in Australian Waters. Hobart, Tasmania: CSIRO Marine Research.
- Maljković, A., and Côté, I. M. (2011). Effects of tourism-related provisioning on the trophic signatures and movement patterns of an apex predator, the Caribbean reef shark. *Biol. Conserv.* 144, 859–865. doi:10.1016/j.biocon.2010.11.019.
- Martin, R. A., Hammerschlag, N., Collier, R. S., and Fallows, C. (2005). Predatory behaviour of white sharks (*Carcharodon carcharias*) at Seal Island, South Africa. *J. Mar. Biol.* Assoc. United Kingdom 85, 1121–1135.
- May, C., Meyer, L., Whitmarsh, S., and Huveneers, C. (2019). Eyes on the size: Accuracy of visual length estimates of white sharks, *Carcharodon carcharias*. *R. Soc. Open Sci.*
- McMeans, B. C., Arts, M. T., Lydersen, C., Kovacs, K. M., Hop, H., Falk-Petersen, S., et al. (2013). The role of Greenland sharks (*Somniosus microcephalus*) in an Arctic ecosystem: Assessed via stable isotopes and fatty acids. *Mar. Biol.* 160, 1223–1238. doi:10.1007/s00227-013-2174-z.
- Meyer, C. G., Dale, J. J., Papastamatiou, Y. P., Whitney, N. M., and Holland, K. N. (2009). Seasonal cycles and long-term trends in abundance and species composition of sharks associated with cage diving ecotourism activities in Hawaii. *Environ. Conserv.* 36, 104– 111. doi:10.1017/S0376892909990038.
- Munroe, S. E. M., Meyer, L., and Heithaus, M. R. (2018). "Dietary Biomarkers in Shark Foraging and Movement Ecology," in *Shark Research: Emerging Technologies and Applications for the Field and Laboratory*, eds. J. Carrier, M. Heithaus, and C. a. Simpfendorfer (Boca Raton, FL: CRC Press).

- Nazimi, L., Robbins, W. D., Schilds, A., and Huveneers, C. (2018). Comparison of industrybased data to monitor white shark cage-dive tourism. *Tour. Manag.* 66, 263–273.
- Newsome, D., Dowling, R. K., and Moore, S. A. (2005). *Wildlife tourism*. Channel View Publications.
- Newsome, D., and Rodger, K. (2008). To feed or not to feed: A contentious issue in wildlife tourism. *Aust. Zool.* 34, 255–270. doi:10.7882/FS.2008.029.
- Nichols, P. D., Virtue, P., Mooney, B. D., Elliott, N. G., and Yearsley, G. K. (1998). Seafood the good food: the oil (fat) content and composition of Australian commercial fishes, shellfishes and crustaceans.
- Orešič, M. (2009). Metabolomics, a novel tool for studies of nutrition, metabolism and lipid dysfunction. *Nutr. Metab. Cardiovasc. Dis.* 19, 816–824.
- Osako, K., Saito, H., Hossain, M. A., Kuwahara, K., and Okamoto, A. (2006). Docosahexaenoic acid levels in the lipids of spotted mackerel *Scomber australasicus*. *Lipids* 41, 713–720. doi:10.1007/s11745-006-5022-9.
- Parrish, C. C., Pethybridge, H., Young, J. W., and Nichols, P. D. (2014). Spatial variation in fatty acid trophic markers in albacore tuna from the southwestern Pacific Ocean-A potential "tropicalization" signal. *Deep. Res. Part II Top. Stud. Oceanogr.* doi:10.1016/j.dsr2.2013.12.003.
- Patroni, J., Simpson, G., and Newsome, D. (2018). Feeding wild fish for tourism—A systematic quantitative literature review of impacts and management. *Int. J. Tour. Res.* 20, 286–298. doi:10.1002/jtr.2180.
- Pethybridge, H., Choy, C. A., Polovina, J. J., and Fulton, E. a. (2018). Improving Marine Ecosystem Models with Biochemical Tracers. *Ann. Rev. Mar. Sci.* in press, 1–30. doi:10.1146/annurev-marine-121916- 063256.
- Pethybridge, H., Daley, R., Virtue, P., Butler, E. C. V, Cossa, D., and Nichols, P. D. (2010).
 Lipid and mercury profiles of 61 mid-trophic species collected off south-eastern
 Australia. *Mar. Freshw. Res.* 61, 1092–1108. doi:10.1071/MF09237.

- Pethybridge, H. R., Nichols, P. D., Virtue, P., and Jackson, G. D. (2013). The foraging ecology of an oceanic squid, *Todarodes filippovae*: The use of signature lipid profiling to monitor ecosystem change. *Deep. Res. Part II Top. Stud. Oceanogr.* 95, 119–128. doi:10.1016/j.dsr2.2012.07.025.
- Pethybridge, H. R., Parrish, C. C., Bruce, B. D., Young, J. W., and Nichols, P. D. (2014). Lipid, fatty acid and energy density profiles of white sharks: Insights into the feeding ecology and ecophysiology of a complex top predator. *PLoS One* 9. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0097877.
- R Core Team (2016). R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing. *R Found. Stat. Comput.* Available at: https://www.r-project.org.
- Richards, K., O'Leary, B. C., Roberts, C. M., Ormond, R., Gore, M., and Hawkins, J. P. (2015). Sharks and people: Insight into the global practices of tourism operators and their attitudes to Shark behaviour. *Mar. Pollut. Bull.* 91, 200–210. doi:10.1016/j.marpolbul.2014.12.004.
- Rizzari, J. R., Semmens, J. M., Fox, A., and Huveneers, C. (2017). Observations of marine wildlife tourism effects on a non-focal species. *J. Fish Biol.* 91, 981–988.
- Sargent, J., Bell, G., McEvoy, L., Tocher, D., and Estevez, A. (1999). Recent developments in the essential fatty acid nutrition of fish. *Aquaculture* 177, 191–199.
- Semeniuk, C. A. D., Bourgeon, S., Smith, S. L., and Rothley, K. D. (2009). Hematological differences between stingrays at tourist and non-visited sites suggest physiological costs of wildlife tourism. *Biol. Conserv.* 142, 1818–1829. doi:10.1016/j.biocon.2009.03.022.
- Semeniuk, C. A. D., Speers-Roesch, B., and Rothley, K. D. (2007). Using fatty-acid profile analysis as an ecologic indicator in the management of tourist impacts on marine wildlife: a case of stingray-feeding in the Caribbean. *Environ. Manage.* 40, 665–77. doi:10.1007/s00267-006-0321-8.

- Semmens, J. M., Payne, N. L., Huveneers, C., Sims, D. W., and Bruce, B. D. (2013).
 Feeding requirements of white sharks may be higher than originally thought. *Sci. Rep.*3. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/srep01471.
- Shackley, M. (1998). "Stingray City"- Managing the impact of underwater tourism in the cayman islands. *J. Sustain. Tour.* 6, 328–338. doi:10.1080/09669589808667320.
- Song, B., Lin, X., and Xu, Z. (2012). Effects of upstream exercise training on feeding efficiency, growth and nutritional components of juvenile tinfoil barbs (*Barbodes schwanenfeldi*). *J. Fish. China* 36, 106–114.
- Steeves, H. N., Mcmeans, B., Field, C., Stewart, C., Arts, M. T., Fisk, A. T., et al. (2016). Non-parametric analysis of the spatio-temporal variability in the fatty-acid profiles among Greenland sharks. *J. Mar. Biol. Assoc. United Kingdom*, 1–7. doi:10.1017/S002531541600148X.
- Tocher, D. R. (2003). Metabolism and Functions of Lipids and Fatty Acids in Teleost Fish. *Rev. Fish. Sci.* 11, 107–184. doi:10.1080/713610925.
- Topelko, K. N., and Dearden, P. (2005). The shark watching industry and its potential contribution to shark conservation. *J. Ecotourism* 4, 108–128.
 doi:10.1080/14724040409480343.
- Trave, C., Brunnschweiler, J., Sheaves, M., Diedrich, A., and Barnett, A. (2017). Are we killing them with kindness? Evaluation of sustainable marine wildlife tourism. *Biol. Conserv.* 209, 211–222. doi:10.1016/j.biocon.2017.02.020.
- Vianna, G. M. S., Meeuwig, J. J., Pannell, D., Sykes, H., and Meekan, M. G. (2011). The socioeconomic value of the shark-diving industry in Fiji. *Perth Univ. West. Aust. 26p.*
- Waugh, C. a., Nichols, P. D., Schlabach, M., Noad, M., and Bengtson Nash, S. (2014).
 Vertical distribution of lipids, fatty acids and organochlorine contaminants in the blubber of southern hemisphere humpback whales (*Megaptera novaeangliae*). *Mar. Environ. Res.* 94, 24–31. doi:10.1016/j.marenvres.2013.11.004.
- Wearing, S., and Neil, J. (2009). *Ecotourism: Impacts, potentials and possibilities?*. Routledge.

- Williams, R., Lusseau, D., and Hammond, P. S. (2006). Estimating relative energetic costs of human disturbance to killer whales (*Orcinus orca*). *Biol. Conserv.* 133, 301–311.
- Wunder, S. (2000). Ecotourism and economic incentives—an empirical approach. *Ecol. Econ.* 32, 465–479.
- Zammit, V. A., and Newsholme, E. A. (1979). Activities of enzymes of fat and ketone-body metabolism and effects of starvation on blood concentrations of glucose and fat fuels in teleost and elasmobranch fish. *Biochem. J.* 184, 313–322.
- Ziegler, J. a., Silberg, J. N., Araujo, G., Labaja, J., Ponzo, A., Rollins, R., et al. (2018). A guilty pleasure: Tourist perspectives on the ethics of feeding whale sharks in Oslob, Philippines. *Tour. Manag.* 68, 264–274. doi:10.1016/j.tourman.2018.04.001.

Chapter 6

Unintentional provisioning: the effects of white shark cage-diving bait and chum on non-target species



Graphical abstract highlighting the main findings of the chapter. See Figure 6.6.

Abstract

Marine wildlife tourism is growing in popularity, with corresponding growth in studies examining its impacts. Yet, these studies focus nearly exclusively on the industry's effects on target species, overlooking a myriad of non-target organisms that may also be affected. Here, I assessed the effects of bait and chum input from the white shark cage-diving industry on the diet of eight non-target species from different functional groups (pelagic fishes, reef fishes, and rays). These effects were investigated across two sites with different intensity of wildlife tourism (cage-diving operators go to North Neptune Islands ~8.5 times more often than South Neptune Islands), and compared to a control site with no wildlife tourism. Stomach content, fatty acid profiles, and nitrogen stable isotope values revealed site-specific diets for all eight species, consistent with the consumption of bait and chum at both cagediving sites. However, these dietary shifts were incongruent with the extent of bait and chum input between North and South Neptune Islands. Pelagic fishes had a stepwise increase in bait and chum consumption mirroring input from the cage-diving industry, yet reef fish showed the opposite, with generally higher consumption at South Neptunes compared to North Neptunes, highlighting the complexity of the effect of provisioning on non-target species. This may be attributed to differences in consumer abundance, as North Neptunes is home to 1.6 times the number of individual consumers compared to South Neptunes, spreading the resource subsidy across more individuals. Furthermore, silver trevally Pseudocaranx spp. dominated North Neptune Islands and may consume most of the bait and chum at the surface, preventing it from reaching benthic species and therefore moderating the impact of the cage-diving industry at this site. Results detailing which nontarget species diets are impacted by the cage-diving industry enables the application of a management framework to assess the acceptability of wildlife feeding at the Neptune Islands. Following these findings, an ecosystem-approach inclusive of non-target species is recommended to ensure appropriate management of wildlife tourism and associated provisioning.

Introduction

Wildlife tourism, particularly activities targeting large and charismatic animals, is rapidly growing in popularity, diversity of locations, and target species (Newsome et al., 2005; Orams, 2002; Trave et al., 2017). However, the relative scarcity of charismatic marine megafauna often requires "provisioning" (defined in Richards et al., 2015), whereby an attractant, typically food-related, is used to aggregate target species and ensure consistent, up-close encounters for tourists (Knight, 2009). Such activities are common practice (Bryant, 1994; Duffus and Dearden, 1990; Knight, 2009) and have been used to attract marine mammals (Mann and Kemps, 2003), sharks (Bruce, 2015), rays (Semeniuk et al., 2007), and fish (Brookhouse et al., 2014; Feitosa et al., 2012) for decades. Such practices can elicit a multitude of effects on target species (reviewed in Brena et al., 2015; Hammerschlag et al., 2012; Patroni et al., 2018; Trave et al., 2017).

Of 44 papers assessing the effects of wildlife provisioning reviewed in Trave et al., (2017), only three examined non-target species or ecosystem-wide impacts (Milazzo et al., 2006; Turner and Ruhl, 2007; Vignon et al., 2010). None of these three studies investigated diet, despite observations of non-target species consuming bait and chum across a number of tourism sites, including dives with sharks in the Bahamas and white shark cage-diving worldwide (Gallagher and Huveneers, 2018). Examples from the terrestrial environment highlight the extent to which non-target species can be unintentionally provisioned, as they consume the majority (up to 98% [Inslerman et al., 2006]) of feed intended for game wildlife (Donalty et al., 2003) with substantial effects, sometimes mirroring the effects on target species (i.e. increase in abundance [Donalty et al., 2003; Feitosa et al., 2012; Selva et al., 2014] and others reviewed in Milner et al., 2014). Following such examples, the need for more inclusive research assessing the effects of resource subsidies (provisioning in this case) on non-target species has been highlighted in recent reviews (Gallagher et al., 2015; Gallagher and Huveneers, 2018) and management frameworks (Higginbottom et al., 2003).

Cage-diving with white sharks (*Carcharodon carcharias*) is particularly popular (Huveneers et al., 2017), with tours available in Australia, Mexico, USA, South Africa, and New Zealand, often with multiple operators visiting one site simultaneously. As with most shark and ray tourism, cage-diving at the Neptune Islands Group Marine Park in South Australia relies on chum (minced Southern bluefin tuna *Thunnus maccoyii* creating an inedible oil slick) and tethered baits (*T. maccoyii* heads and gills) to attract sharks within view of the divers. Citing concerns about the effects of provisioning practices on *C. carcharias* (reviewed in Bruce, 2015; discussed in Gallagher and Huveneers, 2018; Chapter 5), the South Australian government has limited licences to two operators using provisioning and one using sound. Conditions include: 10 operation days a fortnight (totalling 260 days a year), 85% of which occur at North Neptune Islands (chronic bait and chum input) *vs.* 15% at South Neptunes (pulse bait and chum input) (C. Huveneers, unpublished data), a maximum of 100 kg of bait and chum input per day and operator (DEWNR, 2016), and the prohibition of shark feeding (policy 7.3, DEWNR, 2016). The marine park also provides protection for

unique offshore island habitats (DEWNR, 2012), supporting > 130 recorded fish, marine mammal, bird, and elasmobranch species (Atlas of Living Australia, 2019). While bait consumption by sharks is prohibited and monitored, no regulations manage how much bait and chum (also referred to as provisions) are consumed by fish, which are regularly observed feeding on bait and chum (Figure 6.1). Despite evidence that provisioning does not alter the diet or nutrition of the target *C. carcharias* at the Neptunes (Chapter 5), the dietary effects of cage-diving on nontarget species remains unquantified.



Figure 6.1 – Aerial view of silver trevally *Pseudocaranx spp.* consuming a tethered bait (southern bluefin tuna, gills and guts) from the stern of a White Shark cage-diving boat at North Neptune Islands, South Australia.

A variety of methods have been used to determine the diet of wild animals, including stomach content analysis and biochemical tracers. Stomach content analysis has been popular since the 1960s (Baker et al., 2014; Cortés, 1997; Hynes, 1950), providing a direct snapshot of recent meals. However, empty stomachs, relative absence of easily digestible prey, and the presence of unidentifiable items has given rise to more time-integrated dietary biomarker methods such as fatty acid (FA) and stable isotope (SI) analyses (Hussey et al., 2012; Munroe et al., 2018; Pethybridge et al., 2018; Chapter 4). Both biomarker approaches use the same underlying premises: different basal food-chain production creates distinct biochemical signatures, which are then passed up the food-web with minimal or predictable modification. As such, these approaches are used to assess consumer habitat use, diet, and trophic level across a range of taxa (e.g. Gladyshev et al., 2017; Hussey et al., 2012; Chapter 4). These three trophic indicators (stomach content analysis, FAs, and SIs) can be used together to assess changes over time. Stomach content reveals the most recent feeding events, while FAs and SIs require the biochemical signatures to be incorporated from prey into the lipids or proteins respectively. Lipids are more metabolically active than bulk protein, and therefore reflect changes in diet more rapidly (weeks vs months for lipids and protein, respectively) (Beckmann et al., 2013; Buchheister and Latour, 2010). Collectively, this makes these three trophic indicators ideal to assess immediate, recent, and long-term changes (Pethybridge et al., 2018; Tocher, 2003).

Secondary to altering diets, provisioning has the potential to shape species assemblages. Baited Remote Underwater Video Stations (BRUVS) are becoming a popular non-extractive method to quantitatively compare fish assemblages (reviewed in Whitmarsh et al., 2017). Their use investigating anthropogenic stressors, including fishing or aquaculture (e.g. Tanner and Williams, 2015; Whitmarsh, 2018) and urbanisation (Vargas -Fonseca et al., 2016), to name a few, makes them an ideal tool to gain an understanding of relative fish abundance between sites affected by tourism provisioning. BRUVS can be modified to assess both benthic and pelagic fish assemblages (Clarke et al., 2019); they are non-extractive, and do not require researchers to enter the water. Thus, they are well-suited

to the Neptune Islands, as a marine protected area with distinct benthic and pelagic fish assemblages, which is also home to Australia's largest aggregation of adult *C. carcharias*, preventing other traditional monitoring methods (e.g. netting, long-lining, diver fish-surveying, manta tows).

Here, I assessed the effects of provisioning from South Australia's white shark cagediving industry on non-target species using stomach content analysis, biochemical tracers, and BRUVS. Specifically, I investigated: 1) which non-target species consume provisions, and if this is linked to functional groups (pelagic fishes, reef fishes, rays); 2) how effect varies with intensity of bait and chum input, given a difference in magnitude at two nearby cagediving sites (North Neptune Islands is visited approximately 8.5 times more often than South Neptune Islands), compared to control locations without wildlife tourism; 3) how the relative abundance of fishes and rays influences the effects of periodic (South Neptune Islands) *vs.* chronic (North Neptune Islands) bait and chum input. These results were then used to assess the acceptability of provisioning non-target species at the Neptune Islands, using a management framework developed by Dubois and Fraser (2013).

Methods

Sampling sites and collection

Sample collection to assess bait and chum consumption occurred at the Neptune Islands Group (Ron and Valerie Taylor) Marine Park, 70 km south of Port Lincoln South Australia. The park includes two sets of offshore island groups, North Neptune Islands 35.2342° S, 136.0656° E (herein referred to as North Neptunes), and 11 km away, South Neptune Islands S 35.3375° S, E 136.1199° E (herein referred to as South Neptunes). North Neptunes is the primary cage-diving location, due to the comparative proximity to Port Lincoln and the availability of sheltered anchoring locations in variable weather conditions. As such, the cage-diving operators spend ~85% of the 260 days a year at North Neptunes, with the remaining ~15% at South Neptunes (C. Huveneers, unpublished data). Control samples were collected from several Islands with similar habitat and exposure throughout South Australia (Dangerous Reef, 34.8156° S, 136.2125° E which is a sanctuary 'no-take'

zone, and Liguanea Island 34.9892° S, 136.6220° E, Buffalo Reef 34.7240° S, 136.4664° E, and Kangaroo Island 35.5847° S, 137.666° E, which are open to fishing). Dangerous Reef

and Liguanea Island were also cage-diving sites in the 1980s, but were closed to the

industry in 2002 (Robbins et al., 2015).

Table 6.1 – Sampling regime for each species by functional group (blue – pelagic fishes, green – reef fishes, brown – rays). Trophic analyses are abbreviated as FA (fatty acid), SI (stable isotope), and SC (stomach content). The samples size indicates the total number of samples collected across all locations, with N (North Neptunes), S (South Neptunes), and C (Control) indicating the number of samples collected at that site.

	Species	Sample size (N, S, C)	Control location(s)	Collection date	Analyses
Pelagic fishes	Yellowtail kingfish Seriola lalandi	11 (4, 5, 3)	Gulf Saint Vincent*	Apr. 2016	FA, SI
	Silver trevally Pseudocaranx spp.	104 (38, 32, 34)	Buffalo Reef* Langton Island*	Apr 2016	SC, FA, SI
Reef fishes	Bluethroat wrasse Notolabrus tetricus	49 (16, 13, 20)	Liguanea Island Dangerous Reef	Jan – Feb 2016	SC, FA, SI
	Horseshoe leatherjacket Meuschenia hippocrepis	21 (5, 5, 11)	Liguanea Island Dangerous Reef	Jan – Feb 2016	SC, FA, SI
	Magpie perch Cheilodactylus nigripes	16 (5, 6, 5)	Dangerous Reef	Feb 2016	SC, FA, SI
	Zebra fish <i>Girella zebra</i>	15 (8, 1, 6)	Dangerous Reef	Feb 2016	SC, FA, SI
Rays	Eagle ray Myliobatis tenuicaudatus	10 (2, 3, 5)	Gulf Saint Vincent*	Feb – May 2017	FA, SI
	Smooth ray Bathytoshia brevicaudata	7 (3, 4, 0)	NA	Apr 2016 – May 2017	FA, SI

Between October 2016 and June 2018, six fish species (yellowtail kingfish *Seriola lalandi*, silver trevally *Pseudocaranx spp.*, bluethroat wrasse *Notolabrus tetricus*, horseshoe leatherjacket *Meuschenia hippocrepis*, magpie perch *Cheilodactylus nigripes*, zebrafish *Girella zebra*) and two ray species (eagle ray *Myliobatis tenuicaudatus* and smooth ray *Bathytoshia brevicaudata*) were sampled at North Neptunes, South Neptunes, and at least one control site (Table 6.1). These species were classified as either pelagic fishes, reef fishes, or rays according to their predominant foraging habitat (Gomon et al., 2008) or taxonomy. Fish were caught from research and cage-diving vessels using rod and reel, handlines, and a speargun while cage-diving. Whole fish were measured and dissected on-board the vessels, with muscle samples and stomachs collected for biochemical and

stomach content analysis respectively. Free-swimming rays were biopsied at North Neptunes and South Neptunes using a speargun (detailed in Chapter 3), while control samples were collected at a fish market from rays caught within the Gulf of St Vincent, SA (160–210 km from the Neptune Islands). *Seriola lalandi* muscle samples were donated from a recreational fishing charter operating around Buffalo Reef (Table 6.1). All samples for each fish species were collected within a one month period to avoid confounding possible seasonal changes in diet or FA profiles (Pethybridge et al., 2015). All tissue was immediately frozen (-4°C) in the field and maintained at -20 °C during transportation. At the laboratory, all frozen muscle samples were further dissected (discarding the outer layer to avoid any potential contamination from the field dissection), and a sub-sample freeze-dried prior to biochemical analysis.

Stomach content analysis

Prey remains were identified to the lowest taxonomical level. Most prey items were either crushed or heavily digested making prey identification difficult and leading to prey remains being grouped into functional level (teleost remains [including bait and chum], squid, crustacean, echinoderm, shell, algae, and sponge material), and weighed to the nearest 0.001 g. I attempted to dissociate ingested bait and chum *vs.* other teleost remains, but could not do so with sufficient confidence and therefore combined them into teleost remains. Fatty acid analysis

Fatty acids were extracted from freeze-dried muscle samples (minimum 12 mg dry weight [DW]) using the modified Bligh and Dyer method (Bligh and Dyer, 1959); described in detail in Chapter 2. Briefly, the lipids were separated from proteins and carbohydrates using a solvent solution of dichloromethane, methanol, MilliQ water. Individual FAs were separated from the glycerol backbones of the polar and non-polar lipids in the total lipid extract with a heated methanol, dichloromethane, and hydrochloric acid treatment. Subsequently, the FAs were extracted, and then analysed including identification and quantification by gas chromatography using an Agilent Technologies 6890N GC (Palo Alto, California, USA) fitted with a HP-5 cross-linked methyl silicone fused silica capillary column (50 x 0.32 mm i.d.), an

FID, a split/splitless injector operated in splitless mode and an Agilent Technologies 7683 Series auto-sampler. FA results were expressed as a proportion (percent of total FA) of the total identified compounds. Out of the 61 fatty acids identified, only those with means >0.1% (28) were included in the subsequent statistical analyses.

Stable isotope analysis

As lipid removal is recommended prior to isotopic analysis (Sotiropoulos et al., 2004; Sweeting et al., 2006), I used the same sample from which the lipids were removed for FA analysis (detailed above). Specifically, the freeze-dried sample was taken out of the dichloromethane, methanol, MilliQ water solvent mixture and dried in an oven (40 °C for 48 hours) to remove excess solvent prior to isotopic analysis. Dried samples were then ground and weighed (~ 0.5 mg) into tin cups for analysis. Samples were analysed using a Carlo Erba NA1500 CNS analyser interfaced via a Conflo II to a Finnigan Mat Delta S isotope ratio mass spectrometer, operating in the continuous flow mode. Combustion and oxidation occurred at 1,090 °C and reduction at 650°C. Results are presented and analysed in δ notation: $\delta = \frac{R_{sample}}{R_{standard}} - 1$ where R = ¹⁵N/¹⁴N. Of the SI results, only δ^{15} N data was assessed in the subsequent analysis, as it reflects trophic position (Peterson & Fry, 1987) and thus best reveals feeding on bait and chum with comparatively high δ 15N levels (L. Meyer, unpublished data). The δ^{13} C SI values were excluded as they primarily reflect habitat use (Peterson and Fry, 1987), which is less suited to determine changes in trophic level associated with an altered diet.

Baited Remote Underwater Video Stations (BRUVS)

Fish assemblages were observed and quantified at North Neptunes and South Neptunes and Dangerous Reef (control site) using BRUVS as detailed in Whitmarsh (2018). Briefly, benthic (n = 12) and pelagic (n = 6, deployed approximately 5 m below the surface) BRUVS were deployed at each of the three locations (North Neptunes, South Neptunes, and Dangerous Reef serving as a control site) over a 7-day period in January 2017, to quantify fish assemblages on the sea floor and within the water column respectively (Table S8). Benthic BRUVS consisted of a GoPro Hero 3+ Silver edition camera fixed within a metal

frame with a bait arm. Pelagic BRUVS consisted of a wooden board with the GoPro Hero 3+ Silver camera and bait arm set below the surface and anchored to the seafloor with weights to prevent the BRUVS from drifting (Clarke et al., 2019). Cameras recorded in 1080p at 60 fps with a wide field of view. All mesh bait bags were filled with 500 g of minced sardines, BRUVS were deployed for 60 min and all stations were spaced \geq 250 m apart (as per Clarke et al., 2019; Whitmarsh et al., 2017). Videos were analysed using SeaGIS *EventMeasure* software (SeaGIS Pty. Ltd., Bacchus Marsh, Victoria, Australia;

www.seagis.com.au/event.html), where fish and rays were identified to the species or genus level (Gomon et al., 2008) and counted using *MaxN* as the relative abundance measure. *MaxN* is the maximum number of individual fish (for each species or taxon) observed in a single frame throughout the duration of the deployment. The abundance of only the eight species of interest, for which I collected specimens for stomach content and biochemical analysis, were compared between locations (see statistical analysis section). To understand how the diet of individual species was impacted by overall fish abundance, I pooled all 62 identified teleosts and chondrichthyans *MaxN* values into a single total abundance measure per-replicate, to be compared between sites.

Statistical analysis

Multivariate and univariate statistical analyses in PRIMER7 +PERMANOVA (Plymouth Routines in Multivariate Ecological Research [Clarke and Gorley, 2015]) were used to assess if and how the quantity of teleost remains within fish stomach content, FA profiles, δ 15N values, and species and total abundance differed with location as a fixed factor with three levels (North Neptunes, South Neptunes, and control sites). Fatty acid profiles were assessed using multivariate analysis. PERMutational ANalysis Of VAriance (PERMANOVA) with Monte Carlo simulations (denoted as p(MC)) were run on Bray-Curtis similarity matrices calculated from the square-root transformed profile data to determine if locations were significantly distinct (p(MC) < 0.05). Following significant PERMANOVAs, SIMilarity PERcentage analysis (SIMPER) was used to determine which individual FAs were driving pairwise dissimilarities. A Canonical analysis of principal coordinates (CAP) (Anderson and

Willis, 2003) was calculated from the Bray-Curtis similarity matrix of the FA profiles of each individual species with the FA profiles of the bait and chum. This was used to visualise the difference in a species' FA profiles between locations, with specific FAs with CAP correlations >0.70 overlaid on the ordination plots to visualise which FAs were driving the differences between locations.

The quantity of teleost remains within fish stomach content, $\delta^{15}N$ values, and species abundances were assessed as univariate data using the same PERMANOVA design as described above, with location as the single fixed factor containing three levels. Euclidean distance was used instead of Bray-Curtis similarity for these PERMANOVAs, as it is better suited to univariate data and the large numbers of true 0s (not a lack of data) for the species abundance.

Results

Pelagic fishes

The diet of pelagic fishes varied between locations, with distinct FA profiles occurring between North Neptunes compared to South Neptunes and the control site (Table 6.2, Figure 6.2A & B). Both fishes were characterised by high relative levels of FAs 18:1 ω 9, 20:5 ω 3 and low levels of 22:6 ω 3 and 20:4 ω 6 at North Neptunes, followed by intermediate levels of these FAs in the *Pseudocaranx spp*. from South Neptunes relative to Control (Table 6.2, Figure 6.2A & B). Bait and chum FA profiles were also rich in 18:1 ω 9 and relatively low in 22:6 ω 3 and 20:4 ω 6, consistent with the tuna aquaculture industry (fed pilchards high in 18:1 ω 9 and low in 22:6 ω 3 and 20:4 ω 6), which supplies the tuna-derived bait and chum for the cage-diving operators. *Pseudocaranx spp*. stomachs contained more than double the amount of teleosts remains at the cage-diving locations compared to the control site (Figure 6.3), while stomach content was not available for *S. lalandi*. *Pseudocaranx spp*. had comparatively enriched δ 15N at North Neptunes, followed by South Neptunes, both of which were higher than the control site (Figure 6.3), while *S. lalandi* δ ¹⁵N was indistinguishable across locations (Figure 6.3).

Species	Teleost remains	p(MC)	FA profile p(MC)		SIMPER drivers	Stable isotope δ ¹⁵ N p(l	MC)
Seriola lalandi			North – South	0.037	18:1ω9, 22:6ω3, 20:5ω3	North – South	NS
	NA		North - Control	0.039	22:6ω3, 18:1ω9, 18:1ω7	North - Control	NS
			South - Control	0.666		South - Control	NS
Pseudocaranx spp.	North – South	0.399	North – South	0.025	22:6ω3, 18:1ω9, 16:0	North – South	0.001
	North - Control	0.028	North - Control	0.002	22:6ω3, 18:1ω9, 20:4ω6	North - Control	0.001
	South - Control	0.004	South - Control	0.022	22:6ω3, 18:1ω9, 20:4ω6	South - Control	0.003
Notolabrus tetricus	North – South	0.029	North – South	0.045	20:4ω6, 22:6ω3, 18:1ω9	North – South	0.181
	North - Control	0.522	North - Control	0.008	20:4ω6, 22:6ω3, 18:1ω9	North - Control	0.001
	South - Control	0.189	South - Control	0.003	22:6ω3, 20:4ω6, 22:5ω6	South - Control	0.001
Meuschenia hippocrepis	North – South	0.031	North – South	0.036	22:6ω3, 18:1ω9, 18:1ω7	North – South	0.04
	North - Control	0.386	North - Control	0.492		North - Control	0.033
	South - Control	0.001	South - Control	0.028	18.1ω9, 22:6ω3, 20:4ω6	South - Control	0.002
Cheilodactylus nigripes	North – South	0.004	North – South	NS		North – South	0.09
	North - Control	0.931	North - Control	NS		North - Control	0.009
	South - Control	0.001	South - Control	NS		South - Control	0.001
Girella zebra	North – South	NA	North – South	NA		North – South	0.502
	North - Control	0.708	North - Control	0.001	22:6ω3, 20:5ω3, 22:5ω3	North - Control	0.001
	South - Control	NA	South - Control	NA		South - Control	NA
Rays			North – South	NS		North – South	0.714
	NA		North - Control	NS		North - Control	0.014
			South - Control	NS		South - Control	0.037

Table 6.2 – PERMANOVA with Monte Carlo Simulation p(MC) results for non-target species comparing locations. Habitat types denoted by colour (blue – pelagic, green – reef, brown – rays). SIMPER results for fatty acid (FA) profile data reporting the top 3 FAs driving significantly different locations.

Bold indicates significant differences (p(MC) <0.05). NS indicates the p(MC) main test was > 0.05, and NA indicates no samples were available for the given analysis.



Figure 6.2 - Canonical Analysis of Principal Coordinates (CAP) of fatty acid profiles from individual fishes and rays with overlaid vectors of individual fatty acids with CAP correlation values >0.70. Across all species, red represents North Neptunes, blue South Neptunes, and light grey control sites. Green stars are bait and chum.



Figure 6.2 continued - Canonical Analysis of Principal Coordinates (CAP) of fatty acid profiles from individual fishes and rays with overlaid vectors of individual fatty acids with CAP correlation values >0.70. Across all species, red represents North Neptunes, blue South Neptunes, and light grey control sites. Green stars are bait and chum.



Figure 6.3 - Mean \pm SE teleost remains (g) from fish stomach content at each location (red = North Neptune, blue = South Neptune, grey = control sites). Letters indicate a significant difference (p(MC)<0.05) between locations for that species.



Figure 6.4 - Mean ±SE δ^{15} N for each species by location (red = North Neptune, blue = South Neptune, and grey = control sites). Letters indicate a significant difference (p(MC)<0.05) between locations for that species.

Reef fishes

Reef fish diet was most distinct at South Neptunes compared to control sites, with less pronounced differences at North Neptunes (Table 6.2, Figure 6.2, 6.3 & 6.4). *Meuschenia hippocrepis* from South Neptunes had the highest δ^{15} N values (Figure 6.4), FA profiles characterised by relatively high levels of 18:1 ω 9 and low levels of 22:6 ω 3 and 20:4 ω 6, consistent with the tuna-derived bait and chum profiles (Table 6.2, Figure 6.2E) and contained >6.5 times the amount of teleost remains in their stomachs compared to North Neptunes and Control (Figure 6.3). Similarly, *N. tetricus* FA profiles were locationspecific, driven by the bait and chum indicator FAs (Figure 6.2D). Stomach content analysis showed *N. tetricus*, *M. hippocrepis*, and *C. nigripes* all contained >4.5 times as much teleost remains at South Neptunes compared to North Neptunes and the control site (Figure 6.3). *Notolabrus tetricus*, *C. nigripes*, and *G. zebra* all had enriched δ 15N at both cage-diving sites compared to the control site (Figure 6.4).

Girella zebra, which were largely absent at South Neptunes (n = 1), had distinct FA profiles at North Neptunes compared to the control site (Figure 6.2G). According to SIMPER, the location specific differences were driven by high 22:6 ω 3, low 20:5 ω 3 and 22:5 ω 3, the opposing trends as found in *Pseudocaranx spp.*, *S. lalandi*, *N. tetricus*, and *M. hippocrepis*. However, the CAP highlights that location specific differences are separated along CAP2, while CAP1 placed North Neptunes closer than the control site to the bait and chum profiles (Figure 6.2G). *Girella zebra* had enriched δ^{15} N at both cage-diving sites compared to the control site (Figure 6.4), while the amount of teleost remains was not significantly different between North Neptunes and the control site (Figure 6.3).

<u>Rays</u>

Rays had enriched δ^{15} N at both cage-diving sites compared to the control site (Figure 6.4), but no location-specific differences in FA profiles (Table 6.2, Figure 6.2C). As the samples from the cage-diving locations were taken from sub-lethal biopsies (described in Chapter 3), no stomach content samples were available to compare short-term diet across sites.

Species Abundance

North Neptunes had 1.6 times more individuals (total abundance *MaxN*) than South Neptunes, and 2.2 times more than the control site (Figure 6.6 inset, p(MC) main test for location = 0.012, all pairwise p(MC) <0.05). *Pseudocaranx spp.* were dominant at all locations, with double the abundance of the next highest species (*M. hippocrepis*; Figure 6.5). These two species were twice and three times as abundant at North Neptunes compared to South Neptunes, and 3.7 and 12.8 times more abundant at North Neptunes compared to the control site respectively (Figure 6.5, p(MC) main test = 0.002 and 0.001 respectively, all pairwise p(MC) <0.05). Similarly, *C. nigripes* and *G. zebra* were more abundant at North Neptunes than the other sites (p(MC) pairwise test North Neptunes and Control = 0.003 and 0.001), although they were less numerous (mean abundance 0.82 ± 0.73 and 2.59 ± 4.50 respectively) than the *Pseudocaranx spp.* and *M. hippocrepis* (22.47 ± 19.04 and 13.59 ± 8.55) at North Neptunes. *Notolabrus tetricus* and ray abundance was indistinguishable between locations (p(MC) main test = 0.11 and 0.24, respectively).



Figure 6.5 - Mean \pm SE species *MaxN* per replicate for each location (red = North Neptune, blue = South Neptune, and grey = control sites). Letters indicate a significant difference (p(MC)<0.05) between locations for that species.

Discussion

Marine wildlife tourism provisioning has been shown to affect target species (Hammerschlag et al., 2012; Patroni et al., 2018; Trave et al., 2017), yet the impacts on less charismatic non-target species often go unassessed. Here, I assessed the effects of cagediving bait and chum input on the diet of eight non-target species from different functional groups (pelagic fishes, reef fishes, and rays). Stomach content, FA profiles, and δ^{15} N values revealed site-specific diets for all eight species, although diet differences between these sites were inconsistent with the amount of bait and chum used. Pelagic fishes had a stepwise increase in bait and chum consumption mirroring input from the cage-diving industry (more frequent at North Neptunes than South Neptunes), but the diet of benthic fishes suggests the consumption of more provisions at South Neptunes than North Neptunes, highlighting the complexity of the effect of provisioning on non-target species. Effects of provisions on non-target species

No previous studies have investigated dietary changes in non-target species feeding on tourism provisions, despite observations of such activities occurring at sites around the world. The biochemical profiles and stomach content of *Pseudocaranx spp*. were consistent with the amount of provisions used at the Neptune Islands, with the highest consumption of bait and chum at North Neptunes followed by South Neptunes, and none used at control sites. *Pseudocaranx spp*. often aggregate around cage-diving vessels and are regularly seen feeding on provisions (L. Meyer, C. Huveneers, A. Fox, per. obs., Figure 6.1), explaining the site-specific diet observed and confirming that the methods used in the present study are suitable to detect changes in diet linked to the consumption of bait and chum. Similarly, *S. lalandi* are often sighted around cage-diving vessels and feeding on baits, and their FA profiles suggest feeding on provisions at North Neptunes. However, $\overline{0}15N$ values of *S. lalandi* failed to show differences between sites. This is likely due to this species being highly mobile with tag-recapture studies showing movements of up 100 km between captures (Gillanders, Ferrell, & Andrew, 2001). Isotopic signatures reflect diet

across several months compared to several weeks for FA profiles (Lane et al., 2006; Phillips and Eldridge, 2006). As such, the indistinguishable δ 15N values across sites may reflect feeding over vast distances across several months prior to sampling, while the FA profiles showcase comparatively recent feeding on provisions at North Neptunes. Furthermore, the difference in δ ¹⁵N values between the bait and chum (farmed *T. maccoyii*) and *S. lalandi*'s natural prey (small fish, squid, and crustaceans [Gomon et al., 2008]) may be insufficient to elicit detectable δ ¹⁵N enrichment.

While pelagic fishes are regularly seen around cage-diving vessels, it is more difficult to observe whether reef fishes and rays feed on provisions, as they cannot be seen from the surface. Biochemical profiles and stomach content revealed that all six benthic species had altered diets at one or both cage-diving sites, showcasing that the effects of wildlife tourism can extend beyond the target species and conspicuous non-target organisms. Notolabrus tetricus had short-term differences in diet (FAs) across all locations and long-term differences ($\delta^{15}N$) between cage-diving sites and controls. Biochemical profiles of *M*. hippocrepis and C. nigripes showed they are substantial consumers of provisions at South Neptunes, which is consistent with their roles as trophic generalists and opportunistic scavengers. Meuschenia spp. are notoriously voracious scavengers, attracted by fish-based bait, caught as by-catch in the commercial rock-lobster fishery (Rodgers et al., 2013), and seen swarming and preying on live octopi (Roff, 2019). As with the other reef fishes, G. zebra diet was distinct at North Neptunes compared to the control sites. This was, however, driven by different FAs than in the other fish, with *G. zebra* having similar levels of the FAs 18:1 ω 9 and 20:4 ω 6 (indicative of bait and chum consumption) between North Neptunes and control, while other species had higher levels of these FAs at the cage-diving locations. The difference in G. zebra diet between North Neptunes and the control sites may be attributed to natural differences between locations rather than provisioning input. This is supported by the stomach contents, which did not contain large amounts of teleost in G. zebra from North Neptunes.

As with the pelagic and reef fishes, rays demonstrated long-term shifts in diet owing to bait and chum consumption, which aligns with previous work from the same site (Rizzari et al., 2017). Radio-acoustic positioning of *B. brevicaudata* found the presence of cage-diving operators changed fine-scale space use, as rays spent more time in close proximity to the operators (Rizzari et al., 2017). Paired with our findings of provisioned diet, it is clear that non-target species, such as rays, are not only attracted to the cage-diving vessels (Rizzari et al., 2017), but sufficiently forage on these provisions to noticeably alter their diet. Similar shifts in diet have been documented where rays are the target species for tourist operations and are directly fed (at Stingray City, Cayman Islands [Semeniuk et al., 2007, 2009], and where they are incidentally provisioned from recreational anglers discarding fish waste (Pini-Fitzsimmons et al., 2018). This highlights that marine wildlife tourism provisioning can impact species' diets, regardless of whether they are intentionally or unintentionally fed. Magnitude and regularity of provisioning

Despite the substantial difference in bait and chum input between the sites (North Neptunes is visited approximately 8.5 times more often than South Neptunes), the difference in species abundance, and thus competition for available resources, reduces the effects of the industry at North Neptunes (Figure 6.6). The diet of pelagic fish mirrored provisioning effort, with more bait and chum consumption occurring at North Neptunes than South Neptunes. Reef fishes, however, showed the opposing trend, with relatively more provision consumption at South Neptunes. This may be attributed to their relative abundance at these two sites. North Neptunes had 1.6 times more individuals (across all 62 identified species) than South Neptunes, and most notably, almost twice the abundance of *Pseudocaranx spp.* (Figure 6.5). The large volume of bait and chum at North Neptunes is eagerly consumed by pelagic fish on the surface, only leaving a small amount of chum to reach the substrate ~30 m below (C. Huveneers, L. Meyer, and A. Fox pers. obs.) (Figure 6.6). What bait and chum does trickle through is divided between the large number of scavengers, such that each individual reef fish consumes less provisions than fishes at South Neptunes. Furthermore, the difference in both individual and total abundance

between the sites may be underestimated by the sampling strategy, as *MaxN* is a conservative approach to fish counts due to potential saturation of the screen in BRUVS (more individuals occur within a field of view than can be counted, i.e. individuals are obscured by one another) (Schobernd et al., 2013; Stobart et al., 2015).



Figure 6.6 – Conceptual diagram of cage-diving provisioning input at North Neptune and South Neptune Islands. Arrow thickness indicates the magnitude of bait and chum use at each location. The number of each fish spp. in each location pane is equivalent to the mean species MaxN (rounded to the nearest whole fish). Red circles within individual fish indicate the consumption of provisions based on fatty acid and stable isotope data. Inset – Mean ± SE total abundance of 62 teleost and benthic chondrichthyan species at North Neptunes (N), South Neptunes (S) and Control (C).

Pseudocaranx spp. are overwhelmingly abundant around cage-diving vessels (Figure

6.1 & 6.5) and consume substantial provisions at North Neptunes in particular, while

potentially limiting the quantity of the bait and chum that are available to other species. As

such, they may fill a unique niche whereby their abundance and role as pelagic scavengers

enable them to buffer or mitigate point-source effects or resource pulses, thus acting as

"eco-moderators". This role may be similar to keystone species, i.e. species whose effect is

disproportionately large relative to their abundance (Mills et al., 1993; Power et al., 1996),

such as apex-predators in systems with meso-predator overabundance (Wallach et al., 2015) or primary producers when a single species structures food-webs (e.g. Terborgh 1986). However, for a species to be considered an eco-moderator, it must mediate or reduce resource pulses from affecting other species or ecosystems rather than simply having a disproportionately large overall effect, relative to abundance (defined in Mills et al., 1993; Power et al., 1996). Eco-moderation has been described in other taxa and habitats. In the Northeast Pacific Ocean, pinnipeds seasonally aggregate to consume migrating salmon, reducing upstream resources by nearly 65% (Naughton et al., 2011). Similarly, marsh fish shunt resource pulses from cohabitating estuarine fish (Boucek and Rehage, 2013), while the burrowing crab Neohelice granulate engineers intertidal ecosystems to regulate the consumption of polychaetes by fire ants (Garcia et al., 2011). Such instances of eco-moderation of natural and anthropogenic resource pulses (such as tourism-related provisioning) highlight how marine consumers adapt to fluxing food-webs. The dynamic nature of such trophic roles warrants ongoing research and incorporation into local and regional management to assess the presence of eco-moderators and their ability to moderate natural and anthropogenic changes in resource availability.

Management implications

Managing wildlife tourism requires balancing the complex trade-offs between animal welfare, area and species conservation, visitor satisfaction, and benefits to the regional economy (Catlin et al., 2011; Duffus and Dearden, 1990; Reynolds and Braithwaite, 2001) to evaluate industry sustainability (e.g. Rodger et al., 2011) or mitigating negative impacts (e.g. Higginbottom et al., 2003). Dubois and Fraser (2013) developed a management framework to structure assessments of wildlife feeding acceptability, based on the feasibility to monitor and control provisioning, and the effects on conservation and animal welfare (Table 6.3). Since the different functional groups of non-target species at the Neptune Islands consume enough provisions to alter their diet, the Dubois and Fraser feeding acceptability framework can be applied here to facilitate a pragmatic evaluation of bait and chum use by the white shark cage-diving industry.

Table 6.3 - Wildlife feeding acceptability framework: evaluated by the ability to be controlled, the effects on conservation, and impacts on animal welfare. Framework from Dubois and Fraser, 2013 and applied to pelagic fishes, reef fishes, and rays at the Neptune Islands Marine Park, South Australia.

Factors	Pelagic	Reef	Rays				
Ability to be controlled							
Feasible to regulate/monitor/intervene	++ bait and chum input is li	+ + mited to the tightly regulated c	+ + cage-diving industry ¹				
Safe for the public	++	+ / - <i>M. hippocrepis</i> can be aggressive ²	++				
Effects on conservation							
Contributes to saving endangered species Does not facilitate illegal	- / unknown	+/ unknown unknown	unknown				
fishing Contributes to public education		+ / unknown					
Contributes to understanding the species	currently providing opportunities for research ^{3,4,5}	+ provides potential research opportunities ⁵	+ provides potential research opportunities⁵				
Provides economic benefits	+ + observable from three operators The industry co	+ observable from one operator ntributes \$15 M to the regiona	+ observable from one operator I economy ¹¹				
Contributes to population survival	+ / unknown potential given sufficient provisioning ^{9,10}	unknown	unknown				
Animal welfare							
Does not facilitate disease	 / unknown aggregations potentiate higher parasite load and disease^{8, 15} 	 / unknown aggregations potentiate higher parasite load and disease,^{8, 15} 	+/ unknown unlikely due to low population density				
Effects relatively few animals	 effects large aggregations	- location dependent	+ relatively low abundance				
Does not cause physiological stress to animal	+ / - unknown unnatural diets can cause physiological benefits ^{9,10} or deficits ¹²	+ / - unknown unnatural diets can cause physiological benefits ^{9,10} or deficits ¹²	unknown				
Does not cause physical harm to animal	 - / unknown aggressive competition can cause injury^{13, 14, 15} 	- / unknown aggressive competition can cause injury ^{13, 14, 15}	unknown				
Affects only a small portion of lifespan	 / unknown provisioning may increase residency in transient fishes¹⁶ 	- generally resident across lifespan	 / unknown may increase residency¹⁷ 				
Does not disrupt natural foraging		- location dependent	-				

Items are rated high (+ +), somewhat high (+), somewhat low (-) or low (- -), I – indirectly, and not applicable (N/A) based on general knowledge of the literature. Blue indicated knowledge gained directly from this work, and orange indicates key areas of future research.

¹DEWNR, 2016; ²A. Fox pers. obs.; ³Clarke et al., unpublished data; ⁴Dennis et al., unpublished data; ⁵Whitmarsh 2018; ⁶DEWNR, 2012; ⁸Vignon et al., 2010; ⁹López-Bao et al. 2010 ¹⁰Dunkley and Cattet 2003; ¹¹Huveneers et al., 2017; ¹²Semeniuk et al., 2009; ¹³Clua et al., 2010; ¹⁴Newsome et al., 2004; ¹⁵Brookhouse et al., 2013; ¹⁶Bruce and Bradford, 2013; ¹⁷Rizzari et al., 2017

The use of provisions by cage-diving operators is already regulated and feeding fishes and rays does not pose a risk to public safety (Table 6.3). The industry is small (three operators, two of which use bait and chum) and closely monitored, with regional adaptive management strategies minimising impacts through temporal closures, limited licences, and restricted bait and chum input (DEWNR, 2012; DEWNR, 2016). The existing management infrastructure makes the input of provisions at the Neptune Islands feasible to control, highlighted by recent precautionary intervention in July 2017 which has further limited bait and chum use after the sampling for this study was undertaken.

The effects of provisioning on conservation are generally positive, but less clear. Research and socio-economic benefits are indirect, while impacts on biological conservation are poorly understood (Table 6.3). Provisioning underpins the industry, which provides research opportunities for both target and non-target species, contributing to public education (Apps et al., 2018), and the regional economy (Huveneers et al., 2017). The role of the industry in preventing illegal fishing at the Neptune Islands, of which North Neptunes is a 'no-take' sanctuary zone, is potentially mixed. Although the presence of the operators reduce the incentive to illegally fish and provides a level of compliance monitoring, the public schedule allows illegal fishers to know when operators will be absent. The provisioned pelagic fishes at North Neptunes are more abundant (Figure 6.5) and larger than at South Neptunes and control sites (L. Meyer and J. Dennis unpublished data), which may be an incentive for illegal fishing activity.

The impacts of provisioning on biological conservation and animal welfare at the Neptune Islands are variable and uncertain (Table 6.3). The role of supplemental food on population survival has a history of mixed results across marine and terrestrial ecosystems. Terrestrial species management has a number of prescribed feeding programs, which support recovering species (e.g. bearded vulture [Oro et al. 2008], and Iberian lynx [López-Bao et al. 2010]) and mitigate the effects of food as a limiting factor (Martin, 1987; Sullivan et al., 1983). Conversely, provisioned stingrays in the Caribbean had physiological deficits owing to the consumption of unnatural, nutritionally deficient baits (Semeniuk et al. 2009).

As the tuna used as bait and chum at the Neptune Islands offers a nutritionally rich food source, which is consumed predominantly by the pelagic fishes, it may have physiological benefits for these species, contributing to the growth of individuals and the population. However, these aggregations may also facilitate disease, large parasite loads (Brookhouse et al., 2014; Vignon et al., 2010), and aggressive inter- and intra-species competition, causing physical harm or injury (Brookhouse et al., 2014; Clua et al., 2010; Newsome et al., 2004). These impacts affect large portions of the lifespan of resident reef fishes and rays, and they may be exacerbated should the provisioning extend the residency of the transient pelagic fishes as has been documented in rays (Rizzari et al., 2017) and *C. carcharias* from the Neptune Islands (Bruce and Bradford 2013).

Food-conditioned wildlife may become dependent on unreliable food sources (discussed in Orams 2002), such that the periodic nature of provisioning at South Neptunes may have different impacts on animal welfare than the consistent provisioning at North Neptunes. The presence of *Pseudocaranx spp.* in such high density may have additional flow on impacts not assessed in the Dubois and Fraser (2013) framework, including as a source of excess nitrogen enrichment shaping the benthos (Turner and Ruhl, 2007; Wong et al., 2019) or causing trophic cascades following unnatural foraging. However, they may also provide a key prey source for local pinnipeds, species whose conservation is highlighted in the Marine Park Management Plan (DEWNR, 2012). Ongoing research should explore how provisioning impacts species' abundance, diversity, trophic links, and the health of local and regional ecosystems to inform effective management.

Conclusion

This work is the first insight into the dietary effects of tourism-associated provisioning on non-target species, following recommendations for such work detailed in numerous reviews (e.g. Gallagher and Huveneers, 2018; Patroni et al., 2018; Trave et al., 2017) and tourism management frameworks (Higginbottom et al., 2003). Eight non-target species had altered diets owing to the consumption of bait and chum from the white shark

cage-diving industry at the Neptune Islands, South Australia. Findings that some species were more impacted at South Neptunes, where bait and chum are used less frequently than at North Neptunes, highlights that community responses to resource fluxes are complex, indirect, and non-linear (Bentley et al., 2012; Marcarelli et al., 2011; Yang et al., 2010). Additionally, the impacts from bait and chum input may have been moderated by the high abundance of pelagic scavengers *Pseudocaranx* spp. at North Neptunes, where they potentially act as eco-moderators. This ecosystem role is not explicitly detailed in the literature, with only few similar examples. However, it should be further explored as managers of marine wildlife tourism, and other anthropogenic resource pulses, look to protect the ecological function and resilience of areas like the Neptune Islands (DEWNR, 2012). The use of the feeding acceptability framework (Dubois and Fraser, 2013) highlights that the sum of the effects of the cage-diving industry may not necessarily be negative or deemed unacceptable, as there is the propensity to over-report negative impacts (Bateman and Fleming, 2017). Determining whether diets are altered from consuming bait and chum, only confirms that a number of non-target species are affected, which should provide the impetus for subsequent work assessing benefits or deficits in animal welfare from this resource subsidy (detailed in Table 6.3).

Findings detailing impacts beyond target species highlight the need for ongoing wildlife tourism research and management to include broad considerations of species and ecosystems. Although not explored in this study, potential impacts on the ecosystem which uphold the tourism industry are not to be overlooked (Higginbottom et al., 2003; Lim and McAleer, 2005). The Neptune Islands are part of South Australia's network of Marine Parks, providing protection for unique offshore island habitats (DEWNR, 2012), and as such appropriate management is imperative and necessitates an ecosystem-approach, inclusive of these non-target species. The complexity of such impacts makes use of this ecosystem-approach challenging, as there are species- and location-specific, potentially warranting different management strategies for North Neptunes and South Neptunes. Several management frameworks (e.g. Catlin et al., 2011; Dubois and Fraser, 2013; Higginbottom

et al., 2003) also highlight the necessity of multi-disciplinary approaches to investigate the extent of such effects. Specifically, ongoing work should combine physiology, abundance, community composition, fine-scale (vicinity of dive operators) and large-scale (immigration and emigration) movement patterns, and ecosystem modelling to gain holistic insights into the effects of provisioning, measures usually limited to understanding target species. By undertaking a comprehensive assessment of the effect of the industry on the diet of non-target species, this study provides the first step towards a broad, eco-system approach to understanding and managing the effects of wildlife tourism.

References

- Anderson, M. J., and Willis, T. J. (2003). Canonical analysis of principal coordinates: a useful method of constrained ordination for ecology. *Ecology* 84, 511–525.
- Apps, K., Dimmock, K., and Huveneers, C. (2018). Turning wildlife experiences into conservation action: Can white shark cage-dive tourism influence conservation behaviour? *Mar. Policy* 88, 108–115.
- Atlas of Living Australia occurrence download at http://www.ala.org.au. [Accessed February 10, 2019].
- Baker, R., Buckland, A., and Sheaves, M. (2014). Fish gut content analysis: robust measures of diet composition. *Fish Fish.* 15, 170–177.
- Bateman, P. W., and Fleming, P. A. (2017). Are negative effects of tourist activities on wildlife over-reported? A review of assessment methods and empirical results. *Biol. Conserv.* 211, 10–19.
- Beckmann, C. L., Mitchell, J. G., Stone, D. A. J., and Huveneers, C. (2013). A controlled feeding experiment investigating the effects of a dietary switch on muscle and liver fatty acid profiles in Port Jackson sharks *Heterodontus portusjacksoni. J. Exp. Mar. Bio. Ecol.* 448, 10–18. doi:10.1016/j.jembe.2013.06.009.
- Bentley, K. T., Schindler, D. E., Armstrong, J. B., Zhang, R., Ruff, C. P., and Lisi, P. J. (2012). Foraging and growth responses of stream-dwelling fishes to inter-annual
variation in a pulsed resource subsidy. *Ecosphere* 3, art113. doi:10.1890/ES12-00231.1.

- Bligh, E. G., and Dyer, W. J. (1959). A Rapid Method of Total Lipid Extraction and Purification. *Can. J. Biochem. Physiol.* 37.
- Boucek, R. E., and Rehage, J. S. (2013). No free lunch: displaced marsh consumers regulate a prey subsidy to an estuarine consumer. *Oikos* 122, 1453–1464.
- Brena, P. F., Mourier, J., Planes, S., and Clua, E. (2015). Shark and ray provisioning functional insights into behavioral, ecological and physiological responses across multiple scales. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 538, 273–283. doi:10.3354/meps11492.
- Brookhouse, N., Bucher, D. J., Rose, K., Kerr, I., & Gudge, S. (2013). Impacts, risks and management of fish feeding at Neds Beach, Lord Howe Island Marine Park, Australia: a case study of how a seemingly innocuous activity can become a serious problem. Journal of Ecotourism, 12(3), 165-181 doi:10.1080/14724049.2014.896369.
- Bruce, B. D. (2015). A review of cage-diving impacts on white shark behaviour and recommendations for research and the industry's management in New Zealand.
 Report to the Department of Conservation New Zealand. Hobart, Tasmania.
- Bruce, B. D., and Bradford, R. W. (2013). The effects of shark cage-diving operations on the behaviour and movements of white sharks, *Carcharodon carcharias*, at the Neptune Islands, South Australia. *Mar. Biol.* 160, 889–907. doi:10.1007/s00227-012-2142-z.
- Bryant, L. (1994). Report to Congress on results of feeding wild dolphins, 1989-1994.
- Buchheister, A., and Latour, R. J. (2010). Turnover and fractionation of carbon and nitrogen stable isotopes in tissues of a migratory coastal predator, summer flounder (*Paralichthys dentatus*). *Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci.* 67, 445–461.
- Catlin, J., Jones, R., and Jones, T. (2011). Revisiting Duffus and Dearden's wildlife tourism framework. *Biol. Conserv.* 144, 1537–1544.
- Clarke, K. R., and Gorley, R. N. (2015). Getting started with PRIMER v7. *Prim. Plymouth, Plymouth Mar. Lab.*

Clarke, T. M., Whitmarsh, S. K., Fairweather, P. G., and Huveneers, C. (2019). Overlap in

fish assemblages observed using pelagic and benthic BRUVS. *Mar. Freshw. Res.*, 1–11.

- Clua, E., Buray, N., Legendre, P., Mourier, J., and Planes, S. (2010). Behavioural response of sicklefin lemon sharks *Negaprion acutidens* to underwater feeding for ecotourism purposes. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 414, 257–266. doi:10.3354/meps08746.
- Cortés, E. (1997). A critical review of methods of studying fish feeding based on analysis of stomach contents: application to elasmobranch fishes. *Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci.* 54, 726–738.
- Department of Environment, Water and Natural Resources (DEWNR) (2012). Neptune Islands Group (Ron and Valerie Taylor) Marine Park Management Plan Summary. *DEWNR* Adelaide. Available at https://data.environment.sa.gov.au/Content/Publications/MP-7-Management-Plan-Cabinet-26-November-2012.pdf
- Department of Environment Water and Natural Resources (DEWNR) (2016). South Australian White Shark Tour Licensing Policy.
- Donalty, S., Henke, S. E., and Kerr, C. L. (2003). Use of winter food plots by nongame wildlife species. *Wildl. Soc. Bull.*, 774–778.
- Dubois, S., and Fraser, D. (2013). A framework to evaluate wildlife feeding in research, wildlife management, tourism and recreation. *Animals* 3, 978–994.
- Duffus, D. A., and Dearden, P. (1990). Non-consumptive wildlife-oriented recreation: A conceptual framework. *Biol. Conserv.* 53, 213–231. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/0006-3207(90)90087-6.
- Dunkley, L., and Cattet, M. R. L. (2003). A comprehensive review of the ecological and human social effects of artificial feeding and baiting of wildlife. *Can. Coop. Wildl. Heal. Cent. Newsletters Publ.*, 21.
- Feitosa, C. V., Chaves, L. de C. T., Ferreira, B. P., and De Araujo, M. E. (2012).
 Recreational fish feeding inside Brazilian MPAs: impacts on reef fish community structure. *J. Mar. Biol. Assoc. United Kingdom* 92, 1525–1533.

- Gallagher, A. J., and Huveneers, C. P. M. (2018). Emerging challenges to shark-diving tourism. *Mar. Policy* 96, 9–12. doi:10.1016/j.marpol.2018.07.009.
- Gallagher, A. J., Vianna, G. M. S., Papastamatiou, Y. P., Macdonald, C., Guttridge, T. L., and Hammerschlag, N. (2015). Biological effects, conservation potential, and research priorities of shark diving tourism. *Biol. Conserv.* 184, 365–379. doi:10.1016/j.biocon.2015.02.007.
- Garcia, E. A., Bertness, M. D., Alberti, J., and Silliman, B. R. (2011). Crab regulation of cross-ecosystem resource transfer by marine foraging fire ants. *Oecologia* 166, 1111– 1119.
- Gillanders, B. M., Ferrell, D. J., and Andrew, N. L. (2001). Estimates of movement and lifehistory parameters of yellowtail kingfish (*Seriola lalandi*): how useful are data from a cooperative tagging programme? *Mar. Freshw. Res.* 52, 179–192.
- Gladyshev, M. I., Sushchik, N. N., Tolomeev, A. P., and Dgebuadze, Y. Y. (2017). Metaanalysis of factors associated with omega-3 fatty acid contents of wild fish. *Rev. Fish Biol. Fish.* 28(2), 277-299. doi:10.1007/s11160-017-9511-0.
- Gomon, M. F., Bray, D., and Kuiter, R. H. (2008). *Fishes of Australia's Southern Coast*. Chatswood, New South Wales, Australia: Reed New Holland-Museum Victoria.
- Hammerschlag, N., Gallagher, A. J., Wester, J., Luo, J., and Ault, J. S. (2012). Don't bite the hand that feeds: Assessing ecological impacts of provisioning ecotourism on an apex marine predator. *Funct. Ecol.* 26, 567–576. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2435.2012.01973.x.
- Higginbottom, K., Green, R., and Northrope, C. (2003). A framework for managing the negative impacts of wildlife tourism on wildlife. *Hum. Dimens. Wildl.* 8, 1–24.
- Hussey, N. E., MacNeil, M. a., Olin, J. a., McMeans, B. C., Kinney, M. J., Chapman, D. D., et al. (2012). Stable isotopes and elasmobranchs: Tissue types, methods, applications and assumptions. *J. Fish Biol.* 80, 1449–1484. doi:10.1111/j.1095-8649.2012.03251.x.
- Huveneers, C., Meekan, M. G., Apps, K., Ferreira, L. C., Pannell, D., and Vianna, G. M. S. (2017). The economic value of shark-diving tourism in Australia. *Rev. Fish Biol. Fish.*

27, 665–680. doi:https://doi.org/10.1007/s11160-017-9486-x.

- Hynes, H. B. N. (1950). The food of fresh-water sticklebacks (*Gasterosteus aculeatus* and *Pygosteus pungitius*), with a review of methods used in studies of the food of fishes. *J. Anim. Ecol.*, 36–58.
- Inslerman, R. A., Miller, J. E., Baker, D. L., Kennamer, J. E., Cumberland, R., Stinson, E.
 R., et al. (2006). Baiting and supplemental feeding of game wildlife species. *Wildl. Soc. Tech. Rev.*, 1–6.
- Knight, J. (2009). Making wildlife viewable: Habituation and attraction. *Soc. Anim.* 17, 167– 184. doi:10.1163/156853009X418091.
- Lane, R. L., Trushenski, J. T., and Kohler, C. C. (2006). Modification of fillet composition and evidence of differential fatty acid turnover in sunshine bass *Morone chrysops* and *M. saxatilis* following change in dietary lipid source. *Lipids* 41, 1029–1038.
- Lim, C., and McAleer, M. (2005). Ecologically sustainable tourism management. *Environ. Model. Softw.* 20, 1431–1438. doi:10.1016/j.envsoft.2004.09.023.
- López-Bao, J. V, Palomares, F., Rodríguez, A., and Delibes, M. (2010). Effects of food supplementation on home-range size, reproductive success, productivity and recruitment in a small population of Iberian lynx. *Anim. Conserv.* 13, 35–42.
- Mann, J., and Kemps, C. (2003). "The effects of provisioning on maternal care in wild bottlenose dolphins Shark Bay Australia," in *Marine mammals: Fisheries, tourism and management issues*, eds. N. Gales, M. Hindell, and R. Kirkwood (Collingwood: CSIRO Publishing), 305–317.
- Marcarelli, A. M., Baxter, C. V, Mineau, M. M., and Hall Jr, R. O. (2011). Quantity and quality: unifying food web and ecosystem perspectives on the role of resource subsidies in freshwaters. *Ecology* 92, 1215–1225.
- Martin, T. E. (1987). Food as a limit on breeding birds: a life-history perspective. *Annu. Rev. Ecol. Syst.* 18, 453–487.
- Milazzo, M., Anastasi, I., and Willis, T. J. (2006). Recreational fish feeding affects coastal fish behavior and increases frequency of predation on damselfish Chromis chromis

nests. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 310, 165–172. doi:10.3354/meps310165.

- Mills, L. S., Soulé, M. E., and Doak, D. F. (1993). The keystone-species concept in ecology and conservation. *Bioscience* 43, 219–224.
- Milner, J. M., Van Beest, F. M., Schmidt, K. T., Brook, R. K., and Storaas, T. (2014). To feed or not to feed? Evidence of the intended and unintended effects of feeding wild ungulates. J. Wildl. Manage. 78, 1322–1334. doi:10.1002/jwmg.798.
- Munroe, S. E. M., Meyer, L., and Heithaus, M. R. (2018). Dietary Biomarkers in Shark Foraging and Movement Ecology. *Shark Res. Emerg. Technol. Appl. F. Lab.*
- Naughton, G. P., Keefer, M. L., Clabough, T. S., Jepson, M. A., Lee, S. R., Peery, C. A., et al. (2011). Influence of pinniped-caused injuries on the survival of adult Chinook salmon (*Oncorhynchus tshawytscha*) and steelhead trout (*Oncorhynchus mykiss*) in the Columbia River basin. *Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci.* 68, 1615–1624.
- Newsome, D., Dowling, R. K., and Moore, S. A. (2005). *Wildlife tourism*. Channel View Publications.
- Newsome, D., Lewis, A., and Moncrieff, D. (2004). Impacts and risks associated with developing, but unsupervised, stingray tourism at Hamelin Bay, Western Australia. *Int. J. Tour. Res.* 6, 305–323.
- Orams, M. B. (2002). Feeding wildlife as a tourism attraction: a review of issues and impacts. *Tour. Manag.* 23, 281–293.
- Oro, D., Margalida, A., Carrete, M., Heredia, R., and Donázar, J. A. (2008). Testing the goodness of supplementary feeding to enhance population viability in an endangered vulture. *PLoS One* 3, e4084.
- Patroni, J., Simpson, G., and Newsome, D. (2018). Feeding wild fish for tourism—A systematic quantitative literature review of impacts and management. *Int. J. Tour. Res.* 20, 286–298. doi:10.1002/jtr.2180.
- Peterson, B. J., and Fry, B. (1987). Stable isotopes in ecosystem studies. *Annu. Rev. Ecol. Syst.* 18, 293–320.

Pethybridge, H. R., Choy, C. A., Polovina, J. J., and Fulton, E. A. (2018). Improving marine

ecosystem models with biochemical tracers. Ann. Rev. Mar. Sci. 10.

- Pethybridge, H. R., Parrish, C. C., Morrongiello, J., Young, J. W., Farley, J. H., Gunasekera,
 R. M., et al. (2015). Spatial patterns and temperature predictions of tuna fatty acids:
 tracing essential nutrients and changes in primary producers. *PLoS One* 10,
 e0131598.
- Phillips, D. L., and Eldridge, P. M. (2006). Estimating the timing of diet shifts using stable isotopes. *Oecologia* 147, 195–203.
- Pini-Fitzsimmons, J., Knott, N., and Brown, C. (2018). Effects of food provisioning on site use in the short-tail stingray *Bathytoshia brevicaudata*. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 600, 99– 110. doi:10.3354/meps12661.
- Power, M. E., Tilman, D., Estes, J. A., Menge, B. A., Bond, W. J., Mills, L. S., et al. (1996).
 Challenges in the quest for keystones: identifying keystone species is difficult—but essential to understanding how loss of species will affect ecosystems. *Bioscience* 46, 609–620.
- Reynolds, P. C., and Braithwaite, D. (2001). Towards a conceptual framework for wildlife tourism. *Tour. Manag.* 22, 31–42.
- Richards, K., O'Leary, B. C., Roberts, C. M., Ormond, R., Gore, M., and Hawkins, J. P. (2015). Sharks and people: Insight into the global practices of tourism operators and their attitudes to Shark behaviour. *Mar. Pollut. Bull.* 91, 200–210. doi:10.1016/j.marpolbul.2014.12.004.
- Rizzari, J. R., Semmens, J. M., Fox, A., and Huveneers, C. (2017). Observations of marine wildlife tourism effects on a non-focal species. *J. Fish Biol.* 91, 981–988.
- Robbins, R. L., Enarson, M., Bradford, R. W., Robbins, W. D., and Fox, a. G. (2015).
 Residency and local connectivity of white sharks at Liguanea Island: a second aggregation site in South Australia? *Open Fish Sci. J.* 8, 23–29.
- Rodger, K., Smith, A., Newsome, D., and Moore, S. A. (2011). Developing and testing an assessment framework to guide the sustainability of the marine wildlife tourism industry. *J. Ecotourism* 10, 149–164. doi:10.1080/14724049.2011.571692.

- Rodgers, G. G., Linnane, A. J., and Huveneers, C. (2013). Contrasting diet of two temperate reef fish species (*Notolabrus tetricus* and *Meuschenia hippocrepis*) as determined from commercial rock lobster bycatch samples. *Trans. R. Soc. South Aust.* 137, 80–89.
- Roff, G. [@JezRoff]. (April 14, 2019). "Octopus gets eaten alive by a school of leatherjackets #predatorpreysunday." Tweet.
- Schobernd, Z. H., Bacheler, N. M., and Conn, P. B. (2013). Examining the utility of alternative video monitoring metrics for indexing reef fish abundance. *Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci.* 71, 464–471.
- Selva, N., Berezowska-Cnota, T., and Elguero-Claramunt, I. (2014). Unforeseen effects of supplementary feeding: ungulate baiting sites as hotspots for ground-nest predation. *PLoS One* 9, e90740.
- Semeniuk, C. a D., Bourgeon, S., Smith, S. L., and Rothley, K. D. (2009). Hematological differences between stingrays at tourist and non-visited sites suggest physiological costs of wildlife tourism. *Biol. Conserv.* 142, 1818–1829. doi:10.1016/j.biocon.2009.03.022.
- Semeniuk, C. a D., Speers-Roesch, B., and Rothley, K. D. (2007). Using fatty-acid profile analysis as an ecologic indicator in the management of tourist impacts on marine wildlife: a case of stingray-feeding in the Caribbean. *Environ. Manage.* 40, 665–77. doi:10.1007/s00267-006-0321-8.
- Sotiropoulos, M. A., Tonn, W. M., and Wassenaar, L. I. (2004). Effects of lipid extraction on stable carbon and nitrogen isotope analyses of fish tissues: potential consequences for food web studies. *Ecol. Freshw. Fish* 13, 155–160.
- Stobart, B., Díaz, D., Álvarez, F., Alonso, C., Mallol, S., and Goñi, R. (2015). Performance of baited underwater video: does it underestimate abundance at high population densities? *PLoS One* 10, e0127559.
- Sullivan, T. P., Sullivan, D. S., and Krebs, C. J. (1983). Demographic responses of a chipmunk (Eutamias townsendii) population with supplemental food. *J. Anim. Ecol.*,

743–755.

- Sweeting, C. J., Polunin, N. V. C., and Jennings, S. (2006). Effects of chemical lipid extraction and arithmetic lipid correction on stable isotope ratios of fish tissues. *Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom. An Int. J. Devoted to Rapid Dissem. Up-to-the-Minute Res. Mass Spectrom.* 20, 595–601.
- Tanner, J. E., and Williams, K. (2015). The influence of finfish aquaculture on benthic fish and crustacean assemblages in Fitzgerald Bay, South Australia. *PeerJ* 3, e1238.
- Terborgh, J. (1986). Keystone plant resources in the tropical forest. *Conserv. Biol. source scarcity Divers.*
- Tocher, D. R. (2003). Metabolism and Functions of Lipids and Fatty Acids in Teleost Fish. *Rev. Fish. Sci.* 11, 107–184. doi:10.1080/713610925.
- Trave, C., Brunnschweiler, J., Sheaves, M., Diedrich, A., and Barnett, A. (2017). Are we killing them with kindness? Evaluation of sustainable marine wildlife tourism. *Biol. Conserv.* 209, 211–222. doi:10.1016/j.biocon.2017.02.020.
- Turner, A. M., and Ruhl, N. (2007). Phosphorus loadings associated with a park tourist attraction: Limnological consequences of feeding the fish. *Environ. Manage.* 39, 526– 533. doi:10.1007/s00267-005-0155-9.
- Vargas-Fonseca, E., Olds, A. D., Gilby, B. L., Connolly, R. M., Schoeman, D. S., Huijbers,
 C. M., et al. (2016). Combined effects of urbanization and connectivity on iconic coastal fishes. *Divers. Distrib.* 22, 1328–1341.
- Vignon, M., Sasal, P., Johnson, R. L., and Galzin, R. (2010). Impact of shark-feeding tourism on surrounding fish populations off Moorea Island (French Polynesia). *Mar. Freshw. Res.* 61, 163–169. doi:10.1071/MF09079.
- Wallach, A. D., Izhaki, I., Toms, J. D., Ripple, W. J., and Shanas, U. (2015). What is an apex predator? *Oikos* 124, 1453–1461.
- Whitmarsh, S. (2018). Investigating the Anthropocene influence on temperate fish assemblages through Baited Remote Underwater Video Stations (BRUVS).

Whitmarsh, S. K., Fairweather, P. G., and Huveneers, C. (2017). What is Big BRUVver up

to? Methods and uses of baited underwater video. Rev. Fish Biol. Fish. 27, 53-73.

- Wong, C. W. M., Laurie, I. C., Caroline, J. R., Gonzalo, D., Ponzo, A., and Baker, D. M.
 (2019). Whale Shark Tourism : Impacts on Coral Reefs in the Philippines. *Environ. Manage.*, 282–291. doi:10.1007/s00267-018-1125-3.
- Yang, L. H., Edwards, K. F., Byrnes, J. E., Bastow, J. L., Wright, A. N., and Spence, K. O. (2010). A meta-analysis of resource pulse–consumer interactions. *Ecol. Monogr.* 80, 125–151.

Chapter 7

General discussion



Overview

Provisioning associated with shark and ray tourism is a long-standing practice across numerous regions and species, with a range of reported impacts (reviewed in Brena et al., 2015; Hammerschlag et al., 2012; Trave et al., 2017). The effects of the tourism industry on the diet and nutritional condition of these species has been historically overlooked, partly due to practical and analytical constraints limiting the application and interpretation of emerging biochemical methods including fatty acid (FA) analysis. The objective of this thesis was to determine the effects of cage-diving on the diet of target white sharks and non-target fishes and rays using biochemical tracers obtained via new sampling and analytical methods.

Small quantities of white shark muscle were collected from free-swimming sharks using a modified biopsy probe from above and below the water's surface. This study verified that these small samples yield reliable FA profiles, which can reveal diet and habitat use in more detail than previously explored in chondrichthyans. The application of practical (biopsy devices) and statistical advances to further understand fatty acid tracersenabled the determination that white shark diet and nutritional condition was not impacted by the cagediving industry. However, bait and chum was being consumed by a number of non-target species including pelagic fishes, reef fishes, and rays, which highlights the need for a more inclusive, ecosystem approach to wildlife tourism research and management.

The key findings of this study include:

- White shark muscle and sub-dermal tissue biochemistry is not directly comparable, and 50 mg of muscle is sufficient to obtain accurate FA profiles (Chapter 2);
- A biopsy probe intended for underwater use can be modified to collect sufficient muscle tissue from free-swimming white sharks above and below the water's surface (Chapter 3);

- Fatty acids can trace aspects of chondrichthyan ecology (i.e. individual or species associations to different habitats, water temperatures, trophic guilds, and phylogeny) with greater specificity than previously described (Chapter 4);
- White sharks exhibited no evidence of dietary shifts or reduced nutritional condition attributed to tourism-exposed residency around the cage-diving industry (Chapter 5); and
- Eight non-target species including pelagic fishes, reef fishes, and rays showed dietary shifts consistent with the consumption of bait and chum from the white shark cage-diving industry (Chapter 6).

The use of FAs in marine megafauna ecology

Practical advances

Biochemical tracers, including FAs, are increasingly used to investigate the feeding ecology of marine megafauna (Budge et al., 2006; Munroe et al., 2018; Pethybridge et al., 2018). However, their use in the setting of my studies required further practical development given the challenges of collecting samples from free-swimming white sharks. This included determining the most suitable tissue type and minimum tissue quantity (Chapter 2) to facilitate sub-lethal sample acquisition (Chapter 3) from a species of high conservation concern.

The ability to acquire suitable tissue from large elasmobranchs is limited by a deep subdermal layer of collagen and elastin fibres, which can be > 3 cm thick in white sharks (Jaime-Rivera et al., 2013; Motta, 1977). Coupled with notoriously tough skin, these layers have limited the collection of underlying muscle tissue without lethal sampling, which is inappropriate for many megafauna, especially endangered and protected species (Gales et al., 2009; Hammerschlag and Sulikowski, 2011). This presented an opportunity to explore the use of skin and sub-dermal tissue often retained in sub-lethal biopsies (e.g. Jaime-Rivera et al., 2013; Robbins, 2006; Rohner et al., 2013). I determined that the FA profiles of the sub-dermal tissue and muscle were not directly comparable (Chapter 2). Few studies have explored chondrichthyan sub-dermal FA profiles (Couturier et al., 2013; Every et al., 2016), while controlled (Beckmann et al., 2013a, 2013b) and applied (e.g. McMeans et al., 2012; Pethybridge et al., 2014) studies had validated the use of muscle derived FA profiles. I found that muscle contained higher levels of PUFAs (Chapter 2) which are relatively well-studied, essential FAs commonly used to trace foraging ecology in a number of taxa (e.g. Colombo et al., 2016; Gladyshev et al., 2017; Appendix Table S2; Chapter 4). This result encourages the use of muscle tissue as the most suitable sample, as long as it can be obtained in sufficient quantities for reliable analysis (0.49 mg wet weight (WW) muscle, as determined in Chapter 2).

There is a push to develop minimally invasive, in situ sampling devices to target freeswimming animals (Noren and Mocklin, 2012; Reeb and Best, 2006; Robbins, 2006), as these offer alternatives to collecting tissue via lethal sampling or restraining animals, which can be logistically difficult and stressful for large species. Stable isotope analysis (~10 mg dry weight [DW]; Jaime-Rivera et al., 2013), genetics (1 mg [DW]; Smith et al., 2018), direct FA quantification (10 mg DW; Parrish et al., 2015), and full lipid and FA analysis (12 mg DW; Chapter 2) require very small quantities of muscle tissue, making these biochemical tools ideal to use with samples collected from sub-lethal biopsy methods. Quantifying the minimum tissue quantity for FA analysis (Chapter 2) provided the foundations to determine the suitability of sub-lethal biopsies to sample white sharks, given the challenges of accessing muscle underlying the sub-dermal tissue. The modification of a biopsy probe, which collected ample muscle tissue from a vessel and underwater (Chapter 3) enables sample collection across logistically diverse field operations. Using a biopsy probe from a vessel eliminates the need for research personnel to enter the water, thereby decreasing the safety risk and the logistical and physical challenges of in-water activities. Furthermore, it presents opportunities to sample a wider range of megafauna, which are potentially dangerous (i.e. large sharks), or unreliable to encounter underwater (e.g. basking sharks Cetorhinus maximus and many marine mammals).

The ability to take sub-lethal biopsies, with ample tissue acquisition from free-swimming animals, facilitates the application of biochemical tools across a wider array of species, without the stress and detrimental effects of the capture and release process (Dapp et al., 2016; Marshall et al., 2012; Wilson et al., 2014). This is especially valuable for a number of sharks with particularly high capture-induced mortality, including spinner (*Carcharhinus brevipinna*), blacktip (*C. limbatus*), bigeye thresher (*Alopias superciliosus*), silky (*C. falciformis*), night (*C. signatus*), and hammerhead (*Sphyrna spp.*) sharks (Butcher et al., 2015; Gallagher et al., 2014b, 2014a). The logistical challenges and physiological cost of capturing marine mammals for research also advocates for the continued refinement of sub-lethal sampling techniques (discussed in Hunt et al., 2013; Noren and Mocklin, 2012). The adapted biopsy probe detailed in Chapter 3 was not explicitly assessed for use with other taxa, but it may provide a suitable device to obtain skin and blubber from free-swimming marine mammals, both of which are useful tissues for biochemical studies (Beck et al., 2005; Bradshaw et al., 2003; Budge et al., 2006).

Analytical advances

Following chapters exploring practical (Chapter 3) and operational (Chapter 2) limitations of using FAs with white sharks, the unique metabolism of this taxa (Ballantyne, 1997) necessitated additional research, to facilitate the application of FAs tracers to questions of shark ecology (Chapter 4). Previously, the large-scale, comparative work identifying biochemical tracers was done on other taxa, such as teleosts (e.g., Colombo et al., 2016; Gladyshev et al., 2017; Vasconi et al., 2015). Yet, FA tracers have been used by shark and ray ecologists for decades (Dunstan et al., 1988; Gooch et al., 1987; Lytle and Lytle, 1994), presuming that FA metabolism, and assimilation into shark and ray muscle, mirrors that of the well-studied teleosts. However, the distinctive metabolism of sharks and rays made the utility of specific tracers largely unconfirmed (but see Beckmann et al., 2013a), and the somewhat haphazard application prompted a review of FAs use in chondrichthyan ecology (Appendix Table S2). The confusion that arose during this initial review, highlighted a clear need to quantitatively explore FA use, and identify taxa-specific

tracers which could be confidently applied by trophic ecologists. The resulting global analysis (Chapter 4) provided a detailed understanding of the biological and ecological information that can be inferred from FA profiles, with the identification of individual tracers that can detail habitat use in finer detail than previously explored. This enhances the capacity of this biochemical method to be confidently applied to studies investigating consumer foraging ecology, including the assessment of the effects of wildlife tourism on the diet of white sharks (as in Chapter 5). Furthermore, the statistical design of this study, including multivariate analyses and univariate modelling of FA profiles from wild animals, provides a model for similar work on other taxa which may be too challenging for captive studies. The assembled dataset also provides a means by which to quantitatively compare sharks and rays with poorly described foraging ecology (e.g., cookiecutter sharks *Isistius* brasiliensis [A. Carlisle and L. Meyer, unpublished data])., to those whose ecologies are better understood (data from Chapter 4). Specifically, FA profiles from understudied groups, species, or life history stages, can be analysed against the *a priori* groupings from Chapter 4, and SIMPER dissimilarity scores or CAPs can reveal previously unresolved foraging ecology.

Future directions

FA profiling is regularly applied to a number of different tissue types in sharks, rays, and other species. This often includes blood (e.g. McMeans et al., 2012; Semeniuk et al., 2007; Tierney et al., 2008), liver in sharks and rays (e.g. Davidson and Cliff, 2002; Pethybridge et al., 2014; Schaufler et al., 2005), and blubber in marine mammals (Beck et al., 2005; Budge et al., 2004). Several studies suggest muscle most closely resembles prey FA profiles (Beckmann et al., 2014; McMeans et al., 2012; Pethybridge et al., 2011). However, future work similar to Beckmann et al., (2013b) should use *in-situ* studies and replicate Chapter 4 with other tissue types to describe the use and limitations of these tissues, and assess their comparability. Furthermore, ongoing work should explore the role of physiological factors, including migration, buoyancy, pregnancy, capture stress, and energy availability on the FA

profiles of these different tissues, furthering their use as physiological indicators (Gallagher et al., 2017; Pethybridge et al., 2010; Wood et al., 2010).

As discussed in Chapter 4, FA profiling is gaining popularity, and can be readily analyzed in many laboratories around the world, using internationally accepted methods (Bligh and Dyer, 1959; Folch et al., 1957; Parrish et al., 2015). The growth in international collaborations pooling results from different locations (as in Chapter 4), advocates for ensuring analytical consistency across laboratories, including cross-laboratory validations and the availability and use of reference material. This standardisation and associated procedures would be further benefit global-scale studies, which are increasingly popular across taxa (e.g., Colombo et al., 2016; Gladyshev et al., 2017; Vasconi et al., 2015). Such work would underpin a geographic and taxonomically inclusive FA data repository and working group (discussed in Chapter 4). This would facilitate further advances in the utility of FAs, including supporting a number of specific future research directions, such as the development of 'FATscapes' (spatial contour maps of source FA tracers first proposed and explored in Pethybridge et al. [2015)]) and compiling datasets suitable for quantitative FA analysis (Iverson, 2009).

The impacts of wildlife tourism

The impacts of wildlife tourism provisioning has been extensively reviewed in the literature (e.g. Patroni et al., 2018; Richards et al., 2015; Trave et al., 2017), with studies exploring changes in movement, habitat use, abundance, and behavior of target species. Investigating the dietary effects of wildlife tourism, as I explored in this thesis (Chapter 5 and 6), has been largely overlooked, with only a few recent studies employing biochemical tracers to assess these impacts (Abrantes et al., 2018; Semeniuk et al., 2007, 2009). The advances in sample acquisition and FA tracer identification (Chapters 2, 3 and 4) facilitated the determination that the cage-diving industry in South Australia elicited no shifts in white shark diet or reduced nutritional condition (Chapter 5). These findings highlight that current management strategies (DEWNR), 2016) are adequately protecting the nutritional health of

the industry's focal species, a key animal welfare concern used to assess the acceptability of wildlife feeding (Dubois and Fraser, 2013; Table 7.1).

The use of individual FA tracers (identified in Chapter 4) to identify foraging in specific habitats, furthered the capacity to assess if interacting with the cage-diving industry impacted the ecological role of white sharks at the Neptune Islands. The lack of dietary shifts determined in Chapter 5 suggest preserved natural foraging patterns at the Neptune Islands (Chapter 5), similar to the finding that white shark predation pressure on seals remained unaffected at a popular cage-diving local in South Africa (Laroche, 2006; Laroche et al., 2007). These findings indicate white sharks are continuing to fill their natural ecological role as top predators in these regions, despite the level of interaction with cagediving operators. Predator abundance and foraging is vital for maintaining healthy ecosystems (Hammerschlag et al., 2019; Heupel et al., 2014), yet preserving these roles is overlooked when assessing the impacts of wildfire tourism. Given the increasing popularity of top predator tourism around the world, expanding studies to include exploring the effects of tourism on the ecological roles of these species should be a management imperative. This key area of future research is encouraged by the number of emerging approaches in wildlife ecology, including FA analysis (Chapter 2, 3, and 4), which can be used in concert with other methods to reveal tourism-associated shifts in predator ecology (Carrier et al., 2018; Hammerschlag, 2019).

Tourism provisioning has the potential to affect a number of species beyond the charismatic megafauna, which is often the target of wildlife tourism operators and the bulk of the scientific literature. Of 44 papers assessing the impact of wildlife provisioning reviewed in Trave et al., (2017), only three examined non-target species or ecosystem-wide impacts (Milazzo et al., 2006; Turner and Ruhl, 2007; Vignon et al., 2010), none of which explored changes to the organism's diet. Yet, all of the eight non-target species assessed in Chapter 6 had diets consistent with the consumption of bait and chum (Chapter 6). This finding was not entirely unexpected, as it confirmed decades of observations of non-target species eating provisions at the Neptune Islands (A. Fox and A. Wright pers. comm.), as

seen at a number of marine tourism sites around the world (Gallagher and Huveneers, 2018). Studies detailing the extent that non-target species consume provisions are exclusive to terrestrial environments. These species have been found to be the primary consumer of feed intended for game wildlife (Donalty et al., 2003; Inslerman et al., 2006), with effects mirroring those detailed in target species (i.e. increase in abundance [Donalty et al., 2003; Feitosa et al., 2012; Selva et al., 2014]). In the wake of mounting empirical and observational evidence that wildlife tourism provisioning has the potential to impact non-target species (e.g. Inslerman et al., 2006; Rizzari et al., 2017; Vignon et al., 2010; Chapter 6), research and management must become more inclusive of non-target species and ecosystem services.

Refining provisioning terminology

Categorising the activities and impacts of wildlife tourism is made particularly challenging by the lack of specificity and the exclusion of non-target species when using the term "provisioning". This umbrella term is used interchangeably with "feeding", "baiting", "attracting", "artificial provisioning", and "luring" in the scientific literature and amongst tourism operators, with no clear definition (see Brena et al., 2015; Richards et al., 2015). For example, the applicability of the term to describe cage-diving at the Neptune Islands is unresolved, and its' current use is potentially misleading. The industry's use of bait and chum is labelled as provisioning, leading to the presumption that sharks are fed (e.g. Brena et al., 2015), despite regulations preventing direct feeding (DEWNR, 2016) and research showing diet is not impacted by cage-diving activities (Chapter 5), while the term also overlooks the unintentional feeding of non-target species (described in Chapter 6). Similarly, manta rays (Manta birostris) in Hawaii are attracted to divers by aggregating zooplankton (their primary prey item) using lights, but the mantas are not directly fed anything by the dive operators (Osada, 2010). Whether or not these activities should be deemed "provisioning" is unclear and confusing. The challenge in deciding how to categorise the use of bait and chum by South Australia's cage-diving industry reveals the issues with using the

term "provisioning", which has become the industry standard used by scientists, managers, tourism operators and the public.

This inherent lack of specificity, and the exclusion of unintentional impacts, makes the use of "provisioning" to communicate wildlife tourism practices problematic. The absence of terminology to detail effects beyond target species, excludes the non-target species and broader ecosystem from research and management narratives. As such, the term "provisioning" necessitates reclassification, with clearly defined categories that reflect: 1) the nature of the attractant (edible or inedible); 2) the intention of the activity if using edible attractants (intentional or unintentional provisioning); and 3) which species are affected by the activity (target or non-target species) (Figure 7.1).



Figure 7.1 – Provisioning terminology decision framework with categories indicating the nature of the attractant, the intention of the activity, and which species groups are affected. Green indicates target species, blue non-target species, and red indicated habitat as an attractant.

Following the provisioning terminology framework detailed in Figure 7.1, South Australia's cage-diving industry includes multiple categories of activity. The industry uses a combination of edible (bait and chum) and inedible attractants (DEWNR, 2016), with one operator classified as (3.1) *Target attracting*, given their use of an inedible stimuli (i.e. sound) to attract target white sharks. The use of bait and chum, which is not eaten by the white sharks, but is consumed by non-target species categorises this activity as (2.2) *Collateral provisioning*. This activity could have also been classified as (2.1) *Accidental provisioning* if the FA profiles in Chapter 5 had revealed changes to the diet of white sharks.

Reclassifying provisioning terminology to detail the industry's multiple activities, and include both intentional and unintentional attracting and provisioning, enables a more transparent and accurate discourse about wildlife tourism. Furthermore, the inclusion of non-target species and habitat terminology encourages holistic assessments of these industries, as these species warrant the same consideration as the target-species. With the specific categories detailed in Figure 7.1, research and management teams can better detail and directly compare wildlife tourism activities and impacts, promoting transparency across the industry and clarity when communicating wildlife tourism practices to the public (Ballantyne et al., 2009; Curtin, 2005; Richards et al., 2015; Ziegler et al., 2018).

Management implications

Tourism management can employ a number of frameworks to evaluate industry sustainability (e.g. Catlin et al., 2011; Rodger et al., 2011) or mitigate negative impacts (e.g. Higginbottom et al., 2003). These frameworks conceptually balance the complex trade-offs between animal welfare, conservation, tourist satisfaction, research opportunities, and economic benefits (Catlin et al., 2011; Duffus and Dearden, 1990; Reynolds and Braithwaite, 2001). A framework assessing the acceptability of wildlife feeding was developed by Dubois and Fraser (2013), and has been applied to wild dolphins (Patroni et al., 2019), rays (Pini-Fitzsimmons et al., 2018), and bears (Penteriani et al., 2017), and used to discuss the impacts of intentional provisioning in a number of reviews (e.g. Murray et al., 2016; Patroni et al., 2018; Richards et al., 2015). This framework examines the net positive and negative effects on animal welfare and conservation, while including pragmatic considerations such as economic benefits and the feasibility to manage the industry and mitigate impacts (Dubois and Fraser, 2013). As stated in Higginbottom et al., (2003) and

discussed above and in Chapter 6, herein tourism management should include a consideration of the broader effects of intentional and unintentional provisioning on ecosystems. I have added this aspect to Dubois and Fraser (2013) framework to more inclusively asses of bait and chum use at the Neptune Islands, specifically examining attracting target white sharks and unintentionally provisioning non-target fishes and rays (Table 7.1). In addition to the direct positive and negative effects used in the original framework and in Chapter 6, I have included indirect effects, to accommodate the breadth of impacts the industry has on the region and the different groups of species. I have used this modified framework to identify gaps in knowledge, and highlight key areas of future research to facilitate more informed industry management.

The feasibility to manage and control white shark cage-diving in South Australia is generally high (Table 7.1), as this is a small (three operators), highly-regulated industry, with a history of compliance with temporal closures and restrictions on bait and chum use, and a number of ongoing monitoring programs (DEWNR, 2012; DEWNR, 2016). However, managing and monitoring non-target species has been relatively absent (but see Whitmarsh, 2018), and preventing unintentional provisioning would be challenging without further restrictions being placed on the industry. Public safety is not at risk from the unintentional provisioning of fishes and rays, however, attracting white sharks to dive operators has raised concerns from the public about encouraging negative human-shark interactions outside of cage-diving locations, following the hypothesis that sharks associate boats or humans with bait (discussed in Gallagher and Huveneers, 2018; Johnson and Kock, 2006). This is not explored in my thesis, but warrants research and empirical evidence to aid managers in determining the acceptability of actively attracting white sharks (Johnson and Kock, 2006).

Table 7.1 – Modified Dubois and Fraser (2013) framework assessing the acceptability of attracting target white sharks and provisioning non-target fishes and rays, evaluated by their ability to be controlled and their effects on conservation, animal welfare, and ecosystem impacts.

Factors	Target	Non-target	
Ability to be controlled			
Feasible to regulate/monitor/intervene Safe for the public	++ Bait and chum input is limited to the tig + / unknown conditioning improbable ²⁵	+ ghtly regulated cage-diving industry ¹ + +	
Conservation			
Contributes to understanding the species	+ + history of providing opportunities for research ^{19, 20, 21, 23, 24}	+ currently providing opportunities for research ^{3,4,5}	
Contributes to saving endangered species	+	+ Indirect	
Contributes to population survival	+ Indirect	+ / unknown potential given sufficient provisioning ^{9,10}	
Does not facilitate illegal fishing	unknown	unknown	
Contributes to public education	+ + 22, 23	+ Indirect	
Provides economic benefits	++ + Indirect The industry contributes \$15 M to the regional economy ¹¹		
Animal welfare			
Effects relatively few animals	+ 16	 effects large aggregations	
Does not cause physiological stress to animal	+	+ / - unknown unnatural diets can cause physiological benefits ^{9,10} or deficits ¹²	
Does not cause physical harm to animal	 - / unknown aggressive competition and cage- diving can cause injury^{13,} - / unknown 	- / unknown aggressive competition can cause injury ^{13, 14, 15} / unknown	
Does not facilitate disease	aggregations potentiate higher parasite load and disease ^{8, 15}	aggregations potentiate higher parasite load and disease, ^{8, 15}	
Does not disrupt natural foraging	++	- location dependent	
Ecosystem impacts			
Does not disrupt ecosystem services	+ / unknown	- / unknown change in diet and abundance	
Does not impact habitat or competitively exclude species	unknown	- / unknown	

Items are rated high (+ +), somewhat high (+), somewhat low (-) or low (- -), and not applicable (N/A) based on previous studies when available or expert opinion. Green highlight indicates indirect effects; blue indicates knowledge gained directly from this PhD, and orange denotes key areas of future research.

¹DEWNR, 2016; ²L Meyer and A Fox pers. obs.; ³Clarke et al., unpublished data; ⁴Dennis et al., unpublished data; ⁵Whitmarsh, 2018; ⁶DEWNR, 2012; ⁸Vignon et al., 2010; ⁹López-Bao et al., 2010 ¹⁰Dunkley and Cattet 2003; ¹¹Huveneers et al., 2017; ¹²Semeniuk et al., 2009; ¹³Clua et al., 2010; ¹⁴Newsome et al., 2004; ¹⁵Brookhouse et al., 2014; ¹⁶Bruce and Bradford, 2013; ¹⁷Rizzari et al., 2017; ¹⁸ Huveneers et al., 2013; ¹⁹Rogers and Huveneers, 2016; ²⁰Watanabe et al., 2019; ²¹Huveneers et al., 2016; ²²Apps et al., 2016; ²³Apps et al., 2018; ²⁴May et al., 2019 ²⁵Johnson and Kock, 2006

The cage-diving industry offers a number of direct benefits to the conservation of the target species (discussed in Macdonald et al., 2017; Table 7.1), specifically in the form of opportunities for education (Apps et al., 2018), research (Huveneers et al., 2018; May et al., 2019), and economic benefits to the regional economy (Huveneers et al., 2017). Despite the Neptune Islands being a marine park and hosting a range of native flora and fauna (ALA, 2019), viewing non-target species is a secondary benefit for tourists travelling to the region. As such, most of the conservation benefits for non-target species (e.g. contributes to research) and from them (e.g. economic and educational) are indirect effects from the industry. The contribution of the industry to the survival of white sharks and non-target species (exclusive of conservation education and awareness), is less clear. The industry financially and socially supports the Neptune Islands as a marine park, providing healthy habitat and abundant prey items for white sharks (DEWNR, 2012), as per Australia's White Shark Recovery Plan (DSEWPaC, 2013b). The protection of these islands also provides suitable habitat and protection for the non-target species, while the resource subsidy (chum and bait) may be supporting large aggregations of fishes, which are not limited by the traditional constraints of food availability (discussed in Martin, 1987; Sullivan et al., 1983; Chapter 6).

The impacts of the industry on animal welfare may be potentially negative and largely unknown, especially for those species that aggregate in larger schools which can foster parasites and disease and where aggressive competition can cause injury (Brookhouse et al., 2014; Newsome et al., 2004; Vignon et al., 2010). White sharks are relatively rare, and only a few regularly interact with cage-diving operators despite more being detected in the area (Laroche et al., 2007; Rogers et al., 2014). Additionally, the average residency of white sharks at the Neptune Islands is only nine days (Bruce and Bradford, 2013). This means that the industry has the potential to affect only few individuals over few days a year, with the relatively low abundance limiting the susceptibility of these species to disease and some physical harm (although even a few conspecifics can encourage aggressive behaviour around baits [A. Fox and A. Wright, pers. comm.]).

The trophic role of the white sharks at the Neptune Islands is not measurably impacted by the cage-diving industry (Chapter 5). Although the increase in the abundance and residency (Bruce and Bradford, 2013) of these top predators with high feeding requirements (Semmens et al., 2013) may put some trophic stress on this ecosystem. Ongoing studies revealing non-trophic structuring of food webs (Laundré et al., 2014) suggest that presence alone elicits changes in prey behaviour and food webs dynamics. This should be quantitatively explored at the Neptune Islands in conjunction with pinniped, shark, and ray abundance and behaviour. Such studies should pay careful consideration to the role of these species as meso-predators, not exclusively prey items, to understand the flow-on effects of the shifts in the abundance and presence of the industry's target white sharks (Table 7.1). Similarly, the impacts on the trophic role and ecosystem value of non-target species (discussed in Chapter 6) are likely more pronounced than on the white sharks. However, the capacity for these lower-order species to structure ecosystems is less understood, and should be explored together with the meso- and top-predators.

The modified Dubois and Fraser (2013) framework illustrates that the impacts of the white shark cage-diving industry at the Neptune Islands, South Australia differ between target and non-target species. While existing adaptive management (DEWNR, 2012; DEWNR, 2016; DSEWPaC, 2013) has curtailed the direct impacts on white shark welfare, while maintaining the benefits to conservation, the welfare of the non-target species has not been adequately considered. The effects on ecosystem services across all species remains largely unknown and the impacts at the intersection of trophic ecology, predator and prey behaviour, abundance, community composition, and ecosystem health are largely unexplored. This encourages the use of ecosystem modelling to disentangle complex interactions and explore how different bait and chum input scenarios might affect this regionally important marine protected area.

Conclusion

My thesis had the objective to determine the effects of cage-diving on the diet of target white sharks and non-target species using biochemical tracer results obtained via new sampling and analytical methods (Figure 7.2). This was achieved by: 1) assessing the practical limitations of FA analysis given the challenges associated with white shark tissue collection (Chapters 2 & 3); 2) detailing the capacity to use FA profiles to inform chondrichthyan ecology (Chapter 4); and 3) investigating the impacts of white shark cagediving on target and non-target species (Chapters 5 & 6). Generally, my thesis encourages the use of biochemical tracers in marine megafauna ecology and furthers our understanding of the impacts of wildlife tourism provisioning on both a target and non-target species. The work detailing practical advances are broadly applicable to other elasmobranchs (Chapter 2) and megafauna in general (Chapter 3), contributing to our capacity to study the ecology and biology of rare, endangered, and challenging to sample species. Further, the global analysis of chondricththyan FA profiles identified specific tracers to detail fine-scale ecology (Chapter 4), which promotes the enhanced use of this biochemical tracer approach to detail complex foraging in these understudied and ecologically essential taxa. While these findings supported the assessment of wildlife tourism at the Neptune Islands (Figure 7.2), their broader contribution to ecology will enable a multitude of studies beyond the scope of wildlife tourism or white shark ecology. The determination that white shark diet and nutritional condition was not affected by the cage-diving industry answered long-standing questions from scientists (Gallagher and Huveneers, 2018), managers (DEWNR, 2016; DSEWPaC, 2013), tourism operators, and the public about the impact of the industry. Detailing the effects on non-target species provided new insight into how the industry impacts these less charismatic species, which mandate similar considerations to the target organisms (Figure 7.2). This furthers our understanding of wildlife tourism, and highlights the need for a more inclusive, ecosystem approach to research and management.

Chapter 2	
 muscle and sub-dermal tissue do not have directly comparable FAs or lipids muscle tissue degrades quicker than sub-dermal tissue and is unusable after 24 hours at ambient temperature small quantities (50 mg muscle) and archived samples remain usable 	Outcome 1: Fatty acids from biopsies of live sharks can be practically applied to
✓ Chapter 3 A modified biopsy probe collects ample tissue from above and below the water's surface	questions of predator ecology Outcome 2: Fatty
Chapter 4 Fatty acids can inform ecologists of chondrichthyan habitat use, water temperature, trophic guild, and phylogeny	acids are capable biochemical tracers to detail fine-scale ecology • Provisioning acceptability differs
Chapter 5 Cage-diving does not affect white shark diet or nutritional condition	 Outcome 3: White shark cage-diving does not impact the diet and nutrition of target species, but does alter the diet of pop-target organisms Outcome 3: White between species industry benefits may outweigh costs consideration of ecosystem impacts necessary for effective
Chapter 6 Bait and chum consumption is detected in the tissues of non-target species	management
Lab-based study Desktop study Field study Implications & future directions	Bait and chum use is "target attracting" and "collateral provisioning"

Figure 7.2 - Thesis overall conclusion and outcomes with each chapter's contribution. 206

References

- Abrantes, K. G., Brunnschweiler, J. M., and Barnett, A. (2018). You are what you eat: Examining the effects of provisioning tourism on shark diets. *Biol. Conserv.* 224, 300– 308. doi:10.1016/j.biocon.2018.05.021.
- Apps, K., Dimmock, K., and Huveneers, C. (2018). Turning wildlife experiences into conservation action: Can white shark cage-dive tourism influence conservation behaviour? *Mar. Policy* 88, 108–115.
- Apps, K., Dimmock, K., Lloyd, D., and Huveneers, C. (2016). In the Water with White Sharks (*Carcharodon carcharias*): Participants' Beliefs toward Cage-diving in Australia. *Anthrozoos* 29, 231–245.
- Ballantyne, J. S. (1997). Jaws: The inside story. The metabolism of elasmobranch fishes. *Comp Biochem Physiol B Biochem Mol Biol* 118(4):703-742. doi:10.1016/S0305-0491(97)00272-1.
- Ballantyne, R., Packer, J., and Hughes, K. (2009). Tourists' support for conservation
 messages and sustainable management practices in wildlife tourism experiences. *Tour. Manag.* 30, 658–664.
- Beck, C. A., Iverson, S. J., and Bowen, W. D. (2005). Blubber fatty acids of gray seals reveal sex differences in the diet of a size-dimorphic marine carnivore. *Can. J. Zool.* 83, 377–388.
- Beckmann, C. L., Mitchell, J. G., Seuront, L., Stone, D. a. J., and Huveneers, C. (2013a).
 Experimental Evaluation of Fatty Acid Profiles as a Technique to Determine Dietary
 Composition in Benthic Elasmobranchs. *Physiol. Biochem. Zool.* 86, 266–278.
 doi:10.1086/669539.
- Beckmann, C. L., Mitchell, J. G., Stone, D. a. J., and Huveneers, C. (2013b). A controlled feeding experiment investigating the effects of a dietary switch on muscle and liver fatty acid profiles in Port Jackson sharks *Heterodontus portusjacksoni*. *J. Exp. Mar. Bio. Ecol.* 448, 10–18. doi:10.1016/j.jembe.2013.06.009.

Beckmann, C. L., Mitchell, J. G., Stone, D. a. J., and Huveneers, C. (2014). Inter-tissue

differences in fatty acid incorporation as a result of dietary oil manipulation in Port Jackson sharks (*Heterodontus portusjackson*i). *Lipids* 49, 577–590. doi:10.1007/s11745-014-3887-6.

- Bligh, E. G., and Dyer, W. J. (1959). A Rapid Method of Total Lipid Extraction and Purification. *Can. J. Biochem. Physiol.* 37.
- Bradshaw, C. J. A., Hindell, M. A., Best, N. J., Phillips, K. L., Wilson, G., and Nichols, P. D. (2003). You are what you eat: describing the foraging ecology of southern elephant seals (*Mirounga leonina*) using blubber fatty acids. *Proc. R. Soc. B Biol. Sci.* 270, 1283–1292. doi:10.1098/rspb.2003.2371.
- Brena, P. F., Mourier, J., Planes, S., and Clua, E. (2015). Shark and ray provisioning functional insights into behavioral, ecological and physiological responses across multiple scales. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 538, 273–283. doi:10.3354/meps11492.
- Brookhouse, N., Bucher, D. J., Rose, K., Kerr, I., & Gudge, S. (2013). Impacts, risks and management of fish feeding at Neds Beach, Lord Howe Island Marine Park, Australia: a case study of how a seemingly innocuous activity can become a serious problem. Journal of Ecotourism, 12(3), 165-181. doi:10.1080/14724049.2014.896369.
- Bruce, B. D., and Bradford, R. W. (2013). The effects of shark cage-diving operations on the behaviour and movements of white sharks, *Carcharodon carcharias*, at the Neptune Islands, South Australia. *Mar. Biol.* 160, 889–907. doi:10.1007/s00227-012-2142-z.
- Bruce, B. D. (2015). A review of cage-diving impacts on white shark behaviour and recommendations for research and the industry's management in New Zealand. Report to the Department of Conservation New Zealand. Hobart, Tasmania. Available at https://www.doc.govt.nz/documents/conservation/marine-and-coastal/shark-cagediving/csiro-report.pdf
- Budge, S. M., Cooper, M. H., and Iverson, S. J. (2004). Demonstration of the Deposition and Modification of Dietary Fatty Acids in Pinniped Blubber Using Radiolabelled Precursors.
 Physiol. Biochem. Zool. 77, 682–687. doi:10.1086/420945.

Budge, S. M., Iverson, S. J., and Koopman, H. N. (2006). Studying trophic ecology in marine

ecosystems using fatty acids: A primer on analysis and interpretation. *Mar. Mammal Sci.* 22, 759–801. doi:10.1111/j.1748-7692.2006.00079.x.

- Butcher, P. A., Peddemors, V. M., Mandelman, J. W., McGrath, S. P., and Cullis, B. R.
 (2015). At-vessel mortality and blood biochemical status of elasmobranchs caught in an
 Australian commercial longline fishery. *Glob. Ecol. Conserv.* 3, 878–889.
- Carrier, J. C., Heithaus, M. R., and Simpfendorfer, C. A. (2018). *Shark Research: Emerging Technologies and Applications for the Field and Laboratory*. CRC Press.
- Catlin, J., Jones, R., and Jones, T. (2011). Revisiting Duffus and Dearden's wildlife tourism framework. *Biol. Conserv.* 144, 1537–1544.
- Clua, E., Buray, N., Legendre, P., Mourier, J., and Planes, S. (2010). Behavioural response of sicklefin lemon sharks *Negaprion acutidens* to underwater feeding for ecotourism purposes. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 414, 257–266. doi:10.3354/meps08746.
- Colombo, S. M., Wacker, A., Parrish, C. C., Kainz, M. J., and Arts, M. T. (2016). A fundamental dichotomy in long-chain polyunsaturated fatty acid abundance between and within marine and terrestrial ecosystems. *Environ. Rev.* 25, 163–174.
- Couturier, L. I. E., Rohner, C. A., Richardson, A. J., Pierce, S. J., Marshall, A. D., Jaine, F.
 R. A., et al. (2013). Unusually High Levels of n-6 Polyunsaturated Fatty Acids in Whale
 Sharks and Reef Manta Rays. 1029–1034. doi:10.1007/s11745-013-3829-8.
- Curtin, S. (2005). Nature, wild animals and tourism: An experiential view. *J. Ecotourism* 4, 1– 15. doi:10.1080/14724040508668434.
- Dapp, D. R., Walker, T. I., Huveneers, C., and Reina, R. D. (2016). Respiratory mode and gear type are important determinants of elasmobranch immediate and post-release mortality. *Fish Fish.* 17, 507–524.
- Davidson, B., and Cliff, G. (2002). The liver lipid fatty acid profiles of seven Indian Ocean shark species. *Fish Physiol. Biochem.* 26, 171–175. doi:10.1023/A:1025447718625.
- Department of Environment, W. and N. R., and (DEWNR) (2012). Neptune Islands Group (Ron and Valerie Taylor) Marine Park Management Plan Summary. *DEWNR* Adelaide. Department of Environment Water and Natural Resources (DEWNR) (2016). South

Australian White Shark Tour Licensing Policy.

Donalty, S., Henke, S. E., and Kerr, C. L. (2003). Use of winter food plots by nongame wildlife species. *Wildl. Soc. Bull.*, 774–778.

DSEWPaC (2013). Recovery Plan for the White Shark (Carcharodon carcharias). 56.

- Dubois, S., and Fraser, D. (2013). A framework to evaluate wildlife feeding in research, wildlife management, tourism and recreation. *Animals* 3, 978–994.
- Duffus, D. A., and Dearden, P. (1990). Non-consumptive wildlife-oriented recreation: A conceptual framework. *Biol. Conserv.* 53, 213–231. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/0006-3207(90)90087-6.
- Dunkley, L., and Cattet, M. R. L. (2003). A comprehensive review of the ecological and human social effects of artificial feeding and baiting of wildlife. *Can. Coop. Wildl. Heal. Cent. Newsletters Publ.*, 21.
- Dunstan, G. a, Sinclair, A. J., O'Dea, K., and Naughton, J. M. (1988). The lipid content and fatty acid composition of various marine species from southern Australian coastal waters. *Comp. Biochem. Physiol. Part B Comp. Biochem.* 91, 165–169. doi:10.1016/0305-0491(88)90130-7.
- Every, S. L., Pethybridge, H. R., Crook, D. a, Kyne, P. M., and Fulton, C. J. (2016).
 Comparison of fin and muscle tissues for analysis of signature fatty acids in tropical euryhaline sharks. *J. Exp. Mar. Bio. Ecol.* 479, 46–53.
 doi:10.1016/j.jembe.2016.02.011.
- Feitosa, C. V., Chaves, L. de C. T., Ferreira, B. P., and De Araujo, M. E. (2012).
 Recreational fish feeding inside Brazilian MPAs: impacts on reef fish community structure. *J. Mar. Biol. Assoc. United Kingdom* 92, 1525–1533.
- Folch, J., Lees, M., and Sloane Stanley, G. H. (1957). A simple method for the isolation and purification of total lipides from animal tissues. *J biol Chem* 226, 497–509.
- Gales, N. J., Bowen, W. D., Johnston, D. W., Kovacs, K. M., Littnan, C. L., Perrin, W. F., et al. (2009). Guidelines for the treatment of marine mammals in field research. *Mar. Mammal Sci.* 25, 725–736. doi:10.1111/j.1748-7692.2008.00279.x.

- Gallagher, A. J., Serafy, J. E., Cooke, S. J., and Hammerschlag, N. (2014a). Physiological stress response, reflex impairment, and survival of five sympatric shark species following experimental capture and release. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 496, 207–218. doi:10.3354/meps10490.
- Gallagher, A. J., and Huveneers, C. P. M. (2018). Emerging challenges to shark-diving tourism. *Mar. Policy* 96, 9–12. doi:10.1016/j.marpol.2018.07.009.
- Gallagher, A. J., Orbesen, E. S., Hammerschlag, N., and Serafy, J. E. (2014b). Vulnerability of oceanic sharks as pelagic longline bycatch. *Glob. Ecol. Conserv.* 1, 50–59.
- Gallagher, A. J., Skubel, R. a, Pethybridge, H. R., and Hammerschlag, N. (2017). Energy metabolism in mobile, wild-sampled sharks inferred by plasma lipids. *Conserv. Physiol.* 5(1). doi:10.1093/conphys/cox002.
- Gladyshev, M. I., Sushchik, N. N., Tolomeev, A. P., and Dgebuadze, Y. Y. (2017). Metaanalysis of factors associated with omega-3 fatty acid contents of wild fish. *Rev. Fish Biol. Fish.* 28(2), 277-299. doi:10.1007/s11160-017-9511-0.
- Gooch, J. A., Hale, M. B., Brown Jr, T., Bonnet, J. C., Brand, C. G., and Regier, L. W. (1987). Proximate and fatty acid composition of 40 southeastern US finfish species.*NOAA Tech. Rep.* NMFS 54.
- Hammerschlag, N. (2019). Quantifying shark predation effects on prey: dietary data limitations and study approaches. *Endanger. Species Res.* 38, 147–151.
- Hammerschlag, N., Gallagher, A. J., Wester, J., Luo, J., and Ault, J. S. (2012). Don't bite the hand that feeds: Assessing ecological impacts of provisioning ecotourism on an apex marine predator. *Funct. Ecol.* 26, 567–576. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2435.2012.01973.x.
- Hammerschlag, N., Schmitz, O. J., Flecker, A. S., Lafferty, K. D., Sih, A., Atwood, T. B., et al. (2019). Ecosystem Function and Services of Aquatic Predators in the Anthropocene.
 Trends Ecol. Evol.34(4), 369 -383. doi:10.1016/j.tree.2019.01.005:
- Hammerschlag, N., and Sulikowski, J. (2011). Killing for conservation: The need for alternatives to lethal sampling of apex predatory sharks. *Endanger. Species Res.* 14, 135–140. doi:10.3354/esr00354.

- Heupel, M. R., Knip, D. M., Simpfendorfer, C. A., and Dulvy, N. K. (2014). Sizing up the ecological role of sharks as predators. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 495, 291–298. doi:10.3354/meps10597.
- Higginbottom, K., Green, R., and Northrope, C. (2003). A framework for managing the negative impacts of wildlife tourism on wildlife. *Hum. Dimens. Wildl.* 8, 1–24.
- Hunt, K. E., Moore, M. J., Rolland, R. M., Kellar, N. M., Hall, A. J., Kershaw, J., et al. (2013).
 Overcoming the challenges of studying conservation physiology in large whales: a review of available methods. *Conserv. Physiol.* 1(1).
- Huveneers, C., Klebe, S., Fox, A., Bruce, B., Robbins, R., Borucinska, J. D., et al. (2016).
 First histological examination of a neoplastic lesion from a free-swimming white shark,
 Carcharodon carcharias L. *J. Fish Dis.* 39, 1269–1273.
- Huveneers, C., Meekan, M. G., Apps, K., Ferreira, L. C., Pannell, D., and Vianna, G. M. S. (2017). The economic value of shark-diving tourism in Australia. *Rev. Fish Biol. Fish.* 27, 665–680. doi:https://doi.org/10.1007/s11160-017-9486-x.
- Huveneers, C., Rogers, P. J., Semmens, J., Beckmann, C., Kock, A. A., Page, B., et al.
 (2013). Effects of an electric field on white sharks: in situ testing of an electric deterrent. *PLoS One* 8(5), e62730.
- Huveneers, C., Whitmarsh, S., Thiele, M., Meyer, L., Fox, A., and Bradshaw, C. J. A. (2018). Effectiveness of five personal shark-bite deterrents for surfers. *PeerJ* 6, e5554.
- Inslerman, R. A., Miller, J. E., Baker, D. L., Kennamer, J. E., Cumberland, R., Stinson, E. R., et al. (2006). Baiting and supplemental feeding of game wildlife species. *Wildl. Soc. Tech. Rev.*, 1–6.
- Iverson, S. J. (2009). "Tracing aquatic food webs using fatty acids: from qualitative indicators to quantitative determination BT Lipids in Aquatic Ecosystems," in, eds. M. Kainz, M. T. Brett, and M. T. Arts (New York, NY: Springer New York), 281–308. doi:10.1007/978-0-387-89366-2_12.
- Jaime-Rivera, M., Caravea-Patino, J., Hoyos-Padilla, M., and Galvan-Magana, F. (2013). Evaluation of biopsy systems for sampling white shark *Carcharodon carcharias*

(Lamniformes: Lamnidae) muscle for stable isotope analysis. *Rev. Biol. Mar. Oceanogr.* 48, 345–351. doi:10.4067/S0718-19572013000200013.

- Johnson, R., and Kock, A. (2006). South Africa's White Shark cage-diving industry is their cause for concern? *Nel DC Peschak TP Find. a Balanc. White shark Conserv. Recreat. Saf. inshore waters Cape Town, South Africa; Proc. a Spec. Work.* WWF South, 40–59.
- Laroche, K. R. (2006). Ecotourism effects on the interactions between white sharks and cape fur seals around a small island seal colony. *Dep. Biol. Sci.* Master of.
- Laroche, K. R., Kock, A. A., Dill, L. M., and Oosthuizen, H. (2007). Effects of provisioning ecotourism activity on the behaviour of white sharks *Carcharodon carcharias*. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 338, 199–209.
- Laundré, J. W., Hernández, L., Medina, P. L., Campanella, A., López-Portillo, J., González-Romero, A., et al. (2014). The landscape of fear: the missing link to understand topdown and bottom-up controls of prey abundance? *Ecology* 95, 1141–1152.
- López-Bao, J. V, Palomares, F., Rodríguez, A., and Delibes, M. (2010). Effects of food supplementation on home-range size, reproductive success, productivity and recruitment in a small population of Iberian lynx. *Anim. Conserv.* 13, 35–42.

Lytle, J., and Lytle, T. (1994). Fatty Acid and Cholesterol Content of Sharks and Rays.pdf.

- Macdonald, C., Gallagher, A. J., Barnett, A., Brunnschweiler, J., Shiffman, D. S., and Hammerschlag, N. (2017). Conservation potential of apex predator tourism. *Biol. Conserv.* 215, 132–141. doi:10.1016/j.biocon.2017.07.013.
- Marshall, H., Field, L., Afiadata, A., Sepulveda, C., Skomal, G., and Bernal, D. (2012).
 Hematological indicators of stress in longline-captured sharks. *Comp. Biochem. Physiol. A Mol. Integr. Physiol.* 162, 121–129. doi:10.1016/j.cbpa.2012.02.008.
- Martin, T. E. (1987). Food as a limit on breeding birds: a life-history perspective. *Annu. Rev. Ecol. Syst.* 18, 453–487.
- May, C., Meyer, L., Whitmarsh, S., and Huveneers, C. (2019). Eyes on the size : accuracy of visual length estimates of white sharks, *Carcharodon carcharias*. *R. Soc. Open Sci.* 6(5). doi:https://doi.org/10.1098/rsos.190456.

- McMeans, B. C., Arts, M. T., and Fisk, A. T. (2012). Similarity between predator and prey fatty acid profiles is tissue dependent in Greenland sharks (*Somniosus microcephalus*): Implications for diet reconstruction. *J. Exp. Mar. Bio. Ecol.* 429, 55–63. doi:10.1016/j.jembe.2012.06.017.
- Milazzo, M., Anastasi, I., and Willis, T. J. (2006). Recreational fish feeding affects coastal fish behavior and increases frequency of predation on damselfish *Chromis chromis* nests. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 310, 165–172. doi:10.3354/meps310165.
- Motta, P. J. (1977). Anatomy and functional morphology of dermal collagen fibers in sharks. *Copeia* 3, 454–464.
- Munroe, S. E. M., Meyer, L., and Heithaus, M. R. (2018). Dietary Biomarkers in Shark Foraging and Movement Ecology. *Shark Res. Emerg. Technol. Appl. F. Lab.*
- Murray, M. H., Becker, D. J., Hall, R. J., and Hernandez, S. M. (2016). Wildlife health and supplemental feeding: a review and management recommendations. *Biol. Conserv.* 204, 163–174.
- Newsome, D., Lewis, A., and Moncrieff, D. (2004). Impacts and risks associated with developing, but unsupervised, stingray tourism at Hamelin Bay, Western Australia. *Int. J. Tour. Res.* 6, 305–323.
- Noren, D. P., and Mocklin, J. a. (2012). Review of cetacean biopsy techniques: Factors contributing to successful sample collection and physiological and behavioral impacts. *Mar. Mammal Sci.* 28, 154–199. doi:10.1111/j.1748-7692.2011.00469.x.
- Osada, K. (2010). *Relationship of zooplankton emergence, manta ray abundance and SCUBA diver usage Kona Hawaii*. University of Hawai'i at Hilo.
- Parrish, C. C. (2013). Lipids in Marine Ecosystems. *ISRN Oceanogr.* 2013, 1–16. doi:10.5402/2013/604045.
- Parrish, C. C., Nichols, P. D., Pethybridge, H., and Young, J. W. (2015). Direct determination of fatty acids in fish tissues: quantifying top predator trophic connections. *Oecologia* 177, 85–95. doi:10.1007/s00442-014-3131-3.

Patroni, J., Newsome, D., Kerr, D., Sumanapala, D. P., and Simpson, G. D. (2019).

Reflecting on the human dimensions of wild dolphin tourism in marine environments. *Tour. Hosp. Manag.* 25, 1–20.

- Patroni, J., Simpson, G., and Newsome, D. (2018). Feeding wild fish for tourism—A systematic quantitative literature review of impacts and management. *Int. J. Tour. Res.* 20, 286–298. doi:10.1002/jtr.2180.
- Penteriani, V., López-Bao, J. V., Bettega, C., Dalerum, F., del Mar Delgado, M., Jerina, K., et al. (2017). Consequences of brown bear viewing tourism: A review. *Biol. Conserv.* 206, 169–180.
- Pethybridge, H., Daley, R. K., and Nichols, P. D. (2011). Diet of demersal sharks and chimaeras inferred by fatty acid profiles and stomach content analysis. *J. Exp. Mar. Bio. Ecol.* 409, 290–299. doi:10.1016/j.jembe.2011.09.009.
- Pethybridge, H., Daley, R., Virtue, P., and Nichols, P. (2010). Lipid composition and partitioning of deepwater chondrichthyans: Inferences of feeding ecology and distribution. *Mar. Biol.* 157, 1367–1384. doi:10.1007/s00227-010-1416-6.
- Pethybridge, H. R., Choy, C. A., Polovina, J. J., and Fulton, E. A. (2018). Improving marine ecosystem models with biochemical tracers. *Ann. Rev. Mar. Sci.* 10.
- Pethybridge, H. R., Parrish, C. C., Bruce, B. D., Young, J. W., and Nichols, P. D. (2014). Lipid, fatty acid and energy density profiles of white sharks: Insights into the feeding ecology and ecophysiology of a complex top predator. *PLoS One* 9. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0097877.
- Pethybridge, H. R., Parrish, C. C., Morrongiello, J., Young, J. W., Farley, J. H., Gunasekera,
 R. M., et al. (2015). Spatial patterns and temperature predictions of tuna fatty acids:
 tracing essential nutrients and changes in primary producers. *PLoS One* 10, e0131598.
- Pini-Fitzsimmons, J., Knott, N., and Brown, C. (2018). Effects of food provisioning on site use in the short-tail stingray *Bathytoshia brevicaudata*. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 600, 99– 110. doi:10.3354/meps12661.
- Reeb, D., and Best, P. B. (2006). A biopsy system for deep-core sampling of the blubber of southern right whales, *Eubalaena australis. Mar. Mammal Sci.* 22, 206–213.

doi:10.1111/j.1748-7692.2006.00015.x.

- Reynolds, P. C., and Braithwaite, D. (2001). Towards a conceptual framework for wildlife tourism. *Tour. Manag.* 22, 31–42.
- Richards, K., O'Leary, B. C., Roberts, C. M., Ormond, R., Gore, M., and Hawkins, J. P. (2015). Sharks and people: Insight into the global practices of tourism operators and their attitudes to Shark behaviour. *Mar. Pollut. Bull.* 91, 200–210. doi:10.1016/j.marpolbul.2014.12.004.
- Rizzari, J. R., Semmens, J. M., Fox, A., and Huveneers, C. (2017). Observations of marine wildlife tourism effects on a non-focal species. *J. Fish Biol.* 91, 981–988.
 doi:10.1111/jfb.13389
- Robbins, W. D. (2006). Evaluation of two underwater biopsy probes for in situ collection of shark tissue samples. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 310, 213–217. doi:10.3354/meps310213.
- Rodger, K., Smith, A., Newsome, D., and Moore, S. A. (2011). Developing and testing an assessment framework to guide the sustainability of the marine wildlife tourism industry.
 J. Ecotourism 10, 149–164. doi:10.1080/14724049.2011.571692.
- Rogers, P. J., and Huveneers, C. (2016). Residency and photographic identification of white sharks *Carcharodon carcharias* in the Neptune Islands Group Marine Park between 2013 and 2015. SARDI Publication No. F2015/000825-1. SARDI Research Report Series No. 893. Adelaide: South Australian Research and Development Institute (Aquatic Sciences).
- Rogers, P. J., Huveneers, C., and Beckmann, C. L. (2014). *Monitoring Residency of White Sharks, Carcharodon Carcharias in Relation to the Cage-diving Industry in the Neptune Islands Group Marine Park: Report to the Department of Environment, Water and Natural Resources.* SARDI Aquatic Sciences.
- Rohner, C. a., Couturier, L. I. E., Richardson, A. J., Pierce, S. J., Prebble, C. E. M., Gibbons,
 M. J., et al. (2013). Diet of whale sharks *Rhincodon typus* inferred from stomach content and signature fatty acid analyses. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 493, 219–235. doi:10.3354/meps10500.
- Schaufler, L., Heintz, R., Sigler, M., and Hulbert, L. (2005). Fatty acid composition of sleeper shark (*Somniosus pacificus*) liver and muscle reveals nutritional dependence on planktivores. *Ices C.*
- Selva, N., Berezowska-Cnota, T., and Elguero-Claramunt, I. (2014). Unforeseen effects of supplementary feeding: ungulate baiting sites as hotspots for ground-nest predation. *PLoS One* 9, e90740.
- Semeniuk, C. a D., Bourgeon, S., Smith, S. L., and Rothley, K. D. (2009). Hematological differences between stingrays at tourist and non-visited sites suggest physiological costs of wildlife tourism. *Biol. Conserv.* 142, 1818–1829.

doi:10.1016/j.biocon.2009.03.022.

- Semeniuk, C. a D., Speers-Roesch, B., and Rothley, K. D. (2007). Using fatty-acid profile analysis as an ecologic indicator in the management of tourist impacts on marine wildlife: a case of stingray-feeding in the Caribbean. *Environ. Manage.* 40, 665–77. doi:10.1007/s00267-006-0321-8.
- Semmens, J. M., Payne, N. L., Huveneers, C., Sims, D. W., and Bruce, B. D. (2013).
 Feeding requirements of white sharks may be higher than originally thought. *Sci. Rep.*3. doi:10.1038/srep01471.
- Smith, J. G., Malone, D., Baetscher, D. S., and Carr, M. H. (2018). Evaluation and application of BIOPOLE, a biopsy device for in situ non-lethal tissue extraction for fishes. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 595, 149–156.
- Sullivan, T. P., Sullivan, D. S., and Krebs, C. J. (1983). Demographic responses of a chipmunk (*Eutamias townsendii*) population with supplemental food. *J. Anim. Ecol.*, 743–755.
- Tierney, M., Nichols, P. D., Wheatley, K. E., and Hindell, M. A. (2008). Blood fatty acids indicate inter- and intra-annual variation in the diet of Adélie penguins: Comparison with stomach content and stable isotope analysis. *J. Exp. Mar. Bio. Ecol.* 367, 65–74. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jembe.2008.07.046.

Trave, C., Brunnschweiler, J., Sheaves, M., Diedrich, A., and Barnett, A. (2017). Are we

217

killing them with kindness? Evaluation of sustainable marine wildlife tourism. *Biol. Conserv.* 209, 211–222. doi:10.1016/j.biocon.2017.02.020.

- Turner, A. M., and Ruhl, N. (2007). Phosphorus loadings associated with a park tourist attraction: Limnological consequences of feeding the fish. *Environ. Manage.* 39, 526– 533. doi:10.1007/s00267-005-0155-9.
- Vasconi, M., Caprino, F., Bellagamba, F., Busetto, M. L., Bernardi, C., Puzzi, C., et al. (2015). Fatty acid composition of freshwater wild fish in subalpine lakes: A comparative study. *Lipids* 50, 283–302. doi:10.1007/s11745-014-3978-4.
- Vignon, M., Sasal, P., Johnson, R. L., and Galzin, R. (2010). Impact of shark-feeding tourism on surrounding fish populations off Moorea Island (French Polynesia). *Mar. Freshw. Res.* 61, 163–169. doi:10.1071/MF09079.
- Watanabe, Y. Y., Payne, N. L., Semmens, J. M., Fox, A., and Huveneers, C. (2019). Animalborne accelerometer and video camera reveal seal-hunting strategies and swimming performance of white sharks. *Funct. Ecol.*
- Whitmarsh, S. (2018). Investigating the Anthropocene influence on temperate fish assemblages through Baited Remote Underwater Video Stations (BRUVS).
- Wilson, S. M., Raby, G. D., Burnett, N. J., Hinch, S. G., and Cooke, S. J. (2014). Looking beyond the mortality of bycatch: sublethal effects of incidental capture on marine animals. *Biol. Conserv.* 171, 61–72.
- Wood, C. M., Walsh, P. J., Kajimura, M., McClelland, G. B., and Chew, S. F. (2010). The influence of feeding and fasting on plasma metabolites in the dogfish shark (*Squalus acanthias*). *Comp. Biochem. Physiol. - A Mol. Integr. Physiol.* 155, 435–444. doi:10.1016/j.cbpa.2009.09.006.
- Ziegler, J. a., Silberg, J. N., Araujo, G., Labaja, J., Ponzo, A., Rollins, R., et al. (2018). A guilty pleasure: Tourist perspectives on the ethics of feeding whale sharks in Oslob, Philippines. *Tour. Manag.* 68, 264–274. doi:10.1016/j.tourman.2018.04.001.

Appendix



				Factor level allocations			
Common name (location)	scientific name	Citation	Location	Temperature (°C)	Trophic guild	Habitat	Phylogeny
White shark (AUS)	Carcharodon carcharias	Pethybridge et al., 2014	Australia	25	Top predator	pelagic	Lamniformes
Basking shark	Cetorhinus maximus	Pethybridge et al., 2014	Australia	12	Herbivore	pelagic	Lamniformes
Portuguese dogfish	Centroscymnus coelolepis	Økland et al., 2005	UK	4	Top predator	deep sea	Squaliformes
Black dogfish	Centroscyllium fabricii	Økland et al., 2005	UK	9	First order carnivore	deep sea	Squaliformes
Leafscale gulper shark	Centrophorus squamosus	Økland et al., 2005	UK	4	Second order carnivore	deep sea	Squaliformes
Whale shark	Rhincodon typus	Rohner et al., 2013	Mozambique	24	Herbivore	reef	Orectolobiformes
Tiger shark (SA)	Galeocerdo cuvier	Davidson et al., 2011	South Africa	25	Top predator	reef	Carcharhiniformes
Spinner shark	Carcharhinus brevipinna	Davidson et al., 2011	South Africa	25	Second order carnivore	reef	Carcharhiniformes
Smooth Hammerhead	Sphyrna zygaena	Davidson et al., 2014	South Africa	25	Top predator	reef	Carcharhiniformes
Scalloped Hammerhead (SA)	Sphyrna lewini	Davidson et al., 2014	South Africa	25	Top predator	reef	Carcharhiniformes
Spotted eagle ray	Aetobatus laticeps	Davidson et al., 2011	South Africa	25	First order carnivore	reef- D	Myliobatiformes
Honeycomb stingray	Himantura uarnak	Davidson et al., 2011	South Africa	25	First order carnivore	non-complex- D	Myliobatiformes
Sand tiger	Carcharias taurus	Davidson et al., 2011	South Africa	25	Top predator	reef	Lamniformes
Shortfin mako	Isurus oxyrinchus	Davidson et al., 2011	South Africa	25	Top predator	pelagic	Lamniformes
Pigeye shark (SA)	Carcharhinus amboinensis	Davidson et al., 2011	South Africa	25	Top predator	brackish	Carcharhiniformes
White shark (SA)	Carcharodon carcharias	Davidson et al., 2011	South Africa	25	Top predator	pelagic	Lamniformes
Dusky	Carcharhinus obscurus	Davidson et al., 2011	South Africa	25	Second order carnivore	reef	Carcharhiniformes
Bronze whaler	Carcharhinus brachyurus	Davidson et al., 2011	South Africa	25	Top predator	reef	Carcharhiniformes
African angelshark	Squatina africana	Davidson et al., 2011	South Africa	25	Second order carnivore	non-complex-D	Squantiniformes
Bull shark (SA)	Carcharhinus leucas	Davidson et al., 2011	South Africa	25	Top predator	brackish	Carcharhiniformes
Blacktip (SA)	Carcharhinus limbatus	Davidson et al., 2011	South Africa	25	Second order carnivore	reef	Carcharhiniformes
Greenland shark	Somniosus microcephalus	McMeans et al., 2012	Canada	6	Top predator	deep sea	Squaliformes
Arctic skate	Amblyraja hyperborea	McMeans et al., 2012	Canada	1	Second order carnivore	deep sea - D	Rajiformes
Pacific sleeper shark	Somniosus pacificus	McMeans et al., 2012	Gulf of Alaska	6	Top predator	deep sea	Squaliformes
New Zealand lanternshark	Etmopterus baxteri	Pethybridge et al., 2010	South east Australia	6	Second order carnivore	deep sea	Squaliformes
Longnose velvet dogfish -ad	Centroselachus crepidater	Pethybridge et al., 2010	South east Australia	6	Second order carnivore	deep sea	Squaliformes

 Table S1 – Metadata and factor allocations for 106 records of chondrichthyan fatty acid profiles.

Longnose velvet dogfish - jv	Centroselachus crepidater	Pethybridge et al., 2010	South east Australia	6	Second order carnivore	deep sea	Squaliformes
Portuguese dogfish (AUS)	Centroscymnus coelopsis	Pethybridge et al., 2010	South east Australia	6	Top predator	deep sea	Squaliformes
Roughskin dogfish	Centroscymnus owstoni	Pethybridge et al., 2010	South east Australia	6	Second order carnivore	deep sea - D	Squaliformes
Plunket shark	Proscymnodon plunketi	Pethybridge et al., 2010	South east Australia	6	Second order carnivore	deep sea	Squaliformes
Australian sawtail catshark	Figaro boardmani	Pethybridge et al., 2010	South east Australia	6	Second order carnivore	deep sea - D	Carcharhiniformes
Birdbeak dogfish	Deania calcea	Pethybridge et al., 2010	South east Australia	6	Second order carnivore	deep sea	Squaliformes
Kitefin shark	Dalatias licha	Pethybridge et al., 2010	South east Australia	6	Top predator	deep sea	Squaliformes
Southern chimaera	Chimaera fulva	Pethybridge et al., 2010	South east Australia	6	First order carnivore	deep sea	Chimaeriformes
South China catshark	Apristurus sinensis	Pethybridge et al., 2010	South east Australia	6	First order carnivore	deep sea - D	Carcharhiniformes
Southern dogfish	Centrophorus zeehaani	Pethybridge et al., 2010	South east Australia	6	Second order carnivore	deep sea	Squaliformes
Piked dogfish (TAS AUS)	Squalus megalops	Pethybridge et al., 2010	South east Australia	6	Second order carnivore	deep sea	Squaliformes
Spiny dogfish (TAS AUS)	Squalus acanthias	Pethybridge et al., 2010	South east Australia	6	Second order carnivore	deep sea	Squaliformes
Greeneye spurdog	Squalus chloroculus	Pethybridge et al., 2010	South east Australia	6	Second order carnivore	deep sea	Squaliformes
Port jackson shark (GSV AUS)	Heterodontus portusjacksoni	Beckmann et al., 2013	South Australia, Australia	19	First order carnivore	reef-D	Heterodontiformes
Reef Manta (AUS)	Manta alfredi (Mobula alfredi)	Couturier et al., 2013	Queensland, Australia	23	Herbivore	reef	Myliobatiformes
Reef Manta (MOZ)	Manta alfredi (Mobula alfredi)	Courier et al., 2013	Mozambique	25	Herbivore	reef	Myliobatiformes
Sandy-backed stingaree	Urolophus bucculentus	Dunstan et al., 1988	Australia	6	First order carnivore	deep sea - D	Rajiformes
Melbourne skate	Spiniraja whitleyi	Dunstan et al., 1988	Australia	6	Second order carnivore	non-complex-D	Rajiformes
Long-snouted Skate	Zearaja nasutus	Dunstan et al., 1988	Australia	6	Second order carnivore	deep sea - D	Rajiformes
Port jackson shark (BS AUS)	Heterodontus portusjacksoni	Dunstan et al., 1988	Australia	6	First order carnivore	reef-D	Heterodontiformes
Angel Shark (BS AUS)	Squatina australis	Dunstan et al., 1988	Australia	6	Second order carnivore	non-complex-D	Squantiniformes
Rusty catshark	Asymbolus analis	Dunstan et al., 1988	Australia	6	Second order carnivore	non-complex-D	Carcharhiniformes
Draughtboard shark	Cephaloscyllium isabellum	Dunstan et al., 1988	Australia	6	Second order carnivore	deep sea	Carcharhiniformes
Piked Dogfish (BS AUS)	Squalus megalops	Dunstan et al., 1988	Australia	6	Second order carnivore	deep sea	Squaliformes
Ogilby's ghost Shark	Hydrolagus ogilbyi	Dunstan et al., 1988	Australia	6	First order carnivore	deep sea - D	Chimaeriformes
Pale-edged stingray	Telatrygon zugei	Gibson et al., 1984	Malaysia	28	First order carnivore	non-complex-D	Myliobatiformes
Blue-spotted stingray	Neotrygon kuhlii	Hansel et al., 1993	Papua New Guinea	28	First order carnivore	reef-D	Myliobatiformes
Spadenose shark - jv	Scoliodon laticaudus	Wai et al., 2012	Hong Kong	28	First order carnivore	brackish	Carcharhiniformes
Spadenose shark - ad	Scoliodon laticaudus	Wai et al., 2012	Hong Kong	28	First order carnivore	brackish	Carcharhiniformes
Bamboo shark - jv	Chiloscyllium plagiosum	Wai et al., 2011	Hong Kong	28	First order carnivore	brackish	Orectolobiformes

Bamboo shark - ad	Chiloscyllium plagiosum	Wai et al., 2011	Hong Kong	28	First order carnivore	brackish	Orectolobiformes
Bull shark (FL)	Carcharhinus leucas	Belicka, et al., 2012	Florida, USA	31	Top predator	brackish	Carcharhiniformes
Thornback ray	Raja clavata	Colakoglu et al., 2011	Aegean Sea, Turkey	14	First order carnivore	non-complex-D	Rajiformes
Spiny dogfish (AG)	Squalus acanthias	Colakoglu et al., 2011	Aegean Sea, Turkey	6	Second order carnivore	non-complex-D	Squaliformes
Marbled stingray	Dasyatis marmorata	El Kebir et al., 2007	Maritias	27	First order carnivore	non-complex-D	Myliobatiformes
Lusitanian cownose ray	Rhinoptera marginata	El Kabir et al., 2007	Maritias	27	First order carnivore	reef-D	Rajiformes
Blackchin guitarfish	Rhinobatos cemiculus	El Kabir et al., 2007	Maritias	27	Second order carnivore	reef-D	Rhinopristiformes
Pigeye shark (AUS)	Carcharhinus amboinensis	Every et al., 2017	Northern Territory, AUS	25	Top predator	brackish	Carcharhiniformes
Bull shark (AUS)	Carcharhinus leucas	Every et al., 2017	Northern Territory, AUS	25	Top predator	brackish	Carcharhiniformes
Northern river shark	Glyphis garricki	Every et al., 2017	Northern Territory, AUS	25	Second order carnivore	brackish	Carcharhiniformes
Speartooth shark	Glyphis gliphis	Every et al., 2017	Northern Territory, AUS	25	Second order carnivore	brackish	Carcharhiniformes
Freshwater whipray	Urogymnus dalyensis	Every et al., 2017	Northern Territory, AUS	25	First order carnivore	brackish	Myliobatiformes
Australian sharpnose shark	Rhizoprionodon taylori	Every et al., 2017	Northern Territory, AUS	25	Second order carnivore	brackish	Carcharhiniformes
Piked dogfish (FRDC AUS)	Squalus megalops	Nichols et al., 2002	Australia	15	Second order carnivore	deep sea - D	Squaliformes
Skate	Raja sp.	Nichols et al., 2002	Australia		First order carnivore	deep sea - D	Rajiformes
Eaton's skate (KER)	Bathyraja eatonii	Unpublished data	Kerguelen plateau	2	First order carnivore	deep sea - D	Rajiformes
Kerguelen Sandpaper Skate	Bathyraja irrasa	Unpublished data	Kerguelen plateau	2	First order carnivore	deep sea - D	Rajiformes
Murray's skate	Bathyraja murrayi	Unpublished data	Kerguelen plateau	3	First order carnivore	deep sea - D	Rajiformes
McCain's skate (ROS)	Bathyraja maccaini	Jo et al., 2013	Ross Sea, Antarctica	-2	First order carnivore	deep sea - D	Rajiformes
Eaton's skate (ROS)	Bathyraja eatonii	Jo et al. 2013	Ross Sea, Antarctica	-2	First order carnivore	deep sea - D	Rajiformes
Eagel ray (NEP)	Myliobatis australis	Unpublished data	South Australia	14	First order carnivore	reef-D	Myliobatiformes
Smooth ray	Dasyatis brevicaudata	Unpublished data	South Australia	14	Second order carnivore	reef-D	Myliobatiformes
Eagle ray (GSV)	Myliobatis australis	Unpublished data	South Australia	19	First order carnivore	reef-D	Myliobatiformes
Smooth skate	Raja senta	Budge et al., 2002	Scotian Shelf, Canada	5	First order carnivore	deep sea - D	Rajiformes
Thorny skate (CAN)	Raja radiata	Budge et al., 2002	Scotian Shelf, Canada	5	First order carnivore	non-complex-D	Rajiformes
Winter skate (CAN)	Raja ocellata	Budge et al., 2002	Scotian Shelf, Canada	5	First order carnivore	non-complex-D	Rajiformes
Small-spotted catshark (winter)	Scyliorhinus canicula	Garcia-Moreno et al., 2013	West Alboran Sea	15	First order carnivore	non-complex-D	Carcharhiniformes
Small-spotted catshark (summer)	Scyliorhinus canicula	Garcia-Moreno et al. 2013	West Alboran Sea	19	First order carnivore	non-complex-D	Carcharhiniformes
Angel shark (FRDC AUS)	Squatina australis	Nichols et al., 2002	Tasmania, Australia	14	Second order carnivore	non-complex-D	Squantiniformes
Whitecheek shark	Carcharhinus dussumieri	Nichols et al., 2002	Persian gulf	26	Second order carnivore	reef	Carcharhiniformes

Spottail shark	Carcharhinus sorrah	Nichols et al., 2002	Indo-West Pacific	28	Second order carnivore	reef	Carcharhiniformes
Broadnose shark	Notorynchus cepedianus	Nichols et al., 2002	Australia	17	Top predator	reef	Hexanchiformes
Gummy shark	Mustelus antarcticus	Nichols et al., 2002	Southern Australia	13	Second order carnivore	non-complex-D	Carcharhiniformes
School shark	Galeorhinus galeus	Nichols et al., 2002	Australia	18	Second order carnivore	non-complex-D	Carcharhiniformes
Elephant fish	Callorhinchus milii	Nichols et al., 2002	Southern Australia	16	First order carnivore	deep sea	Chimaeriformes
Ocellate spot skate	Okamejei kenojei	Jeong et al., 1998	Tongyeong, Korea	13	Second order carnivore	non-complex-D	Rajiformes
Electric ray	Narke japonica	Jeong et al., 1998	Tongyeong, Korea	23	First order carnivore	non-complex-D	Rajiformes
Atlantic stingray	Dasyatis sabina	Lytle & Lytle, 1994	Gulf of Mexico	30	First order carnivore	reef-D	Myliobatiformes
Southern stingray	Hypanus americanus	Lytle & Lytle 1994	Gulf of Mexico	30	First order carnivore	reef-D	Myliobatiformes
Atlantic sharpnose shark (MEX)	Rhizoprionodon terraenovae	Lytle & Lytle 1994	Gulf of Mexico	30	Second order carnivore	reef	Carcharhiniformes
Blacktip shark (MEX)	Carcharhinus limbatus	Lytle & Lytle 1994	Gulf of Mexico	30	Second order carnivore	reef	Carcharhiniformes
Atlantic sharpnose shark (USA)	Rhizoprionodon terraenovae	Gooch et al., 1987	South Carolina, USA	27	Second order carnivore	reef	Carcharhiniformes
Sandbar shark	Carcharhinus plumbeus	Gooch et al., 1987	South Carolina, USA	27	Top predator	reef	Carcharhiniformes
Lemon shark	Negaprion brevirostris	Gooch et al., 1987	South Carolina, USA	27	Second order carnivore	reef	Carcharhiniformes
Scalloped hammerhead (USA)	Sphyrna lewini	Gooch et al., 1987	South Carolina, USA	27	Top predator	reef	Carcharhiniformes
Tiger shark (USA)	Galeocerdo cuvier	Gooch et al., 1987	South Carolina, USA	27	Top predator	reef	Carcharhiniformes
Winter skate (USA)	Raja ocellata	Krzynowek & Panunzio, 1989	Massachusets, USA	5	First order carnivore	non-complex-D	Rajiformes
Thorny skate (USA)	Amblyraja radiata	Krzynowek & Panunzio, 1989	Massachusets, USA	5	First order carnivore	non-complex-D	Rajiformes
Shortfin mako	Isurus oxyrinchus	Vlieg et al., 1993	New Zealand	16	Top predator	pelagic	Lamniformes
Poorbeagle	Lamna nasus	Vlieg et al., 1993	New Zealand	13	Top predator	pelagic	Lamniformes

Habitat allocations include - D to indicate demersal feeding.

Table S2 – Expanded table of fatty acid (FA) tracers as recommended in the literature alongside their current use within studies of chondrichthyan trophic ecology.

Fatty Acid	Bio-indicator	Pathways	Use within chondrichthyan trophic ecology
14:0 Myristic acid	Proteobacteria, Diatoms/Prymnesiophytes (Dalsgaard et al., 2003; Bergé & Barnathan, 2005).	Centric diatoms in a nearshore mid-latitude environment (Parrish et al., 1995).	
16:0 Palmitic acid	Zooplankton (Rohner et al., 2013) Trophic position (Schmidt-Nielsen, 1997)	Found in high levels in mesopelagic squid, fish & crustaceans (Pethybridge et al., 2010). Prone to some level of biosynthesis, but is also highly indicative of differences in various prey (Iverson et al., 1993; Budge et al., 2006 Beckmann et al., 2013), especially when corrected with calibration coefficients (Iverson et al., 2004).	Key FA in differentiating demersal and deep sea elasmobranch species (Pethybridge et al., 2011; Pethybridge et al., 2014). Distinguished captive Port Jackson shark <i>Heterodontus portusjacksoni</i> feed squid vs. prawn diets (Beckmann, et al., 2013). Indicated high zooplankton in whale sharks (Rohner et al., 2013).
17:0 Margaric acid	Bacteria (Dalsgaard et al., 2003)	a17:0 and i17:0 (both odd-chain branched FAs) high in bacteria and found in greater abundance within estuaries (Wai et al., 2011).	a17:0 and i17:0 used to identify bacterial input in estuarine spadenosed shark <i>Scoliodon laticaudus</i> and bamboo sharks <i>Chiloscyllium plagiosum</i> (Wai et al., 2011; 2012).
18:0 Stearic acid		High in mesopelagic squid, fish, crustaceans (Pethybridge et al., 2010). Precursor FA 18:1ω9 (Dalsgaard et al., 2003). Readily bio-converted, but remains indicative of differences in various prey (Iverson 1993; Budge et al., 2006; Beckmann et al., 2013), especially when corrected with calibration coefficients (Iverson et al., 2004).	Reflects prey (halibut and ringed seals) in Greenland shark <i>Somniosus microcephalus</i> (McMeans et al., 2012). High levels in demersal sharks (Pethybridge et al., 2010). Differentiated deep sea elasmobranch species (Pethybridge et al., 2014).
20:0 Arachidic acid	Detritus (Wai et al., 2011)	Greater amounts in terrestrial detritus vs. macro algal detritus (Wai et al., 2011)	Paired with other long-chain saturated fatty acids to reflect detritus in bamboo and spadenose sharks (Wai et al., 2011; 2012).
24:0 Lignoceric acid	Mangroves & terrestrial plants (Budge et al., 2001; Wai et al. 2011; Joseph et al., 2012)	Greater amounts in terrestrial detritus vs. macro algal detritus (Wai et al., 2011)	Reflected detritus in spadenosed shark <i>Scoliodon</i> <i>laticaudus</i> and bamboo sharks <i>Chiloscyllium</i> <i>plagiosum</i> (Wai et al., 2011; 2012).
SFA Saturated Fatty Acids		Variation in SFAs (specifically 16:0 and 18:0) amongst tissue types according to rates of cellular metabolism (Tocher, 2003).	Dominated Whale Shark <i>Rhincodon typus</i> profile (Couturier et al., 2013; Rohner et al., 2013). Reflected ontogenetic changes in estuarine sharks (Wai et al., 2012), likely due to differences in bacterial and detrital input (Wai et al., 2012).

16:1ω7 Palmitoleic acid	Phytoplankton based food web (Falk-Petersen et al., 2000) Mangroves, diatoms and bacteria (Ackman et al., 1968; Kelly & Scheibling, 2012) Low levels indicative of carnivory (Cook, et al., 2000; Kamenev, 1995)	 High quantities in coastal herbivores (Graeve et al., 1994; Wai et al., 2011). High levels in blubber (Waugh et al., 2014), particularly from odontocetes (Ackman, 1989) and sea lions (Beck et al., 2005). High in squid (Pethybridge et al., 2010) Questionable indicator as there is some capacity for biosynthesis (in the case of seals [Iverson et al., 2004]), 	Found in lower proportions in shark vs. prey profiles (halibut and seal vs Greenland shark [McMeans et al., 2012]) suggesting selective catabolism or elongation to $18:1\omega7$ (Tocher, 2003). Responsible for grouping of Australian white sharks (Pethybridge et al., 2014)
		however remains highly indicative of differences in various prey items (Iverson, 1993; Iverson et al., 2002).	
16:1ω9	Diatoms		Highlighted ontogenetic variation in diet in estuarine sharks (Wai et al., 2011, 2012).
18:1ω7 Vaccenic acid	Bacteria (Kelly and Scheibling 2012), phytoplankton-based food web (Falk-Petersen et al., 2000).	Indicator for crustaceans, bathypelagic squid and fish (Pethybridge et al., 2011). Can be metabolized from 16:1 ω 7 (palmitic acid), however remains a reliable marker of diet (Beckmann et al., 2013).	Found to reflect prey (halibut and ringed seals) in greenland shark (McMeans et al., 2012), Port Jackson sharks (Beckman et al., 2013) and reflected ontogenetic change and capture location in estuarine sharks (Wai et al., 2011; 2012).
18:1ω9 Oleic acid	Macroalgae, mangroves, (Lewis, 1967; Kelly & Scheibling, 2012) brown algae (Alfaro et al., 2006). Temperature (Arts & Kohler, 2009; Velansky & Kostetsky, 2008) Reflects trophic position and carnivory (Kamenev, 1995; Schmidt-Nielsen, 1997; Cook et al., 2000). Levels increase with water depth (Lewis 1967).	High levels in mesopelagic squid, fish and crustaceans (Pethybridge et al., 2010). High in blubber (Waugh et al., 2014). Some capacity for biosynthesis in predators (e.g. seals [Iverson et al., 2004]) as it can be elongated and desaturated to $20:3\omega9$ (Curtis-Prior, 2004), but remains indicative of differences in various prey (Iverson et al. 2001). Hard to distinguish between $18:1\omega11$ (Iverson et al., 2004), although the latter FA is generally only a very minor FA.	Surprisingly high levels in whale sharks (Rohner et al., 2013); different in muscle vs fin in euryhaline sharks (Every et al., 2016). Found in higher levels in young-of-the-year (YOY) bull sharks than in immature/mature sharks (Belicka et al., 2012), which was attributed to either persistent maternal signatures and depleted essential fatty acids.
20:1ω9 Eicosenoic acid	Copepods (Dahl et al., 2000; Kelly & Scheibling, 2012; Phillips et al., 2003;) Latitude (Gibson et al., 1984) Temperature (Ackman, 1982)	Indicates secondary zooplankton consumption via animals such as crustaceans and squid (Pethybridge et al., 2010; Phillips et al, 2003). Considered major constituent in cold-water fish lipids (Ackman 1982), seen in low levels in Australian tropical and sub-tropical fish (Gibson 1984). High concentrations in fin whale blubber (Ackman 1989) specifically minke whales (Møller et al., 2003), however lower in odontocetes (Ackman, 1989), harbor seals (Iverson, et al., 1997) and sea lions (Beck et al., 2005) in northern gulf of Alaska.	Responsible for distinguishing different shark species (Pethybridge et al., 2014). Positively correlated with total length of bamboo sharks, separated juvenile vs. adults (Wai et al., 2011)

20:1ω11 Gadoleic	Copepods (Kelly & Scheibling, 2012; Saito et al., 1997; Schaufler et al., 2005) Latitude (Gibson 1984)	High in copepod-consuming, mesopelagic fish and squid (Pethybridge et al., 2010) Found in high levels in foraging fish species in the Gulf of Alaska (Iverson et al., 2002). Considered major constituent in cold-water fish lipids (Ackman 1982), low levels in Australian tropical and sub- tropical fish (Gibson 1984).	When paired with 20:1 ω 9, positively correlated with total length of bamboo sharks, separated juvenile vs. adults (Wai et al., 2011).
22:1ω9 Erucic	Zooplankton (George and Parrish, 2015)	Important dietary indicator in seals (Iverson et al., 2004), indicate secondary zooplankton consumption via animals such as crustaceans and squid (Phillips et al., 2003). High levels in squid (Pethybridge et al., 2010).	
22:1w11 Docosenoic	Zooplankton (George and Parrish, 2015), specifically copepods (Dahl et al., 2000).	Important dietary indicator in seals (Iverson et al., 2004). Found in high levels in foraging fish species in the Gulf of Alaska. High concentrations in fin whale blubber (Ackman 1989) specifically minke whales (Moller et al., 2003). May exhibit reduced deposition (Bremer and Norum, 1982).	
MUFA Monounsaturated Fatty Acids	MUFA composition used to distinguish carnivory and herbivory (Drazen et al., 2008).	Long-chain MUFAs are generally consistent with copepods or higher predator food chain (Phillips et al., 2001).	Higher levels in cartilaginous fish (Dunstan et al., 1988). Significantly different for spadenose sharks from inner and outer pearl river estuary in Hong Kong (Wai et al., 2012)
18:2ω6 Linoleic; LA	Mangrove, seagrass & macroalgae (Nichols et al., 1982; Kelly & Scheibling 2012).	Essential for growth, development and cellular function (Le et al., 2009). Cannot be synthesised by vertebratsd, and thus must be obtained through diet alone (Tocher 2003).	Reflects prey (halibut and ringed seals) in Greenland shark (McMeans et al., 2013); found in relatively high abundance in estuarine sharks from northern Australia (Every et al., 2016). Positively correlated with total length of estuarine spadenose shark showcasing ontogenetic variation in diet (Wai et al., 2012). Significantly different for spadenose sharks from the inner and outer sections of the pearl river estuary in Hong Kong (Wai et al., 2012)
18:3ω3 ⊡linolenic; ALA	Mangrove, seagrass & macroalgae (Nichols et al., 1982 Kelly & Scheibling 2012)	Essential for growth, development and cellular function (Le et al., 2009). Cannot be synthesised by vertebrates, and thus must be obtained through diet alone (Tocher 2003).	Reflected inter-annual and location differences in Greenland sharks (Steeves et al., 2016), attributed to proportionally higher levels in halibut from one of the two locations (McMeans et al., 2013). Negatively correlated with total length of estuarine bamboo sharks and sympatric spadenose sharks, showcasing ontogenetic variation in diet (Wai et al., 2011, 2012), Significantly different for spadenose sharks from the inner and outer sections of the pearl river estuary in Hong Kong (Wai et al., 2012)
20:3w9	Essential fatty acid depletion (Le et al., 2009)	The ω 9 FAs are synthesized only in the absence of sufficient ω 3 and ω 6 fatty acids, which have a competitive advantage over the ω 9s for enzymatic conversion (Le et al., 2009). Found in high abundance in cartilage (Adkisson 4th et al., 1991).	Found in high levels in YOY bull sharks, indicating essential fatty acid deficiency due to inadequate foraging skills and/or limited prey (Belicka et al., 2012).

20:4ω6 Arachidonic; ARA,	Protozoa, microeukaryotes, red algae, kelp, diatoms, algae, mangroves & terrestrial plants (Sargent et al., 1999; Alfero et al 2006) macroalgae (Dunstan et al., 1988). Demersal zooplankton, benthopelagic orgnaisms (Copeman and Parrish, 2003) Low in phytoplankton (Dunstan et al., 1988) Coralline algae and coral mucus (van Duyl et al., 2011) Low in carnivores (Dunstan et al., 1988)	High in benthic herbivores & omnivores vs. low levels in pelagic teleosts and cephalopods (Dunstan et al., 1988). High in Blubber (Waugh et al., 2012) May not be a reliable indicator of diet as it can be affected by fluctuations in $18:2\omega6$ (Beckmann et al., 2014).	Higher levels in cartilaginous fish (Dunstan et al., 1988). High levels reported in Port Jackson sharks as a result of predation on sea urchins and snails (Dalsgaard et al. 2003). Responsible for separating different shark species (Pethybridge et al., 2014). Interspecific variation between species found in estuarine sharks from northern Australia (Every et al., 2016). Positively correlated with total length of estuarine bamboo sharks and sympatric spadenose sharks, showcasing ontogenetic variation in diet (Wai et al., 2011, 2012). Lower levels in YOY bull sharks compared with immature/mature sharks (Belicka et al 2012), attributed to either persistent maternal signatures and depleted essential fatty acide. Significantly different for spadenose sharks
	1960).		from an inner and outer pearl river estuary in Hong Kong (Wai et al., 2012)
20:5w3 Eicosapentaenoic; EPA	Diatoms, brown and red macroalgae (Kelly & Scheibling 2012, (Falk-Petersen et al., 2000) and Phytoplankton (Dunstan et al., 1988). High levels in Krill (Pethybridge et al., 2013). Moderate to high levels in carnivores (Dunstan et al., 1988). High levels in migratory fish (Bell et al., 1986)	The major source of long-chain PUFA for coastal and offshore pelagic species as well as deeper offshore demersal species (see reviews by Sargent et al., 1999). Observed in high quantities in coastal herbivores indicating the assimilation of benthic microalgae and plant material associated with ingesting fine sediments (Graeve et al., 1994; Viso & Marty, 1993; Wai et al., 2011). High levels in polychaetes (Wai et al., 2011), zooplankton, cephalopods (Pethybridge et al., 2010). Pelagic feeding fish have moderate to high levels of EPA (6.8-11.6%; Dunstan et al., 1988). Elevated levels can indicate amphipod consumption (Pethybridge et al., 2013). Characteristically high in migratory fish (Bell et al., 1986) due to SFA and MUFA metabolism during energetically demanding migrations (Saito et al., 1997), particularly off shore migrations (Osako et al., 2006). The high EPA contents in the muscle of Clupeiformes and some Salmoniformes attributed to adaptations for fast continuous swimming (Gladyshev et al., 2017). Within both individual algal species and whole algal assemblages, high light conditions generally lower algal PUFAs, especially EPA, by causing oxidative damage (Cashman et al., 2013). Inorganic nutrients decreased DHA, EPA, and the ratio of ω3 to ω6 PUFAs even though they increased the shorter chain ω3 PUFA ALA.	Higher proportions in cold water elasmobranchs (Semeniuk et al., 2007). Positively correlated with total length of estuarine bamboo sharks and sympatric spadenose sharks, showcasing ontogenetic variation in diet (Wai et al., 2011, 2012).

20:4ω3 Eicosatetraenoic	Fungi, protozoa, algae (Kelly & Scheibling 2012), diatoms, algae, mangroves and terrestrial plants (Alfero et al 2006; Sargent et al., 1999)		Found in relatively high abundance in estuarine sharks from Northern Territory waters, Australia (Every et al., 2016)
22:5ω3 Clupanodonic; DPA	Diatoms, algae, mangroves, terrestrial plants (Alfero et al 2006; Sargent et al., 1999)	Potential indicator of crustaceans, octopuses and mesopelagic squid (Pethybridge et al., 2013). Relatively high in seal blubber (McMeans et al., 2013). Some level of biosynthesis in the case of seals (Ackman et al. 1988, Iverson et al., 2004).	Higher levels in cartilaginous fish (Dunstan et al., 1988). Found to reflect prey (halibut and ringed seals) in greenland sharks (McMeans et al., 2012) Significantly different for spadenose sharks from an inner and outer pearl river estuary in Hong Kong (Wai et al., 2012)
22:5ω6 Osbond: ω6-DPA	Pelagic vs. demersal carnivores (Dunstan et al., 1988)	High levels in fish and cephalopods (Graeve et al., 1994; Couturier et al., 2013).	Lower amounts in pelagic carnivores relative to demersal carnivores (Dunstan et al., 1988).
22:6w3 Docosahexaenoic; DHA	Dinoflagellates & zooplankton (Kelly & Scheibling 2012; Falk- Petersen et al. 2000; Alfaro et al., 2006, Dalsgaard et al., 2003). Migratory fish (Osako et al.,2006) Low values in carnivores (Cook et al., 2000; Kharlamenko et al., 1995)	 High levels in mesopelagic squid, fish and crustaceans (Budge et al., 2002; Pethybridge et al., 2010;). 9% higher in squid than prawns (Beckmann et al., 2013) DHA is biomagnified and preferentially retained at higher trophic levels (Strandberg et al., 2015). Inorganic nutrients decreased DHA, EPA, and the ratio of ω3 to ω6 PUFAs even though they increased the shorter chain ω3 PUFA ALA (Twining et al., 2016) Characteristically high in migratory fish (Bell et al., 1986) due to SFA and MUFA metabolism during energetically demanding migrations (Watanabe et al., 1995; Saito et al., 1997), particularly off shore migrations (Osako et al., 2006). Considered "pacemakers" for animal metabolism, as muscle DHA correlated with metabolic rate (Hulbert, 2007). Acts as a performance enhancing agent activating enzymes which are key in the lipid fuel pathway in migratory birds (Weber, 2011). The high DHA contents in the muscle of Clupeiformes and some Salmoniformes attributed to adaptations for fast continuous swimming (Gladyshev et al., 2017). See review by Valentune et al., (2004). 	Higher proportions in cold water elasmobranchs (Semeniuk et al., 2007). Key in separating Port Jackson sharks fed differing diets (Beckman et al., 2013). Positively correlated with total length of estuarine bamboo sharks and sympatric spadenose sharks, showcasing ontogenetic variation in diet (Wai et al., 2011, 2012). Higher in deep-sea condrichtyans than whale sharks (Rohner et al., 2013). Lower levels in YOY bull sharks compared with immature/mature sharks (Belicka et al 2012), attributed to either persistent maternal signatures and depleted essential fatty acids. Significantly different for spadenose sharks from an inner and outer pearl river estuary in Hong Kong (Wai et al., 2012)
PUFA	Highly variable as indicators due	Most often used as dietary indicators as they cannot be	Major source of FAs in coastal and offshore pelagic
Fatty Acids	production at the base of distinct food webs.	physiological performance (Turner & Rooker, 2005)	(Dunstan et al., 1988).

Not included within the table - 19:0, 21:0, 22:0, 16:1ω9, 16:1ω11, 17:1, 18:1ω5, 20:1ω7, 22:1ω7, 18:2ω4, 18:3ω6, 18:4ω3, 20:2ω6, 20:3ω6

References

- Ackman, R. G. (1982). Fatty acid composition of fish oils. *Nutritional Evaluation of Long-Chain Fatty Acids in Fish Oil*, 25–88.
- Ackman, R. G. (1989). Birthweights in the Faroe Islands: possible role of isovaleric acid. *Journal of Internal Medicine*, 225(2), 73–75.
- Ackman, R. G., Tocher, C. S., & McLachlan, J. (1968). Marine Phytoplankter Fatty Acids. *Journal of the Fisheries Research Board of Canada*, *25*(8), 1603–1620.
 doi:10.1139/f68-145
- Adkisson 4th, H. D., Risener Jr, F. S., Zarrinkar, P. P., Walla, M. D., Christie, W., & Wuthier, R. E. (1991). Unique fatty acid composition of normal cartilage: discovery of high levels of n-9 eicosatrienoic acid and low levels of n-6 polyunsaturated fatty acids. *The FASEB Journal*, *5*(3), 344–353.
- Alfaro, A. C., Thomas, F., Sergent, L., & Duxbury, M. (2006). Identification of trophic interactions within an estuarine food web (northern New Zealand) using fatty acid biomarkers and stable isotopes. *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, 70*(1-2), 271– 286. doi:10.1016/j.ecss.2006.06.017
- Arts, M. T., & Kohler, C. C. (2009). Health and condition in fish: the influence of lipids on membrane competency and immune response. In *Lipids in aquatic ecosystems* (pp. 237–256). Springer.
- Bates, D., Mächler, M., Bolker, B., & Walker, S. (2015). Fitting Linear Mixed-Effects Models
 Using Ime4. *Journal of Statistical Software; Vol 1, Issue 1 (2015)*. Retrieved from https://www.jstatsoft.org/v067/i01
- Beck, C. A., Iverson, S. J., & Bowen, W. D. (2005). Blubber fatty acids of gray seals reveal sex differences in the diet of a size-dimorphic marine carnivore. *Canadian Journal of Zoology*, *83*(3), 377–388.
- Beckmann, C. L., Mitchell, J. G., Seuront, L., Stone, D. a. J., & Huveneers, C. (2013). Experimental Evaluation of Fatty Acid Profiles as a Technique to Determine Dietary

Composition in Benthic Elasmobranchs. *Physiological and Biochemical Zoology*, *86*(2), 266–278. doi:10.1086/669539

- Beckmann, C. L., Mitchell, J. G., Stone, D. A. J., & Huveneers, C. (2013). Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology A controlled feeding experiment investigating the effects of a dietary switch on muscle and liver fatty acid profiles in Port Jackson sharks *Heterodontus portusjacksoni*. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*, 448, 10–18. doi:10.1016/j.jembe.2013.06.009
- Beckmann, C. L., Mitchell, J. G., Stone, D. a. J., & Huveneers, C. (2014). Inter-tissue differences in fatty acid incorporation as a result of dietary oil manipulation in Port Jackson sharks (*Heterodontus portusjacksoni*). *Lipids*, *49*(6), 577–590. doi:10.1007/s11745-014-3887-6
- Belicka, L. L., Matich, P., Jaffé, R., & Heithaus, M. R. (2012). Fatty acids and stable isotopes as indicators of early-life feeding and potential maternal resource dependency in the bull shark *Carcharhinus leucas*. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 455, 245–256. doi:10.3354/meps09674
- Bell, M. V, Henderson, R. J., & Sargent, J. R. (1986). The role of polyunsaturated fatty acids in fish. *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology Part B: Comparative Biochemistry*, 83(4), 711–719.
- Bergé, J.-P., & Barnathan, G. (2005). Fatty acids from lipids of marine organisms: molecular biodiversity, roles as biomarkers, biologically active compounds, and economical aspects. In *Marine biotechnology I* (pp. 49–125). Springer.
- Bremer, J., & Norum, K. R. (1982). Metabolism of very long-chain monounsaturated fatty acids (22: 1) and the adaptation to their presence in the diet. *Journal of Lipid Research*, *23*(2), 243–256.
- Budge, S. M., Iverson, S. J., Bowen, W. D., & Ackman, R. G. (2002). Among-and withinspecies variability in fatty acid signatures of marine fish and invertebrates on the

Scotian Shelf, Georges Bank, and southern Gulf of St. Lawrence. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, *59*(5), 886–898.

- Budge, S. M., Iverson, S. J., & Koopman, H. N. (2006). Studying trophic ecology in marine ecosystems using fatty acids: A primer on analysis and interpretation. *Marine Mammal Science*, 22(4), 759–801. doi:10.1111/j.1748-7692.2006.00079.x
- Budge, S. M., Parrish, C. C., & McKenzie, C. H. (2001). Fatty acid composition of phytoplankton, settling particulate matter and sediments at a sheltered bivalve aquaculture site. *Marine Chemistry*, 76(4), 285–303.
- Cashman, M. J., Wehr, J. D., & Truhn, K. (2013). Elevated light and nutrients alter the nutritional quality of stream periphyton. *Freshwater Biology*, *58*(7), 1447–1457.
- Colakoglu, F. A., Ormanci, H. B., & Cakir, F. (2011). Effect of marination and smoking on lipid and fatty acid composition of thornback ray (*Raja clavata*) and spiny dogfish (*Squalis acanthias*). *European Food Research and Technology*, 232(6), 1069–1075. doi:10.1007/s00217-011-1477-x
- Cook, E. J., Bell, M. V, Black, K. D., & Kelly, M. S. (2000). Fatty acid compositions of gonadal material and diets of the sea urchin, *Psammechinus miliaris*: trophic and nutritional implications. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*, 255(2), 261–274. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-0981(00)00301-4
- Copeman, L. A., & Parrish, C. C. (2003). Marine lipids in a cold coastal ecosystem: Gilbert Bay, Labrador. *Marine Biology*, *143*(6), 1213–1227.
- Couturier, L. I. E., Rohner, C. A., Richardson, a. J., Pierce, S. J., Marshall, a. D., Jaine, F. R. a, ... Nichols, P. D. (2013). Unusually high levels of n-6 polyunsaturated fatty acids in whale sharks and reef manta rays. *Lipids*, *48*(10), 1029–1034. doi:10.1007/s11745-013-3829-8
- Couturier, L. I. E., Rohner, C. A., Richardson, A. J., Marshall, A. D., Jaine, F. R. a, Bennett, M. B., ... Nichols, P. D. (2013). Stable Isotope and Signature Fatty Acid Analyses

Suggest Reef Manta Rays Feed on Demersal Zooplankton. *PLoS ONE*, *8*(10). doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0077152

Curtis-Prior, P. (2004). The eicosanoids. John Wiley & Sons.

- Dahl, T. M., Lydersen, C., Kovacs, K. M., Falk-Petersen, S., Sargent, J., Gjertz, I., & Gulliksen, B. (2000). Fatty acid composition of the blubber in white whales (*Delphinapterus leucas*). *Polar Biology*, *23*(6), 401–409.
- Dalsgaard, J., John, M., Kattner, G., Muller-Navarra, D., & Hagen, W. (2003). Fatty acid trophic markers in the pelagic marine environment. *Advances in Marine Biology*, *46*, 225–340.
- Drazen, J. C., Phleger, C. F., Guest, M. A., & Nichols, P. D. (2008). Lipid, sterols and fatty acids of abyssal polychaetes, crustaceans, and a cnidarian from the northeast Pacific Ocean: food web implications. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, *372*, 157–167.
- Dunstan, G. a, Sinclair, A. J., O'Dea, K., & Naughton, J. M. (1988). The lipid content and fatty acid composition of various marine species from southern Australian coastal waters. *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology Part B: Comparative Biochemistry*, 91(1), 165–169. doi:10.1016/0305-0491(88)90130-7
- El Kebir, M. V. O., Barnathan, G., Gaydou, E. M., Siau, Y., & Miralles, J. (2007). Fatty acids in liver, muscle and gonad of three tropical rays including non-methylene-interrupted dienoic fatty acids. *Lipids*, *42*(6), 525–535. doi:10.1007/s11745-007-3040-x
- Every, S. L., Pethybridge, H. R., Crook, D. a, Kyne, P. M., & Fulton, C. J. (2016).
 Comparison of fin and muscle tissues for analysis of signature fatty acids in tropical euryhaline sharks. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*, *479*, 46–53. doi:10.1016/j.jembe.2016.02.011
- Every, S., Pethybridge, H., Fulton, C., Kyne, P., & Crook, D. (2017). Niche metrics suggest euryhaline and coastal elasmobranchs provide trophic connections among marine and

freshwater biomes in northern Australia. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, *565*, 181– 196. doi:10.3354/meps11995

- Falk-Petersen, S., Hagen, W., Kattner, G., Clarke, A., & Sargent, J. (2000). Lipids, trophic relationships, and biodiversity in Arctic and Antarctic krill. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, *57*(S3), 178–191. doi:10.1139/cjfas-57-S3-178
- Garcia-Moreno, P. J., Perez-Galvez, R., Morales-Medina, R., Guadix, A., & Guadix, E. M. (2013). Discarded species in the west Mediterranean sea as sources of omega-3
 PUFA. *European Journal of Lipid Science and Technology*, *115*(9), 982–989. doi:10.1002/ejlt.201300021
- George, E. M., & Parrish, C. C. (2015). Invertebrate uptake of lipids in the vicinity of Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*) aquaculture sites in British Columbia. *Aquaculture Research*, 46(5), 1044–1065.
- Gibson, R. a., Kneebone, R., & Kneebone, G. M. (1984). Comparative levels of arachidonic acid and eicosapentaenoic acid in Malaysian fish. *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology. Part C, Comparative*, 78(2), 325–328. doi:10.1016/0742-8413(84)90091-4
- Gladyshev, M. I., Sushchik, N. N., Tolomeev, A. P., & Dgebuadze, Y. Y. (2017). Metaanalysis of factors associated with omega-3 fatty acid contents of wild fish. *Reviews in Fish Biology and Fisheries*. doi:10.1007/s11160-017-9511-0
- Gooch, J. A., Hale, M. B., Brown Jr, T., Bonnet, J. C., Brand, C. G., & Regier, L. W. (1987). Proximate and fatty acid composition of 40 southeastern US finfish species.
- Graeve, M., Kattner, G., & Hagen, W. (1994). Diet-induced changes in the fatty acid composition of Arctic herbivorous copepods: experimental evidence of trophic markers. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*, *182*(1), 97–110.
- Hulbert, A. J. (2007). Membrane fatty acids as pacemakers of animal metabolism. *Lipids*, *42*(9), 811–819.

- Iverson, S. J. (1993). Milk secretion in marine mammals in relation to foraging: can milk fatty acids predict diet.
- Iverson, S. J., Bowen, W. D., Boness, D. J., & Oftedal, O. T. (1993). The effect of maternal size and milk energy output on pup growth in grey seals (*Halichoerus grypus*). *Physiological Zoology*, 66(1), 61–88.
- Iverson, S. J., Frost, K. J., & Lang, S. L. C. (2002). Fat content and fatty acid composition of forage fish and invertebrates in Prince William Sound, Alaska: factors contributing to among and within species variability. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 241, 161–181. doi:10.3354/meps241161
- Iverson, S. J., Frost, K. J., & Lowry, L. F. (1997). Fatty acid signatures reveal fine scale structure of foraging distribution of harbor seals and their prey in Prince William Sound, Alaska. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, *151*, 255–271.
- Iverson, Sara, Field, C., Bowen, W. D., & Blanchard, W. (2004). Quantitative fatty acid signature analysis: a new method of estimating predator diets. *Ecological Monographs*, 74(2), 211–235. Retrieved from http://www.esajournals.org/doi/abs/10.1890/02-4105
- Jeong, B.-Y., Choi, B.-D., Moon, S.-K., & Lee, J.-S. (1998). Fatty acid composition of 72 species of Korean fish. *Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, *1*(1), 129–146.
- Jo, H.S., Yeon, I., Lim, C., Hanchet, S. M., Lee, D.-W., & Kang, C.-K. (2013). Fatty acid and stable isotope analyses to infer diet of Antarctic toothfish caught in the southern Ross Sea. CCAMLR Science, 20, 21–36.
- Joseph, M. M., Renjith, K. R., Ratheesh Kumar, C. S., & Chandramohanakumar, N. (2012). Assessment of organic matter sources in the tropical mangrove ecosystems of Cochin, Southwest India. *Environmental Forensics*, *13*(3), 262–271.
- Kamenev, G. M. (1995). Fatty acids as markers of food sources in a shallow-water hydrothermal ecosystem (Kraternaya Bight, Yankich Island, Kurile Islands). *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, *120*, 231–241.

- Kelly, J. R., & Scheibling, R. E. (2012). Fatty acids as dietary tracers in benthic food webs.Marine Ecology Progress Series, 446, 1–22. doi:10.3354/meps09559
- Krzynowek, J., & Panunzio, L. J. (1989). Cholesterol and fatty acids in several species of shrimp. *Journal of Food Science*, *54*(2), 237–239.
- Le, H. D., Meisel, J. a., de Meijer, V. E., Gura, K. M., & Puder, M. (2009). The essentiality of arachidonic acid and docosahexaenoic acid. *Prostaglandins Leukotrienes and Essential Fatty Acids*, *81*(2-3), 165–170. doi:10.1016/j.plefa.2009.05.020
- Lewis, R. W. (1967). Fatty acid composition of some marine animals from various depths. *Journal of the Fisheries Board of Canada*, *24*(5), 1101–1115.

Lytle, J., & Lytle, T. (1994). Fatty Acid and Cholesterol Content of Sharks and Rays.pdf.

- McMeans, B. C., Arts, M. T., & Fisk, A. T. (2012). Similarity between predator and prey fatty acid profiles is tissue dependent in Greenland sharks (*Somniosus microcephalus*):
 Implications for diet reconstruction. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*, *429*, 55–63. doi:10.1016/j.jembe.2012.06.017
- McMeans, B. C., Arts, M. T., Lydersen, C., Kovacs, K. M., Hop, H., Falk-Petersen, S., & Fisk, A. T. (2013). The role of Greenland sharks (*Somniosus microcephalus*) in an Arctic ecosystem: Assessed via stable isotopes and fatty acids. *Marine Biology*, *160*(5), 1223–1238. doi:10.1007/s00227-013-2174-z
- Møller, P., Born, E. W., Dietz, R., Haug, T., Ruzzante, D. E., & Øien+, N. (2003). Regional differences in fatty acid composition in common minke whales (Balaenoptera acutorostrata) from the North Atlantic. Lipids and Stable Isotopes in Marine Food Webs in West Greenland, 5(2), 91.
- Nichols, P. D., Klumpp, D. W., & Johns, R. B. (1982). Lipid components of the seagrasses Posidonia australis and Heterozostera tasmanica as indicators of carbon source. *Phytochemistry*, *21*(7), 1613–1621.

- Nichols, P. D., Mooney, B. D., & Elliott, N. G. (2002). Nutritional value of Australian seafood II: Factors affecting oil composition of edible species.
- Økland, H. M. W., Stoknes, I. S., Remme, J. F., Kjerstad, M., & Synnes, M. (2005).
 Proximate composition, fatty acid and lipid class composition of the muscle from deepsea teleosts and elasmobranchs. *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology B* Biochemistry and Molecular Biology, 140(3), 437–443. doi:10.1016/j.cbpc.2004.11.008
- Osako, K., Saito, H., Hossain, M. A., Kuwahara, K., & Okamoto, A. (2006). Docosahexaenoic acid levels in the lipids of spotted mackerel *Scomber australasicus*. *Lipids*, *41*(7), 713–720. doi:10.1007/s11745-006-5022-9
- Parrish, C. C., McKenzie, C. H., MacDonald, B. A., & Hatfield, E. A. (1995). Seasonal studies of seston lipids in relation to microplankton species composition and scallop growth in South Broad Cove, Newfoundland. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, *129*, 151–164.
- Pethybridge, H., Daley, R. K., & Nichols, P. D. (2011). Diet of demersal sharks and chimaeras inferred by fatty acid profiles and stomach content analysis. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*, *409*(1-2), 290–299. doi:10.1016/j.jembe.2011.09.009
- Pethybridge, H., Daley, R., Virtue, P., Butler, E. C. V, Cossa, D., & Nichols, P. D. (2010).
 Lipid and mercury profiles of 61 mid-trophic species collected off south-eastern
 Australia. *Marine and Freshwater Research*, *61*(10), 1092–1108. doi:10.1071/MF09237
- Pethybridge, H., Daley, R., Virtue, P., & Nichols, P. (2010). Lipid composition and partitioning of deepwater chondrichthyans: Inferences of feeding ecology and distribution. *Marine Biology*, *157*(6), 1367–1384. doi:10.1007/s00227-010-1416-6
- Pethybridge, H. R., Parrish, C. C., Bruce, B. D., Young, J. W., & Nichols, P. D. (2014). Lipid , Fatty Acid and Energy Density Profiles of White Sharks : Insights into the Feeding

Ecology and Ecophysiology of a Complex Top Predator, 9(5).

doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0097877

- Phillips, K. L., Jackson, G. D., & Nichols, P. D. (2001). Predation on myctophids by the squid Moroteuthis ingens around Macquarie and Heard Islands: stomach contents and fatty acid analyses. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, *215*, 179–189.
- Phillips, K. L., Jackson, G. D., & Nichols, P. D. (2003). Temporal variations in the diet of the squid Moroteuthis ingens at Macquarie Island: stomach contents and fatty acid analyses. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 256, 135–149.
- Rohner, C. A., Couturier, L. I. E., Richardson, A. J., Pierce, S. J., Prebble, C. E. M., Gibbons,
 M. J., & Nichols, P. D. (2013). Diet of whale sharks *Rhincodon typus* inferred from stomach content and signature fatty acid analyses, *493*, 219–235.
 doi:10.3354/meps10500
- Saito, H., Ishihara, K., & Murase, T. (1997). The fatty acid composition in tuna (bonito, *Euthynnus pelamis*) caught at three different localities from tropics to temperate. *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture*, *73*(1), 53–59.
- Sargent, J., Bell, G., McEvoy, L., Tocher, D., & Estevez, A. (1999). Recent developments in the essential fatty acid nutrition of fish. *Aquaculture*, *177*(1-4), 191–199.
- Schaufler, L., Heintz, R., Sigler, M., & Hulbert, L. (2005). Fatty acid composition of sleeper shark (*Somniosus pacificus*) liver and muscle reveals nutritional dependence on planktivores. *Ices Cm*.
- Schmidt-Nielsen, K. (1997). *Animal physiology: adaptation and environment*. Cambridge University Press.
- Semeniuk, C. a D., Speers-Roesch, B., & Rothley, K. D. (2007). Using fatty-acid profile analysis as an ecologic indicator in the management of tourist impacts on marine wildlife: a case of stingray-feeding in the Caribbean. *Environmental Management*, 40(4), 665–77. doi:10.1007/s00267-006-0321-8

- Steeves, H. N., Mcmeans, B., Field, C., Stewart, C., Arts, M. T., Fisk, A. T., ... Macneil, M. A. (2016). Non-parametric analysis of the spatio-temporal variability in the fatty-acid profiles among Greenland sharks. *Journal of the Marine Biological Association of the United Kingdom*, 1–7. doi:10.1017/S002531541600148X
- Strandberg, U., Taipale, S. J., Hiltunen, M., Galloway, A. W. E., Brett, M. T., & Kankaala, P. (2015). Inferring phytoplankton community composition with a fatty acid mixing model. *Ecosphere*, *6*(1), 1–18.
- Tocher, D. R. (2003). Metabolism and Functions of Lipids and Fatty Acids in Teleost Fish. *Reviews in Fisheries Science*, *11*(2), 107–184. doi:10.1080/713610925
- Turner, J. P., & Rooker, J. R. (2005). Effect of diet on fatty acid compositions in Sciaenops ocellatus. *Journal of Fish Biology*, *67*(4), 1119–1138.
- Twining, C. W., Brenna, J. T., Hairston, N. G., & Flecker, A. S. (2016). Highly unsaturated fatty acids in nature: What we know and what we need to learn. *Oikos*, *125*(6), 749– 760. doi:10.1111/oik.02910
- Valentine, R. C., & Valentine, D. L. (2004). Omega-3 fatty acids in cellular membranes: a unified concept. *Progress in Lipid Research*, *43*(5), 383–402.
- Van Duyl, F. C., Moodley, L., Nieuwland, G., van Ijzerloo, L., van Soest, R. W. M., Houtekamer, M., ... Middelburg, J. J. (2011). Coral cavity sponges depend on reefderived food resources: stable isotope and fatty acid constraints. *Marine Biology*, *158*(7), 1653–1666.
- Velansky, P. V, & Kostetsky, E. Y. (2008). Lipids of marine cold-water fishes. *Russian Journal of Marine Biology*, *34*(1), 51–56. doi:10.1134/S1063074008010070
- Viso, A.-C., & Marty, J.-C. (1993). Fatty acids from 28 marine microalgae. *Phytochemistry*, *34*(6), 1521–1533.
- Vlieg, P., Murray, T., & Body, D. R. (1993). Nutritional data on six oceanic pelagic fish species from new zealand waters.

- Wai, T.-C., Leung, K. M. Y., Sin, S. Y. T., Cornish, A., Dudgeon, D., & Williams, G. a. (2011).
 Spatial, seasonal, and ontogenetic variations in the significance of detrital pathways and terrestrial carbon for a benthic shark, *Chiloscyllium plagiosum* (Hemiscylliidae), in a tropical estuary. *Limnology and Oceanography*, *56*(3), 1035–1053. doi:10.4319/lo.2011.56.3.1035
- Wai, T.-C., Yeung, J. W. Y., Lam, V. Y. Y., Leung, K. M. Y., Dudgeon, D., & Williams, G. a. (2012). Monsoons and habitat influence trophic pathways and the importance of terrestrial-marine linkages for estuary sharks. *Ecosphere*, *3*(January), art8. doi:10.1890/ES11-00276.1
- Waugh, C. A., Nichols, P. D., Schlabach, M., Noad, M., & Bengtson, S. (2014). Vertical distribution of lipids, fatty acids and organochlorine contaminants in the blubber of southern hemisphere humpback whales (*Megaptera novaeangliae*), 94, 24–31.
- Weber, J.-M. (2011). Metabolic fuels: regulating fluxes to select mix. *Journal of Experimental Biology*, *214*(2), 286–294.

	Trophic Guild							
Phylogeny	Herbivore	First order carnivore	Second order carnivore	Top predator				
Carcharhiniformes	5		17	12				
Chimaeriformes	3							
Heterodontiformes	2							
Hexanchiformes				1				
Lamniformes		1		6				
Myliobatiformes	10	2	1					
Orectolobiformes	2	1						
Rajiformes	15		4					
Rhinopristiformes			1					
Squaliformes	1		14	5				
Squantiniformes			3					

Table S3 – Count of trophic guild for each phylogenetic order.

Table S4 – Count of habitat type for each phylogenetic order group.

	Habitat type						
						Deep	
Phylogeny	Brackish	Pelagic	Reef	Reef-D	Non-complex -D	sea	Deep sea - D
Carcharhiniformes	10		16		5	1	2
Chimaeriformes						2	1
Heterodontiformes				2			
Hexanchiformes			1				
Lamniformes		6	1				
Myliobatiformes	1		2	7	3		
Orectolobiformes	2		1				
Rajiformes				1	8		10
Rhinopristiformes				1			
Squaliformes					1	17	2
Squantiniformes					3		

- D indicates demersal habitats

	Trophic Guild							
Habitat type	Herbivore	First order carnivore	Second order carnivore	Top predator				
brackish		5	3	5				
pelagic	1			5				
reef	3		9	9				
reef-D		9	2					
non-complex-D		11	9					
deep sea		3	12	5				
deep sea - D		10	5					

Table S5 – Count of	trophic guild for	r each habitat	group.

Table S6 – PERMANOVA with Monte Carlo simulation P values comparing levels within factors. Within the habitat
group analysis, the suffix -D indicates demersal habitat use. Bold indicates statistical significance p(MC) < 0.05.

Trophic Guild Temperature (°C)		Habitat		Phylogeny			
Main test	0.001	Main test	0.001	Main test	0.001	Main test	0.001
Top predator – Second order carviore	0.001	26-31, 21-25	0.011	Pelagic, Deep sea	0.005	Lamniformes, Squaliformes	0.004
Top predator – First order carviore	0.001	26-31, 16-20	0.052	Pelagic, Deep sea-D	0.007	Lamniformes, Orectolobiformes	0.059
Top predator – Herbivore	0.199	26-31, 11-15	0.008	Pelagic, Non-complex-D	0.041	Lamniformes, Carcharhiniformes	0.187
Second order carnivore – First order carnivore	0.006	26-31, 6-10	0.001	Pelagic, Reef	0.047	Lamniformes, Myliobatiformes	0.021
Second order carnivore – Herbivore	0.019	26-31, 0-6	0.001	Pelagic, Reef-D	0.044	Lamniformes, Squantiniformes	0.230
First order carnivore – Herbivore	0.013	21-25, 16-20	0.008	Pelagic, Brackish	0.012	Lamniformes, Rajiformes	0.009
		21-25, 11-15	0.001	Deep sea, Deep sea-D	0.020	Lamniformes, Chimaeriformes	0.073
		21-25, 6-10	0.001	Deep sea, Reef	0.001	Squaliformes, Orectolobiformes	0.005
		21-25, 0-6	0.001	Deep sea, Reef-D	0.001	Squaliformes, Carcharhiniformes	0.001
		16-20, 11-15	0.873	Deep sea, Non-complex-D	0.004	Squaliformes, Myliobatiformes	0.001
		16-20, 6-10	0.328	Deep sea, Brackish	0.001	Squaliformes, Squantiniformes	0.151
		16-20, 0-6	0.014	Deep sea-D, Brackish	0.001	Squaliformes, Rajiformes	0.003
		11-15, 6-10	0.051	Deep sea-D, Reef	0.001	Squaliformes, Chimaeriformes	0.245
		11-15, 0-6	0.029	Deep sea-D, Reef-D	0.002	Orectolobiformes, Carcharhiniformes	0.167
		6-10, 0-6	0.005	Deep sea-D, Non-complex-D	0.006	Orectolobiformes, Myliobatiformes	0.107
				Reef, Reef-D	0.028	Orectolobiformes, Squantiniformes	0.164
				Reef, Brackish	0.165	Orectolobiformes, Rajiformes	0.012
				Reef, Non-complex-D	0.001	Orectolobiformes, Chimaeriformes	0.089
				Reef-D, Brackish	0.005	Carcharhiniformes, Myliobatiformes	0.014
				Reef-D, Non-complex-D	0.001	Carcharhiniformes, Squantiniformes	0.148
				Brackish, Non-complex-D	0.001	Carcharhiniformes, Rajiformes	0.001
						Carcharhiniformes, Chimaeriformes	0.040
						Myliobatiformes, Squantiniformes	0.208
						Myliobatiformes, Rajiformes	0.001
						Myliobatiformes, Chimaeriformes	0.017
						Squantiniformes, Rajiformes	0.238
						Squantiniformes, Chimaeriformes	0.414
						Rajiformes, Chimaeriformes	0.187

Table S7 – The relative variable importance across each FA determined using a full glm model averaging approach (using the *MuMIn* package) with importance weighting of a subset of best-fit models assessed using AIC.

Fatty Acid	Factors	Relative variable importance	
y		Importance	N containing
			models
16:0	Trophic guild	0.31	2
	Temperature	0.60	2
	Habitat	1.00	4
	Phylogeny	NA	0
18:0	Trophic guild	1.00	2
	Temperature	0.73	1
	Habitat	1.00	2
	Phylogeny	NA	0
18:1ω9	Trophic group	NA	0
	Temperature	0.25	1
	Habitat	0.23	1
	Phylogeny	0.77	2
20:1ω9	Trophic guild	NA	0
	Temperature	1.00	1
	Habitat	NA	0
	Phylogeny	1.00	1
20:4ω6	Trophic guild	0.77	2
	Temperature	0.23	2
	Habitat	1.00	3
	Phylogeny	NA	0
20:5ω3	Trophic guild	1.00	1
	Temperature	1.00	1
	Habitat	1.00	1
	Phylogeny	NA	0
22:4ω6	Trophic guild	0.46	1
	Temperature	0.90	2
	Habitat	0.10	1
	Phylogeny	NA	0
22:5ω6	Trophic guild	0.29	1
	Temperature	1.00	2
	Habitat	NA	0
	Phylogeny	NA	0
22:6ω3	Trophic guild	0.42	3
	Temperature	0.32	3
	Habitat	0.92	4
	Phylogeny	NA	0

Location	Habitat classification	Number of replicates	Average number of species/replicate	Average of the total MaxN/replicate
North Neptunes	Reef	9	17	99
	Sand	2	12	90
	Seagrass	0	-	-
	Pelagic	6	5	87
	Total	17		
South Neptunes	Reef	5	18	111
	Sand	6	9	93
	Seagrass	0	-	-
	Pelagic	6	1	14
	Total	17		
Dangerous Reef (Control)	Reef	1	22	63
	Sand	7	6	90
	Seagrass	4	15	60
	Pelagic	6	2	23
	Total	18		

Table S8 - Summary of BRUVS replicates for each location and habitat type observed on the video footage from Whitmarsh 2018.



across the seven habitat types (D- indicates demersal habitat use) and $20:1\omega 9(F)$, $20:5\omega 3(G)$, $22:5\omega 6(H)$ and $22:4\omega 6(I)$ across water temperature groups. The grey line indicates the mean FA value across all records in which it was reported. The factors plotted for each FA presented here are those with the highest relative variable importance determined using the full glm model averaging approach (Table S7).



Figure S2 – Boxplots of untransformed fatty acid values for 18:0(A) and $20:5\omega3(B)$ across trophic guild and $18:1\omega9(C)$ and $20:1\omega9(D)$ across phylogenetic groups. The grey line indicates the mean FA value across all records in which it was reported. The factors plotted for each FA presented here are those with the highest relative variable importance determined using the full glm model averaging approach (Table S7).



Figure S3 – Effect plots for fatty acid (FA) % compositions derived from the generalised linear model containing all four factors; trophic group, temperature, habitat and phylogeny. The figure was constructed by plotting the allEffects function of the model using the 'Lme4' package (Bates et al., 2015). Within the trophic guild factor, the factor levels are denoted as HR – Herbivore, 1st – First order carnivore, 2nd – Second order carnivore, TP – Top predator. Temperature (°C) intervals are displayed along the x-axis within column 2. Habitat factor levels are abbreviated as BR – Brackish, PL – Pelagic, RF – Reef, RF-D – Reef demersal, NC-D – non-complex demersal, DS – Deep sea, DS-D – deep sea demersal. Phylogenetic factor levels are abbreviated as LM- Lamniformes, CR – Carcharhiniformes, OR – Orectolobiformes, SQ – Squantiniformes, SL-Squaliformes, ML – Myliobatiformes, RJ – Rajiformes, CH – Chimaeriformes.



Figure S4 – Principle Coordinate Analysiws of white shark *Carcharodon carcharias* muscle **A** – Fatty acid profiles, and **B** – Lipid class profiles. Dark blue symbols indicate individual sharks which have spent <1 week at the Neptune Islands, green 1-2 weeks, orange 2-3 weeks and red >3 weeks.